

## $L_\infty$ morphisms and semiregularity

Dipartimento di Matematica "Guido Castelnuovo" Dottorato di Ricerca in Matematica – XXXV Ciclo

Candidate Emma Lepri ID number 1642897

Thesis Advisor Prof. Marco Manetti

2022/2023

Thesis defended on 11 May 2023 in front of a Board of Examiners composed by:

Prof. Domenico Fiorenza (chairman) Prof. Donatella Iacono Prof. Ping Xu

#### L morphisms and semiregularity

Ph.D. thesis. Sapienza – University of Rome

@2023 Emma Lepri. All rights reserved

#### Author's email: emma.lepri@uniroma1.it

This thesis has been typeset by  $\ensuremath{\mathbb{E}} \ensuremath{\mathbb{X}}$  and the Sapthesis class.

# Contents

In	duction			
Notation				
1	DG-Lie algebras and L morphisms 1.1 DG-Lie algebras	<b>2</b> . 2		
	1.2 Graded coalgebras	. 5		
	1.3 $L$ and $L$ [1]-algebras	. 8		
	1.4 Semicosimplicial objects and the Thom–Whitney totalisation	. 11		
<b>2</b>	Infinitesimal deformations and obstructions	15		
	2.1 Deformation functors	. 15		
	2.2 Obstruction theory	. 16		
	2.3 Simple obstructions	. 18		
	2.4 Maurer–Cartan and deformation functors associated to a DG-Lie algebra	. 20		
	2.4.1 Deformation functors associated to semicosimplicial Lie algebras	. 23		
	2.5 Deformations of coherent sheaves	. 23		
	2.5.1 DG-Lie representatives of $\mathbb{R}\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F})$	. 23		
	2.5.2 The DG-Lie models for $\mathbb{R}\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F})$ control the deformations of $\mathcal{F}$ .	. 29		
3	Semiregularity maps	37		
	3.1 The semiregularity maps of Severi and Kodaira–Spencer	. 37		
	3.2 The Bloch semiregularity map	. 38		
	3.3 The Atiyah class	. 39		
	3.4 The Buchweitz–Flenner semiregularity map	. 43		
	3.5 Annihilation of all obstructions	. 44		
4	L liftings of semiregularity maps	<b>46</b>		
	4.1 Atiyah classes and semiregularity maps for curved DG-pairs	. 46		
	4.2 Curved DG-algebras and Chern–Simons classes	. 49		
	4.3 Convolution algebras and $L$ liftings of $\sigma_1^n$	. 50		
	4.4 Explicit formulas in the split case.	. 55		
	4.5 Connections of type $(1,0)$ and curved DG-pairs $\ldots \ldots \ldots$	· 59		
	4.6 Cyclic forms and an alternative way of lifting $\sigma_1$	. 00		
<b>5</b>	Cyclic forms on DG-Lie algebroids and semiregularity	72		
	5.1 DG-Lie algebroids, connections and extension cocycles	. 72		
	5.2 Cyclic forms and $L$ morphisms	. 77		
	5.3 The $L$ morphism for the Atiyah Lie algebroid of a principal bundle	. 85		

6	Sen	niregularity maps and deformations of modules over Lie algebroids	90
	6.1	Outline of the main results	 . 90
	6.2	Semiregularity maps for curved DG-algebras	 . 91
	6.3	Lie algebroid connections	 . 93
	6.4	Infinitesimal deformations of locally free $\mathcal{L}$ -modules $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	 . 96
	6.5	Lie pairs	 . 97
	6.6	Reduced Atiyah classes	 . 100
	6.7	Simplicial $\mathcal{L}$ -connections	 . 102
	6.8	Semiregularity maps and obstructions	 . 109
Aj	open	dices	112
$\mathbf{A}$	Son	ne commutative and homological algebra	112
	A.1	Change of rings	 . 112
	A.2	Flatness and relations	 . 112
	A.3	A result from homological algebra	 . 115
Bi	bliog	graphy	117

The starting point of this thesis is the Buchweitz–Flenner semiregularity map, introduced in 1999 by Buchweitz and Flenner [15, 16] and generalising the semiregularity maps investigated by Severi, Kodaira and Spencer, and Bloch. For a coherent sheaf  $\mathcal{F}$  on a complex manifold Xthe Buchweitz–Flenner semiregularity map

$$\sigma\colon \operatorname{Ext}_X^2(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F}) \to \prod_{k=0} H^{k+2}(X,\Omega_X^k)$$

is defined in terms of the Atiyah class  $\operatorname{At}(\mathcal{F}) \in \operatorname{Ext}_X^1(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F} \otimes \Omega_X^1)$  of  $\mathcal{F}$ , introduced in 1957 by Atiyah [3] as the obstruction to the existence of a holomorphic connection on  $\mathcal{F}$ , namely a C-linear map of sheaves

$$\nabla \colon \mathcal{F} \to \mathcal{F} \otimes \Omega^1_X$$

such that the Leibniz rule holds:

$$\nabla(f \cdot e) = f \cdot \nabla(e) + e \otimes df, \quad \forall f \in \mathcal{O}_X, e \in \mathcal{F}$$

where  $d: \mathfrak{O}_X \to \Omega^1_X$  denotes the universal derivation. More explicitly, via the Yoneda product

$$\operatorname{Ext}_X^i(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F} \otimes \Omega_X^p) \times \operatorname{Ext}_X^j(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F} \otimes \Omega_X^q) \to \operatorname{Ext}_X^{i+j}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F} \otimes \Omega_X^{p+q}), \qquad (a, b) \mapsto a \smile b,$$

it is possible to construct the powers, and hence the exponential, of the opposite of the Atiyah class

$$\exp(-\operatorname{At}(\mathcal{F})) \in \prod_{q = 0} \operatorname{Ext}_X^q(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F} \otimes \Omega_X^q).$$

When X is smooth, every coherent sheaf has locally finite projective dimension and the trace maps are well-defined

$$\operatorname{Tr} \colon \operatorname{Ext}^i_X(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F} \otimes \Omega^j_X) \to H^i(X, \Omega^j_X), \qquad i, j \ge 0.$$

As proved by Atiyah for vector bundles and by Illusie in the general case [3, 42], when X is a projective manifold, then with respect to the Hodge decomposition in cohomology, the trace of the exponential of the opposite of the Atiyah class is the Chern character

$$ch(\mathcal{F}) = Tr(exp(-At(\mathcal{F}))).$$

The Buchweitz–Flenner semiregularity map is defined by the formula:

$$\sigma \colon \operatorname{Ext}_X^2(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}) \to \prod_{k=0} H^{k+2}(X, \Omega_X^k), \quad \sigma(x) = \operatorname{Tr}(\exp(-\operatorname{At}(\mathcal{F})) \smile x). \tag{*}$$

In order to explain the importance of this map in deformation theory, it is useful to give a brief history of semiregularity maps.

The concept of semiregularity is due to Severi, who called a curve C in a surface S semiregular if the restriction map  $H^0(S, \omega_S) \to H^0(C, \omega_S|_C)$ , where  $\omega_S$  denotes the canonical sheaf of S, is surjective and proved, in modern terminology, that the Hilbert scheme of S is smooth at every semiregular curve [71].

For a smooth hypersurface Z in a compact complex manifold X, Kodaira and Spencer [46] introduced a semiregularity map

$$\sigma_{KS} \colon H^1(Z, \mathcal{N}_{Z|X}) \to H^2(X, \mathcal{O}_X),$$

which is induced by the short exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{O}_X \longrightarrow \mathcal{O}_X(Z) \longrightarrow \mathcal{N}_{Z/X} \longrightarrow 0.$$

They proved that, if  $\sigma_{KS}$  is injective, then the Hilbert scheme of X is smooth at Z. The cohomology group  $H^1(Z, \mathcal{N}_{Z/X})$  is an obstruction space for the functor of embedded deformations of  $Z \subset X$ , see e.g. [35, Example 11.0.1]. This means that for every small extension of finitely generated local Artin C-algebras  $0 \to \mathbb{C} \to A \to B \to 0$  and every embedded deformation of Z over Spec(B), there is a canonically defined obstruction  $u \in H^1(Z, \mathcal{N}_{Z/X})$ , which vanishes if and only if the deformation lifts to Spec(A). From Kodaira and Spencer's proof it is possible to infer the more general statement that the obstructions to embedded deformations of Z in X are contained in the kernel of the semiregularity map  $\sigma_{KS}$ , see e.g. [59, Thm. 8.1.5].

In 1972, Bloch defined a semiregularity map

$$\sigma_B \colon H^1(Z, \mathcal{N}_{Z|X}) \to H^{p+1}(X, \Omega_X^{p-1})$$

for every locally complete intersection Z of codimension p in a smooth projective variety X and proved, by using variations of Hodge structures, that every *simple* obstruction to embedded deformations of Z in X is annihilated by  $\sigma_B$  [12].

An obstruction is called simple if it comes from a simple small extension, i.e., from a small extension  $0 \to \mathbb{C} \to A \to B \to 0$  such that the differential map  $d: \mathbb{C} \to \Omega_{A/\mathbb{C}} \otimes_A B$  in the second exact sequence of Kähler differentials is injective. In general, simple obstructions do not generate the whole obstruction space, but in characteristic zero their vanishing is sufficient to ensure smoothness. Hence, if the Bloch semiregularity map is injective, then Z has unobstructed embedded deformations in X.

The Buchweitz–Flenner semiregularity map is important both for the variational Hodge conjecture and for the deformation theory of coherent sheaves. In this work we are interested in its application to deformation theory; Buchweitz and Flenner's result regarding the variational Hodge conjecture is stated in Chapter 3.

The deformation theory of coherent sheaves has been studied extensively, see e.g [8, 24, 35, 39, 62]. Every problem in infinitesimal deformation theory can be formally described by a functor of Artin rings, namely a covariant functor F from the category of local Artin rings to the category of sets such that  $F(K) = \{*\}$ . We denote by  $\operatorname{Art}_{K}$  the category of local Artin K-algebras with residue field K, which can be thought of as infinitesimal thickenings of a point.

Let  $\mathcal{F}$  be coherent sheaf on a smooth separated scheme X of finite type over a field  $\mathsf{K}$  of characteristic zero. An infinitesimal deformation of  $\mathcal{F}$  over  $A \in \operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$  is given by a coherent sheaf of  $\mathcal{O}_X \otimes A$ -modules  $\mathcal{F}_A$  on  $X \times \operatorname{Spec} A$ , flat over A, with a morphism of sheaves of  $\mathcal{O}_X \otimes A$ -modules  $\pi \colon \mathcal{F}_A \to \mathcal{F}$  inducing an isomorphism  $\mathcal{F}_A \otimes_A \mathsf{K} \cong \mathcal{F}$ . Two deformations  $\mathcal{F}_A, \mathcal{F}_A$  are isomorphic if there exists an isomorphism of sheaves of  $\mathcal{O}_X \otimes A$ -modules  $f \colon \mathcal{F}_A \to \mathcal{F}_A$  that commutes with the morphisms to  $\mathcal{F}$ . Thus, studying the infinitesimal deformations of  $\mathcal{F}$  corresponds to studying the following deformation functor of Artin rings:

**Definition 0.0.1.** The functor of infinitesimal deformations of the coherent sheaf  $\mathcal{F}$  is

$$\operatorname{Def}_{\mathcal{F}} \colon \operatorname{\mathbf{Art}}_{\mathsf{K}} \to \operatorname{\mathbf{Set}},$$

$$\operatorname{Def}_{\mathcal{F}}(A) = \left\{ (\mathcal{F}_A, \pi) \mid \begin{array}{c} \mathcal{F}_A \text{ is a coherent sheaf of } \mathcal{O}_X \otimes A \text{-modules, flat over } A \\ \pi \colon \mathcal{F}_A \to \mathcal{F} \text{ induces an isomorphism } \mathcal{F}_A \otimes_A \mathsf{K} \cong \mathcal{F} \end{array} \right\} / \sim.$$

It is well known that the tangent space to the functor  $\text{Def}_{\mathcal{F}}$  is given by  $\text{Ext}^1_X(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F})$ , and  $\text{Ext}^2_X(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F})$  is a complete obstruction space.

The Buchweitz–Flenner semiregularity map is connected to the deformation theory of coherent sheaves, in the same way as the semiregularity maps of Severi, Kodaira–Spencer and Bloch are connected with embedded deformations of a subvariety. Explicitly, we have this key result:

**Theorem 0.0.2** (Buchweitz–Flenner). The semiregularity map of a coherent sheaf  $\mathcal{F}$  on a smooth projective variety X annihilates all simple obstructions to deformations of  $\mathcal{F}$ . In particular, if the Buchweitz-Flenner map  $\sigma$  defined by Equation (\*) is injective, then  $\mathcal{F}$  has unobstructed deformations.

This theorem relies on the fact that in characteristic zero the vanishing of simple obstructions is enough to ensure the smoothness of the deformation functor, as does Bloch's result.

Buchweitz and Flenner left open the problem of whether their semiregularity map annihilates all obstructions to deformations of a coherent sheaf, but they conjectured that this should be true and suggested a strategy to prove it. This strategy, outlined in [16], is to realise each component of the semiregularity map

$$\sigma_k \colon \operatorname{Ext}_X^2(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}) \to H^{k+2}(X, \Omega_X^k), \quad \sigma_k(x) = \frac{(-1)^k}{k!} \operatorname{Tr}(\operatorname{At}(\mathcal{F})^k x), \qquad k \ge 0,$$

as the obstruction map of a morphism of deformation theories with unobstructed target, which would automatically imply the annihilation of all obstructions.

This can be done easily for 0th component of the semiregularity map, which is just the trace map, recovering a result by Mukai [64] and Artamkin [2]:

**Theorem 0.0.3** (Artamkin). Let  $\mathcal{F}$  be a coherent sheaf on a complex projective manifold X. Then the 0th semiregularity map (=trace)  $\sigma_0 = \text{Tr}: \text{Ext}^2(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}) \to H^2(X, \mathcal{O}_X)$  annihilates all obstructions to deformations of  $\mathcal{F}$ .

This thesis is based on on a series of articles written together with Ruggero Bandiera and Marco Manetti [4, 5] with Marco Manetti [50] and alone [49], where the main goal was to employ the strategy suggested by Buchweitz and Flenner for all the higher components of the semiregularity map, i.e., to prove that each  $\sigma_k \colon \operatorname{Ext}^2_X(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F}) \to H^{k+2}(X,\Omega^k_X)$  is the obstruction map of a morphism of deformation theories with unobstructed target, and hence it annihilates all the obstructions to deformations of the coherent sheaf  $\mathcal{F}$ .

Buchweitz and Flenner suggested that the unobstructed target should be given by an intermediate Jacobian or by Deligne cohomology.

Intermediate Jacobians have been used in [26] and [40] as the target of the Abel–Jacobi map and of the Bloch semiregularity map. More precisely, in [26] Fiorenza and Manetti proved that the Abel–Jacobi map is the tangent map of a morphism of deformation theories, where the target is an intermediate Jacobian, and in [40] Iacono and Manetti proved that the Bloch semiregularity map for a locally complete intersection subvariety with extendable normal bundle is the obstruction map of a morphism of deformation theories with target an intermediate Jacobian, and hence that it annihilates all the obstructions to embedded deformations.

In the setting of derived algebraic geometry, Pridham [68] proved that the Buchweitz–Flenner semiregularity map can be realised as the tangent of a generalised Abel–Jacobi map on the derived moduli stack of perfect complexes on X, with target given by an analogue of Deligne cohomology, which entails that, for every coherent sheaf  $\mathcal{F}$  on a complex projective manifold, the semiregularity map  $\sigma$  annihilates all obstructions.

In characteristic zero, the homotopy category of DG-Lie algebras is one of the possible frameworks to study deformation theory. This approach, due to Deligne, Drinfeld and others, which follows the principle "In characteristic 0, a deformation problem is controlled by a di erential graded Lie algebra, with quasi-isomorphic DG-Lie algebras giving the same deformation theory", has been investigated thoroughly by Goldman and Millson, Hinich, Kontsevich, Manetti and many others [33, 37, 47, 55, 59], and has been formalised independently by Lurie and Pridham [52, 67]. In this setting, a deformation functor corresponds to a quasi-isomorphism class of DG-Lie algebras, and a morphism of deformation functors corresponds to a morphism in the homotopy category of DG-Lie algebras, or equivalently to an L morphism between DG-Lie algebras.

The relation between DG-Lie algebras and functors of Artin rings is obtained via Maurer– Cartan equation and gauge equivalence. Precisely, given a DG-Lie algebra L and  $A \in \operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$  with maximal ideal  $\mathfrak{m}_A$ , the deformation functor associated to L is defined as

$$\operatorname{Def}_L \colon \operatorname{\mathbf{Art}}_{\mathsf{K}} \to \operatorname{\mathbf{Set}}, \quad \operatorname{Def}_L(A) = \left\{ x \in L^1 \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A \ \middle| \ dx + \frac{1}{2}[x, x] = 0 \right\} / \sim \operatorname{gauge}$$

The strategy of this approach is to find a DG-Lie algebra L controlling a geometric deformation problem, namely such that  $\text{Def}_L$  is isomorphic to the deformation functor of the geometric problem considered. The DG-Lie algebra L then contains information about the deformation problem: for instance, the first cohomology group  $H^1(L)$  is equal to the Zariski tangent space of the local moduli space, while the second cohomology group  $H^2(L)$  is a complete obstruction space.

For instance, the deformation theory of a coherent sheaf  $\mathcal{F}$  is controlled by  $\mathbb{R} \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F})$ considered as an element in the homotopy category of differential graded Lie algebras, see e.g. [24, 39, 62]. When X is a complex manifold, if  $\mathcal{F}$  admits a finite locally free resolution (e.g. if X is projective)

$$0 \to \mathcal{E}^{-n} \to \dots \to \mathcal{E}^0 \to \mathcal{F} \to 0$$

then a representative of  $\mathbb{R}\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F})$  is given by the Dolbeault complex  $A_X^{0,}$  ( $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{E})$ ).

Morphisms of DG-Lie algebras and more generally L morphisms between DG-Lie algebras induce morphisms between the associated deformation functors. They also induce morphisms in cohomology, giving in degrees 1 and 2 the tangent and obstruction map respectively.

In this framework, to show that each component of the Buchweitz–Flenner semiregularity map is the obstruction map of a morphism of deformation theories, we need to show that there exists a sequence of L morphisms between DG-Lie algebras whose linear components induce in cohomology the components of the semiregularity map. If the DG-Lie algebra which is the target of this L morphism is abelian, i.e., it has trivial bracket, then its associated deformation functor is unobstructed and we automatically obtain that each component of the semiregularity map annihilates all obstructions to deformations of the coherent sheaf.

In view of the discussion about the unobstructed target and intermediate Jacobians, the goal of our works [4, 49, 50] was to construct a sequence of L morphisms whose linear components induce in cohomology the components of the *modified Buchweitz–Flenner semiregularity map* 

$$\tau_k \colon \operatorname{Ext}^2_X(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}) \xrightarrow{\sigma_k} H^{k+2}(X, \Omega^k_X) = H^2(X, \Omega^k_X[k]) \xrightarrow{i_k} H^2(X, \Omega^{-k}_X[2k]), \quad k \ge 0,$$

where  $\Omega_X^{\ \ k} = (\bigoplus_{i=0}^k \Omega_X^i[-i], \partial)$  denotes the truncated holomorphic de Rham complex and  $i_k$  is induced by the inclusion of complexes  $\Omega_X^k[k] \subset \Omega_X^{\ \ k}[2k]$ .

The main result of [4] was the construction of canonical L liftings

$$\sigma^k \colon A^{0,}_X \left( \mathcal{H}om_{\mathfrak{S}_X}(\mathcal{E}_{-}, \mathcal{E}_{-}) 
ight) = A^{-k,}_X \left[ 2k 
ight]$$

of the modified Buchweitz–Flenner semiregularity maps for a coherent sheaf  $\mathcal{F}$  equipped with a finite locally free resolution  $\mathcal{E}$  on a complex manifold X. Then the modified Buchweitz– Flenner semiregularity maps are obstruction maps of a morphism of deformation theories with unobstructed target, and we obtain: **Theorem 0.0.4** (=Corollaries 4.5.7 and 4.5.8). Let  $\mathcal{F}$  be a coherent sheaf on a complex manifold X admitting a locally free resolution. Then for every  $k \ge 0$  the semiregularity map

$$\tau_k \colon \operatorname{Ext}^2_X(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}) \to H^{2+2k}(X, \Omega_X^{k}), \qquad x \mapsto \frac{1}{k!} \operatorname{Tr}(\operatorname{At}(\mathcal{F})^k \cdot x),$$

annihilates obstructions to deformations of  $\mathcal{F}$ .

If the Hodge to de Rham spectral sequence of X degenerates at  $E_1$ , then every obstruction to the deformations of  $\mathcal{F}$  belongs to the kernel of the map

$$\sigma_k \colon \operatorname{Ext}^2_X(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}) \to H^{k+2}(X, \Omega^k_X), \qquad x \mapsto \frac{1}{k!} \operatorname{Tr}(\operatorname{At}(\mathcal{F})^k \cdot x).$$

This was achieved by considering curved DG-pairs, abstract algebraic structures which encode the geometric situation of a complex of locally free sheaves equipped with a connection of type (1,0). A curved DG-pair is the data of a curved DG-algebra and of a Lie ideal which is closed for the derivation and contains the curvature. It is possible to associate to a curved DG-pair an Atiyah class and abstract semiregularity maps, and to introduce Chern–Simons classes, which we used to construct L liftings of the abstract semiregularity maps.

This construction of L liftings of semiregularity maps can be also employed effectively in other contexts. Consider the situation of a Lie algebroid  $\mathcal{A}$  over a smooth separated scheme Xof finite type over  $\mathsf{K}$ , i.e., the data of a locally free sheaf of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules  $\mathcal{A}$  equipped with a  $\mathsf{K}$ -linear bracket  $[-, -]: \mathcal{A} \times \mathcal{A} \to \mathcal{A}$  and a morphism of sheaves of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules  $a: \mathcal{A} \to \mathcal{O}_X$ , which commutes with brackets, and such that the Leibniz rule holds:

$$[l, fm] = a(l)(f)m + f[l, m], \quad \forall l, m \in \mathcal{A}, f \in \mathcal{O}_X.$$

Define a Lie pair  $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{A})$  of Lie algebroids to be an inclusion of Lie algebroids  $\mathcal{A} \subset \mathcal{L}$  such that the quotient is locally free. An  $\mathcal{A}$ -module is a locally free sheaf  $\mathcal{E}$  on X equipped with a flat  $\mathcal{A}$ -connection  $\nabla$ , namely a morphism of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules

$$\nabla \colon \mathcal{A} \to \mathcal{H}om_{\mathsf{K}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}), \quad l \mapsto \nabla_l$$
$$\nabla_l(fe) = a(l)(f)e + f\nabla_l(e), \quad \forall f \in \mathcal{O}_X, \ l \in \mathcal{A}, \ e \in \mathcal{E}$$

with the property that  $\nabla_l \nabla_m - \nabla_m \nabla_l = \nabla_{[l,m]}$  for all  $l, m \in \mathcal{A}$ .

Given an  $\mathcal{A}$ -module  $(\mathcal{E}, \nabla)$  and a Lie pair  $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{A})$ , it is possible to define the Atiyah class

$$\operatorname{At}_{\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{E}) \in H^{1}(\mathcal{A}; (\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}) \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{X}}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$$

as the primary obstruction to the extension of  $\nabla$  to a flat  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection. Here, for any  $\mathcal{A}$ -module  $(\mathcal{F}, \nabla)$ , we denote by  $\exists (\mathcal{A}; \mathcal{F})$  the cohomology of the complex  $(\Omega \ (\mathcal{A}) \otimes \mathcal{F}, \nabla)$ , where  $\Omega \ (\mathcal{A})$  is the de Rham DG-algebra of  $\mathcal{A}$ . More precisely, the Atiyah class  $\operatorname{At}_{\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{E})$  is the obstruction to the extension of  $\nabla$  to an  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection compatible with the  $\mathcal{A}$ -module structure, i.e., to a connection  $\nabla : \mathcal{L} \to \mathcal{H}om_{\mathbb{K}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$  such that  $[\nabla_l, \nabla_a] = \nabla_{[l,a]}$  for every  $l \in \mathcal{L}$  and  $a \in \mathcal{A}$ .

In [5] we constructed L liftings of semiregularity maps associated to a locally free  $\mathcal{A}$ -module  $\mathcal{E}$  and a Lie pair  $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{A})$ , which are defined as

$$\tau_k \colon \mathbb{H}^2(\mathcal{A}; \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})) \to \mathbb{H}^{2+k} \Big( \mathcal{A}; \bigwedge^k (\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}) \Big), \quad \tau_k(x) = \frac{1}{k!} \operatorname{Tr}(\operatorname{At}_{\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{E})^k x).$$

We also proved that the DG-Lie algebra of derived sections of the sheaf of DG-Lie algebras  $\Omega(\mathcal{A}) \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$  controls the deformations of the  $\mathcal{A}$ -module  $\mathcal{E}$ , and then, by the principles explained above, the semiregularity maps  $\tau_k$  annihilate all obstructions to the deformations of the  $\mathcal{A}$ -module  $\mathcal{E}$ , provided that a certain spectral sequence associated to the Lie pair degenerates at  $E_1$ .

**Chapter 1** The first chapter contains some algebraic preliminaries: the basic definitions and theory of DG-Lie algebras, graded coalgebras, L -algebras and L morphisms. It also contains a brief recall of the Thom–Whitney totalisation of a semicosimplicial complex of vector spaces.

**Chapter 2** The second chapter begins with a brief introduction to deformation functors and obstruction theory, with an emphasis on simple obstructions. The deformation functors associated to DG-Lie algebras and semicosimplicial Lie algebras are described. The last section concerns the deformation theory of coherent sheaves, and three DG-Lie algebras controlling this deformation problem are given.

**Chapter 3** This chapter consists of a history of the semiregularity maps of Severi, Kodaira– Spencer, Bloch and Buchweitz–Flenner and an account of their importance in deformation theory. The annihilation of all obstructions for the Buchweitz–Flenner semiregularity map is discussed thoroughly.

**Chapter 4** The core of this part is based on [4] and it contains the construction of a sequence of canonical L morphisms associated to a curved DG-pair via Chern–Simons classes. A particular case of this construction, where the curved DG-pair is obtained via a connection of type (1,0) on a complex of locally free sheaves on a complex manifold, allows to construct canonical L liftings of all the components of the Buchweitz–Flenner semiregularity map, and therefore to prove that the semiregularity map annihilates all obstructions to deformations of a coherent sheaf on a complex manifold. Also contained in this chapter is a part based on [50], where we used connections of type (1,0) on complexes of locally free sheaves to construct a lifting of the first component of the semiregularity map via an explicit computation.

**Chapter 5** This chapter is based on [49], where the results of [50] were extended to the algebraic case. The situation considered is that of a transitive DG-Lie algebroid  $(\mathcal{A}, \rho)$  over a smooth separated scheme X of finite type over a field K of characteristic 0. Using simplicial methods, it is possible to define a notion of connection on the kernel of the anchor map  $\rho$ , and to construct an L morphism between DG-Lie algebras  $f: \mathbb{R}\Gamma(X, \operatorname{Ker}\rho) = \mathbb{R}\Gamma(X, \Omega_X^{-1}[2])$  associated to a connection and to a cyclic form on the DG-Lie algebroid, from which one obtains a lifting of the first component of the semiregularity map.

**Chapter 6** The last chapter is based on [5] and it concerns more general semiregularity maps, defined for a Lie pair  $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{A})$  and a locally free module over a Lie algebroid  $\mathcal{A}$  on a smooth separated scheme of finite type over a field  $\mathsf{K}$  of characteristic zero.. We determine a DG-Lie algebra controlling the deformations of the  $\mathcal{A}$ -module, and prove that these semiregularity maps annihilate the obstructions if a certain spectral sequence associated to the Lie pair degenerates at  $E_1$ . By considering the trivial Lie pair ( $\Theta_X, 0$ ) one can recover the results of the Chapter 4 for a locally free sheaf in the algebraic setting.

#### Acknowledgments

I would like to express my deep gratitude to my supervisor Marco Manetti for his patient guidance, encouragement and useful critique of this work. I would like to thank Francesco Meazzini and Ruggero Bandiera for the many interesting conversations. I am very grateful to Domenico Fiorenza, who has been an immense help as Ph.D. tutor. Lastly, I thank Ping Xu for his hospitality at Penn State, where part of this thesis was written.

## Notation

By K we denote a fixed field of characteristic 0; unless otherwise specified every (graded) vector space is intended over K.

The term differential graded (DG) means graded over the integers and with differential of degree +1. The degree of a homogeneous element x in a graded vector space will be denoted  $\bar{x}$ . We adopt the Grothendieck–Verdier formalism for degree shifting: given a DG-vector space  $(V = \bigoplus_n V^n, d_V)$  and an integer p, we define the DG-vector space  $(V[p], d_{V[p]})$  by setting  $V[p]^n = V^{n+p}, d_{V[p]} = (-1)^p d_V$ .

All rings are commutative and unitary, unless specified. For any local ring R, we denote by  $\mathfrak{m}_R$  its maximal ideal. Let  $\mathbf{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$  denote the category with objects Artin local  $\mathsf{K}$ -algebras with residue field  $\mathsf{K}$ , and morphisms given by local morphisms of  $\mathsf{K}$ -algebras.

If L is a DG-Lie algebra, H(L) always denotes the cohomology of the underlying complex of vector spaces, which inherits a graded bracket from the one on L.

For every pair of sheaves of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules  $\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G}$  we denote by  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathsf{K}}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G})$  and  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G})$ the sheaves of K-linear morphisms and  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -linear morphisms respectively. The  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -module structure on  $\mathcal{G}$  induces an  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -module structure both on  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathsf{K}}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G})$  and  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G})$ . We also write  $\mathcal{E}nd_{\mathsf{K}}(\mathcal{F})$  and  $\mathcal{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F})$  for  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathsf{K}}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F})$  and  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F})$  respectively.

For two complexes of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules  $\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F}$  we denote by  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$  the graded sheaf of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -linear morphisms

$$\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{F}) = \bigoplus_i \mathcal{H}om^i_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{F}), \quad \mathcal{H}om^i_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{F}) = \prod_j \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}^j,\mathcal{F}^{i+j}),$$

For a complex manifold,  $\mathcal{A}_X^{p,q}$  denotes the sheaf of differential forms of type p, q, and  $\mathcal{A}_X^{p,q}(\mathcal{E})$  denotes the sheaf of differential forms of type p, q with coefficients in a locally free sheaf  $\mathcal{E}$ . The global sections of these sheaves will be denoted by  $A_X^{p,q}$  and  $A_X^{p,q}(\mathcal{E})$  respectively.

## Chapter 1

## DG-Lie algebras and $L_{\infty}$ morphisms

In characteristic zero, the homotopy category of DG-Lie algebras is one of the possible frameworks to study deformation theory; this chapter contains a basic introduction to DG-Lie algebras and L morphisms, with the objective of deformation theory in view. Deformation functors associated to DG-Lie algebras will be treated in the next chapter.

In the first section, the basic definitions and examples of DG-Lie algebras are given. The third section concerns  $L_{-}$  algebras and morphisms; one definition of  $L_{-}$  morphism used here relies on the properties of coalgebras and their coderivations, described in Section 1.2. In the last section, we describe semicosimplicial objects and review the definition and of some of the main properties of the Thom–Whitney totalisation functor.

The main reference for this chapter is [59]. For more details on the Thom–Whitney totalisation we refer also to [23, 24, 27, 40].

#### 1.1 DG-Lie algebras

A graded vector space is a vector space with a Z-graded direct sum decomposition  $V = \bigoplus_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} V^n$ . If  $V = \bigoplus_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} V^n$  is a graded vector space, we denote by  $\bar{a}$  the degree of a non-zero homogeneous element a: in other words  $\bar{a} = n$  whenever  $a \neq 0$  and  $a \in V^n$ . It is implicitly assumed that if a formula contains the degree symbols  $\bar{a}, \bar{b}, \ldots$  then all the elements  $a, b, \ldots$  involved are homogeneous and different from 0.

**Definition 1.1.1.** A differential graded vector space (a DG-vector space for short), or complex of vector spaces, is the data of a graded vector space  $V = \bigoplus_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} V^n$  together with a linear map  $d: V \to V$ , called differential, such that  $d(V^n) \subset V^{n+1}$  for every n and  $d^2 = dd = 0$ .

 $\cdots \longrightarrow V^{i-1} \stackrel{d}{\longrightarrow} V^i \stackrel{d}{\longrightarrow} V^{i+1} \longrightarrow \cdots$ 

A morphism  $f: (V, d_V) \to (W, d_W)$  of DG-vector spaces is a linear map  $f: V \to W$  such that  $f(V^n) \subset W^n$  for every n and  $d_W f = f d_V$ .

A complex of vector spaces (V, d) is called bounded above if there exists  $n \in \mathbb{Z}$  such that  $V^k = 0$  for all k > n, bounded below if there exists  $m \in \mathbb{Z}$  such that  $V^k = 0$  for all k < m, and bounded if it is bounded both above and below.

The tensor product of differential graded vector spaces is defined as follows:

$$V \otimes W = \bigoplus_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} (V \otimes W)^n, \quad (V \otimes W)^n = \bigoplus_{i+j=n} V^i \otimes W^j,$$

with differential  $d_V \ _W(v \otimes w) = d_V v \otimes w + (-1)^{\overline{v}} v \otimes d_W w$ .

The Hom complex of DG-vector spaces V, W is the DG-vector space

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}(V,W) = \bigoplus_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}^{n}(V,W), \quad \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}^{n}(V,W) = \prod_{i \in \mathbb{Z}} \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}(V^{i},W^{i+n})$$

with the differential

$$df(v) = d_W(f(v)) - (-1)^f f(d_V v).$$

For every DG-vector space (V, d), Z(V) = Ker d denotes the graded subspace of cocycles, B(V) = d(V) denotes the graded subspace of coboundaries and H(V) = Z(V)/B(V) is the cohomology of V. The cohomology of V can be considered as a DG-vector space with trivial differential. A morphism  $f: V \to W$  of DG-vector spaces naturally induces a map in cohomology  $f: H(V) \to H(W)$ . Morphisms of DG-vector spaces  $V \to W$  correspond exactly to the elements of  $Z^0(\text{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}(V, W))$ .

**Definition 1.1.2.** 1. A morphism of DG-vector spaces  $f: V \to W$  is a quasi-isomorphism if it induces an isomorphism in cohomology, i.e. if  $f: H(V) \to H(W)$  is an isomorphism.

- 2. A DG-vector space V is called acyclic if H(V) = 0.
- 3. Two morphisms of DG-vector spaces  $f, g: V \to W$  are homotopic if there exists  $h \in \text{Hom}^{-1}(V, W)$  such that  $f g = d_W h + h d_V$ .
- 4. A DG-vector space V is contractible if the identity is a coboundary in Hom (V, V), i.e there exists  $h \in \text{Hom}^{-1}(V, V)$  such that  $dh + hd = \text{Id}_V$ . It is equivalent to saying that the identity is homotopic to the zero morphism.

Given a DG-vector space  $(V, d_V)$  and an integer p we define the DG-vector space  $(V[p], d_{V[p]})$ by setting

$$V[p]^n = V^{n+p}, \qquad d_{V[p]} = (-1)^p d_V.$$

For instance, K[-n] is the complex that has K in degree n and 0 in degrees different from n. The tautological map  $s: V \to V[-1]$  of degree 1, defined in each degree n as the identity map  $V^n \to V[-1]^{n+1} = V^n$  is called a suspension; more generally, for any integer p there exists a tautological morphism  $s: V \to V[p]$  of degree -p, defined in each degree n as the identity map  $V \to V[p]^{n-p} = V^n$ ; the definition of  $d_{V[p]}$  implies that  $s^{-p}$  is a cocycle in Hom (V, V[p]).

**Definition 1.1.3.** A double complex or bicomplex of vector spaces C is a family  $\{C^{p,q}\}, p, q \in \mathbb{Z}$ , of vector spaces, together with maps

$$d^v \colon C^{p,q} \to C^{p,q+1}, \quad d^h \colon C^{p,q} \to C^{p+1,q}, \quad \forall \ p,q \in \mathsf{Z},$$

called vertical and horizontal differential respectively, such that

**Definition 1.1.4.** Define the product total complex Tot (C) associated to a double complex C as

Tot 
$$(C)^n = \prod_{p+q=n} C^{p,q},$$

with differential the sum of the horizontal and vertical differentials. Define the sum total complex Tot (C) as

Tot 
$$(C)^n = \bigoplus_{p+q=n} C^{p,q}, \qquad d = d^v + d^h.$$

*Remark* 1.1.5. A double complex  $(C, d^h, d^v)$  is called a first quadrant double complex if it is concentrated in the first quadrant of the plane, i.e. if  $C^{p,q} = 0$  if p < 0 or q < 0.

Notice that for a first quadrant double complex C one has that Tot (C) = Tot (C), because there are finitely many terms in any diagonal.

**Definition 1.1.6.** A differential graded Lie algebra, or DG-Lie algebra, over a field K of characteristic zero is the data of a DG-vector space (L, d) with a bilinear bracket  $[-, -]: L \times L \to L$  satisfying the following conditions:

- 1. [-, -] is homogeneous graded skew-symmetric of degree 0. This means that:
  - $[L^i, L^j] \subset L^{i+j},$
  - $[a,b] + (-1)^{\overline{a}\overline{b}}[b,a] = 0$  for every a, b homogeneous,
- 2. (Leibniz identity)  $d[a, b] = [da, b] + (-1)^{\overline{a}}[a, db]$  for every a, b homogeneous;
- 3. (Jacobi identity) every triple of homogeneous elements a, b, c satisfies the equality  $[a, [b, c]] = [[a, b], c] + (-1)^{\overline{ab}}[b, [a, c]].$

A DG-Lie algebra with trivial differential d = 0 is simply referred to as a graded Lie algebra, while a DG-Lie algebra is called **abelian** if its bracket is trivial. A morphism of differential graded Lie algebras is a morphism of DG-vector spaces commuting with brackets.

**Example 1.1.7.** Every Lie algebra can be considered as a DG-Lie algebra concentrated in degree 0, with trivial differential. If  $L = \bigoplus L^i$  is a DG-Lie algebra,  $L^0$  is a Lie algebra in the usual sense.

**Definition 1.1.8.** A graded algebra over a field  $\\mathbb{K}$  of characteristic zero is the data of a graded vector space A with a bilinear map  $A \\mathbb{X} A \\to A, (a, b) \\mathbb{H} a b$ , called a product, that satisfies the following conditions:

- 1.  $\overline{ab} = \overline{a} + \overline{b};$
- 2. (ab)c = a(bc).

A differential graded algebra, or DG-algebra, is the data of a graded algebra A as above and of a degree 1 map  $d: A \to A$ , called differential, such that  $d^2 = 0$  and the Leibniz rule holds:

$$d(ab) = d(a)b + (-1)^{\overline{a}}ad(b), \quad \forall a, b \in A$$

A commutative DG-algebra is a DG-algebra such that the graded commutativity holds:

$$ab = (-1)^{\overline{a}b}ba, \quad \forall a, b \in A$$

*Remark* 1.1.9. Notice that every (differential) graded associative algebra is also a (differential) graded Lie algebra, with bracket given by the graded commutator  $[a, b] = ab - (-1)^{\overline{ab}}ba$ .

**Example 1.1.10.** Given a DG-Lie algebra L and a commutative differential graded algebra A, the DG-vector space  $L \otimes A$  has a natural structure of DG-Lie algebra, with bracket given by

$$[x \otimes a, y \otimes b] = (-1)^{\overline{a} \ \overline{y}} [x, y] \otimes ab.$$

**Example 1.1.11.** Let V be a DG-vector space, then the Hom complex  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}(V, V)$  has a natural structure of differential graded Lie algebra, with the bracket equal to the graded commutator

$$[f,g] = fg - (-1)^{f\bar{g}}gf,$$

and the differential equal to the adjoint operator [d, -], where d is the differential of V.

**Example 1.1.12.** Let A be a DG-algebra over the field K. The DG-Lie algebra of derivations of A is the DG-Lie subalgebra of  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}(A, A)$  defined by:

$$\operatorname{Der}_{\mathsf{K}}(A,A) = \bigoplus_{n} \operatorname{Der}_{\mathsf{K}}^{n}(A,A) \subset \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}(A,A),$$
$$\operatorname{Der}_{\mathsf{K}}^{n}(A,A) = \{\phi \in \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}^{n}(A,A) \mid \phi(ab) = \phi(a)b + (-1)^{n\tilde{a}}a\phi(b)\}.$$

Notice that the differential of A is a derivation of degree +1.

Let L be a differential graded Lie algebra, then the derivations of L

$$\mathrm{Der}_{\mathsf{K}}(L,L) = \bigoplus_{n} \mathrm{Der}_{\mathsf{K}}^{n}(L,L),$$
$$\mathrm{Der}_{\mathsf{K}}^{n}(L,L) = \{\phi \in \mathrm{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}^{n}(L,L) \mid \phi[a,b] = [\phi(a),b] + (-1)^{n\tilde{a}}[a,\phi(b)]\}$$

form a DG-Lie algebra, with bracket equal to the graded commutator  $[\phi, \psi] = \phi \psi - (-1)^{\overline{\phi} \ \overline{\psi}} \psi \phi$ and differential equal to [d, -].

The cohomology of a DG-Lie algebra is defined as the cohomology of the underlying DG-vector space. For any DG-Lie algebra (L, d, [-, -]) and every  $x, y \in L$  we have that if dx = dy = 0, then d[x, y] = 0, and if dy = 0, then [dx, y] = d[x, y]. Therefore the bracket of L factors to a bracket in H(L), inducing a graded Lie algebra structure on the cohomology of L. If  $f: L \to M$ is a morphism of differential graded Lie algebras, then  $f: H(L) \to H(M)$  is a morphism of graded Lie algebras.

**Definition 1.1.13.** A quasi-isomorphism of DG-Lie algebras is a morphism of DG-Lie algebras which is a quasi-isomorphism of the underlying DG-vector spaces.

**Definition 1.1.14.** The descending central series  $L^{[n]}$ ,  $n \ge 1$ , of a DG-Lie algebra L is defined as  $L^{[1]} = L$  and

$$L^{[n]} = \text{Span}\{[a_1, [\cdots [a_{n-1}, a_n] \cdots ]] \mid a_1, \cdots, a_n \in L\}, \quad n \ge 2.$$

Equivalently, it is defined by the recursive formulas  $L^{[1]} = L$  and  $L^{[n]} = [L, L^{[n-1]}]$ .

A DG-Lie algebra L is **nilpotent** if  $L^{[n]} = 0$  for some n > 0.

In particular, for every differential graded Lie algebra L and every proper ideal I of an Artin local K-algebra, the DG-Lie algebra  $L \otimes I$  is nilpotent.

#### **1.2** Graded coalgebras

**Definition 1.2.1.** A graded coalgebra is the data  $(C, \Delta)$  of a graded vector space C together with a morphism of graded vector spaces  $\Delta: C \to C \otimes C$  such that  $(\mathrm{Id}_C \otimes \Delta)\Delta = (\Delta \otimes \mathrm{Id}_C)\Delta$ . The map  $\Delta$  is called coproduct and the above property is called coassociativity.

The twist map tw:  $V \otimes W \to W \otimes V$  is defined as

$$\operatorname{tw}(v \otimes w) = (-1)^{\bar{v}\,\bar{w}} w \otimes v, \quad v \in V, w \in W.$$
(1.2.1)

**Definition 1.2.2.** A graded coalgebra  $(C, \Delta)$  is called cocommutative if  $tw \circ \Delta = \Delta$ .

Given a graded coalgebra  $(C, \Delta)$ , using coassociativity, one can define the iterated coproducts  $\Delta^n \colon C \to C^{-n+1}$  as

$$\Delta^0 = \mathrm{Id}_C, \quad \Delta^n = (\mathrm{Id}_C \otimes \Delta^{n-1}) \circ \Delta.$$

**Definition 1.2.3.** A graded coalgebra  $(C, \Delta)$  is called conjust if  $\Delta^n = 0$  for n >> 0. It is called locally conilpotent if  $C = \bigcup_n \operatorname{Ker} \Delta^n$ .

**Definition 1.2.4.** A morphism of graded coalgebras  $F: (C, \Delta) \to (B, \Gamma)$  is a morphism of graded vector spaces  $F: C \to B$  such that  $\Gamma F = F^{-2}\Delta$ .



**Definition 1.2.5.** Let  $(C, \Delta)$  be a graded coalgebra. A morphism of graded vector spaces  $p: C \to V$  is called a **cogenerator** of C if for every  $x \in C, c \neq 0$ , there exists n > 0 such that  $p^{-n}\Delta^{n-1}(x) \neq 0$  in  $V^{-n}$ . Equivalently,  $p: C \to V$  is a cogenerator of C if the linear map

$$(p, p^{-2}\Delta, p^{-3}\Delta^2, \ldots) \colon C \longrightarrow \prod_{n>0} V^{-n}$$

is injective. For a cogenerator  $p: C \to V$  and a linear map  $f: B \to C$ , the composition  $pf: B \to V$ is called the **corestriction** of f to p.

**Proposition 1.2.6.** Let  $p: B \to V$  be a cogenerator of a graded coalgebra  $(B, \Gamma)$ . Then every morphism of graded coalgebras  $\phi: (C, \Delta) \to (B, \Gamma)$  is uniquely determined by its corestriction  $p\phi: C \to V.$ 

*Proof.* Given a morphism of graded coalgebras  $F: (C, \Delta) \to (B, \Gamma)$  for every  $n \geq 0$  one has that

$$\Gamma^n F = F^{-n+1} \Delta^n \colon C \to B^{-n+1}.$$

Given two morphisms of graded coalgebras  $F, G: C \to B$  such that pF = pG we have

$$p^{n+1}\Gamma^n F = p^{n+1}F^{n+1}\Delta^n = (pF)^{n+1}\Delta^n = (pG)^{n+1}\Delta^n = p^{n+1}G^{n+1}\Delta^n = p^{n+1}\Gamma^n G$$
  
and the claim follows.

and the claim follows.

**Definition 1.2.7.** Given a morphism of graded coalgebras  $F: (C, \Delta) \to (B, \Gamma)$  the set of F-coderivations of degree n is

$$\operatorname{Coder}^{n}(C, B; F) := \{ Q \in \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}^{n}(C, B) \mid \Gamma Q = (F \otimes Q + Q \otimes F) \Delta \}$$

and we set

Coder 
$$(C, B; F) = \bigoplus_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \operatorname{Coder}^n(C, B; F)$$

We denote Coder  $(C, C; Id_C)$  by Coder (C).

Given a graded vector space V, the twist map of (1.2.1)

$$\operatorname{tw}: V \otimes W \to W \otimes V, \qquad \operatorname{tw}(v \otimes w) = (-1)^{\bar{v}\,\bar{w}} w \otimes v,$$

extends naturally, for every  $n \ge 0$ , to a right action of the symmetric group  $\Sigma_n$  on the *n*th tensor power of V:

tw: 
$$V^{n} \times \Sigma_{n} \to V^{n}$$
.

More explicitly, for  $v_1, \ldots, v_n$  homogeneous elements and  $\sigma \in \Sigma_n$  we have:

$$\operatorname{tw}(v_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes v_n, \sigma) = \pm (v_{\sigma(1)} \otimes \cdots \otimes v_{\sigma(n)}),$$

where the above sign  $\pm$  is equal to the signature of the restriction of  $\sigma$  to the subset of indices i such that  $v_i$  has odd degree.

**Definition 1.2.8.** Given a permutation  $\sigma \in \Sigma_n$ , a graded vector space V and non-trivial homogeneous elements  $v_1, \ldots, v_n \in V \setminus \{0\}$ , the **Koszul sign**  $\varepsilon(\sigma, V; v_1, \ldots, v_n) = \pm 1$  is defined by the relation

$$\operatorname{tw}(v_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes v_n, \sigma) = \varepsilon(\sigma, V; v_1, \dots, v_n)(v_{\sigma(1)} \otimes \cdots \otimes v_{\sigma(n)})$$

The antisymmetric Koszul sign  $\chi(\sigma, V; v_1, \ldots, v_n) = \pm 1$  is the product of the Koszul sign and the signature of the permutation:

$$\chi(\sigma, V; v_1, \dots, v_n) = (-1)^{\sigma} \varepsilon(\sigma, V; v_1, \dots, v_n).$$

By convention, if  $v_i = 0$  for some index *i* we set

$$\varepsilon(\sigma, V; v_1, \ldots, v_n) = \chi(\sigma, V; v_1, \ldots, v_n) = 0$$

**Definition 1.2.9** (Shuffles). Given two non-negative integers  $p, q \ge 0$  with p + q > 0, a (p,q)-shuffle is a permutation  $\sigma$  of the set  $\{1, \ldots, p + q\}$  such that

 $\sigma(1) < \sigma(2) < \dots < \sigma(p)$  and  $\sigma(p+1) < \dots < \sigma(p+q)$ .

The subset of (p,q)-shuffles is denoted by  $S(p,q) \subset \Sigma_{p+q}$ .

The (p,q)-shuffles are  $\binom{p+q}{q}$  in number.

**Example 1.2.10.** For every n > 0 one has that  $S(0, n) = S(n, 0) = {\text{Id}}$ , while  $S(1, 1) = \Sigma_2$  and the three (2, 1)-shuffles are:

$$(1,2,3),$$
  $(1,3,2),$   $(2,3,1).$ 

It is possible to associate to a graded vector space V a cocommutative coalgebra, the symmetric coalgebra of V. This is the graded coalgebra  $(S(V), \mathfrak{l})$ , where  $S(V) = \bigoplus_{n>0} V^{-n}$ , and  $\mathfrak{l}: S(V) \to S(V) \otimes S(V)$  is given by

$$\mathfrak{l}(v_1 \odot \cdots \odot v_n) = \sum_{a=1}^{n-1} \sum_{\sigma \ S(a,n-a)} \varepsilon(\sigma) (v_{\sigma(1)} \odot \cdots \odot v_{\sigma(a)}) \otimes (v_{\sigma(a+1)} \odot \cdots \odot v_{\sigma(n)}), \quad (1.2.2)$$

where S(a, n-a) denotes the set of (a, n-a)-shuffles and  $\varepsilon$  the symmetric Koszul sign.

The projection map  $p_V \colon S(V) \to V$  is a cogenerator.

**Lemma 1.2.11.** Every morphism of locally conilpotent cocommutative coalgebras  $F: (C, \Delta) \rightarrow (S(V), \mathfrak{l})$  is uniquely determined by its corestriction  $f = p_V F: C \rightarrow V$ .

Every coderivation of a reduced symmetric coalgebra  $Q \in \text{Coder}(S(V))$  is uniquely determined by its corestriction  $p_V Q = \sum_{n>0} q_n \colon S(V) \to V$ .

For a proof we refer to [59, 11.5].

**Definition 1.2.12.** A differential graded coalgebra is the data of a graded coalgebra C together with a coderivation  $d \in \operatorname{Coder}^1(C, C)$ , called a differential, such that  $d^2 = 0$ . A morphism of differential graded coalgebras is a morphism of graded coalgebras commuting with differentials.

**Definition 1.2.13.** The bar construction of a DG-Lie algebra (L, d, [-, -]) is the cocommutative DG-coalgebra  $(S(L[1]), \mathfrak{l}, Q)$ , where S(L[1]) is the symmetric coalgebra of the graded vector space L[1], with the coproduct defined in (1.2.2) and the coderivation  $Q: S(L[1]) \to S(L[1])$  is defined via Lemma 1.2.11 by

$$q_i: L[1] \xrightarrow{i} \to L[1], \quad q_1(x) = -dx, \quad q_2(x,y) = (-1)^{\overline{x}}[x,y], \quad q_i = 0 \quad \forall i \ge 3$$

#### **1.3** $L_{\infty}$ and $L_{\infty}[1]$ -algebras

**Definition 1.3.1.** An L structure on a graded vector space L is a sequence of skew-symmetric maps

$$l_n \colon L^{-n} \to L, \qquad \deg(l_n) = 2 - n, \quad n > 0,$$

such that for every n > 0 and every sequence of homogeneous vectors  $x_1, \ldots, x_n$  we have:

$$\sum_{k=1}^{n} (-1)^{n-k} \sum_{\sigma \ S(k,n-k)} \chi(\sigma) \, l_{n-k+1}(l_k(x_{\sigma(1)},\dots,x_{\sigma(k)}), x_{\sigma(k+1)},\dots,x_{\sigma(n)}) = 0, \qquad (1.3.1)$$

where S(k, n-k) are the (k, n-k) shuffles of Definition 1.2.9 and  $\chi$  is the antisymmetric Koszul sign. An L -algebra  $(L, l_1, l_2, ...)$  is a graded vector space L equipped with an L structure  $l_1, l_2, ...$ 

The first equations of (1.3.1) are, for n = 1, 2, 3:

1. 
$$l_1(l_1(x_1)) = 0;$$
  
2.  $\sum_{\sigma \ S(2,0)} \chi(\sigma) l_1(l_2(x_{\sigma(1)}, x_{\sigma(2)})) - \sum_{\sigma \ S(1,1)} \chi(\sigma) l_2(l_1(x_{\sigma(1)}), x_{\sigma(2)}) = 0;$   
3.  $\sum_{\sigma \ S(1,2)} \chi(\sigma) l_3(l_1(x_{\sigma(1)}), x_{\sigma(2)}, x_{\sigma(3)}) - \sum_{\sigma \ S(2,1)} \chi(\sigma) l_2(l_2(x_{\sigma(1)}, x_{\sigma(2)}), x_{\sigma(3)}) + \sum_{\sigma \ S(3,0)} \chi(\sigma) l_1(l_3(x_{\sigma(1)}, x_{\sigma(2)}, x_{\sigma(3)})) = 0.$ 

*Remark* 1.3.2. Notice that from the first equation for an L -algebra  $(L, l_1, l_2, ...)$  we have  $\deg(l_1) = 1$  and  $l_1^2 = 0$ . Therefore  $(L, l_1)$  is a DG-vector space, and it is possible to consider its cohomology H(L).

**Example 1.3.3.** Differential graded Lie algebras are L -algebras with  $l_1$  equal to the differential,  $l_2$  equal to the Lie bracket and  $l_n = 0$  for every n > 2. In fact, the axioms of a differential graded Lie algebra (L, d, [-, -]) over a field of characteristic 0:

1. 
$$d(d(x_1)) = 0;$$
  
2.  $d[x_1, x_2] - ([dx_1, x_2] - (-1)^{\bar{x_1} \cdot \bar{x_2}} [dx_2, x_1]) = 0;$   
3.  $[[x_1, x_2], x_3] - (-1)^{\bar{x_2} \cdot \bar{x_3}} [[x_1, x_3], x_2] + (-1)^{\bar{x_1} \cdot (\bar{x_2} + \bar{x_3})} [[x_2, x_3], x_1] = 0;$ 

may be rewritten as:

1. 
$$d(d(x_{\sigma(1)})) = 0;$$
  
2.  $\sum_{\sigma} \sum_{S(2,0)} \chi(\sigma) d[x_{\sigma(1)}, x_{\sigma(2)}] - \sum_{\sigma} \sum_{S(1,1)} \chi(\sigma) [dx_{\sigma(1)}, x_{\sigma(2)}] = 0;$   
3.  $\sum_{\sigma} \sum_{S(2,1)} \chi(\sigma) [[x_{\sigma(1)}, x_{\sigma(2)}], x_{\sigma(3)}] = 0.$ 

**Definition 1.3.4.** The **décalage isomorphisms** of a graded vector space V are the linear isomorphisms

déc: 
$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}^{n}(V^{-k}, V) \longrightarrow \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}^{n-k+1}((sV)^{-k}, sV), \qquad n, k \in \mathbb{Z}, \ k \ge 0,$$

defined by imposing the commutativity of the diagrams

or, equivalently, by the formula

$$\operatorname{d\acute{e}c}(f)(sv_1,\ldots,sv_k) = (-1)^{\sum_i (k-i)\bar{v}_i} sf(v_1,\ldots,v_k) \,.$$

The importance of décalage isomorphisms is expressed by the following proposition.

**Proposition 1.3.5.** The décalage isomorphisms exchange symmetric map into skew-symmetric maps and conversely. For every  $n, k \in \mathbb{Z}$ ,  $k \ge 0$ , we have two linear isomorphisms:

déc: 
$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}^{n}(V^{-k}, V) \longrightarrow \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}^{n-k+1}((sV)^{-k}, sV),$$
  
déc:  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}^{n}(V^{-k}, V) \longrightarrow \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}^{n-k+1}((sV)^{-k}, sV).$  (1.3.2)

*Proof.* See [59, 10.6].

The equations (1.3.1) take a simpler form after a décalage isomorphism, so it is convenient to encode these new equations into a new algebraic structure called L [1] structure, which is equivalent to the old one.

**Definition 1.3.6.** An L [1] **structure** on a graded vector space V is a sequence of symmetric linear maps

$$q_n \colon V^{-n} \to V, \qquad \deg(q_n) = 1, \quad n > 0,$$

such that for every n > 0 and every sequence of homogeneous vectors  $v_1, \ldots, v_n$ :

$$\sum_{k=1}^{n} \sum_{\sigma \in S(k,n-k)} \varepsilon(\sigma) q_{n-k+1}(q_k(v_{\sigma(1)},\dots,v_{\sigma(k)}),v_{\sigma(k+1)},\dots,v_{\sigma(n)}) = 0.$$
(1.3.3)

An L [1]-algebra  $(V, q_1, q_2, ...)$  is a graded vector space equipped with an L [1] structure.

For notational convenience we shall sometimes denote an L [1]-algebra  $(V, q_1, q_2, ...)$  by the pair (V, q), where

$$q \in \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}^{1}(\oplus_{n=1}V^{-n}, V), \qquad q = \sum_{n=1}q_{n}$$

**Lemma 1.3.7.** For every graded vector space V, the opposite of the décalage isomorphisms give a canonical bijection from the set of L [1] structures on V and the set of L structures on sV = V[-1]:

 $- \operatorname{d\acute{e}c}: \{L \ [1] \text{ structures on } V\} \longrightarrow \{L \ \text{ structures on } sV\}.$ 

More explicitly, in the notation above, the bijection is given by:

$$l_k = -\operatorname{d\acute{e}c}(q_k), \qquad l_k(sv_1, \dots, sv_k) = -(-1)^{\sum_i (k-i)\bar{v}_i} sq_k(v_1, \dots, v_k).$$

It is possible to give an equivalent, more concise definition of L [1]-algebras in terms of symmetric coalgebras, see e.g. [56, Chapter IX]:

**Definition 1.3.8.** An L [1]-algebra is a pair (V, Q), where V is a graded vector space, and  $Q \in \operatorname{Coder}(S(V))$  such that  $Q^2 = \frac{1}{2}[Q, Q] = 0$ .

Equivalently, (S(V), Q) is a DG-coalgebra, as in Definition 1.2.12

An advantage of this second definition is the possibility of defining L -morphisms easily:

**Definition 1.3.9.** An *L* -morphism of *L* [1]-algebras  $f: (V,q) \to (W,r)$  is the corestriction of a morphism of symmetric coalgebras  $F: (S(V), Q) \to (S(W), R)$  such that FQ = RF.

Denoting by  $f_n$ , n > 0, the components of f, i.e.,

$$f = \sum_{n>0} f_n, \qquad f_n \in \operatorname{Hom}^0(V^{-n}, W),$$

we shall call  $f_1$  the *linear part* of f,  $f_2$  the *quadratic part* and so on.

An L morphism of L [1]-algebras can be written more explicitly as follows:

**Proposition 1.3.10.** Given two L [1]-algebras  $(V, q_1, q_2, ...)$  and  $(W, r_1, r_2, ...)$ , a sequence of linear maps  $f_n \in \text{Hom}^0(V^{-n}, W)$  gives an L -morphism  $f = \sum f_n$  if and only if for every  $v_1, \ldots, v_n \in V$  we have

$$\sum_{i=1}^{n} r_i F_n^i(v_1 \odot \cdots \odot v_n)$$

$$= \sum_{i=1}^{n} \sum_{\sigma} \sum_{S(i,n-i)} \varepsilon(\sigma) f_{n-i+1}(q_i(v_{\sigma(1)} \odot \cdots \odot v_{\sigma(i)}) \odot \cdots \odot v_{\sigma(n)}),$$

$$(1.3.4)$$

where the maps  $F_n^i: V \xrightarrow{n} \to W \xrightarrow{i}$  are defined recursively by the formulas  $F_n^1 = f_n$  and

$$F_n^i(v_1 \odot \cdots \odot v_n) = \frac{1}{i} \sum_{a=1}^{n-i+1} \sum_{\sigma \ S(a,n-a)} \varepsilon(\sigma) f_a(v_{\sigma(1)} \odot \cdots \odot v_{\sigma(a)}) \odot F_{n-a}^{i-1}(v_{\sigma(a+1)} \odot \cdots \odot v_{\sigma(n)}).$$

**Definition 1.3.11.** An L -morphism of L -algebras is an L -morphism of the corresponding L [1]-algebras.

Given two L -algebras  $(H, h_1, h_2, ...)$  and  $(L, l_1, l_2, ...)$ , via the décalage isomorphisms of Definition 1.3.4:

$$\operatorname{d\acute{e}c} \colon \operatorname{Hom}^{0}_{\mathsf{K}}(H[1]^{-n}, L[1]) \longrightarrow \operatorname{Hom}^{1-n}_{\mathsf{K}}(H^{-n}, L),$$

every L -morphism  $g: (H, h_1, h_2, ...) (L, l_1, l_2, ...)$  is given by a sequence of maps

$$g_n \in \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}^{1-n}(H^{-n}, L), \qquad n \ge 1,$$

such that the maps  $f_n = \operatorname{dec}^{-1}(g_n)$  satisfy the condition of Proposition 1.3.10.

The general expression of the equations satisfied by the maps  $g_n$  is complicated and outside the scope of this thesis. However, in the following chapters, it will be useful to consider the special case of a L morphism between DG-Lie algebras, as in the following definition.

**Definition 1.3.12.** Let  $(V, \delta, [-, -])$  and  $(L, d, \{-, -\})$  be DG-Lie algebras over the same field. An L morphism g: V L is a sequence of linear maps  $g_n: V \xrightarrow{n} \to L$ ,  $n \ge 1$ , with  $g_n$  of degree 1 - n such that  $g_1$  is a morphism of complexes, while for every  $n \ge 2$  and every  $v_1, \ldots, v_n \in V$  homogeneous we have

$$\frac{1}{2} \sum_{p=1}^{n-1} \sum_{\sigma} \sum_{S(p,n-p)} \chi(\sigma) (-1)^{(1-n+p)(\overline{v_{\sigma(1)}}+\dots+\overline{v_{\sigma(p)}}-p)} \left\{ g_p(v_{\sigma(1)},\dots,v_{\sigma(p)}), g_{n-p}(v_{\sigma(p+1)},\dots,v_{\sigma(n)}) \right\} \\ + dg_n(v_1,\dots,v_n) = (-1)^{n-1} \sum_{\sigma} \sum_{S(1,n-1)} \chi(\sigma) g_n(\delta(v_{\sigma(1)}),v_{\sigma(2)},\dots,v_{\sigma(n)}) \\ + (-1)^{n-2} \sum_{\sigma} \sum_{S(2,n-2)} \chi(\sigma) g_{n-1}([v_{\sigma(1)},v_{\sigma(2)}],v_{\sigma(3)},\dots,v_{\sigma(n)}).$$

When we deal with L morphisms of DG-Lie algebras where the target L is abelian,  $\{-, -\} = 0$  and the above definition reduces to:

**Definition 1.3.13.** Let  $(V, \delta, [-, -])$  be a DG-Lie algebra and (L, d) an abelian DG-Lie algebra. An L morphism g: V L is a sequence of maps  $g_n: V \xrightarrow{n} \to L, n \ge 1$ , with  $g_n$  of degree 1 - n such that the following conditions  $C_n, n = 1, 2, 3, \ldots$ , are satisfied:  $C_1 \ g_1 \delta = dg_1;$ 

 $C_n, n \geq 2$  for every  $v_1, \ldots, v_n \in V$  homogeneous we have

$$dg_n(v_1, \dots, v_n) = (-1)^{n-1} \sum_{\sigma \ S(1,n-1)} \chi(\sigma) g_n(\delta v_{\sigma(1)}, v_{\sigma(2)}, \dots, v_{\sigma(n)}) + (-1)^{n-2} \sum_{\sigma \ S(2,n-2)} \chi(\sigma) g_{n-1}([v_{\sigma(1)}, v_{\sigma(2)}], v_{\sigma(3)}, \dots, v_{\sigma(n)})$$

Notice that if  $g_n = 0$  for every  $n \ge N$  then  $C_n$  is trivially satisfied for every n > N.

Remark 1.3.14. Notice that condition  $C_1$  entails that the linear component  $g_1$  induces a map in cohomology  $g_1: H(V) \to H(M)$ . It is clear that the cohomology H(M) of an abelian DG-Lie algebra M is an abelian graded Lie algebra. Condition  $C_2$  can be written as

$$g_1([v_1, v_2]) = dg_2(v_1, v_2) + g_2(\delta v_1, v_2) + (-1)^{v_1}g_2(v_1, \delta v_2),$$

which implies that the map induced by  $g_1$  in cohomology is a morphism of graded Lie algebras.

**Definition 1.3.15.** An *L* -morphism  $f: (V, q_1, \dots)$   $(W, r_1, \dots)$  is called a weak equivalence if its linear component  $f_1: (V, q_1) \to (W, r_1)$  is a quasi-isomorphism of DG-vector spaces.

**Theorem 1.3.16.** Two DG-Lie algebras are weakly equivalent as L -algebras if and only if they are quasi-isomorphic as DG-Lie algebras.

For the proof, we refer to [51, 11.4] or to [59, 12.6].

#### **1.4** Semicosimplicial objects and the Thom–Whitney totalisation

For every integer  $n \ge 0$ , consider the finite set  $[n] = \{0, 1, \dots, n\}$ , equipped with the usual order relation. Let  $\overrightarrow{\Delta}$  be the category whose objects are  $[0] = \{0\}, [1] = \{0, 1\}, [2] = \{0, 1, 2\}$ , etc. and whose morphisms are the strictly monotone maps. For instance, Mor - ([n - 1], [n]) contains exactly n + 1 morphisms called face maps, namely:

$$\delta_k \colon [n-1] \to [n], \quad \delta_k(p) = \begin{cases} p & \text{if } p < k \\ p+1 & \text{if } p \ge k \end{cases} \qquad k = 0, \cdots, n.$$

The face maps satisfy the semicosimplicial identities:

$$\delta_l \delta_k = \delta_{k+1} \delta_l$$
 for every  $l \le k$ .

Every strictly monotone map  $f: [n] \to [n+k], k > 0$ , admits a unique factorisation as

$$f = \delta_{i_1} \cdots \delta_{i_k}, \quad n+k \ge i_2 > i_2 > \cdots > i_k \ge 0.$$

**Definition 1.4.1.** Let C be a category. A semicosimplicial object in C is a covariant functor  $A: \overrightarrow{\Delta} \to C$ . Equivalently, a semicosimplicial object A is a diagram

$$A: \qquad A_0 \xrightarrow[\delta_1]{\delta_0} A_1 \xrightarrow[\delta_2]{\delta_1} A_2 \xrightarrow[\delta_2]{\delta_1} \cdots$$

where each  $A_i$  is an object of C, and, for each n > 0, there are n+1 face operators  $\delta_k \colon A_{n-1} \to A_n$ ,  $k = 0, \dots, n$ , which are morphisms in the category C and satisfy the semicosimplicial identities.

A morphism of semicosimplicial objects is a natural transformation of functors; equivalently, a morphism  $f: A \to B$  of semicosimplicial objects is a sequence of morphisms  $f_n: A_n \to B_n$ such that  $\delta_k f_{n-1} = f_n \delta_k$  for every k, n. **Definition 1.4.2.** A semicosimplicial Lie algebra over a field K is a semicosimplicial object in the category of Lie algebras over K; it is represented by a diagram of Lie algebras

$$\mathfrak{g}: \qquad \mathfrak{g}_0 \xrightarrow[\delta_1]{\delta_1} \mathfrak{g}_1 \stackrel{=}{=} \stackrel{\delta_0}{\overset{\delta_0}{\underset{\delta_2}{\to}}} \mathfrak{g}_2 \stackrel{\longrightarrow}{=} \cdots$$

in which every face operator  $\delta_i$  is a morphism of Lie algebras.

Analogously, a **semicosimplicial DG-Lie algebra** over K is a semicosimplicial object in the category of DG-Lie algebras.

The Thom–Whitney totalisation is a functor from the category of semicosimplicial DG-vector spaces to the category of DG-vector spaces. For every  $n \ge 0$  consider

$$A_n = \frac{\mathsf{K}[t_0, \dots, t_n, dt_0, \dots, dt_n]}{(1 - \sum_i t_i, \sum_i dt_i)}$$

the commutative differential graded algebra of polynomial differential forms on the affine standard n-simplex, and the maps

$$\delta_k \colon A_n \to A_{n-1}, \ 0 \le k \le n \qquad \delta_k(t_i) = \begin{cases} t_i & i < k \\ 0 & i = k \\ t_{i-1} & i > k. \end{cases}$$

**Definition 1.4.3.** The Thom–Whitney totalisation of a semicosimplicial DG-vector space V

$$V: \qquad V_0 \xrightarrow[\delta_1]{\delta_1} V_1 \stackrel{=}{=} \stackrel{\delta_0}{\underset{\delta_2}{\to}} V_2 \stackrel{\longrightarrow}{=} \cdots$$

is the DG-vector space

$$\operatorname{Tot}(V) = \{ (x_n) \in \prod_{n = 0} A_n \otimes_{\mathsf{K}} V_n \mid (\delta_k \otimes \operatorname{Id}) x_n = (\operatorname{Id} \otimes \delta_k) x_{n-1} \text{ for every } 0 \le k \le n \},\$$

with differential induced by the one on  $\prod_{n=0} A_n \otimes V_n$ . To simplify notation, we will sometimes denote this differential by  $d_{\text{Tot}} = d_A + d_V$ , where  $d_A$  denotes the differential of polynomial differential forms, and  $d_V$  the differential on V.

If  $f: V \to W$  is a morphism of semicosimplicial DG-vector spaces, then  $Tot(f): Tot(V) \to Tot(W)$  is defined as the restriction of the map

$$\prod \operatorname{Id} \otimes f \colon \prod_{n = 0} A_n \otimes_{\mathsf{K}} V_n \to \prod_{n = 0} A_n \otimes_{\mathsf{K}} W_n$$

The Tot functor is exact: given semicosimplicial DG-vector spaces V, W, Z and morphisms  $f: V \to W, g: W \to Z$  such that for every  $n \ge 0$  the sequence

 $0 \longrightarrow V_n \xrightarrow{f} W_n \xrightarrow{g} Z_n \longrightarrow 0$ 

is exact, one obtains an exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \operatorname{Tot}(V) \xrightarrow{f} \operatorname{Tot}(W) \xrightarrow{g} \operatorname{Tot}(Z) \longrightarrow 0,$$

see e.g. [23, 59].

Given two semicosimplicial DG-vector spaces V and W, then  $Tot(V \times W)$  is naturally isomorphic to  $Tot(V) \times Tot(W)$ . An important consequence is the preservation of multiplicative structures; in particular, we will use the fact that the functor Tot sends semicosimplicial DG-Lie algebras to DG-Lie algebras.

To fix notation we recall here the definition of the Čech complex and its sheafified version.

**Definition 1.4.4.** Let X be smooth separated scheme of finite type over the field K, let  $\mathcal{U} = \{U_i\}, i \in I$ , be an affine open cover of X, and denote by  $U_{i_1 \cdots i_n} = U_{i_1} \cap \cdots \cap U_{i_n}$ .

1. The Čech complex of a quasi-coherent sheaf  $\mathcal{F}$  is

$$C^{p}(\mathcal{U},\mathcal{F}) = \prod_{i_{0} < \dots < i_{p}} \mathcal{F}(U_{i_{0} \cdots i_{p}}), \quad p \in \mathbb{N}, \ i_{0}, \dots, i_{p} \in I$$
$$\check{d}: C^{p}(\mathcal{U},\mathcal{F}) \to C^{p+1}(\mathcal{U},\mathcal{F}), \quad \check{d}(\alpha)_{i_{0} \cdots i_{p+1}} = \sum_{k=0}^{p+1} (-1)^{k} \alpha_{i_{0} \cdots \hat{i_{k}} \cdots i_{p+1}} |_{U_{i_{0} \cdots i_{p+1}}}.$$
(1.4.1)

2. Let  $(\mathcal{E}, d_{\mathcal{E}})$  be a finite complex of quasi-coherent sheaves, the Čech hypercomplex is

$$(C \ (\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{E} \ ))^p = \bigoplus_{q \ 0} C^q(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{E}^{p-q})$$
$$C^p(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{E}^k) = \prod_{i_0 < \dots < i_p} \mathcal{E}^k(U_{i_0 \cdots i_p}), \quad p \in \mathbb{N}, \ i_0, \dots, i_p \in I, \ k \in \mathbb{Z}$$

with differential  $\check{d} + d_{\mathcal{E}}$ .

3. The sheafified Čech complex of  $\mathcal{F}$  is the complex of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules given by

$$(\mathcal{C} (\mathcal{U},\mathcal{F}),\check{d}), \quad \mathcal{C}^p(\mathcal{U},\mathcal{F}) = \prod_{i_0 < \dots < i_p} (j_{i_0 \cdots i_p}) \ \mathcal{F}|_{U_{i_0 \cdots i_p}} , \quad p \in \mathbb{N}, \ i_0, \dots, i_p \in I,$$

where d is defined as in (1.4.1) and  $j_{i_0 \cdots i_p} : U_{i_0 \cdots i_p} \to X$  denotes the inclusion map.

4. The sheafified Čech hypercomplex of  $(\mathcal{E}, d_{\mathcal{E}})$  is defined as

$$(\mathcal{C} \ (\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{E} \ ), \check{d} + d_{\mathcal{E}}), \quad (\mathcal{C} \ (\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{E} \ ))^p = \bigoplus_{q = 0} \mathcal{C}^q(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{E}^{p-q}).$$

In the above situation, the Čech cohomology, defined as the cohomology of the Čech (hyper)complex, is isomorphic to the (hyper)cohomology of the (complex of) sheaves, and the sheafified Čech complex is a resolution of the sheaf, see e.g. [34, III.4].

**Example 1.4.5.** Let  $(\mathcal{E}, \delta)$  be a bounded below complex of quasi-coherent sheaves on a smooth separated scheme X of finite type over the field K, and let  $\mathcal{U} = \{U_i\}$  be an open affine cover of X. Consider the semicosimplicial DG-vector space of Čech cochains:

$$\mathscr{E} (\mathcal{U}): \prod_{i} \mathscr{E} (U_{i}) \xrightarrow{\delta_{0}} \prod_{i < j} \mathscr{E} (U_{ij}) \stackrel{=}{=} \overset{\delta_{0}}{\overset{\delta_{1}}{\Rightarrow}} \prod_{i < j < k} \mathscr{E} (U_{ijk}) \stackrel{\longrightarrow}{\Longrightarrow} \cdots,$$
  
$$\delta_{s}: \prod_{i_{0} < \cdots < i_{n}} \mathscr{E} (U_{i_{0} \cdots i_{n}}) \rightarrow \prod_{i_{0} < \cdots < i_{n+1}} \mathscr{E} (U_{i_{0} \cdots i_{n+1}}), \quad (\delta_{s} \alpha)_{i_{0} \cdots i_{n+1}} = \alpha_{i_{0} \cdots \hat{i_{s}} \cdots i_{n+1}} |_{U_{i_{0} \cdots i_{n+1}}}$$

According to the Whitney integration theorem, there exists a natural quasi-isomorphism

$$I: \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{E}) \to C \ (\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{E})$$

where  $C(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{E})$  is the hypercomplex of Čech cochains of Definition 1.4.4 (see [76] for the C version, [21, 31, 59, 66] for the algebraic version used here). Therefore the cohomology of  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{E})$  is isomorphic to the hypercohomology of the complex of sheaves  $\mathcal{E}$  and then the quasi-isomorphism class of  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{E})$  does not depend on the affine open cover, since  $H^i(\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{E})) = \mathbb{H}^i(X, \mathcal{E})$  and the map I commutes with refinements of affine covers.

For our later application it is important to point out that there exists a natural inclusion of DG-vector spaces  $\Gamma(X, \mathcal{E}) \to \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{E})$  such that the restriction of I to  $\Gamma(X, \mathcal{E})$  is the natural inclusion map

$$i \colon \Gamma(X, \mathcal{E}) \to \prod_i \mathcal{E} (U_i), \qquad i(s) = \{s_{|U_i}\}.$$

In fact,  $\delta_0 i = \delta_1 i$ , therefore

$$\delta_{j_k}\delta_{j_{k-1}}\cdots\delta_{i_1}i=\delta_0^k i, \quad \text{for every } 0\leq j_s\leq s,$$

and this implies that

$$\iota: \Gamma(X, \mathcal{E}) \to \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{E}), \quad \iota(a) = (1 \otimes i(a), 1 \otimes \delta_0 i(a), 1 \otimes \delta_0^2 i(a), \ldots)$$
(1.4.2)

is a properly defined injective morphism of DG-vector spaces.

For later use we also point out that for every quasi-coherent sheaf  $\mathcal{F}$  and every affine open cover  $\mathcal{U}$ , the inclusion  $\Gamma(X,\mathcal{F}) \subset \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\mathcal{F})$  induces an isomorphism  $\Gamma(X,\mathcal{F}) \cong H^0(\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\mathcal{F}))$ .

### Chapter 2

# Infinitesimal deformations and obstructions

This chapter begins with a brief review of functors of Artin rings, deformation functors and obstruction theories, with a particular emphasis on simple obstructions. To a differential graded Lie algebra L one can associate two functors of Artin rings  $MC_L$  and  $Def_L$ , called Maurer–Cartan and deformation functor respectively. These are defined in Section 2.4, together with their tangent spaces and natural obstruction theory. The references for Sections 2.1–2.4 are [22, 59].

Section 2.5 concerns the deformation theory of coherent sheaves. In particular, using locally free and injective resolutions of a coherent sheaf  $\mathcal{F}$ , three DG-Lie models for  $\mathbb{R}\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F})$  are outlined.

#### 2.1 Deformation functors

For a fixed field K we denote by  $\operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$  the category of Artin local K-algebras with residue field K, with morphisms local morphisms inducing isomorphisms on the residue field. For every local ring R,  $\mathfrak{m}_R$  will denote its maximal ideal. In this chapter, unadorned tensor products are taken over the field K. We denote by **Set** the category of sets (to avoid foundational problems we always work in a fixed universe), and by  $0 \in \mathbf{Set}$  the singleton, i.e., the terminal object in the category of sets.

**Definition 2.1.1.** A functor of Artin rings is a covariant functor  $F : \operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}} \to \operatorname{Set}$  such that  $F(\mathsf{K}) = 0$ .

Functors of Artin rings are objects of a category where the morphisms are natural transformations.

**Example 2.1.2.** A vector space V over the field  $\ltimes$  induces a functor of Artin rings

$$V \colon \operatorname{\mathbf{Art}}_{\mathsf{K}} \to \operatorname{\mathbf{Set}}, \qquad V(A) = V \otimes_{\mathsf{K}} \mathfrak{m}_A.$$

The category  $\operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$  has fibre products: the fibre product of two maps  $f: S \to R$  and  $g: S \to R$  in  $\operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$  is the set-theoretic fibre product  $S \times_R S$ , which is an Artin local K-algebra with residue field K and maximal ideal given by  $\mathfrak{m}_S \times_R \mathfrak{m}_S$ .

**Definition 2.1.3.** Let  $F: \operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}} \to \operatorname{Set}$  be a functor of Artin rings. For every fibre product



in  $\mathbf{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$  consider the induced map

$$\eta \colon F(B \times_A C) \to F(B) \times_{F(A)} F(C) \,.$$

The functor F is called a **deformation functor** if:

- 1.  $\eta$  is surjective, whenever  $\beta$  is surjective;
- 2.  $\eta$  is bijective, whenever A = K.

**Definition 2.1.4.** A natural transformation  $\phi: F \to G$  of functors of Artin rings is called **smooth** if for every surjective morphism  $B \to A$  in the category  $\operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$ , the natural map

$$F(B) \to G(B) \times_{G(A)} F(A)$$

is surjective. A functor of Artin rings F is called **smooth** or **unobstructed** if the natural transformation  $F \to 0$  is smooth; equivalently F is smooth if  $F(B) \to F(A)$  is surjective for every surjective morphism  $B \to A$  in  $\operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$ .

**Definition 2.1.5.** Let  $F: \operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}} \to \operatorname{Set}$  be a deformation functor. The set

$$T^{1}F = F\left(\frac{\mathsf{K}[\varepsilon]}{(\varepsilon^{2})}\right)$$

is called the **tangent space** of F.

The tangent space of a deformation functor has a natural structure of vector space, and for every natural transformation of deformation functors  $F \to G$ , the induced map  $T^1F \to T^1G$  is linear; for a proof see e.g. [59, 3.4.2].

#### 2.2 Obstruction theory

In this context, by obstructions we intend obstructions for a deformation functor F to be smooth, i.e., obstructions to the existence of a lifting of  $a \in F(A)$  to F(B), for any surjection  $B \to A$  in  $\operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$ .

**Definition 2.2.1.** A morphism  $\alpha: B \to A$  in  $\operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$  is a small surjection if  $\alpha$  is surjective and its kernel is annihilated by the maximal ideal  $\mathfrak{m}_B$ .

If  $\alpha: B \to A$  is surjective with kernel  $I = \ker(\alpha)$  there exists an integer s > 0 such that  $\mathfrak{m}_B^s I = 0$ , and then  $\alpha$  factors as the composition of the finite sequence of small surjections

$$B \to \frac{B}{\mathfrak{m}_B^{s-1}I} \to \cdots \to \frac{B}{\mathfrak{m}_B I} \to A$$
.

**Definition 2.2.2.** A small extension e in  $Art_K$  is an exact sequence of abelian groups

$$e: \quad 0 \to M \xrightarrow{\varphi} B \xrightarrow{\alpha} A \to 0,$$

such that  $\alpha$  is a morphism in the category  $\operatorname{Art}_{\mathbb{K}}$ ,  $\varphi$  is a morphism of *B*-modules and the ideal  $\varphi(M)$  is annihilated by the maximal ideal  $\mathfrak{m}_B$ . In particular *M* is a finite dimensional vector space over  $B/\mathfrak{m}_B = \mathbb{K}$ .

A small extension as above is called **principal** if M = K.

A small extension is a small surjection together with a framing of its kernel. Every surjective morphism in  $\mathbf{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$  is a finite composition of small surjections arising from principal small extensions.

A morphism of small extensions is a commutative diagram

$$e_{1}: \qquad 0 - M_{1} - B_{1} - A_{1} - 0 \qquad (2.2.1)$$

$$\begin{vmatrix} \alpha_{M} & \alpha_{B} & \alpha_{A} \\ \alpha_{M} & \alpha_{B} & \alpha_{A} \\ e_{2}: \qquad 0 - M_{2} - B_{2} - A_{2} - 0 \end{vmatrix}$$

with  $\alpha_A$  and  $\alpha_B$  morphisms in  $\mathbf{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$ . The push-out of a small extension

$$e\colon \ 0\to M\xrightarrow{\varphi} B\xrightarrow{\alpha} A\to 0,$$

by a morphism of finite dimensional K-vector spaces  $g: M \to N$  is the small extension

$$g \ e \colon \ 0 \to N \xrightarrow{(0,\mathsf{Id})} \frac{B \oplus N}{\{(\varphi(m), -g(m)) \mid m \in M\}} \xrightarrow{g \ \alpha} A \to 0 \ , \qquad g \ \alpha(b,n) = \alpha(b) \ .$$

**Definition 2.2.3.** Let F be a functor of Artin rings. An obstruction theory for F with values in a vector space V is the data, for every small extension in  $\mathbf{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$ 

$$e: \quad 0 \to M \to B \to A \to 0$$

of an obstruction map, a map  $v_e \colon F(A) \to V \otimes M$  with the base change property with respect to morphisms of small extensions: this means that for every morphism of small extensions

$$e_1: \qquad 0 - M_1 - B_1 - A_1 - 0 \\ \begin{vmatrix} \alpha_M & \alpha_B \\ \alpha_A \end{vmatrix} \\ e_2: \qquad 0 - M_2 - B_2 - A_2 - 0 \end{vmatrix}$$

we have  $v_{e_2}(\alpha_A(a)) = (\mathrm{Id}_V \otimes \alpha_M)(v_{e_1}(a))$  for every  $a \in F(A_1)$ .

The name obstruction theory is motivated by the following:

**Lemma 2.2.4.** Let  $(V, v_e)$  be an obstruction theory for a functor of Artin rings F, and let

$$e: \quad 0 \to M \xrightarrow{\alpha} B \xrightarrow{\beta} A \to 0$$

be a small extension. If an element  $a \in F(A)$  lifts to F(B), i.e., if  $a = \beta(b)$  for some  $b \in F(B)$ , then  $v_e(a) = 0$ .

*Proof.* Immediate consequence of the base change property applied to the morphism of small extensions



In particular, we have  $v_e = 0$  whenever there exists a morphism  $s: A \to B$  in  $\operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$  such that  $\beta s = \operatorname{Id}_A$ .

Every obstruction theory is uniquely determined by its behaviour on principal small extensions. In fact, let

$$e\colon \ 0\to M\to B\to A\to 0$$

be a small extension and  $a \in F(A)$ ; the obstruction  $v_e(a) \in V \otimes M$  is uniquely determined by the values  $(\mathrm{Id}_V \otimes f)v_e(a) \in V$ , where f varies along a basis of  $\mathrm{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}(M,\mathsf{K})$ . By the base change property,  $(\mathrm{Id}_V \otimes f)v_e(a) = v_{fe}(a)$ , where fe is the push-out extension

$$f e: \quad 0 \to \mathsf{K} \to \frac{B \oplus \mathsf{K}}{\{(m, -f(m)) \mid m \in M\}} \to A \to 0.$$

**Definition 2.2.5.** An obstruction theory  $(V, v_e)$  for F is called **complete** if the converse of Lemma 2.2.4 holds; i.e., the lifting exists if and only if the obstruction vanishes.

Thus, a functor of Artin rings F is smooth if and only if the trivial obstruction theory (0,0) is complete; complete obstruction theories play an essential role when we want to check the smoothness of a natural transformation.

An obstruction theory  $(O_F, ob_e)$  for F is called **universal** if, for every obstruction theory  $(V, v_e)$ , there exists a unique morphism of obstruction theories  $(O_F, ob_e) \rightarrow (V, v_e)$ .

It is clear that if the universal obstruction theory  $(O_F, ob_e)$  exists then it is unique up to isomorphism and it is uniquely determined by the functor F; the vector space  $O_F$  is called the **obstruction space** of F.

Theorem 2.2.6. Let F be a deformation functor, then:

- 1. there exists a universal obstruction theory  $(O_F, ob_e)$  for F that is complete;
- 2. every element of the obstruction space  $O_F$  is of the form  $ob_e(a)$ , for some principal extension

$$e: \quad 0 \to \mathsf{K} \to B \to A \to 0$$

and some  $a \in F(A)$ .

For the proof, we refer to [59, 3.6.7].

#### 2.3 Simple obstructions

There exist some special classes of small extensions for which it is easier to compute the corresponding obstruction maps, and which can be enough to give some information on the smoothness of a deformation functor. Of particular relevance for the following chapters will be the simple extensions and obstructions.

Let F be a deformation functor and let C be a class of small extensions in  $\operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$ , and denote by  $O_F$  the universal obstruction space of Theorem 2.2.6. The obstructions arising from C are defined as the obstructions  $f(ob_e(x)) \in O_F = O_F \otimes \mathsf{K}$ , with

$$e: \quad 0 \to M \to A \to B \to 0$$

a small extension in  $\mathcal{C}, x \in F(B)$  and  $f: M \to K$  a linear map.

**Definition 2.3.1.** A curvilinear extension is a small extension in  $Art_{k}$  that is isomorphic to

$$0 \to \mathsf{K} \xrightarrow{t^n} \frac{\mathsf{K}[t]}{(t^{n+1})} \to \frac{\mathsf{K}[t]}{(t^n)} \to 0$$

for some  $n \ge 2$ . The curvilinear obstructions of a deformation functor are the obstructions arising from the curvilinear extensions.

**Theorem 2.3.2** ([22]). Let  $F: \operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}} \to \operatorname{Set}$  be a deformation functor. Then F is smooth if and only if for every integer  $n \geq 2$  the natural map

$$F\left(\frac{\mathsf{K}[t]}{(t^{n+1})}\right) \to F\left(\frac{\mathsf{K}[t]}{(t^n)}\right)$$

is surjective. In other words, a deformation functor is smooth if and only if every curvilinear obstruction vanishes.

*Proof.* For the proof, we refer to [22].

For a deformation functor F, let  $O_F^c$  denote the vector subspace of  $O_F$  generated by curvilinear obstructions. Notice that the above theorem says that  $O_F = 0$  if and only if  $O_F^c = 0$ , but does not imply in general that  $O_F = O_F^c$ .

Associated to every small extension  $0 \to M \to A \to B \to 0$  is the second fundamental sequence of Kähler differentials (see [61, Theorem 58]):

$$M \xrightarrow{d} \Omega_{A/\mathsf{K}} \otimes_A B \longrightarrow \Omega_{B/\mathsf{K}} \longrightarrow 0$$

where  $d(x) = d_{A/k}(x) \otimes 1$  for  $x \in M$ .

**Definition 2.3.3.** A small extension is **simple** if the natural map  $d: M \to \Omega_{A/K} \otimes_A B$  is injective. Simple obstructions are the ones arising from simple extensions.

Over a field of characteristic 0 every curvilinear extension is simple.

For every  $A \in \operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$  and every A-module M we denote by  $A \oplus M$  the trivial extension, with multiplication rule (a, m)(b, n) = (ab, an + bm). Notice that  $A \oplus M \in \operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$  if and only if M is finitely generated as an A-module.

**Definition 2.3.4.** A small extension in  $Art_{K}$  is called **semitrivial** if it is isomorphic to

$$0 \to K \to A \oplus M \xrightarrow{\alpha} A \oplus N \to 0$$

for some  $A \in \operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$  and some short exact sequence  $0 \to K \to M \xrightarrow{\beta} N \to 0$  of finitely generated *A*-modules with  $\mathfrak{m}_A K = 0$ ; the morphism  $\alpha$  is the trivial extension of  $\beta$ , i.e.,  $\alpha(a, m) = (a, \beta(m))$ . A semitrivial obstruction is an obstruction arising from a semitrivial extension.

**Example 2.3.5.** For every  $n \ge 1$  the small extension

$$0 \to \mathsf{K} \xrightarrow{x^n y} \frac{\mathsf{K}[x, y]}{(x^{n+1}, y^2)} \to \frac{\mathsf{K}[x, y]}{(x^{n+1}, x^n y, y^2)} \to 0$$

is semitrivial and isomorphic to

$$0 \to \mathsf{K} \xrightarrow{x^n y} A \oplus Ay \to A \oplus \frac{A}{(x^n)}y \to 0, \qquad \text{where} \quad A = \frac{\mathsf{K}[x]}{(x^{n+1})} \; .$$

Lemma 2.3.6. Every semitrivial small extension is simple.

*Proof.* In the setup of Definition 2.3.4, the projection  $\pi: A \oplus M \to M$  is a derivation and then there exists a morphism of  $A \oplus M$ -modules  $\phi: \Omega_A \xrightarrow{M/K} \to M$  such that  $\phi(a \, db) = a \pi(b)$  for every  $a, b \in A \oplus M$ . Since KM = 0 we have  $\phi(K\Omega_A \xrightarrow{M/K}) = 0$  and then  $\phi$  factors through

$$\Omega_{A-M/\mathsf{K}} \otimes_{A-M} A \oplus N = \Omega_{A-M/\mathsf{K}} \otimes_{A-M} \frac{A \oplus M}{\mathsf{K}} = \frac{\Omega_{A-M/\mathsf{K}}}{\mathsf{K}\Omega_{A-M/\mathsf{K}}}.$$

The proof follows by observing that the composition  $\phi d: K \to M$  is the inclusion of K into M.

Denoting by  $O_F^{semi}$  and  $O_F^{simple}$  the obstructions arising from from the semitrivial and simple extensions respectively, from Lemma 2.3.6 it follows that  $O_F^{semi} \subseteq O_F^{simple}$ .

**Proposition 2.3.7.** Let F be a deformation functor, then every obstruction of F arising from a simple small extension is semitrivial.

*Proof.* Given a simple small extension  $0 \to J \to A \xrightarrow{f} B \to 0$  we have a morphism of small extensions



where g(a) = (f(a), da) and h(b) = (b, db). The bottom row is a semitrivial extension and the conclusion follows by the base change of obstructions maps.

Putting together Lemma 2.3.6 and Proposition 2.3.7, we obtain that  $O_F^{semi} = O_F^{simple} \subseteq O_F$ .

**Theorem 2.3.8** ( $T^1$ -lifting trick). Let K be a field of characteristic 0 and  $F : \mathbf{Art}_K \to \mathbf{Set}$  a deformation functor. Then F is smooth if and only if for every  $n \ge 2$  the map

$$F\left(\frac{\mathsf{K}[x,y]}{(x^n,y^2)}\right) \to F\left(\frac{\mathsf{K}[x,y]}{(x^n,x^{n-1}y,y^2)}\right)$$

is surjective.

*Proof.* Apply Theorem 2.3.2 and base change to the morphisms of small extensions:



where the bottom small extension is semitrival, as seen in Example 2.3.5.

**Corollary 2.3.9** (Abstract  $T^1$ -lifting theorem). Over a field  $\ltimes$  of characteristic 0, a deformation functor is smooth if and only if every semitrivial obstruction vanishes.

*Proof.* For every  $n \ge 1$  the small extension

$$0 \to \mathsf{K} \xrightarrow{x^n y} \frac{\mathsf{K}[x, y]}{(x^{n+1}, y^2)} \to \frac{\mathsf{K}[x, y]}{(x^{n+1}, x^n y, y^2)} \to 0$$

$$(2.3.1)$$

is semitrivial and isomorphic to

$$0 \to \mathsf{K} \xrightarrow{x^n y} A \oplus Ay \to A \oplus \frac{A}{(x^n)}y \to 0, \qquad \text{where} \quad A = \frac{\mathsf{K}[x]}{(x^{n+1})} \; .$$

Therefore, if all semitrivial obstructions vanish, so do obstructions coming from small extensions of the form (2.3.1), and the Corollary follows from Theorem 2.3.8.

*Remark* 2.3.10. From Corollary 2.3.9 and from the fact that  $O_F^{semi} = O_F^{simple}$  it follows that in characteristic zero the vanishing of simple obstructions is enough to ensure the smoothness of the deformation functor.

#### 2.4 Maurer–Cartan and deformation functors associated to a DG-Lie algebra

In this section we describe the Maurer–Cartan equation of a differential graded Lie algebra L, which is used to define the Maurer–Cartan elements of L and to construct the Maurer–Cartan functor  $MC_L: Art_{\mathsf{K}} \to Set$ . The deformation functor  $Def_L$  is obtained as the quotient of the Maurer–Cartan functor  $MC_L$  modulo the gauge action. The tangent spaces and natural obstruction theory of these functors are also described.

**Definition 2.4.1.** Given a differential graded Lie algebra (L, d, [-, -]), the Maurer-Cartan equation is given by

$$dx + \frac{1}{2}[x, x] = 0.$$

An element  $x \in L^1$  which satisfies the Maurer–Cartan equation is called a **Maurer–Cartan** element. The set of Maurer–Cartan elements is denoted by

$$MC(L) = \left\{ x \in L^1 \ \middle| \ dx + \frac{1}{2}[x, x] = 0 \right\}.$$

**Definition 2.4.2.** Let *L* be a DG-Lie algebra. The **Maurer–Cartan functor** associated to *L* is the functor  $MC_L$ :  $Art_{\mathsf{K}} \to Set$ ,

$$\operatorname{MC}_{L}(A) = \operatorname{MC}(L^{1} \otimes \mathfrak{m}_{A}) = \left\{ x \in L^{1} \otimes \mathfrak{m}_{A} \mid dx + \frac{1}{2}[x, x] = 0 \right\}.$$

Notice that the DG-Lie algebra structure on  $L \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A$  is induced by the one on L, as in Example 1.1.10.

**Definition 2.4.3.** Let L be a DG-Lie algebra and  $A \in \operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$ . Two elements x, y in  $L^1 \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A$  are gauge equivalent if there exists  $a \in L^0 \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A$  such that

$$y = e^a * x := x + \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{[a,-]^n}{(n+1)!} ([a,x] - da).$$

The operator \* is called the **gauge action** of the group  $\exp(L^0 \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A)$ : in fact  $e^a * (e^b * x) = e^{a \cdot b} * x$ , where  $\bullet$  is the Baker–Campbell–Hausdorff product.

Notice that the gauge action is a perturbation of the adjoint action: if the differential d is trivial, it reduces to the adjoint action.

The gauge action preserves Maurer–Cartan elements: for a proof we refer to [59, 6.3.4].

**Definition 2.4.4.** The **deformation functor** associated to a DG-Lie algebra *L* is

$$\operatorname{Def}_L \colon \operatorname{\mathbf{Art}}_{\mathsf{K}} \to \operatorname{\mathbf{Set}}$$

$$\operatorname{Def}_{L}(A) = \frac{\operatorname{MC}(L^{1} \otimes \mathfrak{m}_{A})}{\exp(L^{0} \otimes \mathfrak{m}_{A})} = \frac{\left\{ x \in L^{1} \otimes \mathfrak{m}_{A} \mid dx + \frac{1}{2}[x, x] = 0 \right\}}{\operatorname{gauge action}}$$

It is clear that for any DG-Lie algebra L, the functors  $MC_L$  and  $Def_L$  are functors of Artin rings, as in Definition 2.1.1. Moreover, the functors  $MC_L$  and  $Def_L$  are deformation functors, as in Definition 2.1.3; for a proof of this fact we refer to [59, Chapter 6].

**Example 2.4.5.** Consider a DG-Lie algebra L and A in  $\operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$  such that the DG-Lie algebra  $L \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A$  is abelian. Then one has that

$$\operatorname{Def}_L(A) = H^{\mathsf{T}}(L) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A;$$

in fact, when the DG-Lie algebra is abelian the Maurer–Cartan equation reduces to dx = 0 and then  $MC_L(A) = Z^1(L) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A$ . If  $a \in L^0 \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A$  and  $x \in L^1 \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A$  we have

$$e^{a} * x = x + \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{\operatorname{ad}(a)^{n}}{(n+1)!} ([a,x] - da) = x - da$$

and then  $\operatorname{Def}_L(A) = \frac{Z^1(L) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A}{d(L^0 \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A)} = H^1(L) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A.$ 

From this follows the fact that the **tangent space** to the deformation functor  $\text{Def}_L$  is given by

$$T^{1} \operatorname{Def}_{L} := \operatorname{Def}_{L}(\mathsf{K}[\varepsilon]) = H^{1}(L) \otimes \mathsf{K}\varepsilon, \qquad \varepsilon^{2} = 0,$$
 (2.4.1)

and the useful fact:

**Lemma 2.4.6.** If *L* is an abelian DG-Lie algebra, the associated deformation functor  $\text{Def}_L$  is smooth.

*Proof.* As seen in Example 2.4.5,  $\text{Def}_L(A) \cong H^1(L) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A$ , and for every surjection  $B \to A$  in  $\operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$ , the map  $H^1(L) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_B \to H^1(L) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A$  is surjective.  $\Box$ 

**Proposition 2.4.7.** Let L be a di erential graded Lie algebra. The deformation functor  $MC_L$  carries a natural complete obstruction theory with values in the vector space  $H^2(L)$ .

Moreover, this complete obstruction theory is also a complete obstruction theory for the functor  $\mathrm{Def}_L$ .

*Proof.* Consider a small extension

$$e: \quad 0 \to M \to B \to A \to 0 \; ,$$

and take  $x \in MC_L(A)$ , i.e.  $x \in L^1 \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A$  such that  $dx + \frac{1}{2}[x, x] = 0$ . We can lift x to  $\tilde{x} \in L^1 \otimes \mathfrak{m}_B$ , and define

$$h = d\tilde{x} + \frac{1}{2}[\tilde{x}, \tilde{x}] \in L^2 \otimes M.$$

Then

$$dh = d^{2}(\widetilde{x}) + [d\widetilde{x}, \widetilde{x}] = [h, \widetilde{x}] - \frac{1}{2}[[\widetilde{x}, \widetilde{x}], \widetilde{x}],$$

and by the fact that  $[L^2 \otimes M, L^1 \otimes \mathfrak{m}_B] = 0$  and by the Jacobi identity we obtain dh = 0. We define  $v_e(x) = [h] \in H^2(L \otimes M) = H^2(L) \otimes M$ ; this does not depend on the choice of the lifting, because if we take y another lifting of x, we have that  $y = \tilde{x} + z, z \in L^1 \otimes M$ , and

$$dy + \frac{1}{2}[y, y] = h + dz.$$

Then  $(H^2(L), v_e)$  is a complete obstruction theory for the functor  $MC_L$ .

Given a surjective morphism  $\alpha \colon A \to B$  in the category  $\operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$ , an element  $x \in \operatorname{MC}_L(B)$  can be lifted to  $\operatorname{MC}_L(A)$  if and only if its equivalence class  $[x] \in \operatorname{Def}_L(B)$  can be lifted to  $\operatorname{Def}_L(A)$ . In fact, if  $x \in \operatorname{MC}_L(B)$  lifts to some  $y \in \operatorname{MC}_L(A)$ , it is plain that  $[y] \in \operatorname{Def}_L(A)$  lifts  $[x] \in \operatorname{Def}_L(B)$ . Vice versa, if [x] lifts to  $\operatorname{Def}_L(A)$  then there exists  $y \in \operatorname{MC}_L(A)$  and  $b \in L^0 \otimes \mathfrak{m}_B$  such that  $\alpha(y) = e^b * x$ . Then one can lift b to an element  $a \in L^0 \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A$  and then  $x_0 = e^{-a} * y$  is a lifting of x.

Every morphism  $f: L \to M$  of differential graded Lie algebras induces a natural transformation of the associated Maurer–Cartan functors, which is compatible with the gauge action, and therefore induces a natural transformation of the associated deformation functors  $f: \operatorname{Def}_L \to \operatorname{Def}_M$ .

Remark 2.4.8. Let  $f: L \to M$  be a morphism of DG-Lie algebras, and let  $f: H^i(L) \to H^i(M)$  be the maps induced in cohomology by f, and consider in particular  $f: H^2(L) \to H^2(M)$ . This map commutes with obstructions, and hence if  $\text{Def}_M$  is smooth, f annihilates all obstructions to  $\text{Def}_L$ .

In particular, if M is an abelian DG-Lie algebra, by Lemma 2.4.6 the functor  $\text{Def}_M$  is smooth and the map f annihilates all obstructions to  $\text{Def}_L$ .

**Proposition 2.4.9.** Let  $L \to N$  be a quasi-isomorphism of di erential graded Lie algebras. Then the induced morphism  $\text{Def}_L \to \text{Def}_N$  is an isomorphism.

This follows from the *Standard smoothness criterion* of [22].

Finally, to work in the homotopy category of DG-Lie algebras, we need the following result: **Theorem 2.4.10.** Every L morphism between DG-Lie algebras f: L M induces a natural transformation of functors

$$\operatorname{MC}_f \colon \operatorname{MC}_L \to \operatorname{MC}_M, \quad x \mapsto \sum_n \frac{1}{n!} f_n(x^{-n}),$$

that factors to a natural transformation

$$\operatorname{Def}_f \colon \operatorname{Def}_L \to \operatorname{Def}_M$$
.

If f is a weak equivalence of L -algebras as in Definition 1.3.15, then  $\text{Def}_f: \text{Def}_L \to \text{Def}_M$  is an isomorphism of functors.

*Proof.* See [59, Section 13.1].

 _

#### 2.4.1 Deformation functors associated to semicosimplicial Lie algebras

Let  $\mathfrak{h}$  be semicosimplicial Lie algebra over K, as in Definition 1.4.2

$$\mathfrak{h}: \qquad \mathfrak{h}_0 \xrightarrow[\delta_1]{\delta_1} \mathfrak{h}_1 \stackrel{=}{=} \stackrel{\delta_0}{\overset{\delta_1}{\underset{\delta_2}{\rightarrow}}} \mathfrak{h}_2 \stackrel{\longrightarrow}{=} \cdots.$$

One can associate to  $\mathfrak{h}$  two functors of Artin rings  $Z_{\mathfrak{h}}^1, H_{\mathfrak{h}}^1 \colon \mathbf{Art}_{\mathsf{K}} \to \mathbf{Set}$ , which here are described in brief; for more details see [27, 59]. The functor of non-abelian 1-cocycles  $Z_{\mathfrak{h}}^1$  is defined as

$$Z^{1}_{\mathfrak{h}}(A) = \{ e^{x} \in \exp(\mathfrak{h}_{1} \otimes \mathfrak{m}_{A}) \mid e^{\delta_{1}(x)} = e^{\delta_{2}(x)} e^{\delta_{0}(x)} \}.$$

For every  $A \in \operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$  there is a left action of  $\exp(\mathfrak{h}_0 \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A)$  on  $Z^1_{\mathfrak{h}}(A)$ 

$$\exp(\mathfrak{h}_0 \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A) \times Z^1_{\mathfrak{h}}(A) \to Z^1_{\mathfrak{h}}(A), \quad (e^a, e^x) \mapsto e^{\delta_1(a)} e^x e^{-\delta_0(a)}.$$

The functor  $H^1_{\mathfrak{h}} \colon \mathbf{Art}_{\mathbb{K}} \to \mathbf{Set}$  is then defined as

$$H^{1}_{\mathfrak{h}}(A) = \frac{Z^{1}_{\mathfrak{h}}(A)}{\exp(\mathfrak{h}_{0} \otimes \mathfrak{m}_{A})}.$$

A corollary of Hinich's theorem on descent of Deligne groupoids [36] relates the Thom–Whitney totalisation of Section 1.4 and the functor  $H_{\mathfrak{q}}^{1}$ .

**Proposition 2.4.11** (Hinich). For every semicosimplicial Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$  there exists a natural isomorphism of functors  $H^1_{\mathfrak{g}} \cong \mathrm{Def}_{\mathsf{Tot}(\mathfrak{g})}$ :

For the proof we refer to [36] or [59].

#### 2.5 Deformations of coherent sheaves

Let  $\mathcal{F}$  be a coherent sheaf on a smooth separated scheme X of finite type over a field  $\ltimes$  of characteristic zero. This sections concerns the deformation theory of coherent sheaves: in particular, three DG-Lie algebras controlling this deformation problem are given, under different hypotheses on  $\mathcal{F}$  and on X.

**Definition 2.5.1.** A deformation of  $\mathcal{F}$  over  $A \in \operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$  is a pair  $(\mathcal{F}_A, \alpha)$  where  $\mathcal{F}_A$  is a coherent sheaf of  $\mathcal{O}_X \otimes A$ -modules, flat over A, and  $\alpha \colon \mathcal{F}_A \to \mathcal{F}$  is morphism of  $\mathcal{O}_X \otimes A$ -modules inducing an isomorphism  $\mathcal{F}_A \otimes_A \mathsf{K} \cong \mathcal{F}$ .

Two deformations  $(\mathcal{F}_A, \alpha)$  and  $(\mathcal{F}_A, \alpha)$  are isomorphic if there exists an isomorphism of  $\mathcal{O}_X \otimes A$ -modules  $f: \mathcal{F}_A \to \mathcal{F}_A$  commuting with the maps to  $\mathcal{F}$ , i.e. such that  $\alpha f = \alpha$ .

This defines a functor of Artin rings:

 $\operatorname{Def}_{\mathcal{F}} \colon \operatorname{\mathbf{Art}}_{\mathsf{K}} \to \operatorname{\mathbf{Set}}, \quad \operatorname{Def}_{\mathcal{F}}(A) = \{ \text{isomorphism classes of deformations of } \mathcal{F} \text{ over } A \}.$ 

For a proof of the fact that  $\text{Def}_{\mathcal{F}}$  is a deformation functor as in Definition 2.1.3, we refer e.g. to [35, 3.19].

#### 2.5.1 DG-Lie representatives of $\mathbb{R} \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F})$

By an injective resolution of a coherent sheaf  $\mathcal{F}$  we mean an injective quasi-isomorphism  $\mathcal{F} \to \mathcal{G}$ , with  $(\mathcal{G}, d_{\mathcal{G}})$  a complex of injective  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules concentrated in positive degree.

**Definition 2.5.2.** Define  $\mathbb{R} \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F})$  as the quasi-isomorphism class of  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{G})$ , for  $\mathcal{F} \to \mathcal{G}$  any injective resolution of the coherent sheaf  $\mathcal{F}$ .

The definition is well-posed, because the quasi-isomorphism class of the DG-Lie algebra  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{G},\mathcal{G})$  is independent from the choice of the injective resolution of  $\mathcal{F}$ . In fact, given two injective resolutions  $\mathcal{F} \to \mathcal{G}$  and  $\mathcal{F} \to \mathcal{G}$ , it is well known that there exists a morphism of complexes  $f \colon \mathcal{G} \to \mathcal{G}$ , unique up to homotopy, lifting the identity on  $\mathcal{F}$ . Then it is possible to conclude that the DG-Lie algebras  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{G},\mathcal{G})$  and  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{G},\mathcal{G})$  are quasi-isomorphic using the following lemma:

**Lemma 2.5.3.** Let  $f: \mathcal{G} \to \mathcal{G}$  be a quasi-isomorphism of bounded below complexes of injective  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules, then the associative DG-algebras  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{G})$  and  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{G})$  are quasi-isomorphic.

*Proof.* Recall that the mapping cone C = cone(f) of f is defined by  $C^n = \mathcal{G}^{n+1} \oplus \mathcal{G}^n$ ,  $d_C(x, y) = (-dx, f(x)+dy)$ . The map f is a quasi-isomorphism between bounded below complexes of injective objects, therefore its mapping cone is a bounded below, acyclic complex of injective objects and by applying Lemma A.3.1 to its identity map we can see it is contractible.

Consider first the case where moreover f is degreewise split injective and its cokernel  $\mathcal{K} = \operatorname{Coker}(f)$  is contractible. In this case, we can identify  $\mathcal{I}$  with the image  $f(\mathcal{I}) \subset \mathcal{J}$ , and consider the associative DG-algebra

$$L = \{ \alpha \in \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{G}) \mid \alpha(\mathcal{G}) \subseteq \mathcal{G} \},\$$

which fits inside the short exact sequence

$$0 \to L \xrightarrow{i} \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{Y}}}(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{G}) \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{Y}}}(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{K}) \to 0,$$

where i a morphism of DG-algebras. Since f is degreewise split injective, there exists a surjective morphism of DG-algebras

$$p: L \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{X}}}(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{G}), \quad g \mapsto p(g) = g|_{\mathcal{G}}$$

which fits inside the short exact sequence

$$0 \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{K}, \mathcal{G}) \to L \xrightarrow{p} \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{G}) \to 0.$$

Since the complex  $\mathcal{K}$  is contractible, so are  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{K}, \mathcal{G})$  and  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{K})$ , therefore the maps p, i are quasi-isomorphisms of DG-algebras.

In the general case, consider the mapping cylinder  $\mathcal{H} := \operatorname{cyl}(f)$ , defined by  $\mathcal{H}^n = \mathcal{G}^{n+1} \oplus \mathcal{G}^n \oplus \mathcal{G}^n$ ,  $d_{\mathcal{H}}(x, y, z) = (-dx, dy - x, f(x) + dz)$ . There are two natural inclusions  $\mathcal{G} \to \mathcal{H}$ ,  $\mathcal{G} \to \mathcal{H}$ , which are quasi-isomorphisms of bounded below complexes of injective objects and are also degreewise split injective. Therefore, we can apply the first part to obtain a zigzag of quasi-isomorphisms of DG-algebras:

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{G},\mathcal{G}) \xleftarrow{p}{L} \xrightarrow{i} \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{H},\mathcal{H}) \xleftarrow{i}{L} \xrightarrow{p} \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{G},\mathcal{G}).$$

If there exists a finite locally free resolution  $\mathcal{E} \to \mathcal{F}$  of the coherent sheaf  $\mathcal{F}$ , it can be used to construct a particularly useful DG-Lie algebra model for  $\mathbb{R}\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F})$ : the resolution  $\mathcal{E} \to \mathcal{F}$  gives a sheaf of DG-Lie algebras  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$  on X, and taking the Thom–Whitney totalisation of Definition 1.4.3 with respect to an affine open cover  $\mathcal{U}$  one obtains a DG-Lie algebra  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$ .

In the next proposition, we prove that it is in fact a DG-Lie model for the derived endomorphisms of  $\mathcal{F}$ .

**Proposition 2.5.4.** Let  $\mathcal{E} \to \mathcal{F}$  be a finite locally free resolution of the coherent sheaf  $\mathcal{F}$ , and let  $\mathcal{F} \to \mathcal{G}$  be a resolution of injective  $\mathfrak{O}_X$ -modules. There is a quasi-isomorphism of DG-Lie algebras between  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$  and  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{G})$ .

*Proof.* Let  $\mathcal{U} = \{U_i\}$  be an affine open cover of X. It is well known (or it can be deduced by applying Lemma A.3.1) that the complexes  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{G})$  and  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G})$  are quasiisomorphic. Therefore, considering the semicosimplicial DG-vector spaces

$$\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{G},\mathcal{G})(\mathcal{U}): \prod_{i} \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{G},\mathcal{G})(U_{i}) \xrightarrow{\delta_{0}} \prod_{i < j} \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{G},\mathcal{G})(U_{ij}) \xrightarrow{\delta_{0}} \cdots$$

and

$$\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{G})(\mathcal{U}): \prod_{i} \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{G})(U_{i}) \xrightarrow{\delta_{0}} \prod_{i < j} \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{G})(U_{ij}) \xrightarrow{=}_{\delta_{1}}^{\delta_{0}} \xrightarrow{\xrightarrow{+}} \cdots,$$

for every  $n \ge 0$  there is a quasi-isomorphism of DG-vector spaces

 $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{G},\mathcal{G})(\mathcal{U})_n \to \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{G})(\mathcal{U})_n.$ 

By a corollary of Whitney's integration theorem, see [59, 7.4.6], this gives a quasi-isomorphism of DG-vector spaces

$$\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{Y}}}(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{G})) \to \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{Y}}}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G})).$$

Consider now the double complex

$$0 \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G}) \to \prod_{i} \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G})(U_{i}) \xrightarrow{\delta_{0} - \delta_{1}} \prod_{i < j} \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G})(U_{ij}) \to \cdots, \quad (2.5.1)$$

which is acyclic in the horizontal direction, i.e., for every n the complex

$$0 \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}^{n}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G}) \to \prod_{i} \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}^{n}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G})(U_{i}) \xrightarrow{\delta_{0}-\delta_{1}} \prod_{i < j} \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}^{n}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G})(U_{ij}) \to \cdots$$

is acyclic. This follows by the fact that  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{Q})$  is flasque for any injective  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -module  $\mathcal{Q}$ , see [32, Ch. II, 7.3.2] and by Leray's theorem on acyclic covers. This double complex is contained in the first quadrant, because  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}^{-k}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G}) = \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G}^{-k}) = 0$  for all k > 0.

Consider the total complex associated to the double complex of (2.5.1), as in Definition 1.1.4 (as seen in Remark 1.1.5, for a first quadrant double complex the sum and product total complexes coincide). Since the double complex of (2.5.1) is contained in the first quadrant, the acyclicity in the horizontal direction implies that the associated total complex is acyclic. This implies that there is a quasi-isomorphism of complexes

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{Y}}}(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{G}) \to C \ (\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{Y}}}(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{G})),$$

where  $C(\mathcal{U}, -)$  denotes the Čech hypercomplex of Definition 1.4.4. Since the complex of sheaves  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G})$  is bounded below, we can apply the Whitney integration theorem of Example 1.4.5 to obtain a quasi-isomorphism of complexes

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{X}}}(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{G}) \to \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{X}}}(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{G})),$$

induced by the restriction maps  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G}) \to \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G})(U_i).$ 

Likewise, the restriction maps  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{G}) \to \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{G})(U_i)$  induce a map

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{G},\mathcal{G}) \to \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{G},\mathcal{G})),$$

which is a morphism of DG-Lie algebras. We then obtain a commutative diagram

$$\begin{array}{cccc} \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{G} \ , \mathcal{G} \ ) & \longrightarrow \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{G} \ , \mathcal{G} \ )) \\ & & \downarrow & & \downarrow \\ \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G} \ ) & \longrightarrow \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G} \ )), \end{array}$$
where the first vertical map is a quasi-isomorphism by Lemma A.3.1, and hence the map  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{G},\mathcal{G}) \to \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{G},\mathcal{G}))$  is a quasi-isomorphism of DG-Lie algebras.

Therefore, to obtain the main claim, it is now enough to prove that there is a quasiisomorphism of DG-Lie algebras between  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{G}))$  and  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$ .

Let  $U = \operatorname{Spec} R$  be an affine open set, with R a commutative unitary K-algebra. To prove the proposition, it is enough to prove that for an R-module M equipped with a finite projective resolution  $p: P \to M$  and an injective resolution  $i: M \to I$ , the DG-Lie algebras  $\operatorname{Hom}_R(P, P)$ and  $\operatorname{Hom}_R(I, I)$  are quasi-isomorphic.

Consider the short exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \operatorname{Ker} p \longrightarrow P \xrightarrow{p} M \longrightarrow 0, \qquad (2.5.2)$$

where the complex Ker p is acyclic because p is a surjective quasi-isomorphism. Applying the functor  $\operatorname{Hom}_R(-, I)$  to the exact sequence (2.5.2), we obtain the exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \operatorname{Hom}_{R}(M, I ) \xrightarrow{p} \operatorname{Hom}_{R}(P , I ) \longrightarrow \operatorname{Hom}_{R}(\operatorname{Ker} p, I ) \longrightarrow 0,$$

which is exact on the right because I is a bounded below complex of injective modules. By Lemma A.3.1 any morphism of complexes from an acyclic complex to a bounded below complex formed by injective elements is homotopic to the zero morphism, and therefore the complex  $\operatorname{Hom}_R(\operatorname{Ker} p, I)$  is acyclic. This implies that the map p is a quasi-isomorphism of complexes.

Similarly, we can apply the functor  $\operatorname{Hom}_R(P, -)$  to the exact sequence (2.5.2) to obtain the exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \operatorname{Hom}_{R}(P , \operatorname{Ker} p) \longrightarrow \operatorname{Hom}_{R}(P , P ) \xrightarrow{p} \operatorname{Hom}_{R}(P , M) \longrightarrow 0,$$

which is exact on the right because P is a bounded complex of projective R-modules. By Lemma A.3.1 the complex  $\operatorname{Hom}_R(P, \operatorname{Ker} p)$  is acyclic and the map p is a quasi-isomorphism.

Consider now the short exact sequence of bounded below complexes

$$0 \longrightarrow M \xrightarrow{i} I \longrightarrow \operatorname{Coker} i \longrightarrow 0, \qquad (2.5.3)$$

where Coker *i* is acyclic because *i* is an injective quasi-isomorphism. As above, one can apply the functors  $\operatorname{Hom}_R(-, I)$  and  $\operatorname{Hom}_R(P, -)$  to the sequence (2.5.3), and obtain, using Lemma A.3.1 again, that  $i : \operatorname{Hom}_R(I, I) \to \operatorname{Hom}_R(M, I)$  is a surjective quasi-isomorphism and that  $i : \operatorname{Hom}_R(P, M) \to \operatorname{Hom}_R(P, I)$  is an injective quasi-isomorphism.

Denote by f the composition  $f=ip\colon P \ \to M \to I$  . It follows from the above that the maps

$$f : \operatorname{Hom}_{R}(P, P) \to \operatorname{Hom}_{R}(P, I), \quad f : \operatorname{Hom}_{R}(I, I) \to \operatorname{Hom}_{R}(P, I)$$
(2.5.4)

are quasi-isomorphisms of complexes, and therefore  $\operatorname{cone}(f)$  and  $\operatorname{cone}(f)$  are acyclic complexes.

Let C denote the cone of the map  $f: P \to I$ , and let N denote the DG-Lie algebra of endomorphisms of the cone,  $N := \operatorname{Hom}_R(\operatorname{cone}(f), \operatorname{cone}(f)) = \operatorname{Hom}_R(C, C)$ . As a graded vector space, C = P [1]  $\oplus I$ , and the differential is given by

$$d_C = \left(\begin{array}{cc} d_{P[1]} & 0\\ f[1] & d_I \end{array}\right),$$

so the differential of N is given by  $[d_C, -]$ . Elements of N can be represented by matrices of the form

$$\begin{pmatrix} a & b \\ c & e \end{pmatrix} \qquad \begin{array}{c} a \in \operatorname{Hom}_{R}(P \ [1], P \ [1]), & b \in \operatorname{Hom}_{R}(I \ , P \ [1]), \\ c \in \operatorname{Hom}_{R}(P \ [1], I \ ), & e \in \operatorname{Hom}_{R}(I \ , I \ ). \end{array}$$

Following the proof of [70, Lemma 4.4], it is easy to see that the subspace  $L \subset N$  of matrices of the form

$$\left(\begin{array}{cc}a&0\\c&e\end{array}\right)\quad a\in \operatorname{Hom}_R(P\ [1],P\ [1]),\ c\in \operatorname{Hom}_R(P\ [1],I\ ),\ e\in \operatorname{Hom}_R(I\ ,I\ )$$

is a sub-DG-Lie-algebra of N. One can check that the projections

$$\pi_1 \colon L \to \operatorname{Hom}_R(P, P), \quad \pi_1 \begin{pmatrix} a & 0 \\ c & e \end{pmatrix} = (-1)^{\overline{a}}a,$$
$$\pi_2 \colon L \to \operatorname{Hom}_R(I, I), \quad \pi_2 \begin{pmatrix} a & 0 \\ c & e \end{pmatrix} = e$$

are surjective morphisms of DG-Lie algebras.

We claim that  $\text{Ker } \pi_1$  and  $\text{Ker } \pi_2$  are acyclic, which implies that  $\pi_1$  and  $\pi_2$  are quasiisomorphisms, so that the proof of the proposition is complete. In particular, we will prove that up to a shift  $\text{Ker } \pi_1$  is isomorphic to cone(f) and  $\text{Ker } \pi_2$  to cone(f), where f and f are the quasi-isomorphisms of (2.5.4). We only prove the statement for  $\text{Ker } \pi_1$ , as the proof for  $\text{Ker } \pi_2$ is analogous.

The kernel of  $\pi_1$  is given by matrices of the form

$$\left(\begin{array}{cc} 0 & 0 \\ c & e \end{array}\right) \quad c \in \operatorname{Hom}_{R}(P \ [1], I \ ), \ e \in \operatorname{Hom}_{R}(I \ , I \ ),$$

and the differential is  $[d_C, -]$ , inherited from  $\operatorname{Hom}_R(C, C)$ . The cone of  $f : \operatorname{Hom}_R(I, I) \to \operatorname{Hom}_R(P, I)$  is the complex  $K := \operatorname{cone}(f) = \operatorname{Hom}_R(I, I)[1] \oplus \operatorname{Hom}_R(P, I)$  with differential

$$d_K = \begin{pmatrix} d_{\operatorname{Hom}_R(I,I)[1]} & 0\\ f[1] & d_{\operatorname{Hom}_R(P,I)} \end{pmatrix}.$$

We claim that the map

$$\psi \colon (\operatorname{Ker} \pi_1, [d_C, -]) \to (K \ [-1], -d_K), \quad \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 \\ c & e \end{pmatrix} \to (e, -c)$$

is an isomorphism. It is clear it is an isomorphism of graded vector spaces, since as as a graded vector space

$$\operatorname{Ker} \pi_1 \cong \operatorname{Hom}_R(P \ [1], I \ ) \oplus \operatorname{Hom}_R(I \ , I \ ) \cong \operatorname{Hom}_R(I \ , I \ ) \oplus \operatorname{Hom}_R(P \ , I \ )[-1].$$

We need only to prove that the map  $\psi$  commutes with the differentials. Consider an element

$$\left(\begin{array}{cc} 0 & 0 \\ c & e \end{array}\right)$$

of degree j in Ker  $\pi_1$ , so that  $c \in \operatorname{Hom}_R^j(P[1], I) \cong \operatorname{Hom}_R^{j-1}(P, I)$  and  $e \in \operatorname{Hom}_R^j(I, I)$ . The differential of this element is given by

$$\left(\begin{array}{cc} 0 & 0 \\ d_I c - (-1)^j c d_{P[1]} - (-1)^j e f[1] & d_I e - (-1)^j e d_I \end{array}\right),$$

and then

$$\psi\left(\left[d_C, \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0\\ c & e \end{pmatrix}\right]\right) = (d_I e - (-1)^j e d_I, -d_I c + (-1)^j c d_{P[1]} + (-1)^j e f[1]).$$

On the other hand, the differential of (e, -c) is given by

$$-\begin{pmatrix} d_{\mathsf{End}\ (I\ )}[1] & 0\\ f\ [1] & d_{\mathsf{Hom}\ (P\ ,I\ )} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} e\\ -c \end{pmatrix} = -\begin{pmatrix} -(d_{I}e - (-1)^{j}ed_{I})\\ f\ [1](e) - d_{I}c + (-1)^{j-1}cd_{P} \end{pmatrix}$$
$$= \begin{pmatrix} d_{I}e - (-1)^{j}ed_{I}\\ -f\ [1](e) + d_{I}c + (-1)^{j}cd_{P}, \end{pmatrix}$$

and we have the claim by the fact that  $d_{P[1]} = -d_P$  and  $f[1](e) = (-1)^j e f[1]$ .

In the case where  $\mathcal{F}$  is a coherent sheaf on a complex manifold X admitting a finite locally free resolution  $\mathcal{E} \to \mathcal{F}$ , there is another representative for  $\mathsf{R}\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F})$  given by the Dolbeault model

$$(A_X^{0}, (\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})), [-, -], \overline{\partial} + [d_{\mathcal{E}}, -]).$$

This DG-Lie algebra is obtained as the global sections of the sheaf of DG-Lie algebras

$$\mathcal{A}^{0,}_{X} (\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{E} , \mathcal{E} )) = \mathcal{A}^{0,}_{X} \otimes_{\mathcal{O}_{X}} \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{E} , \mathcal{E} ).$$

Here,  $\mathcal{A}_X^{0,q}$  denotes the sheaf of forms of type (0,q) on X, the degree of an element of  $A_X^{0,q}(\mathcal{H}om^n_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$  is q + n, and  $\overline{\partial}$  denotes the Dolbeault differential. The bracket in  $\mathcal{A}_X^{0,}(\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$  and  $A_X^{0,}(\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$  is given by:

$$\begin{split} [\omega \cdot f, \eta \cdot g] &= (\omega \cdot f)(\eta \cdot g) - (-1)^{(\bar{\omega} + \bar{f})(\bar{\eta} + \bar{g})}(\eta \cdot g)(\omega \cdot f) = (-1)^{\bar{f}\bar{\eta}}(\omega \wedge \eta) \cdot [f, g], \\ &\forall \ \omega, \eta \in \mathcal{A}_X^{0,}, \quad f, g \in \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}_-, \mathcal{E}_-). \end{split}$$

**Proposition 2.5.5.** The DG-Lie algebra

$$(A_X^{0}, (\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})), [-, -], \overline{\partial} + [d_{\mathcal{E}}, -])$$

is quasi isomorphic to  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathfrak{O}_{\mathbf{X}}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$ .

*Proof.* Let  $\mathcal{U}$  be a Stein open cover, and consider the semicosimplicial DG-Lie algebras

where for every  $n \ge 0$ , the inclusion  $\mathfrak{h}_n \to \mathfrak{g}_n$  is a quasi-isomorphism. By a corollary of Whitney's integration theorem, see [59, 7.4.6], there is then a quasi-isomorphism of DG-Lie algebras

$$\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathscr{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathscr{E})) \to \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{A}_X^{0,}(\mathscr{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathscr{E}))).$$

By Leray's theorem on acyclic covers, the Čech hypercomplex of  $\mathcal{A}_X^{0,}(\mathscr{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathscr{E}))$  is quasiisomorphic to  $A^{0,}_X \; (\mathscr{E} nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathscr{E} \; ))$  via the restriction map

$$A_X^{0,} (\&nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\& \ )) \longrightarrow \prod_i A_{U_i}^{0,} (\&nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\& \ )) \xrightarrow{\delta_0 - \delta_1} \prod_{i,j} A_{U_{ij}}^{0,} (\&nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\& \ )) \xrightarrow{\Longrightarrow} \cdots$$

By Whitney's integration theorem the restriction maps induce a quasi-isomorphism of DG-Lie algebras  $A_X^{0,}$  ( $\&nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\&)$ )  $\rightarrow$  Tot( $\mathcal{U}, A_X^{0,}(\&nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\&))$ ), and therefore we have a zigzag of quasi-isomorphisms of DG-Lie algebras

$$A_X^{0,} (\mathscr{E}nd_{\mathfrak{S}_X}(\mathscr{E})) \to \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{A}_X^{0,} (\mathscr{E}nd_{\mathfrak{S}_X}(\mathscr{E}))) \leftarrow \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathscr{E}nd_{\mathfrak{S}_X}(\mathscr{E})).$$

Therefore, via Theorem 2.5.4,  $A_X^{0}$  ( $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$ ) is a DG-Lie model for  $\mathbb{R}\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F})$ .

#### 2.5.2 The DG-Lie models for $\mathbb{R}\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F})$ control the deformations of $\mathcal{F}$

Let  $\mathcal{F}$  be a coherent sheaf on a smooth separated scheme X of finite type over a field  $\mathsf{K}$  of characteristic zero, and let  $\mathcal{F} \to \mathcal{G}$  be an injective resolution of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules. In the following, we prove that the DG-Lie algebra  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{G})$  controls the deformations of  $\mathcal{F}$ .

**Definition 2.5.6.** Let  $(\mathcal{G}, d_{\mathcal{G}})$  be a complex of injective sheaves of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules, a deformation of  $(\mathcal{G}, d_{\mathcal{G}})$  over  $A \in \operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$  is the datum of a complex of sheaves  $(\mathcal{G} \otimes A, d_A)$  such that  $d_A$ reduces to  $d_{\mathcal{G}}$  modulo  $\mathfrak{m}_A$ . An isomorphism of deformations  $(\mathcal{G} \otimes A, d_A)$  and  $(\mathcal{G} \otimes A, d_A)$  is an isomorphism of complexes of sheaves  $f: (\mathcal{G} \otimes A, d_A) \to (\mathcal{G} \otimes A, d_A)$  which reduces to the identity modulo  $\mathfrak{m}_A$ .

**Proposition 2.5.7.** Let  $(\mathcal{G}, d_{\mathcal{G}})$  be an injective resolution of the coherent sheaf  $\mathcal{F}$ . For every deformation  $(\mathcal{G} \otimes A, d_A)$  of  $(\mathcal{G}, d_{\mathcal{G}})$  over A,  $\mathcal{H}^0_{d_A}(\mathcal{G} \otimes A)$  is a deformation of  $\mathcal{F}$  over A.

Vice versa, for every deformation  $(\mathcal{F}_A, \alpha)$  of  $\tilde{\mathcal{F}}$  over A, there exists a deformation  $(\mathcal{G} \otimes A, d_A)$  of  $(\mathcal{G}, d_g)$  such that  $\mathcal{H}^0_{d_A}(\mathcal{G} \otimes A) \cong \mathcal{F}_A$ .

*Proof.* Notice that  $\mathcal{G}^k \otimes A$  is flat over A for every k, because the functor  $\mathcal{G}^k \otimes_{\mathsf{K}} A \otimes_A - \cong \mathcal{G}^k \otimes_{\mathsf{K}} -$  is exact. By upper semicontinuity of the cohomology and by the fact that is reduces to  $(\mathcal{G}, d_{\mathcal{G}})$  modulo  $\mathfrak{m}_A$ , the complex  $(\mathcal{G} \otimes A, d_A)$  is exact except in level zero, so that the following sequence is exact:

$$0 \longrightarrow \operatorname{Ker}(d_A^0) \longrightarrow \mathscr{G}^0 \otimes A \xrightarrow{d_A^0} \mathscr{G}^1 \otimes A \xrightarrow{d_A^1} \mathscr{G}^2 \otimes A \longrightarrow \cdots$$

By Corollary A.2.8,  $\operatorname{Ker}(d_A^0)$  is flat over A. The map  $\operatorname{Ker}(d_A^0) \to \mathcal{F}$  is induced by the isomorphism  $\operatorname{Ker}(d_A^0) \otimes_A \mathsf{K} \to \mathcal{F}$ .

Vice versa, let  $(\mathcal{F}_A, \alpha)$  be a deformation of  $\mathcal{F}$  over  $A \in \operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$ . We proceed by induction on the length l(A) of the Artin ring, see Definition A.2.1. For l(A) = 1,  $A = \mathsf{K}$  and there is nothing to prove. Let

$$0 \to \mathsf{K} \to A \to B \to 0$$

be a small extension. The sheaf  $\mathcal{F}_B := \mathcal{F}_A \otimes_A B$  is a deformation of  $\mathcal{F}$  over B, and by inductive hypothesis there exists a differential  $d_B$  on  $\mathcal{I}_{-} \otimes B$  such that  $\mathcal{H}^0_{d_B}(\mathcal{I}_{-} \otimes B) \cong \mathcal{F}_B$ . Then there exists a diagram of the form

where the first row is obtained by applying  $\mathcal{F}_A \otimes_A -$  to the small extension, which is an exact functor because  $\mathcal{F}_A$  is flat over A.

The claim is that there exists a map  $\varepsilon_A : \mathcal{F}_A \to \mathcal{G}^0 \otimes A$  making the above diagram commutative. Notice that if  $\varepsilon_A$  exists, it is injective by the Five Lemma. There is an exact sequence

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X A}(\mathcal{F}_A, \mathcal{G}^0 \otimes A) \longrightarrow \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X A}(\mathcal{F}_A, \mathcal{G}^0 \otimes B) \longrightarrow \operatorname{Ext}^1_{\mathcal{O}_X A}(\mathcal{F}_A, \mathcal{G}^0).$$

We would like to say that  $\operatorname{Ext}_{\mathcal{O}_X}^1 {}_A(\mathcal{F}_A, \mathcal{G}^0) = 0$  by Corollary A.2.10, however the argument used relies on the existence of projective resolutions. We must then proceed locally; let  $U = \operatorname{Spec} R \subset X$  be any affine open set, then by Corollary A.2.10  $\operatorname{Ext}_R^1 {}_A(\mathcal{F}_A|_{U\times\operatorname{Spec} A}, \mathcal{G}^0|_{U\times\operatorname{Spec} A}) = 0$  and by [34, III.6.2], we have that  $\mathscr{Ext}_{X\times\operatorname{Spec} A}^1(\mathcal{F}_A, \mathcal{G}^0) = 0$ . There is an isomorphism  $\mathscr{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X} {}_A(\mathcal{F}_A, \mathcal{G}^0) \cong i \mathscr{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G}^0)$ , where *i* denotes the inclusion  $X \to X \times \operatorname{Spec} A$ . By [32, Ch. II, 7.3.2], the sheaf  $\mathscr{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G}^0)$  is flasque because  $\mathcal{I}^0$  is injective, and by [34, II.1.16],  $i \mathscr{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G}^0)$  is also flasque. Then  $H^1(X \times \operatorname{Spec} A, \mathscr{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X} {}_A(\mathcal{F}_A, \mathcal{G}^0)) = 0$ .

This means that there exists  $\varepsilon_A : \mathcal{F}_A \to \mathcal{F}^0 \otimes A$ , which reduces to  $\varepsilon$  modulo  $\mathfrak{m}_A$ .

We can iterate this procedure, by considering  $\operatorname{Coker} \varepsilon_A$  in the place of  $\mathcal{F}_A$ ; notice that it is flat over A by Corollary A.2.6.

**Proposition 2.5.8.** Let  $(\mathcal{G}, d_{\mathcal{G}})$  be an injective resolution of  $\mathcal{F}$ , then the isomorphism classes of deformations of  $\mathcal{F}$  over  $A \in \operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$  are in bijective correspondence with the isomorphism classes of deformations of  $(\mathcal{G}, d_{\mathcal{G}})$  over A.

*Proof.* It is clear that isomorphic deformations of  $(\mathcal{G}, d_{\mathcal{G}})$  give isomorphic deformations of  $\mathcal{F}$ .

Vice versa, let  $(\mathcal{G} \otimes A, d_A)$  and  $(\mathcal{G} \otimes A, d_A)$  be deformations of  $(\mathcal{G}, d_{\mathcal{G}})$  over A such that there exists an isomorphism

$$\mathcal{F}_A := \mathcal{H}^0_{d_A}(\mathcal{G} \otimes A) \xrightarrow{f} \mathcal{H}^0_{d_A}(\mathcal{G} \otimes A) =: \mathcal{F}_A.$$

We claim that this isomorphism f can be lifted to an isomorphism of complexes  $(\mathcal{G} \otimes A, d_A) \rightarrow (\mathcal{G} \otimes A, d_A)$ , which reduces to the identity modulo  $\mathfrak{m}_A$ .

We proceed by induction on l(A); let  $0 \to K \to A \to B \to 0$  be a small extension, and let  $\mathcal{F}_B := \mathcal{F}_A \otimes_A B$  and  $\mathcal{F}_B := \mathcal{F}_A \otimes_A B$ . By inductive hypothesis, there exists an isomorphism  $F_B$ 

which reduces to the identity modulo  $\mathfrak{m}_B$  and such that the following diagram commutes:

Since  $\mathcal{G}^0 \otimes A$  is flat over A, with the same argument used in the proof of Proposition 2.5.7, relying on Corollary A.2.10, we can lift  $F_B$  to  $F_A: \mathcal{G}^0 \otimes A \to \mathcal{G}^0 \otimes A$ , which is an isomorphism by the Five Lemma and which reduces to the identity modulo  $\mathfrak{m}_A$ .

However, it is not in general true that  $F_A$  makes the following diagram commutative:

$$\begin{array}{cccc} 0 & \longrightarrow & \mathcal{F}_A & \stackrel{\varepsilon_A}{\longrightarrow} & \mathcal{G}^0 \otimes A \\ & & & & & & \\ f & & & & & \downarrow F_A \\ 0 & \longrightarrow & \mathcal{F}_A & \stackrel{\varepsilon_A}{\longrightarrow} & \mathcal{G}^0 \otimes A. \end{array}$$

We have instead that  $(F_A \varepsilon_A - \varepsilon_A f) \otimes_A \operatorname{Id}_B = 0$ , because of (2.5.5). Then  $F_A \varepsilon_A - \varepsilon_A f$  factors through  $\mathcal{G}^0$ , and via the isomorphism  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X} {}_A(\mathcal{F}_A, \mathcal{G}^0) \cong \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G}^0)$  we obtain a map  $x: \mathcal{F} \to \mathcal{G}^0$  such that  $F_A \varepsilon_A - \varepsilon_A f = ix\alpha$ :



Since  $\mathcal{G}^0$  is injective, there exists a map y such that  $y\varepsilon = x$ , so that

$$iy\varepsilon\alpha = F_A\varepsilon_A - \varepsilon_A f.$$

Let  $\pi: \mathcal{G}^0 \otimes A \to \mathcal{G}^0$ , and define  $y^A := y\pi$ . Let  $\widetilde{F}_A := F_A - iy^A$ , then

$$\overline{F_A}\varepsilon_A = F_A\varepsilon_A - iy^A\varepsilon_A = F_A\varepsilon_A - iy\pi\varepsilon_A = F_A\varepsilon_A - iy\varepsilon\alpha = F_A\varepsilon_A - F_A\varepsilon_A + \varepsilon_A f = \varepsilon_A f,$$

so that  $F_A$  is the desired lifting.

To iterate this procedure, we consider the map  $F_B: \mathcal{G}^1 \otimes B \to \mathcal{G}^1 \otimes B$  obtained by inductive hypothesis.

**Theorem 2.5.9.** Let  $\mathcal{F}$  be a coherent sheaf and let  $\mathcal{F} \to \mathcal{G}$  be an injective resolution, then the DG-Lie algebra  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathfrak{S}_{\mathbf{X}}}(\mathcal{G},\mathcal{G})$  controls the deformations of  $\mathcal{F}$ .

*Proof.* By Propositions 2.5.7 and 2.5.8, there is an isomorphism of functors  $\operatorname{Def}_{\mathscr{F}} \cong \operatorname{Def}_{(\mathscr{G}, d_{\mathscr{G}})}$ . It is then easy to see that deformations of  $(\mathscr{G}, d_{\mathscr{G}})$  are controlled by the DG-Lie algebra  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathscr{O}_X}(\mathscr{G}, \mathscr{G})$ . In fact, given  $A \in \operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$ , the datum  $(\mathscr{G} \otimes A, d_A)$  is a deformation of  $(\mathscr{G}, d_{\mathscr{G}})$  if and only if  $d_A$  reduces to  $d_{\mathscr{G}}$  modulo  $\mathfrak{m}_A$  and  $d_A^2 = 0$ . This is equivalent to saying that  $d_A = d_{\mathscr{G}} \otimes \operatorname{Id} + \xi$ , with  $\xi \in \operatorname{Hom}^{1}_{\mathscr{O}_X}(\mathscr{G}, \mathscr{G}) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A$  and

$$0 = d_A^2 = (d_g \otimes \mathrm{Id} + \xi)^2 = d\xi + \frac{1}{2}[\xi, \xi] = 0,$$

where  $d = [d_{\mathcal{G}}, -]$  denotes the differential of  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{G}) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A$ . Then a deformation corresponds to a Maurer–Cartan element of  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{G}) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A$ .

Two deformations  $(\mathcal{G} \otimes A, d_A = d_{\mathcal{G}} \otimes \operatorname{Id} + \xi)$  and  $(\mathcal{G} \otimes A, d_A = d_{\mathcal{G}} \otimes \operatorname{Id} + \xi)$  are isomorphic if and only if there exists an isomorphism of complexes  $\phi: (\mathcal{G} \otimes A, d_A) \to (\mathcal{G} \otimes A, d_A)$  which reduces to the identity modulo  $\mathfrak{m}_A$ . Then  $\phi$  is of the form  $\phi = \operatorname{Id} + \eta$ , with  $\eta \in \operatorname{Hom}^0_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{G}) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A$ , and since we are in characteristic zero,  $\phi = e^a$ , with  $a \in \operatorname{Hom}^0_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{G}) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A$ . The commutativity of  $\phi$  with differentials translates to the equation

$$d_A e^a = e^a d_A \quad \iff \quad d_g + \xi = e^a (d_g + \xi) e^{-a} \quad \iff \quad \xi = e^a * \xi,$$

so that the deformations are isomorphic if and only if the corresponding Maurer–Cartan elements are gauge equivalent.

**Corollary 2.5.10.** The tangent space to the functor  $\text{Def}_{\mathcal{F}}$  is given by  $\text{Ext}^1_X(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F})$  and obstructions are contained in  $\text{Ext}^2_X(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F})$ .

*Proof.* This follows from the description of the tangent space in (2.4.1), from Proposition 2.4.7, and from the well-known fact that the cohomology of the complex  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{G})$  computes  $\operatorname{Ext}_X(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F})$ .

In the next part, we discuss the fact that the DG-Lie algebra  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}_{-}, \mathcal{E}_{-}))$  controls the deformations of a coherent sheaf  $\mathcal{F}$  equipped with a finite locally free resolution  $\mathcal{E}_{-} \to \mathcal{F}_{-}$ . Notice that this follows automatically from Theorem 2.5.9 and Propositions 2.4.9 and 2.5.4, but we want to give here an idea of how the isomorphism

$$\operatorname{Def}_{\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{V}}}(\mathcal{E}_{\mathcal{I}},\mathcal{E}_{\mathcal{I}}))} \to \operatorname{Def}_{\mathcal{F}}$$

works, based on the description contained in [24].

The first step for the Thom–Whitney model  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$  is to show that locally on an affine open set  $U = \operatorname{Spec}(R)$ , the deformations of  $\mathcal{F}|_U$  are controlled by the DG-Lie algebra  $\operatorname{Hom}_R(P, P)$  of graded endomorphisms of a projective resolution  $P \to M$ , where  $\mathcal{F}|_U = \widetilde{M}$ .

Let R be a commutative unitary algebra over a field  $\ltimes$  of characteristic zero, and let M be an R-module.

**Definition 2.5.11.** An infinitesimal deformation of M over  $A \in \operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$  is a pair  $(M_A, \alpha)$ , where  $M_A$  is a  $R \otimes A$ -module, flat over A, and  $\alpha \colon M_A \to M$  is a morphism of  $R \otimes A$ -modules inducing an isomorphism  $M_A \otimes_A \mathsf{K} \to M$ .

Two deformations  $(M_A, \alpha)$  and  $(M_A, \alpha)$  are isomorphic if there exists an isomorphism of  $R \otimes A$ -modules  $f: M_A \to M_A$  such that the following diagram commutes:



The map  $\alpha$  is a morphism of  $R \otimes A$ -modules, where M is considered as an  $R \otimes A$ -module by restriction of scalars via the ring map  $\theta \colon R \otimes A \to R \otimes K = R$  induced by  $\pi \colon A \to A/\mathfrak{m}_A = K$ . The isomorphism  $M_A \otimes_A K \to M$  is induced by  $\alpha$  via the isomorphism

 $\operatorname{Hom}_{R-A}(M_A, M) \cong \operatorname{Hom}_{R}(M_A \otimes_{R-A} R, M) \cong \operatorname{Hom}_{R}(M_A \otimes_{A} \mathsf{K}, M),$ (2.5.6)

induced by the ring map  $\theta$  above.

The definition is functorial in A, and one can define the functor  $\text{Def}_M \colon \mathbf{Art}_{\mathsf{K}} \to \mathbf{Set}$ , which associates to every  $A \in \mathbf{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$  the isomorphism classes of deformations of M over A.

Let now  $(P, \partial)$  be a complex of projective *R*-modules.

**Definition 2.5.12.** An infinitesimal deformation of  $(P, \partial)$  over  $A \in \operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$  is a complex of  $R \otimes A$ -modules  $(P \otimes A, \partial_A)$  which reduces to  $(P, \partial)$  modulo  $\mathfrak{m}_A$ . Two infinitesimal deformations  $(P \otimes A, \partial_A)$  and  $(P \otimes A, \partial_A)$  are isomorphic if there exists an isomorphism of complexes of  $R \otimes A$ -modules which reduces to the identity modulo  $\mathfrak{m}_A$ .

**Theorem 2.5.13.** Let  $(P, \partial) \xrightarrow{\varphi} M$  be a projective resolution of the *R*-module *M*. Then the isomorphism classes of deformations of *M* as an *R*-module are in bijective correspondence with the isomorphism classes of deformations of the complex  $(P, \partial)$ .

*Proof.* We begin by proving that for every deformation  $(P \otimes A, \partial_A)$  of  $(P, \partial)$  over  $A \in \operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$ , the module  $H^0_{\partial_A}(P \otimes A)$  is a deformation of M over  $A \in \operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$ .

By upper semicontinuity of the cohomology and by the fact that the complex  $(P \otimes A, \partial_A)$ reduces to the resolution  $P \to M$  modulo  $\mathfrak{m}_A$ , the complex is exact except at the zero level, hence there is an exact sequence:

$$\cdots \longrightarrow P^{-2} \otimes A \xrightarrow{\partial_A} P^{-1} \otimes A \xrightarrow{\partial_A} P^0 \otimes A \longrightarrow \operatorname{Coker}(\partial_A) \longrightarrow 0.$$

Each  $P^i \otimes A$  is flat over A, because we have that  $P^i \otimes A \otimes_A - \cong P^i \otimes -$ , which is an exact functor. Then we can apply Corollary A.2.8 to obtain that  $\operatorname{Coker}(\partial_A)$  is flat over A. The map  $\operatorname{Coker}(\partial_A) \to M$  is induced by the isomorphism  $\operatorname{Coker}(\partial_A) \otimes_A \ltimes \cong M$ , as in (2.5.6).

Vice versa, let  $(M_A, \alpha)$  be a deformation of M over A. Notice that the map  $\alpha \colon M_A \to M$  is surjective: in fact, by (2.5.6),  $\alpha$  is the composition of the isomorphism  $M_A \otimes_A \mathsf{K} \to M$  with the canonical surjective map  $M_A \to M_A \otimes_A \mathsf{K}$  induced by  $A \to A/\mathfrak{m}_A = \mathsf{K}$ . Then, by the projectivity of  $P^0 \otimes A$ , see Lemma A.1.2, there exists a map  $\varphi_A$  of  $R \otimes A$ -modules

$$P^{0} \otimes A \xrightarrow{\varphi_{A}} M,$$
$$M_{A} \xrightarrow{\varphi_{A}} \downarrow^{\alpha} \downarrow^{\alpha}$$
$$M,$$

where  $\pi$  denotes the map  $\pi: P^0 \otimes A \to P^0$ . This map reduces to  $\varphi: P^0 \to M$  when tensoring by  $- \otimes_A K$ , so it is surjective, by Lemma A.2.5.

The sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \operatorname{Ker}(\varphi_A) \longrightarrow P^0 \otimes A \xrightarrow{\varphi_A} M_A \longrightarrow 0$$

is exact: by Corollary A.2.6 Ker( $\varphi_A$ ) is flat over A and the map Ker( $\varphi_A$ ) $\otimes_A \ltimes \to P^0 \otimes A \otimes_A \ltimes = P^0$ is injective. Hence there is an isomorphism Ker( $\varphi_A$ )  $\otimes_A \ltimes \cong$  Ker( $\varphi$ ) which defines a surjective morphism Ker( $\varphi_A$ )  $\to$  Ker( $\varphi$ ). We can iterate the above construction with this map and the surjective morphism  $P^{-1} \otimes A \to$  Ker( $\varphi$ ). In this way, we obtain a differential  $\partial_A$  on  $P \otimes A$  such that  $H^0_{\partial_A}(P \otimes A) \cong M$ .

Next, we need to show that if  $(M_A, \alpha)$  and  $(M_A, \alpha)$  are isomorphic deformations of M, and  $\partial_A, \partial_A$  are differentials on  $P \otimes A$  such that  $H^0_{\partial_A}(P \otimes A) \cong M_A$  and  $H^0_{\partial_A}(P \otimes A) \cong M_A$ , then  $(P \otimes A, \partial_A)$  and  $(P \otimes A, \partial_A)$  are isomorphic deformations of P.

Let  $f: M_A \to M_A$  be an isomorphism such that  $\alpha f = \alpha$ ; we need to construct a lifting of f which is an isomorphism of complexes of  $R \otimes A$ -modules and which reduces to the identity modulo  $\mathfrak{m}_A$ . Consider the pullback

By the universal property of the pullback, there exist maps u, v making the following diagrams commute:



We claim that the map v is surjective. Take (x, y) in  $P^0 \times_M M_A$ , i.e.  $x \in P^0$  and  $y \in M_A$  such that  $\varphi(x) = \alpha$  (y). Both the maps  $\pi$  and  $\varphi_A$  are surjective, so there exist  $z, t \in P^0 \otimes A$  such that  $\pi(z) = x$  and  $\varphi_A(t) = y$ . Then  $\alpha \varphi_A(z) = \varphi \pi(z) = \varphi(x)$  and  $\alpha \varphi_A(t) = \alpha$  (y), so that  $\varphi_A(t-z)$  belongs to the kernel of  $\alpha$ , which is  $M_A \otimes_A \mathfrak{m}_A$ . The morphism

$$\varphi_A \colon P^0 \otimes_A \mathfrak{m}_A \to M_A \otimes_A \mathfrak{m}_A$$

is surjective, so there exists w in  $P^0 \otimes_A \mathfrak{m}_A$  such that  $\varphi_A(w) = \varphi_A(t-z)$ , and then v(z-w) = (x, y).

Since v is surjective, by the projectivity of  $P^0 \otimes A$  there exists a map F such that the diagram commutes:



It is immediate to check that the map F is such that  $f\varphi_A = \varphi_A F$ , and that it reduces to the identity when tensored by  $-\otimes_A K$ . It is also an isomorphism, by Lemma A.2.5. The construction can be iterated by considering the isomorphism of  $R \otimes A$ -modules  $\operatorname{Ker}(\varphi_A) \to \operatorname{Ker}(\varphi_A)$  given by F.

**Proposition 2.5.14.** Deformations of a complex of projective *R*-modules  $(P, \partial)$  are controlled by the DG-Lie algebra  $L = \operatorname{Hom}_R(P, P)$ , i.e., there is an isomorphism  $\operatorname{Def}_{(P, \partial)} \cong \operatorname{Def}_L$ .

*Proof.* A deformation of the complex  $(P, \partial)$  over  $A \in \operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$  is the datum of a degree one map  $\partial_A : P \otimes A \to P \otimes A$  which squares to zero and which reduces to  $\partial$  modulo  $\mathfrak{m}_A$ . The

last condition means that  $\partial_A$  is of the form  $\partial_A = \partial \otimes \operatorname{Id}_A + \xi$ , with  $\xi \colon P \otimes A \to P \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A$ . Equivalently,  $\xi$  belongs to  $\operatorname{Hom}^1_R(P, P) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A$ . Since  $\partial_A$  has to square to zero,

$$0 = \partial_A^2 = (\partial \otimes \operatorname{Id}_A + \xi)^2 = (\partial \otimes \operatorname{Id}_A)^2 + \xi^2 + [\partial \otimes \operatorname{Id}_A, \xi] = \xi^2 + [\partial \otimes \operatorname{Id}_A, \xi] = d(\xi) + \frac{1}{2}[\xi, \xi],$$

so that  $\xi$  is a Maurer-Cartan element of  $\operatorname{Hom}_R(P, P) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A$ .

Two deformations  $(P \otimes A, \partial_A)$  and  $(P \otimes A, \partial_A)$  of the complex  $(P, \partial)$  are isomorphic if there exists an isomorphism of complexes  $\phi: (P \otimes A, \partial_A) \to (P \otimes A, \partial_A)$  which reduces to the identity modulo  $\mathfrak{m}_A$ . This means that  $\phi$  is of the form  $\phi = \mathrm{Id} + \eta$ , with  $\eta \in \mathrm{Hom}^0_R(P, P) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A$ . Since the DG-Lie algebra  $L \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A$  is nilpotent, and the characteristic is zero,  $\phi$  is of the form  $\phi = e^a$ , with  $a \in \mathrm{Hom}^0_R(P, P) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A$ . The commutativity of  $\phi$  with differentials is given by the equation

$$\partial_A e^a = e^a \partial_A \quad \iff \quad \partial_A = e^a \partial_A e^{-a} \quad \iff \quad \xi = e^a (\partial \otimes \operatorname{Id} + \xi) e^{-a} - \partial \otimes \operatorname{Id},$$

which is exactly  $\xi = e^a * \xi$ , where \* denotes the gauge action of Definition 2.4.3.

**Corollary 2.5.15.** Deformations of an *R*-module *M* are controlled by the DG-Lie algebra  $L = \text{Hom}_{R}(P, P)$ , where  $P \to M$  is projective resolution.

*Remark* 2.5.16. The quasi-isomorphism class of the DG-Lie algebra  $\operatorname{Hom}_R(P, P)$  does not depend on the choice of a projective resolution P of M; for a proof see [70, Lemma 4.4].

We pass now on to the global case: let  $\mathcal{F}$  be a coherent sheaf on a smooth separated scheme Xof finite type over a field  $\mathsf{K}$  of characteristic zero, admitting a finite locally free resolution  $\mathscr{E} \to \mathcal{F}$ . Let  $\mathcal{U} = \{U_i\}$  be an affine open cover of X and let  $R_i$  be  $\mathsf{K}$ -algebras such that  $\operatorname{Spec}(R_i) = U_i$ for every i. Since the sheaves  $\mathcal{F}, \mathscr{E}^j|_{U_i}$  are coherent, on every  $U_i$  they are of the form  $\mathcal{F}|_{U_i} = \widetilde{M_i}$ ,  $\mathscr{E}^j|_{U_i} = \widetilde{E_i^j}$  for  $E_i^j$  projective  $R_i$ -modules.

 $\mathcal{E}^{j}|_{U_{i}} = \widetilde{E_{i}^{j}}$  for  $E_{i}^{j}$  projective  $R_{i}$ -modules. For every open set  $U_{i_{0}\cdots i_{k}}$  one has that  $\mathcal{E}|_{U_{i_{0}\cdots i_{k}}} \to \mathcal{F}|_{U_{i_{0}\cdots i_{k}}}$  is a projective resolution. Following [24], we can use the results above to deform the sheaf  $\mathcal{F}$  locally and then glue together the local deformations.

By Theorem 2.5.13 and Proposition 2.5.14, a deformation of  $\mathcal{F}|_{U_i}$  over  $A \in \operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$  is equivalent to a deformation of the complex  $\mathcal{E}|_{U_i}$ , hence it corresponds to an element  $l_i \in \operatorname{MC}(\mathcal{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{Y}}}(\mathcal{E})(U_i) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A)$  modulo the gauge action.

Denote by d the differential  $[d_{\mathcal{E}}, -]$ , and let  $l = \{l_i\} \in \prod_i \mathcal{E}nd^1(\mathcal{E}_i)(U_i) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A$  be such that  $dl_i + \frac{1}{2}[l_i, l_i] = 0$  for all  $i \in I$ , so that  $l_i$  defines a deformation of the complex ( $\mathcal{E}_i \mid_{U_i}, d_{\mathcal{E}}$ ) for every i. We need these deformations to glue, hence we need isomorphisms between the deformed complexes on the double intersections  $U_{ij}$ . These isomorphisms must reduce to the identity modulo  $\mathfrak{m}_A$ , and so are of the form

$$e^{m_{ij}} \colon (\mathcal{E} \mid_{U_{ij}} \otimes A, d_{\mathcal{E}} + l_j) \to (\mathcal{E} \mid_{U_{ij}} \otimes A, d_{\mathcal{E}} + l_i), \quad m_{ij} \in \prod_{i < j} \mathcal{E}nd^0_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E} \mid)(U_{ij}) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A.$$

The condition of compatibility with the differentials translates to  $(d_{\mathcal{E}} + l_i|_{U_{ij}})e^{m_{ij}} = e^{m_{ij}}(d_{\mathcal{E}} + l_j|_{U_{ij}})$ , which can be rewritten as  $l_i|_{U_{ij}} = e^{m_{ij}} * l_j|_{U_{ij}}$  for all i < j.

The delicate part is that it is not necessary to glue the deformed complexes ( $\mathcal{E} \mid U_i \otimes A, d_{\mathcal{E}} + l_i$ ), but their cohomology sheaves. Therefore the isomorphisms  $\{e^{m_{ij}}\}$  do not have to satisfy the cocycle condition, but rather the cocycle condition up to homotopy. Taking the logarithm and denoting by • the Baker–Campbell–Hausdorff product, this condition can be expressed as

$$m_{jk}|_{U_{ijk}} \bullet -m_{ik}|_{U_{ijk}} \bullet m_{ij}|_{U_{ijk}} = [d_{\mathcal{E}} + l_j|_{U_{ijk}}, n_{ijk}] = dn_{ijk} + [l_j|_{U_{ijk}}, n_{ijk}]$$

for some  $n = \{n_{ijk}\} \in \prod_{i < j < k} \mathcal{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}^{-1}(\mathcal{E})(U_{ijk}) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A.$ 

The above data (l, m) ensures that the sheaves  $\mathcal{F}_{A,U_i} := \mathcal{H}^0(\mathcal{E} \mid_{U_i} \otimes A, d_{\mathcal{E}} + l_i)$  glue to give a deformation  $\mathcal{F}_A$  of  $\mathcal{F}$  over A, and every deformation of  $\mathcal{F}$  can be obtained in this way; we refer again to [24] for details of this correspondence.

The next step is understanding how isomorphisms of deformations of  $\mathcal F$  translate to this data. Let  $\mathcal{F}_A$  and  $\mathcal{F}_A$  be isomorphic deformations of  $\mathcal{F}$ , with isomorphism  $f: \mathcal{F}_A \to \mathcal{F}_A$  and corresponding to the data (l, m) and (l, m) respectively. The map f restricts to isomorphisms  $\mathcal{F}_A(U_i) \to \mathcal{F}_A(U_i)$  for every *i*, which can be lifted to isomorphisms to the resolutions  $f_i: (\mathcal{E} \mid_{U_i} \otimes$  $A, d_{\mathcal{E}} + l_i) \to (\mathcal{E} \mid_{U_i} \otimes A, d_{\mathcal{E}} + l_i)$ . Since every  $f_i$  reduces to the identity modulo  $\mathfrak{m}_A$ , these isomorphisms must be of the form

$$e^{a_i}$$
:  $(\mathcal{E} \mid_{U_i} \otimes A, d_{\mathcal{E}} + l_i) \to (\mathcal{E} \mid_{U_i} \otimes A, d_{\mathcal{E}} + l_i), \quad a = \{a_i\} \in \prod_i \mathcal{E}nd^0(\mathcal{E} )(U_i) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A.$ 

Since they have to be compatible with differentials, the condition  $e^{a_i} * l_i = l_i$  has to be satisfied for all i.

Lastly, the isomorphisms  $\{e^{a_i}\}$  have to commute with the isomorphisms  $\{e^{m_{ij}}\}, \{e^{m_{ij}}\}$  in cohomology. This means that for every i < j the composition  $e^{-m_{ij}}e^{-a_i}e^{m_{ij}}e^{a_j}$  is homotopic to the identity, therefore, taking the logarithm:

$$-m_{ij} \bullet -a_i|_{U_{ij}} \bullet m_{ij} \bullet a_j|_{U_{ij}} = [d_{\mathcal{E}} + l_j|_{U_{ij}}, b_{ij}] = db_{ij} + [l_j|_{U_{ij}}, b_{ij}]$$

for some  $b = \{b_{ij}\} \in \prod_{i < j} \& nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}^{-1}(\&)(U_{ij}) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A$ . Denoting by  $\mathfrak{l}$  the semicosimplicial DG-Lie algebra associated to  $\& nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\&)$ :

$$\mathfrak{l}: \prod_{i} \mathscr{E}nd_{\mathscr{O}_{X}}(\mathscr{E})(U_{i}) \xrightarrow[\delta_{1}]{\delta_{0}} \prod_{i,j} \mathscr{E}nd_{\mathscr{O}_{X}}(\mathscr{E})(U_{ij}) \xrightarrow[\delta_{2}]{\delta_{0}} \xrightarrow{\uparrow} \prod_{i,j,k} \mathscr{E}nd_{\mathscr{O}_{X}}(\mathscr{E})(U_{ijk}) \xrightarrow{\Longrightarrow} \cdots$$

the deformation data can be summarised as follows

$$\left\{ (l,m) \in (\mathfrak{l}_0^1 \oplus \mathfrak{l}_1^0) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A \middle| \begin{array}{c} dl + \frac{1}{2}[l,l] = 0, \\ \delta_1 l = e^m * \delta_0 l, \\ \delta_0 m \bullet -\delta_1 m \bullet \delta_2 m = dn + [\delta_2 \delta_0 l, n] \quad \exists n \in \mathfrak{l}_2^{-1} \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A. \end{array} \right\}$$

This data defines a functor  $Z_{sc}^{1}(\exp \mathfrak{l})$ :  $\operatorname{Art}_{\mathbb{K}} \to \operatorname{Set}$ . One can then define an equivalence relation on  $Z_{sc}^1(\exp \mathfrak{l})(A)$ : two elements (l, m) and (l, m) are equivalent if and only if there exists elements  $a \in \mathfrak{l}_0^0 \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A, b \in \mathfrak{l}_1^{-1} \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A$  such that

$$e^a * l = l$$
,  $-m \bullet -\delta_1 a \bullet m \bullet \delta_0 a = db + [\delta_0 l, b].$ 

We refer again to [24] for a proof of the fact that this is an equivalence relation.

This defines a functor

$$H^{1}_{sc}(\exp\mathfrak{l}): \operatorname{\mathbf{Art}}_{\mathsf{K}} \to \operatorname{\mathbf{Set}}, \quad H^{1}_{sc}(\exp\mathfrak{l})(A):= \frac{Z^{1}_{sc}(\exp\mathfrak{l})(A)}{\sim}$$

Notice if the semicosimplicial DG-Lie algebra l is concentrated in degree zero, i.e., it is a semicosimplicial Lie algebra, these functors reduce to the functors of Subsection 2.4.1.

When  $\mathcal{U}$  is an affine open cover, the above considerations can be rephrased as an isomorphism of functors

$$\operatorname{Def}_{\mathcal{F}} \cong H^1_{sc}(\exp \mathcal{E} nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}))$$

**Theorem 2.5.17** ([24, Theorem 7.6]). Let *i* be a semicosimplicial DG-Lie algebra such that  $H^{j}(\mathfrak{l}_{i})=0$  for all  $i\geq 0$  and j<0. Then there is a natural isomorphism of functors

$$\operatorname{Def}_{\operatorname{Tot}(\mathfrak{l})} \cong H^{1}_{sc}(\exp\mathfrak{l}).$$

In particular the tangent space to  $H^1_{sc}(\exp \mathfrak{l})$  is  $H^1(\operatorname{Tot}(\mathfrak{l}))$  and obstructions are contained in  $H^2(\mathrm{Tot}(\mathfrak{l})).$ 

Since negative Ext groups between coherent sheaves are always trivial, as a corollary of the above theorem one obtains that the DG-Lie algebra  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathscr{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathscr{E}))$  controls the deformations of the sheaf  $\mathscr{F}$ .

Let X be now a complex manifold,  $\mathcal F$  a coherent sheaf and  $\mathcal E_-\to \mathcal F$  a finite locally free resolution.

**Proposition 2.5.18.** The Dolbeault model  $(A_X^{0,}(\mathcal{H}om_{\Theta_X}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{E})), [-,-], \overline{\partial} + [d_{\mathcal{E}},-])$  controls the deformations of the coherent sheaf  $\mathcal{F}$ .

*Proof.* By Propositions 2.5.4 and 2.5.5, there is a quasi-isomorphism of DG-Lie algebras between  $A_X^{0,}$  ( $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$ ) and  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{G})$ . By Theorem 2.5.9 there is an isomorphism of functors of Artin rings  $\operatorname{Def}_{\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{G})} \to \operatorname{Def}_{\mathcal{F}}$ , and finally by Proposition 2.4.9 two quasi-isomorphic DG-Lie algebras give isomorphic deformation functors.

Following [24] again, the isomorphism between the deformation functor associated to the Dolbeault DG-Lie algebra  $A_X^{0,}$  ( $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$ ) and the functor of deformations of  $\mathcal{F}$  can be described concretely. Let A be in  $\operatorname{Art}_{\mathbb{K}}$ , and consider a Maurer-Cartan element  $\xi \in \operatorname{MC}(A_X^{0,}(\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A)$ . The element  $\xi$  belongs to  $(A_X^{0,}(\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})))^1 \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A$ , so, via the isomorphism

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{A}_X^{0,} \ (\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}_{-}, \mathcal{E}_{-})) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A &\cong \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{A}_X^{0,-}} \ (\mathcal{A}_X^{0,-}(\mathcal{E}), \mathcal{A}_X^{0,-}(\mathcal{E})) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A \\ &\cong \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{A}_X^{0,--}A} (\mathcal{A}_X^{0,-}(\mathcal{E}) \otimes A, \mathcal{A}_X^{0,-}(\mathcal{E}) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A), \end{aligned}$$

the element  $\xi$  belongs to  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{A}_X^{0,-}A}^{1}(\mathcal{A}_X^{0,-}(\mathcal{E})\otimes A, \mathcal{A}_X^{0,-}(\mathcal{E})\otimes \mathfrak{m}_A)$ , so it induces a degree one map  $\xi \colon \mathcal{A}_X^{0,-}(\mathcal{E})\otimes A \to \mathcal{A}_X^{0,-}(\mathcal{E})\otimes A$  with image contained in  $\mathcal{A}_X^{0,-}(\mathcal{E})\otimes \mathfrak{m}_A$ . Therefore  $\overline{\partial} + d_{\mathcal{E}} + \xi$ is a degree one map from  $\mathcal{A}_X^{0,-}(\mathcal{E})\otimes A$  to itself which reduces to  $\overline{\partial} + d_{\mathcal{E}}$  modulo  $\mathfrak{m}_A$ , and it squares to zero precisely because  $\xi$  satisfies the Maurer-Cartan equation. Then the isomorphism of functors is given as follows:

$$\operatorname{Def}_{A^{0,}_{X}}(\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{E}_{-},\mathcal{E}_{-}))}(A) \to \operatorname{Def}_{\mathcal{F}}(A)$$
$$\xi \in \operatorname{MC}(A^{0,}_{X}(\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{E}_{-},\mathcal{E}_{-})) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_{A}) \mapsto \mathcal{H}^{0}(\mathcal{A}^{0,}_{X}(\mathcal{E}_{-}) \otimes A, \overline{\partial} + d_{\mathcal{E}} + \xi)$$

# Chapter 3

# Semiregularity maps

This chapter concerns the semiregularity maps studied by Severi, Kodaira and Spencer, Bloch, and Buchweitz and Flenner, and their relevance in the deformation theory of subvarieties and coherent sheaves. In the first two sections, a brief history of the semiregularity maps of Severi, Kodaira–Spencer and Bloch is outlined. The Atiyah class of a coherent sheaf is described in Section 3.3, and some representatives of it for locally free sheaves are given. Finally, the Buchweitz–Flenner semiregularity map is described in Section 3.4, and the annihilation of obstructions is discussed in Section 3.5.

### 3.1 The semiregularity maps of Severi and Kodaira–Spencer

The notion of semiregularity was introduced in 1944 by Severi [71], who defined a curve C on a surface S to be semiregular if the canonical linear system of the surface cuts out a complete linear system on C. This can be rephrased in the following way: denoting by  $\omega_S$  the canonical sheaf of the surface S, a curve C on S is semiregular if the restriction map

$$r: H^0(S, \omega_S) \to H^0(C, \omega_S|_C)$$

is surjective. By Serre duality, this is equivalent to asking for the map

$$\sigma_S \colon H^1(C, \mathcal{O}_C(C)) \cong H^1(C, \mathcal{N}_{C/S}) \to H^2(S, \mathcal{O}_S),$$

the Severi semiregularity map, to be injective.

In 1959 Kodaira and Spencer [46] generalised Severi's definition to compact submanifolds of codimension 1 of a complex manifold. They defined a submanifold Z of X of codimension 1 to be semiregular if the map

$$v: H^1(X, \mathcal{O}_X(Z)) \to H^1(Z, \mathcal{O}_Z(Z)) \cong H^1(Z, \mathcal{N}_{Z/X})$$

induced by the restriction  $\mathcal{O}_X(Z) \to \mathcal{O}_Z(Z)$  has zero image. In the above,  $\mathcal{N}_{Z/X}$  denotes the normal bundle of Z in X.

Consider the short exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{O}_X \longrightarrow \mathcal{O}_X(Z) \longrightarrow \mathcal{O}_Z(Z) \cong \mathcal{N}_{Z/X} \longrightarrow 0,$$

obtained by tensoring the ideal sheaf sequence of  $Z \subset X$  with the invertible sheaf  $\mathcal{O}_X(Z)$ . From the resulting long exact sequence in cohomology

$$\cdots \longrightarrow H^1(X, \mathcal{O}_X(Z)) \xrightarrow{v} H^1(Z, \mathcal{N}_{Z/X}) \xrightarrow{\sigma_{KS}} H^2(X, \mathcal{O}_X) \longrightarrow \cdots$$

one can see that the map v has image zero if and only if the **Kodaira–Spencer semiregularity** map

$$\sigma_{KS} \colon H^1(Z, \mathcal{N}_{Z|X}) \to H^2(X, \mathcal{O}_X)$$

is injective.

The property of semiregularity was considered by Severi, Kodaira and Spencer in the context of completeness of characteristic systems, for which we follow the notation of [43].

Let D be an effective locally principal divisor on a complete variety X over an algebraically closed field  $\ltimes$ , and let  $\mathcal{D}$  be a flat family of deformations of D, i.e. the data of a variety W, a point  $w \in W$  and an effective divisor on  $X \times_{\kappa} W$ , flat over W, whose fibre over w is equal to D.

**Definition 3.1.1.** The characteristic map of  $\mathcal{D}$  is the linear map

$$\rho \colon \Theta_w(W) \to H^0(D, \mathcal{N}_{D|X})$$

and its characteristic system is the linear system on D cut out by the image of  $\rho$ .

The characteristic system is said to be complete if the map  $\rho$  is surjective.

For a rigorous definition of the characteristic map we refer to [46] or to [65, Lecture 22]; intuitively it is obtained in the following way: to every  $v \in \Theta_w(W)$  it is associated a canonical map  $f: \operatorname{Spec} K[\varepsilon]/(\varepsilon^2) \to W$ , which induces a family of divisors  $\mathcal{D}_f \subset X \times_K \operatorname{Spec} K[\varepsilon]/(\varepsilon^2)$ extending D, i.e., an element of  $H^0(D, \mathcal{N}_{D/X})$ .

The connection between completeness of the characteristic system and smoothness of the functor of embedded deformations of  $D \subset X$  is discussed for instance in [43, p. 305]. In particular, when the parameter space W is smooth at w and the characteristic map  $\rho$  is surjective, the functor of embedded deformations is smooth.

The main result of Severi's work [71] was the proof of the theorem of completeness of characteristic systems of complete continuous systems for semiregular curves on algebraic surfaces, which therefore implies:

**Theorem 3.1.2** (Severi). Every semiregular curve  $C \subset S$  has unobstructed embedded deformations.

Kodaira and Spencer proved the theorem of completeness of characteristic systems of complete continuous systems for semiregular submanifolds of codimension 1 of higher dimensional manifolds, which states the existence of a flat family of deformations of a codimension 1 submanifold Z whose characteristic system is complete and whose parameter space is smooth at the point representing a semiregular Z. As before, from this follows the result:

**Theorem 3.1.3** (Kodaira–Spencer). Every semiregular hypersurface has unobstructed embedded deformations.

From Kodaira and Spencer's proof of the above theorem, the following more general result, not stated explicitly in [46], can be deduced; see in particular [46, proof of Theorem 1, p. 488]:

Theorem 3.1.4 (Kodaira–Spencer, implicit). The Kodaira–Spencer semiregularity map

$$\sigma_{KS} \colon H^1(Z, \mathcal{N}_{Z/X}) \to H^2(X, \mathcal{O}_X)$$

annihilates every obstruction to embedded deformations.

### 3.2 The Bloch semiregularity map

In 1972 Bloch [12] constructed a semiregularity map for locally complete intersection subschemes of a smooth complex projective variety, which reduces to Kodaira and Spencer's semiregularity map when the codimension is 1.

Let X be a smooth projective variety over C, let  $Z \subset X$  be a locally complete intersection of codimension q, and denote by  $\mathcal{N}_{Z/X}$  the normal bundle of Z in X. The **Bloch semiregularity** map

$$\sigma_B \colon H^1(Z, \mathcal{N}_{Z|X}) \to H^{q+1}(X, \Omega_X^{q-1}),$$

is constructed as follows, as described in [12, 16]. Let  $m := \dim Z$ , so that  $\dim X = m + q$ , and denote by  $\omega_X$  and  $\omega_Z$  be the canonical sheaves of X and Z respectively. Denote by  $\mathcal{G}$  the ideal sheaf of Z in X, and let  $\overline{d}: \mathcal{G}/\mathcal{G}^2 \cong \mathcal{N}_{Z/X} \to \Omega^1_X \otimes \mathcal{O}_Z$  be the map induced by the second exact sequence of Kähler differentials, see [61, Theorem 58]. Then there is a natural pairing

$$\Omega_X^{m+1} \times \Lambda^{q-1} \mathcal{N}_{Z/X} \xrightarrow{\operatorname{\mathsf{Id}} \times {}^{q-1}\bar{d}} \Omega_X^{m+1} \times \Omega_X^{q-1} \otimes \mathcal{O}_Z \longrightarrow \omega_X \otimes \mathcal{O}_Z,$$

or equivalently there exists a map

$$\Omega_X^{m+1} \to \Lambda^{q-1} \mathcal{H}_{Z/X} \otimes \omega_X.$$

By the adjunction formula  $\omega_Z \cong \det \mathcal{N}_{Z|X} \otimes \omega_X$  and by the fact that  $\Lambda^{q-1} \mathcal{N}_{Z|X} \cong \mathcal{N}_{Z|X} \otimes \det \mathcal{N}_{Z|X}$ , this gives a map

$$\Omega_X^{m+1} \to \mathcal{N}_{Z|X} \otimes \omega_Z.$$

In cohomology we obtain

$$H^{m-1}(X,\Omega_X^{m+1}) \to H^{m-1}(Z,\mathcal{N}_{Z|X} \otimes \omega_Z)$$

and by Serre duality this gives a map

$$\sigma_B \colon H^1(Z, \mathcal{N}_{Z|X}) \to H^{q+1}(X, \Omega_X^{q-1}),$$

which is exactly the Bloch semiregularity map.

Like Severi and Kodaira–Spencer, Bloch defines  $Z \subset X$  to be semiregular if the semiregularity map for Z is injective. His main result is:

**Theorem 3.2.1** (Bloch). Every semiregular locally complete intersection subvariety has unobstructed embedded deformations.

**Theorem 3.2.2** (Bloch, implicit). The semiregularity map  $\sigma_B$  annihilates every simple obstruction to embedded deformations of  $Z \subset X$ .

As in the case of Theorem 3.1.4, by implicit we mean that the above result is not stated explicitly in [12], but can be inferred from the proof of Theorem 3.2.1.

As discussed in Section 2.3, simple obstructions do not in general generate the whole obstruction space, but in characteristic zero their vanishing is enough to ensure smoothness, see e.g. [58, 59]. Bloch's proof is based on Hodge theory and the Gauss–Manin connection. The restriction to simple obstructions is then natural in this context, as these tools can be used only for smooth proper families of manifolds over certain bases, for instance smooth bases.

It is worth mentioning that Bloch's semiregularity map has an application to the variational Hodge conjecture. In fact, Bloch proved the variational Hodge conjecture for cycle classes of the form [Z], for a semiregular locally complete intersection  $Z \subset X$ .

**Theorem 3.2.3** (Bloch). Let  $f: X \to S$  be a smooth projective morphism with S smooth, connected of finite type over  $\mathbb{C}$ . Let  $0 \in S$  and let  $z \in \Gamma(S, \mathbb{R}^{2p}f(\Omega_{X/S}))$  be a horizontal section of the de Rham cohomology. Suppose  $z_0 = z|_{X_0} \in H^{2p}_{DR}(X_0, \mathbb{C})$  is algebraic, representing a local complete intersection  $Z_0 \subseteq X_0$  which is semiregular in  $X_0$ . Then  $z_s = z|_{X_s}$  is algebraic for all  $s \in S$ .

#### 3.3 The Atiyah class

The Atiyah class of a coherent sheaf of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules was introduced by Atiyah in 1957 [3] and is defined as follows. Let  $\mathcal{F}$  be a coherent sheaf on a smooth projective variety X over C, and consider the Atiyah sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{F} \otimes \Omega^1_X \longrightarrow J^1_X(\mathcal{F}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{F} \longrightarrow 0, \tag{3.3.1}$$

where the sheaf  $J_X^1(\mathcal{F})$  of 1-jets or principal parts of  $\mathcal{F}$  is defined as a sheaf of C-modules as  $J_X^1(\mathcal{F}) = \mathcal{F} \oplus \mathcal{F} \otimes \Omega_X^1$ , with  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -action given by

$$f \cdot (s, \sigma) = (fs, f\sigma + s \otimes df) \quad f \in \mathcal{O}_X, \ s \in \mathcal{F}, \ \sigma \in \mathcal{F} \otimes \Omega_X^{\perp}.$$

The map  $\mathcal{F} \otimes \Omega^1_X \to J^1_X(\mathcal{F})$  is given by the inclusion  $i_2(\sigma) = (0, \sigma)$ , while the map  $J^1_X(\mathcal{F}) \to \mathcal{F}$  is given by  $p_1(s, \sigma) = s$ .

**Definition 3.3.1.** The Atiyah class  $\operatorname{At}(\mathcal{F}) \in \operatorname{Ext}_X^1(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F} \otimes \Omega_X^1)$  of the coherent sheaf  $\mathcal{F}$  is the extension class of the short exact sequence (3.3.1).

Denote by d the universal derivation  $d: \mathcal{O}_X \to \Omega^1_X$ .

**Definition 3.3.2.** A global algebraic connection on a coherent sheaf  $\mathcal{F}$  is a C-linear map of sheaves

$$\nabla \colon \mathcal{F} \to \mathcal{F} \otimes \Omega^1_X$$

satisfying

$$abla(fe) = e \otimes df + f \nabla(e), \quad \forall f \in \mathcal{O}_X, e \in \mathcal{F}.$$

One can easily see that the Atiyah sequence splits if and only if there exists a global algebraic connection on a  $\mathcal{F}$ . In fact, the sequence splits if and only if there exists a morphism of sheaves  $t: \mathcal{F} \to J^1(\mathcal{F})$  such that  $p_1 t = \mathrm{Id}_{\mathcal{F}}$ . Then t is of the form  $\mathrm{Id}_{\mathcal{F}} + u$ , with  $\mathrm{Id}_{\mathcal{F}}: \mathcal{F} \to \mathcal{F}$  and  $u: \mathcal{F} \to \mathcal{F} \otimes \Omega^1_X$ ,

$$(\mathrm{Id}_{\mathcal{F}}+u)(fs)=(fs,u(fs))=f\cdot(s,u(s))=(fs,fu(s)+s\otimes df),\quad\forall f\in\mathcal{O}_X,\ s\in\mathcal{F},$$

and u is exactly an algebraic connection on  $\mathcal{F}$ . Hence the Atiyah class of  $\mathcal{F}$  is the obstruction to the existence of a global algebraic connection on  $\mathcal{F}$ .

The Atiyah class can be constructed more generally for any object E in the bounded derived category of coherent sheaves D(X). Denoting by  $\mathcal{G}$  the ideal sheaf of the diagonal  $\Delta \colon X \to X \times X$ , the ideal sheaf short exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{G} \longrightarrow \mathcal{O}_{X \times X} \longrightarrow \Delta \mathcal{O}_X \longrightarrow 0$$

induces the short exact sequence

$$e\colon 0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{G}/\mathcal{G}^2 \longrightarrow \mathfrak{S}_{X \times X}/\mathcal{G}^2 \longrightarrow \Delta \ \mathfrak{S}_X \longrightarrow 0, \tag{3.3.2}$$

where there is an isomorphism  $\mathcal{G}/\mathcal{G}^2 \cong \Delta \ \Omega^1_X$ . Denoting by  $p, q: X \times X \to X$  the two projections and by  $\Phi_{\mathcal{K}}(E) = \mathbb{R}p \ (\mathcal{K} \otimes^{\perp} q \ E)$  the Fourier–Mukai transform with kernel  $\mathcal{K} \in D(X \times X)$ , the Atiyah class of E is given by

$$\operatorname{At}(E) = [\Phi_e(E)] = [\operatorname{R}p \ (e \otimes^{\operatorname{L}} q \ E)] \in \operatorname{Ext}^1_X(E, E \otimes \Omega^1_X).$$
(3.3.3)

When  $E = \mathcal{F}$  is a coherent sheaf, the exact sequence (3.3.2) gives rise to an exact sequence

$$\Phi_e(\mathcal{F})\colon 0 \longrightarrow \Phi \quad {}_{^1_X}(\mathcal{F}) \longrightarrow \Phi_{\mathcal{O}_{X \times X}/\mathcal{G}^2}(\mathcal{F}) \longrightarrow \Phi \quad {}_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F}) \longrightarrow 0,$$

and using the derived projection formula for the map  $\Delta: X \to X \times X$  and the fact that  $\Delta$  is an exact functor,

$$\Phi \quad {}_{^{1}X}(\mathcal{F}) = \mathsf{R}p \ (\Delta \ \Omega^{1}_X \otimes^{\mathsf{L}} q \ \mathcal{F}) = \mathsf{R}p \ \mathsf{R}\Delta \ (\Omega^{1}_X \otimes^{\mathsf{L}} \mathsf{L}\Delta \ q \ \mathcal{F}) = \Omega^{1}_X \otimes \mathcal{F},$$

and analogously  $\Phi_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F}) = \mathcal{F}$ , so that

$$\Phi_e(\mathcal{F})\colon \ 0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{F} \otimes \Omega^1_X \longrightarrow \Phi_{\mathcal{O}_{X \times X}/\mathcal{G}^2}(\mathcal{F}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{F} \longrightarrow 0.$$

Equivalently, following [60], since the terms of the sequence (3.3.2) are supported on the diagonal one may consider it as a sequence of sheaves of  $\mathcal{O}_X - \mathcal{O}_X$ -bimodules on X; the two  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -module structures coincide on  $\mathcal{G}/\mathcal{G}^2$  and  $\Delta \mathcal{O}_X$  but not on  $\mathcal{O}_{X \times X}/\mathcal{G}^2$ . The Atiyah class of  $\mathcal{F}$  can be thought as obtained by tensoring  $\mathcal{F}$  with the exact sequence (3.3.2) using the left  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -module structure and considering it via the right  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -module structure.

For a locally free sheaf of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules  $\mathcal{E}$  on a complex manifold X the Atiyah class  $\operatorname{At}(\mathcal{E}) \in H^1(X, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}) \otimes \Omega^1_X)$  is the obstruction to the existence of a holomorphic connection and it is represented by cohomology class of the (1, 1) component of the curvature of any connection of type (1, 0) on  $\mathcal{E}$ .

Denote by  $\mathcal{A}_X^{p,q}$  the sheaf of differential forms of type (p,q), by  $\mathcal{A}_X^{p,q}(\mathcal{E})$  the sheaf of differential forms of type (p,q) with coefficients in  $\mathcal{E}$ , and by  $\mathcal{A}_X^{p,q}$  and  $\mathcal{A}_X^{p,q}(\mathcal{E})$  their respective global sections. Denote by  $d: \mathcal{A}_X \to \mathcal{A}_X^{+1}$  the de Rham differential and by  $\overline{\partial}$  both the Dolbeault differential  $\overline{\partial}: \mathcal{A}_X^{,} \to \mathcal{A}_X^{,+1}$  and the operator  $\overline{\partial}: \mathcal{A}_X^{,}(\mathcal{E}) \to \mathcal{A}_X^{,+1}(\mathcal{E})$ .

**Definition 3.3.3.** Let  $\mathcal{E}$  be a locally free sheaf of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules on a complex manifold X.

1. A holomorphic connection on  $\mathscr{E}$  is a C-linear map of sheaves  $\nabla \colon \mathscr{E} \to \Omega^1_X \otimes \mathscr{E}$  such that

$$\nabla(fs) = f\nabla(s) + df \otimes s, \quad \forall s \in \mathcal{E}, \ f \in \mathcal{O}_X.$$

2. A connection of type (1,0) on  $\mathcal{E}$ , also called a connection compatible with the holomorphic structure, is a C-linear sheaf homomorphism

$$D\colon \mathcal{A}_X^0(\mathcal{E}) \to \mathcal{A}_X^1(\mathcal{E}) = \mathcal{A}_X^{1,0}(\mathcal{E}) \oplus \mathcal{A}_X^{0,1}(\mathcal{E})$$

such that the Leibniz rule

$$D(fs) = d(f)s + fD(s), \quad f \in \mathcal{A}_X^0, \ s \in \mathcal{A}_X^0(\mathcal{E})$$

holds and such that

$$D = D^{1,0} + \overline{\partial}, \quad D^{1,0} \colon \mathcal{A}_X^{0,0}(\mathcal{E}) \to \mathcal{A}_X^{1,0}(\mathcal{E}), \quad \overline{\partial} \colon \mathcal{A}_X^{0,0}(\mathcal{E}) \to \mathcal{A}_X^{0,1}(\mathcal{E}).$$

Notice that a holomorphic connection on  $\mathcal{E}$  is the same as an algebraic connection on  $\mathcal{E}$  (Definition 3.3.2), the name just changes depending on the complex or algebraic situation. Therefore holomorphic connections exist if and only if the Atiyah sequence of (3.3.1) splits. On the other hand, by a partitions of unity argument it is easy to see that connections of type (1,0) always exist.

**Lemma 3.3.4.** A representative of the Atiyah class for a locally free sheaf of  $\Theta_X$ -modules on a complex manifold is given by the cohomology class of the component of type (1,1) of the curvature of a connection of type (1,0).

*Proof.* Let D be a connection of type (1,0) on  $\mathcal{E}$ , then  $D - \overline{\partial} = D^{1,0}$  restricts to a holomorphic connection  $\mathcal{E} \to \Omega^1_X \otimes \mathcal{E}$  if and only if it sends holomorphic sections to holomorphic sections, i.e., if and only if  $[\overline{\partial}, D - \overline{\partial}] = [\overline{\partial}, D] = 0$ . The component of type (1,1) of the curvature

$$R = D^{2} = ((D - \overline{\partial}) + \overline{\partial})^{2} = (D - \overline{\partial})^{2} + [\overline{\partial}, D - \overline{\partial}] \in A_{X}^{2,0}(\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})) \oplus A_{X}^{1,1}(\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$$

is  $[\overline{\partial}, D - \overline{\partial}] = [\overline{\partial}, D]$ . This is trivial in the cohomology of the complex  $(A_X^{1,}(\mathcal{H}om_{\Theta_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})), \overline{\partial})$  if and only if there exists  $\varphi \in A_X^{1,0}(\mathcal{H}om_{\Theta_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$  such that  $[\overline{\partial}, D - \varphi] = 0$ , so that  $D^{1,0} - \varphi$  restricts to a holomorphic connection on  $\mathcal{E}$ .

Vice versa, if there exists a holomorphic connection  $\nabla \colon \mathcal{E} \to \Omega^1_X \otimes \mathcal{E}$ , it can be extended to a connection of type (1,0)

$$\nabla + \overline{\partial} \colon \mathcal{A}^0_X(\mathcal{E}) \to \mathcal{A}^1_X(\mathcal{E}),$$

which is such that  $[\overline{\partial}, \nabla + \overline{\partial}] = [\overline{\partial}, \overline{\partial}] = 0$ , because  $\nabla$  sends holomorphic sections to holomorphic sections.

The Chern connection is an example of connection of type (1,0) and its curvature is only of type (1,1), so the cohomology class of the curvature of the Chern connection represents the Atiyah class, see e.g. [38, 4.3.10].

The above construction can be generalised to a finite complex of locally free sheaves by defining connections of type (1,0) for finite complexes of locally free sheaves; this a key ingredient of Chapter 4.

It is possible to give a representative of  $At(\mathcal{E})$  in Čech cohomology, for a locally free sheaf  $\mathcal{E}$  on a smooth separated scheme X of finite type over the field K.

**Lemma 3.3.5.** A representative of the Atiyah class of a locally free sheaf is given by the ech cocycle  $\{\alpha_{i_0i_1} = \nabla_{i_0}|_{U_{i_0i_1}} - \nabla_{i_1}|_{U_{i_0i_1}}\}$ , where  $\nabla_i$  are local algebraic connections.

*Proof.* Let  $\mathcal{U} = \{U_i\}$  be a an affine open cover of X such that the restriction of the Atiyah sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{E} \otimes \Omega^1_X |_{U_i} \longrightarrow J^1_X(\mathcal{E})|_{U_i} \longrightarrow \mathcal{E}|_{U_i} \longrightarrow 0,$$

splits for every i, and let  $\nabla_i \colon \mathcal{E}|_{U_i} \to \mathcal{E} \otimes \Omega^1_X|_{U_i}$  be local algebraic connections. In the Čech complex

$$(C \ (\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E} \otimes \Omega^1_X)), d)$$

one can define the cocycle

$$\alpha \in C^{1}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E} \otimes \Omega_{X}^{1})), \quad \alpha_{i_{0}i_{1}} = \nabla_{i_{0}}|_{U_{i_{0}i_{1}}} - \nabla_{i_{1}}|_{U_{i_{0}i_{1}}}$$

Its cohomology class is trivial if and only if there exists a global algebraic connection on  $\mathcal{E}$ : in fact,  $\alpha = \check{d}\beta$  if and only if  $\{\nabla_i - \beta_i\}$  glue to a global algebraic connection.

It is possible to generalise this construction to a finite complex of locally free sheaves; this is done in [39, Section 10] and will be used in Lemma 4.5.4 to prove the equivalence with our definition of Atiyah class.

When X is smooth, every coherent sheaf  ${\mathcal F}$  has locally finite projective dimension and there exist trace maps

$$\operatorname{Tr}^p \colon \operatorname{Ext}^p_X(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F} \otimes \Omega^q_X) \to H^p(X, \Omega^q_X), \quad \forall \, p, q \ge 0.$$

Combining the Yoneda product with the exterior product on  $\Omega_X$  one obtains products

$$: \operatorname{Ext}_X^a(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F} \otimes \Omega^b_X) \times \operatorname{Ext}_X^c(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F} \otimes \Omega^d_X) \to \operatorname{Ext}_X^{a+c}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F} \otimes \Omega^{b+d}_X),$$

which allow to construct powers of the Atiyah class

$$\operatorname{At}^p(\mathcal{F}) \in \operatorname{Ext}^p_X(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F} \otimes \Omega^p_X)$$

and then the exponential of the Atiyah class, which is called the Atiyah-Chern character

$$e^{\mathsf{At}(\mathcal{F})} := \sum_{p=0} \frac{\mathrm{At}^p(\mathcal{F})}{p!} \in \prod_{p=0} \mathrm{Ext}^p_X(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F} \otimes \Omega^p_X).$$

**Theorem 3.3.6** (Atiyah [3], Illusie [42]). For the Chern character of a coherent sheaf  $\mathcal{F}$ 

$$\operatorname{ch}(\mathcal{F}) = \operatorname{Tr}(e^{-\operatorname{At}(\mathcal{F})}) \in \prod_{p = 0} H^p(X, \Omega_X^p).$$

### 3.4 The Buchweitz–Flenner semiregularity map

The third generalisation of the semiregularity map is due to Buchweitz and Flenner in 1999 [15, 16], and it is defined not for a subvariety but more generally for a coherent sheaf.

**Definition 3.4.1.** Let  $\mathcal{F}$  be a coherent sheaf on a smooth projective variety X, the **Buchweitz**-Flenner semiregularity map of  $\mathcal{F}$  is defined as

$$\sigma\colon \operatorname{Ext}_X^2(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F}) \to \prod_{p=0} H^{p+2}(X,\Omega_X^p), \quad \sigma(c) = \operatorname{Tr}(e^{-\operatorname{At}(\mathcal{F})} \cdot c).$$

It can be convenient to write the map as the sum of its components:

$$\sigma = \sum_{p=0} \sigma_p \colon \operatorname{Ext}_X^2(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}) \to \prod_{p=0} H^{p+2}(X, \Omega_X^p), \quad \sigma_p \colon \operatorname{Ext}_X^2(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}) \to H^{p+2}(X, \Omega_X^p),$$
$$\sigma_p(c) = \operatorname{Tr}\left(\frac{(-1)^p \operatorname{At}^p(\mathcal{F}) \ \dot{} \ c}{p!}\right),$$

It is not immediate to see how the Buchweitz–Flenner semiregularity map generalises the Bloch semiregularity map  $\sigma_B$ ; if  $Z \subset X$  has codimension q, Buchweitz and Flenner proved that  $\sigma_B$  is the composition of the (q-1)st component of the semiregularity map for the sheaf  $\mathcal{O}_Z$ ,

$$\sigma_{q-1} \colon \operatorname{Ext}_X^2(\mathcal{O}_Z, \mathcal{O}_Z) \to H^{q+1}(X, \Omega_X^{q-1}),$$

and the natural map  $H^1(Z, \mathcal{N}_{Z/X}) \to \operatorname{Ext}^2_X(\mathcal{O}_Z, \mathcal{O}_Z).$ 

The map  $H^1(Z, \mathcal{N}_{Z/X}) \to \operatorname{Ext}^2_X(\mathcal{O}_Z, \mathcal{O}_Z)$  can be obtained by considering the extension defined by the first fundamental neighbourhood of Z in X

$$\mathcal{Z}^{(2)}: \qquad 0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{G}/\mathcal{G}^2 \longrightarrow \mathcal{O}_X/\mathcal{G}^2 \longrightarrow \mathcal{O}_Z \longrightarrow 0$$

where  $\mathcal{G}$  denotes the ideal sheaf of  $Z \subset X$ . This induces a map  $\operatorname{Ext}^1_X(\mathcal{G}/\mathcal{G}^2, \mathcal{O}_Z) \to \operatorname{Ext}^2_X(\mathcal{O}_Z, \mathcal{O}_Z)$ which can be composed with the forgetful map  $\operatorname{Ext}^1_Z(\mathcal{G}/\mathcal{G}^2, \mathcal{O}_Z) \to \operatorname{Ext}^1_X(\mathcal{G}/\mathcal{G}^2, \mathcal{O}_Z)$ .

The map  $H^1(Z, \mathcal{N}_{Z/X}) \to \operatorname{Ext}^2_X(\mathcal{O}_Z, \mathcal{O}_Z)$  also has an interpretation in deformation theory, as the obstruction map associated to the forgetful natural transformation from the functor of embedded deformations of Z inside X to the functor of deformations of  $\mathcal{O}_Z$  as an  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -module. As recalled before, see e.g. [35], the tangent space of the functor of embedded deformations of Z inside X is isomorphic to  $H^0(Z, \mathcal{N}_{Z/X})$ , and there exists a complete obstruction theory with values in  $H^1(Z, \mathcal{N}_{Z/X})$ . For the functor of deformations of a coherent sheaf of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules  $\mathcal{F}$ , the tangent space is given by  $\operatorname{Ext}^1_X(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F})$  and there exists a complete obstruction theory with values in  $\operatorname{Ext}^2_X(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F})$ , see Corollary 2.5.10. The map  $H^1(Z, \mathcal{N}_{Z/X}) \to \operatorname{Ext}^2_X(\mathcal{O}_Z, \mathcal{O}_Z)$  is the obstruction map of the morphism of deformation theories  $\operatorname{Hilb}^Z_X \to \operatorname{Def}_{\mathcal{O}_Z}$ .

Buchweitz and Flenner's main result in deformation theory is the following:

**Theorem 3.4.2** ([16]). The semiregularity map of a coherent sheaf  $\mathcal{F}$  on a smooth projective variety X

$$\sigma\colon \operatorname{Ext}_X^2(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F}) \to \prod_{p=0} H^{p+2}(X,\Omega_X^p), \quad \sigma(c) = \operatorname{Tr}(e^{-\operatorname{At}(\mathcal{F})} \ \ c)$$

annihilates all simple obstructions to deformations of  $\mathcal{F}$ . In particular if  $\sigma$  is injective, then  $\mathcal{F}$  has unobstructed deformations.

As remarked above, in characteristic zero the vanishing of the simple obstructions is enough to ensure smoothness, see Remark 2.3.10.

Like Bloch's, Buchweitz–Flenner's semiregularity map has an application to the variational Hodge conjecture. Buchweitz and Flenner call a coherent sheaf  $\mathcal{F}$  k-semiregular if the component  $\sigma_k$  of the semiregularity map is injective. They proved the variational Hodge conjecture for cycles that are representable as the (k + 1)st component of the Chern character of a k-semiregular sheaf  $\mathcal{F}$ .

### 3.5 Annihilation of all obstructions

Buchweitz and Flenner left unanswered the question of whether their semiregularity map annihilates all obstructions to deformations of a coherent sheaf. The strategy they suggested in [16] to prove this is to realise each component of the semiregularity map as the obstruction map of a morphism of deformation theories, the target one unobstructed, which would automatically imply the annihilation of all obstructions:

"Ideally, the semiregularity map, say, for a module  $\mathcal{F}$  should correspond to a morphism between two deformation theories so that it maps the obstruction space  $\operatorname{Ext}_X^2(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F})$ into the obstruction space of some other deformation theory. It seems quite clear that this second deformation theory should be given in terms of the intermediate Jacobians, or, more naturally, by Deligne cohomology."

This strategy can be employed for the 0th component of the semiregularity map, which is simply the trace map, recovering a result by Artamkin [2] and Mukai [64]:

**Theorem 3.5.1** (Artamkin). Let  $\mathcal{F}$  be a coherent sheaf on a complex projective manifold X. Then the 0th semiregularity map (=trace)  $\sigma_0 = \text{Tr}^2$ :  $\text{Ext}^2(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}) \to H^2(X, \mathcal{O}_X)$  annihilates all obstructions to deformations of  $\mathcal{F}$ .

This map  $\sigma_0$  has a natural interpretation from the point of view of deformation theory [41]. Let  $\mathcal{F}$  be a coherent sheaf on a smooth projective variety X over an algebraically closed field of characteristic 0, so that in particular  $\mathcal{F}$  admits a finite locally free resolution. Consider the trace map  $\operatorname{Tr}: \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F}) \to \mathcal{O}_X$ , and the induced maps in hypercohomology

$$\operatorname{Tr}^{i} \colon \operatorname{Ext}^{i}_{X}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}) \to H^{i}(X, \mathcal{O}_{X}), \quad i \geq 0,$$

see e.g. [2, 44]. A deformation of the sheaf  $\mathcal{F}$  naturally induces a deformation of the determinant line bundle det  $\mathcal{F}$ , hence there exists a morphism of deformation functors  $\operatorname{Def}_{\mathcal{F}} \to \operatorname{Def}_{\det \mathcal{F}}$ . The tangent and obstructions spaces to  $\operatorname{Def}_{\mathcal{F}}$  are  $\operatorname{Ext}^1_X(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F})$  and  $\operatorname{Ext}^2_X(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F})$  respectively, while the tangent and obstruction spaces to  $\operatorname{Def}_{\det \mathcal{F}}$  are  $H^1(X, \mathcal{O}_X)$  and  $H^2(X, \mathcal{O}_X)$  respectively. The maps  $\operatorname{Tr}^1$  and  $\operatorname{Tr}^2$  have an interpretation in deformation theory: they are induced on tangent and obstructions spaces by the morphism  $\operatorname{Def}_{\mathcal{F}} \to \operatorname{Def}_{\det \mathcal{F}}$ . In characteristic zero, the functor  $\operatorname{Def}_{\det \mathcal{F}}$  is smooth (see e.g. [65, Lecture 25]) and hence by the argument outlined in Remark 2.4.8 the trace map  $\operatorname{Tr}: \operatorname{Ext}^2(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}) \to H^2(X, \mathcal{O}_X)$  annihilates all obstructions, and one recovers Theorem 3.5.1.

When trying to prove that each higher component  $\sigma_k$  of the semiregularity map is the obstruction map of a morphism of deformation theories with unobstructed target, it is necessary to identify such an unobstructed target. In the quoted text above, Buchweitz and Flenner suggest that this should be an intermediate Jacobian or given by Deligne cohomology. This last strategy is used by Pridham in [68] in the setting of derived algebraic geometry, where using as target an analogue of Deligne cohomology defined in terms of cyclic homology, he proves the following:

**Theorem 3.5.2** (Pridham). For every coherent sheaf  $\mathcal{F}$  on a complex projective manifold, the semiregularity map  $\sigma$  annihilates all obstructions.

On the other hand, Fiorenza and Manetti proved that the Abel–Jacobi map is the tangent map of a morphism of deformation theories, where the target is an intermediate Jacobian [26], and Iacono and Manetti proved that the Bloch semiregularity map for a locally complete intersection subvariety with extendable normal bundle is the obstruction map of a morphism of deformation theories with target an intermediate Jacobian, and hence that it annihilates all obstructions to embedded deformations [40], see also [57].

Denoting by  $\Omega_X^{p-1}$  the truncated de Rham complex, the tangent space and obstruction space to the *p*-th intermediate Jacobian  $J^p(X)$  are given by the vector spaces

$$\mathbb{H}^{2p-1}(X, \mathbb{O}_X \xrightarrow{d_{dR}} \cdots \xrightarrow{d_{dR}} \Omega_X^{p-1}) \cong \mathbb{H}^1(X, \Omega_X^{p-1}[2(p-1)])$$

and

$$\mathbb{H}^{2p}(X, \mathbb{O}_X \xrightarrow{d_{dR}} \cdots \xrightarrow{d_{dR}} \Omega_X^{p-1}) \cong \mathbb{H}^2(X, {\Omega_X}^{p-1}[2(p-1)])$$

respectively. Since the k-th component of the Buchweitz–Flenner semiregularity has target  $H^{k+2}(X, \Omega_X^k) \cong H^2(X, \Omega_X^k[k])$ , it makes sense to compose it with the map induced in hypercohomology by the inclusion of complexes  $\iota_k \colon \Omega_X^k[k] \to \Omega_X^{-k}[2k]$ :

$$\iota_k \colon H^2(X, \Omega^k_X[k]) \to H^2(X, \Omega^{-k}_X[2k]).$$

Notice that when the Hodge–de Rham spectral sequence of X degenerates as  $E_1$  (for instance when X is a complex projective manifold) this map is injective, and hence  $\sigma_k$  and  $\iota_k \sigma_k$  have the same kernel. It is convenient to call  $\iota_k \sigma_k$  the k-th component of the modified Buchweitz–Flenner semiregularity map:

$$\iota_k \sigma_k \colon \operatorname{Ext}^2_X(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}) \xrightarrow{\sigma_k} H^{k+2}(X, \Omega^k_X) = H^2(X, \Omega^k_X[k]) \xrightarrow{\iota_k} H^2(X, \Omega^{-k}_X[2k]).$$

Choosing the approach to deformation theory via DG-Lie algebras and L -morphisms, as described in Section 2.4, to show that each component of the modified Buchweitz–Flenner semiregularity map is the obstruction map of a morphism of deformation theories, we need to show that there exists an L morphism between DG-Lie algebras that induces each component of the modified semiregularity map in cohomology. If the DG-Lie algebra that is the target of this L morphism is abelian, i.e. it has trivial bracket, then its associated deformation functor is unobstructed and we obtain automatically that each component of the semiregularity map annihilates all obstructions to deformations of a coherent sheaf. This is the strategy that will be employed in the next chapter.

# Chapter 4

# $L_{\infty}$ liftings of semiregularity maps

This chapter, based on the paper [4], describes the construction of L liftings of each component of the Buchweitz–Flenner semiregularity map for coherent sheaves on complex manifolds. This is done by introducing the notion of Chern–Simons classes for curved DG-pairs, and by proving that a particular case of this general construction, where the curved DG-pair is provided by a connection of type (1,0) on a finite complex of locally free sheaves, provides canonical L liftings of the components of the Buchweitz–Flenner semiregularity map. In view of the discussion in Section 3.5, this implies the fact that the Buchweitz–Flenner semiregularity map annihilates all obstructions to deformations of a coherent sheaf.

In Section 4.1 curved DG-pairs and their associated Atiyah classes and semiregularity maps are described. Chern–Simons classes of curved DG-algebras are introduced in Section 4.2, while the proof of the main result is contained in Section 4.3. Section 4.4 contains explicit formulas for the components of the L morphisms in the case the curved DG-pair is split. The geometric application is contained in Section 4.5, where a notion of connection of type (1,0) on a finite complex of locally free sheaves is introduced. This gives rise to a curved DG-pair, whose associated Atiyah class is the usual Atiyah class of Section 3.3. This particular case of the construction allows to construct L liftings of the components of the Buchweitz–Flenner semiregularity map, and finally Section 4.5 contains our main result regarding deformation theory.

Finally, in Section 4.6, which is based on [50], we give an alternative way of lifting the first component of the semiregularity map, based on the properties of cyclic forms.

#### 4.1 Atiyah classes and semiregularity maps for curved DG-pairs

Let A be a graded associative algebra, as in Definition 1.1.8. For every vector subspace  $E \subset A$  we shall denote by  $E^{(k)}$ ,  $k \ge 1$ , the linear span of all the products  $e_1 \cdots e_k$ , with  $e_i \in E$  for every *i*, and by EA the linear span of all the products  $e_a$ , with  $e \in E$  and  $a \in A$ .

**Definition 4.1.1.** A curved **DG-algebra** is the datum  $(A, d, \cdot, R)$  of a graded associative algebra  $(A, \cdot)$  together with a degree one derivation  $d: A \to A^{+1}$  and a degree two element  $R \in A^2$ , called curvature, such that

$$d(R) = 0, \qquad d^2(x) = [R, x] = R \cdot x - x \cdot R \quad \forall x \in A.$$

For notational simplicity we shall write (A, d, R) in place of  $(A, d, \cdot, R)$  when the product  $\cdot$  is clear from the context. We denote by  $[A, A] \subset A$  the linear span of all the graded commutators  $[a, b] = ab - (-1)^{\overline{ab}}ba$ . Following [30] we call A/[A, A] the **cyclic space** of A and we denote by

$$\operatorname{tr} \colon A \to A/[A, A]$$

the quotient map. Notice that [A, A] is a homogeneous Lie ideal and then the cyclic space inherits a natural structure of DG-Lie algebra with trivial bracket.

**Definition 4.1.2.** Let A = (A, d, R) be a curved DG-algebra. A **curved Lie ideal** in A is a homogeneous Lie ideal  $I \subset A$  such that  $d(I) \subset I$  and  $R \in I$ .

A curved **DG-pair** is the data (A, I) of a curved DG-algebra A equipped with a curved Lie ideal I.

In particular, for every curved DG-pair (A, I), the quotient A/I is a (non-curved) DG-Lie algebra and, for every  $k \ge 1$ , the subset  $I^{(k)}A$  is an associative bilateral ideal of A.

**Example 4.1.3.** It is useful to briefly anticipate from Section 4.5 the following paradigmatic geometric example of curved DG-pair. Let  $\mathcal{E}$  be a holomorphic vector bundle on a complex manifold X equipped with a connection of type (1,0) as in Definition 3.3.3, and denote by  $R \in A_X^{1,1}(\mathcal{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E})) \oplus A_X^{2,0}(\mathcal{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}))$  the curvature. Denoting by d the induced connection on the associated bundle  $\mathcal{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E})$ , we have that  $(A_X^{-}(\mathcal{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E})), d, R)$  is a curved DG-algebra and  $I = A_X^{>0}$ ,  $(\mathcal{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}))$  is a curved Lie ideal. In this case the DG-Lie algebra  $A/I = A_X^{0,}$  ( $\mathcal{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E})$ ) is the Dolbeault resolution of  $\mathcal{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E})$  and controls the deformations of the vector bundle  $\mathcal{E}$ , see Proposition 2.5.18 or [28]. Notice that I is also an associative ideal and  $I^{(k)}A = I^{(k)} = A_X^{-k}$ . ( $\mathcal{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E})$ ) for every k > 0.

The classical theory of Atiyah classes and the above example suggest the introduction of the following objects associated to a curved DG-pair.

**Definition 4.1.4.** Let A = (A, d, R) be a curved DG-algebra and  $I \subset A$  a curved Lie ideal. The **Atiyah cocycle** of the pair (A, I) is the class of R in the DG-vector space  $\frac{I + I^{(2)}A}{I^{(2)}A}$ . The **Atiyah class** of the pair (A, I) is the cohomology class of the Atiyah cocycle:

At
$$(A, I) = [R] \in H^2\left(\frac{I + I^{(2)}A}{I^{(2)}A}\right)$$

**Definition 4.1.5.** Let A = (A, d, R) be a curved DG-algebra and  $I \subset A$  a curved Lie ideal. For every integer  $k \ge 0$ , we introduce the morphism of complexes of vector spaces

$$\sigma_1^k \colon \frac{A}{I} \to \frac{A}{[A,A] + I^{(k+1)}A}[2k], \qquad \sigma_1^k(x) = \frac{1}{k!}\operatorname{tr}(R^k x) \,.$$

Notice that  $\sigma_1^k$  depends only on the Atiyah cocycle of the pair (A, I), while the induced map in cohomology

$$\sigma_1^k \colon H \left(\frac{A}{I}\right) \to H^{2k+} \left(\frac{A}{[A,A] + I^{(k+1)}A}\right), \qquad \sigma_1^k(x) = \frac{1}{k!}\operatorname{tr}(\operatorname{At}(A,I)^k x),$$

depends only on the Atiyah class.

The semiregularity map of the curved DG-pair (A, I) is defined as the degree 2 component

$$\sigma_1^k \colon H^2\left(\frac{A}{I}\right) \to H^{2k+2}\left(\frac{A}{[A,A] + I^{(k+1)}A}\right), \qquad \sigma_1^k(x) = \frac{1}{k!}\operatorname{tr}(\operatorname{At}(A,I)^k x),$$

of the above map.

*Remark* 4.1.6. The name semiregularity map is clearly motivated by the analogous definition by Buchweitz and Flenner [16], see Definition 3.4.1. More precisely, every morphism  $\sigma_1^k$  factors as the composition of two morphisms of differential graded vector spaces

$$\frac{A}{I} \xrightarrow{\tau_1^k} \frac{I^{(k)}A + [A, A]}{[A, A] + I^{(k+1)}A} \hookrightarrow \frac{A}{[A, A] + I^{(k+1)}A}, \qquad \tau_1^k(x) = \frac{1}{k!} \operatorname{tr}(R^k x),$$

and the direct generalisation of Buchweitz–Flenner's semiregularity maps should be the maps induced by  $\tau_1^k$  in the group  $H^2(A/I)$ , up to signs. However, several geometric considerations about Abel–Jacobi maps, see Section 3.5 and the introduction of [40], strongly suggest that, from the point of view of deformation theory, the right objects to consider are the maps  $\sigma_1^k$ . Remark 4.1.7. For every  $x \in A^1$  one can consider the twisted derivation  $d_x = d + [x, -]$  and an easy computation shows that  $A_x := (A, d_x, R_x)$  remains a curved DG-algebra with curvature  $R_x = R + d(x) + \frac{1}{2}[x, x]$ . In particular, if  $x \in I$  then I is a curved Lie ideal also for  $A_x$ , the derivations  $d, d_x$  induce the same differential in A/I and A/[A, A], the difference  $R_x - R$  is exact in A/[A, A] and therefore the semiregularity maps of the pairs (A, I) and  $(A_x, I)$  induce the same map in cohomology.

Since  $[A, A] + I^{(k+1)}A$  is a Lie ideal, the space  $\frac{A}{[A, A] + I^{(k+1)}A}[2k]$  inherits from A a structure

of DG-Lie algebra with trivial bracket and it is obvious that  $\sigma_1^0$  is a morphism of DG-Lie algebras. It is easy to see that in general  $\sigma_1^k$  is not a morphism of DG-Lie algebras for k > 0. It is therefore natural to ask whether  $\sigma_1^k$  is the linear component of an L morphism.

In Section 4.3 we prove the following result:

**Theorem 4.1.8** (=Corollary 4.3.10). Let *I* be a curved Lie ideal of a curved DG-algebra (A, d, R)and denote by  $\pi: A \to A/I$  the projection. Then to every  $k \ge 0$  and every morphism of graded vector spaces  $s: A/I \to A$  such that  $\pi s = \text{Id}_{A/I}$  it is canonically associated an *L* morphism

$$\sigma^k \colon \frac{A}{I} \qquad \frac{A}{[A,A] + I^{(k+1)}A} [2k]$$

with linear component the map  $\sigma_1^k$ .

The proof of the above theorem is constructive and an explicit description of the higher components of  $\sigma^k$  is possible but rather cumbersome for general sections s. In Section 4.4 we study the higher components of the L morphism of Theorem 4.1.8 under the additional assumption that s is a morphism of graded Lie algebras. This hypothesis is satisfied in most of the applications and has the effect of a dramatic simplification of the algebraic and combinatorial aspects.

**Definition 4.1.9** ([69]). A *trace map* on a curved DG-algebra (A, d, R) is the data of a complex of vector spaces  $(C, \delta)$  and a morphism of graded vector spaces  $\operatorname{Tr}: A \to C$  such that  $\operatorname{Tr} \circ d = \delta \circ \operatorname{Tr}$  and  $\operatorname{Tr}([A, A]) = 0$ .

Thus every trace map Tr:  $A \to C$  factors to a morphism of abelian DG-Lie algebras  $A/[A, A] \to C$  and we have the following immediate consequence of the above theorem.

**Corollary 4.1.10.** Let I be a curved Lie ideal of a curved DG-algebra (A, d, R) and let  $\text{Tr} \colon A \to C$  be a trace map. Then for every  $k \ge 0$  there exists an L morphism

$$\eta^k \colon \frac{A}{I} \qquad \frac{C}{\operatorname{Tr}(I^{(k+1)}A)}[2k]$$

with linear component

$$\eta_1^k \colon \frac{A}{I} \to \frac{C}{\operatorname{Tr}(I^{(k+1)}A)}[2k], \qquad \eta_1^k(x) = \frac{1}{k!}\operatorname{Tr}(R^k x).$$

We then have a clear application of the above results to deformation theory. In the situation of Corollary 4.1.10, denote for simplicity by  $C_k$  the quotient complex  $C_k := C/\operatorname{Tr}(I^{(k+1)}A)$ , and suppose that a given deformation problem is controlled by the DG-Lie algebra A/I. Then the L morphism  $\eta^k$  induces a morphism of deformation functors

$$\eta^k \colon \operatorname{Def}_{A/I} \to \operatorname{Def}_{C_k[2k]}$$

that at the level of tangent and obstruction spaces gives the maps

$$H^i(A/I) \to H^{2k+i}(C_k), \qquad x \mapsto \frac{1}{k!} \operatorname{Tr}(\operatorname{At}(A, I)^k x), \qquad i = 1, 2.$$

Since  $C_k[2k]$  is abelian, the deformation functor  $\operatorname{Def}_{C_k[2k]}$  is unobstructed and therefore the above map  $H^2(A/I) \to H^{2k+2}(C_k)$  annihilates the obstructions, see Remark 2.4.8.

### 4.2 Curved DG-algebras and Chern–Simons classes

The general theory of Chern–Simons classes for differential graded associative algebras [69] extends naturally to the curved case.

Let (A, d, R) be a curved DG-algebra. Then for every  $x \in A^1$  we have the twisted curved DG-algebra  $A_x := (A, d_x, R_x)$ , where

$$d_x(a) = d(a) + [x, a], \quad R_x = R + d(x) + x^2 = R + d(x) + \frac{1}{2}[x, x].$$

Let t be a central indeterminate of degree 0, and consider the family of polynomials

$$P(t)_x^k = \sum_{i=1}^k R_{tx}^{i-1} x R_{tx}^{k-i} = \sum_{i=1}^k (R + td(x) + t^2 x^2)^{i-1} x (R + td(x) + t^2 x^2)^{k-i} \in A[t],$$

with  $k \ge 0$  an integer and  $x \in A^1$ .

**Lemma 4.2.1.** In the above notation, for every  $k \ge 0$  and every  $x \in A^1$  we have

$$R_{x}^{k} - R^{k} = d\left(\int_{0}^{1} P(t)_{x}^{k} dt\right) + \left[x, \int_{0}^{1} t P(t)_{x}^{k} dt\right].$$

*Proof.* In the graded algebra A[t] consider the derivations  $\partial_t = \frac{d}{dt}$  and  $d_{tx} = d + [tx, -]$ . Since  $R_x^k - R^k = \int_0^1 \partial_t (R_{tx}^k) dt$  it is sufficient to prove that

$$\partial_t(R_{tx}^k) = d(P(t)_x^k) + [x, tP(t)_x^k] = d_{tx}(P(t)_x^k).$$
(4.2.1)

Since  $d^2(x) = [R, x], d(x^2) = \frac{1}{2}d[x, x] = [d(x), x], [x^2, x] = 0$ , we have  $d_{tx}(R_{tx}) = d(R + td(x) + t^2x^2) + [tx, R + td(x) + t^2x^2] = td^2(x) + t^2d(x^2) - t[R + td(x), x] = 0$ and

$$\partial_t(R_{tx}) = \partial_t(R + td(x) + t^2x^2) = d(x) + 2tx^2 = d_{tx}(x).$$

By the Leibniz formula, for every  $k \ge 0$  we have

$$d_{tx}(P(t)_x^k) = \sum_{i=1}^k d_{tx} \left( R_{tx}^{i-1} x R_{tx}^{k-i} \right) = \sum_{i=1}^k R_{tx}^{i-1} d_{tx}(x) R_{tx}^{k-i} = \sum_{i=1}^k R_{tx}^{i-1} \partial_t(R_{tx}) R_{tx}^{k-i} = \partial_t(R_{tx}^k).$$

Denote by tr:  $A \to A/[A, A]$  the projection; this is the universal trace of A in the sense that every trace map  $A \to C$  is induced from tr by a unique morphism of DG-vector spaces  $A/[A, A] \to C$ . For notational simplicity we denote by  $a \stackrel{\text{tr}}{=} b$  the fact that  $\operatorname{tr}(a) = \operatorname{tr}(b)$ .

Following the theory of Chern classes, we can define the (universal) Chern character

$$\operatorname{ch}(A) = \sum_{k = 0} \operatorname{ch}(A)_k, \quad \operatorname{ch}(A)_k \in H^{2k}\left(\frac{A}{[A,A]}\right),$$

where  $ch(A)_k$  is the cohomology class of  $\frac{1}{k!} tr(R^k)$ .

Similarly, following Chern–Simons' theory [18, 30, 69], it also makes sense to define the (universal) Chern–Simons class

$$cs = \sum_{k>0} cs_{2k-1}, \qquad cs_{2k-1} \colon A^1 \to (A/[A,A])^{2k-1},$$
$$cs_{2k-1}(x) = \frac{1}{(k-1)!} \operatorname{tr} \int_0^1 R_{tx}^{k-1} x \, dt \in \left(\frac{A}{[A,A]}\right)^{2k-1}, \qquad k \ge 1, \ x \in A^1,$$

where as before  $R_{tx} := R + td(x) + t^2x^2$ ,  $t \in K$ ,  $x \in A^1$ , denotes the curvature of the twisted curved DG-algebra  $A_{tx} := (A, d_{tx}, R_{tx})$ .

**Lemma 4.2.2.** The Chern character is invariant under twisting: more precisely for every  $x \in A^1$ and every  $k \ge 1$  we have

$$d(cs_{2k-1}(x)) = \frac{1}{k!} tr (R_x^k - R^k).$$

*Proof.* Immediate consequence of Lemma 4.2.1 since

$$R_{tx}^{k-1}x \stackrel{\text{tr}}{=} \frac{1}{k} \sum_{i=1}^{k} R_{tx}^{i-1} x R_{tx}^{k-i}$$

and therefore

$$cs_{2k-1}(x) = \frac{1}{k!} tr \int_0^1 P(t)_x^k dt.$$

For the explicit computations in the following Section 4.4, it will be useful to introduce the elements

$$W(x)^{k+1} = \frac{1}{k!} \int_0^1 R_{tx}^k x \, dt = \frac{1}{k!} \int_0^1 (R + td(x) + t^2 x^2)^k x \, dt \quad \in A^{2k+1}, \quad x \in A^1, \ k \ge 0, \ (4.2.2)$$

as a representative set of liftings to A of Chern–Simons classes.

# 4.3 Convolution algebras and $L_{\infty}$ liftings of $\sigma_1^k$

Our next step is to prove that curved DG-algebras are preserved by taking convolution with the bar construction of a DG-Lie algebra.

For a graded vector space V we shall denote by V[1] the same vector space with the degrees shifted by -1. More precisely, if  $v \in V$  is homogenous of degree  $\overline{v}$ , then the degree of v in V[1]is  $\overline{v} - 1$ . Unless otherwise specified, for any  $v \in V[1]$  we shall denote by  $\overline{v}$  the degree of v as an element of V.

In the following we adopt the following sign convention for the décalage isomorphisms: given a pair of graded vector spaces V, W, for every  $i > 0, k \in \mathbb{Z}$  we consider the isomorphisms:

déc: 
$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}^{k}(V^{i}, W) \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}^{k+i-1}(V[1]^{i}, W[1]),$$
  
déc $(f)(v_{1}, \dots, v_{i}) = (-1)^{k+i-1+\sum_{s=1}^{i}(i-s)(\overline{v_{s}}-1)}f(v_{1}, \dots, v_{i}).$ 
(4.3.1)

In particular, for i = 1 and k = 0 the décalage isomorphism is the identity.

Let  $(L, \overline{\partial}, [-, -])$  be a DG-Lie algebra. Then there exists a counital DG-coalgebra structure on the symmetric coalgebra S(L[1]), where the differential  $Q: S(L[1]) \to S(L[1])$  is given in Taylor coefficients  $q_i: L[1] \xrightarrow{i} \to L[1]$  by

$$q_1(x) = -\overline{\partial}(x),$$
  $q_2(x,y) = (-1)^{\overline{x}}[x,y],$   $q_i = 0$  for  $i \neq 1,2,$ 

where  $\overline{x}$  denotes the degree of x in L, see also Definition 1.2.13. In other words  $q_1$  and  $q_2$  are the images of  $\overline{\partial}$  and [-, -] under the décalage isomorphisms (4.3.1).

More precisely, see e.g. [48, 59], Q decomposes as  $Q = Q_0 + Q_1$ , where  $Q_0, Q_1 : S(L[1]) \rightarrow S(L[1])$  are the coderivations defined by  $Q_0(1) = Q_1(1) = 0$  and

$$Q_0(x_1 \odot \cdots \odot x_n) = \sum_{i=1}^n (-1)^{i + \overline{x_1} + \cdots + \overline{x_{i-1}}} x_1 \odot \cdots \odot \overline{\partial}(x_i) \odot \cdots \odot x_n,$$
$$Q_1(x_1 \odot \cdots \odot x_n) = \sum_{\tau \ S(2,n-2)} \varepsilon(\tau) (-1)^{\overline{x_{\tau(1)}}} [x_{\tau(1)}, x_{\tau(2)}] \odot x_{\tau(3)} \odot \cdots \odot x_{\tau(n)},$$

for every  $x_1, \ldots, x_n \in L[1]$ ,  $n \ge 1$ , where we denote by S(i, n - i) the set of (i, n - i)-shuffles (Definition 1.2.9), i.e., permutations  $\tau \in S_n$  such that  $\tau(1) < \cdots < \tau(i)$  and  $\tau(i+1) < \cdots < \tau(n)$ , and by  $\varepsilon(\tau)$  the symmetric Koszul sign defined by the identity  $x_{\tau(1)} \odot \cdots \odot x_{\tau(n)} = \varepsilon(\tau) x_1 \odot \cdots \odot x_n$ in the symmetric power  $L[1]^{-n}$ , see Definition 1.2.8.

In particular, for every  $x, y \in L[1]$  we have

$$Q(x) = -\overline{\partial}(x), \qquad Q(x \odot y) = -\overline{\partial}(x) \odot y - (-1)^{\overline{x}-1} x \odot \overline{\partial}(y) + (-1)^{\overline{x}} [x, y].$$

Notice also that  $Q_1(L[1]) = 0$ ,  $Q_0(L[1]^{i}) \subset L[1]^{i}$  and  $Q_1(L[1]^{i}) \subset L[1]^{i-1}$  for every *i*. Given a curved DG algebra (A, d, R), we shall denote by

$$\mathbf{C}(L,A)_i := \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}\left(L[1]^{-i}, A\right), \qquad \mathbf{C}(L,A) = \bigoplus_{i=0}^{\infty} \mathbf{C}(L,A)_i \subset \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}\left(S(L[1]), A\right).$$

The unshuffle coproduct  $\Delta: S(L[1]) \to S(L[1])^{-2}$  and the algebra product  $m: A^{-2} \to A$  induce an associative product  $f \star g := m(f \otimes g)\Delta$  on the space  $\mathbf{C}(L, A)$ , called the *convolution product*. More explicitly, if  $f \in \mathbf{C}(L, A)_i$  and  $g \in \mathbf{C}(L, A)_j$ , then  $f \star g \in \mathbf{C}(L, A)_{i+j}$  is defined by

$$(f \star g)(x_1, \dots, x_{i+j}) = \sum_{\tau \ S(i,j)} \varepsilon(\tau)(-1)^{\overline{g}(\overline{x_{\tau(1)}} + \dots + \overline{x_{\tau(i)}} - i)} f(x_{\tau(1)}, \dots, x_{\tau(i)}) g(x_{\tau(i+1)}, \dots, x_{\tau(i+j)})$$

$$= \sum_{\tau \ S_{i+j}} \frac{\varepsilon(\tau)}{i!j!} (-1)^{\overline{g}(\overline{x_{\tau(1)}} + \dots + \overline{x_{\tau(i)}} - i)} f(x_{\tau(1)}, \dots, x_{\tau(i)}) g(x_{\tau(i+1)}, \dots, x_{\tau(i+j)}).$$

$$(4.3.2)$$

In particular, for  $a, b \in A = \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}} \left( L[1]^{-0}, A \right)$  and  $f \in \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}} \left( L[1]^{-1}, A \right)$  we have

$$a\star b=ab, \qquad a\star f=af, \qquad [a,f]_\star(x)=[a,f(x)],$$

where  $[-, -]_{\star}$  is the graded commutator of  $\star$ .

On the algebra  $\mathbf{C}(L, A)$  we can define the degree one derivations

$$\delta_0, \delta_1, \delta \in \operatorname{Hom}^1_{\mathsf{K}}(\mathbf{C}(L, A), \mathbf{C}(L, A))$$

induced by the derivation d on A and by the coderivations  $Q_0, Q_1, Q$  on S(L[1]) respectively. Namely, given  $f \in \mathbf{C}(L, A)$ , we put

$$\delta_0(f) := df - (-1)^{\overline{f}} f Q_0, \qquad \delta_1(f) := (-1)^{\overline{f}+1} f Q_1, \qquad \delta(f) := \delta_0(f) + \delta_1(f) = df - (-1)^{\overline{f}} f Q_0.$$

Notice that  $\delta_0(\mathbf{C}(L,A)_i) \subset \mathbf{C}(L,A)_i$  and  $\delta_1(\mathbf{C}(L,A)_i) \subset \mathbf{C}(L,A)_{i+1}$  for every *i*.

Defining a weight gradation in  $\mathbf{C}(L, A)$  by setting the elements in  $\mathbf{C}(L, A)_i$  of weight *i* we have that  $\delta = \delta_0 + \delta_1$  is precisely the weight decomposition of the derivation  $\delta$ .

More explicitly, given  $f \in \mathbf{C}(L, A)_i$ , then  $\delta_0(f) \in \mathbf{C}(L, A)_i$  and  $\delta_1(f) \in \mathbf{C}(L, A)_{i+1}$  are defined by:

$$\delta_{0}(f)(x_{1},\ldots,x_{i}) = df(x_{1},\ldots,x_{i}) + (-1)^{\overline{f}}f(\overline{\partial}x_{1},\ldots,x_{i}) + \cdots + (-1)^{\overline{f}+\overline{x_{1}}+\cdots+\overline{x_{i-1}}+i-1}f(x_{1},\ldots,\overline{\partial}x_{i}), \\\delta_{1}(f)(x_{1},\ldots,x_{i+1}) = (-1)^{\overline{f}+1}\sum_{\tau}\sum_{S(2,i-1)}\varepsilon(\tau)(-1)^{\overline{x_{\tau(1)}}}f([x_{\tau(1)},x_{\tau(2)}],x_{\tau(3)},\ldots,x_{\tau(i+1)}).$$

Finally, we continue to denote by  $R \in \mathbf{C}(L, A)_0$  the degree two element corresponding to the curvature  $R \in A$  under the isomorphism

$$\mathbf{C}(L,A)_{0} := \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}\left(L[1]^{-0}, A\right) = \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}(\mathsf{K}, A) = A.$$

(in other words, R(1) = R and  $R(x_1, \ldots, x_i) = 0$  whenever i > 0).

**Proposition 4.3.1.** In the above situation, the data  $(\mathbf{C}(L, A), \delta, \star, R)$  is a curved DG-algebra.

*Proof.* Using the fact that d is an algebra derivation and  $Q_0, Q_1, Q$  are coalgebra coderivations, it is easy to check that  $\delta_0, \delta_1, \delta$  are algebra derivations with respect to the convolution product  $\star$ . For instance, given  $f \in \mathbf{C}(L, A)_i$  and  $g \in \mathbf{C}(L, A)_j$  we have

$$\begin{split} \delta(f \star g) &= dm(f \otimes g)\Delta - (-1)^{f+\overline{g}}m(f \otimes g)\Delta Q \\ &= m(d \otimes \mathrm{Id} + \mathrm{Id} \otimes d)(f \otimes g)\Delta - (-1)^{\overline{f}+\overline{g}}m(f \otimes g)(Q \otimes \mathrm{Id} + \mathrm{Id} \otimes Q)\Delta \\ &= m(df \otimes g + (-1)^{\overline{f}}f \otimes dg)\Delta - (-1)^{\overline{f}+\overline{g}}m((-1)^{\overline{g}}fQ \otimes g + f \otimes gQ)\Delta \\ &= m(\delta(f) \otimes g + (-1)^{\overline{f}}f \otimes \delta(g))\Delta = \delta(f) \star g + (-1)^{\overline{f}}f \star \delta(g). \end{split}$$

Moreover, using the fact that  $d^2 = [R, -]$  and  $Q_0^2 = Q_1^2 = Q^2 = 0$ , one readily checks that

$$\delta(R) = \delta_0(R) = 0, \qquad \delta_1^2 = \delta_0 \delta_1 + \delta_1 \delta_0 = 0, \qquad \delta^2 = (\delta_0)^2 = [R, -]_{\star}.$$

**Definition 4.3.2.** In the above notation, we shall call  $(\mathbf{C}(L, A), \delta, \star, R)$  the **convolution** (curved DG) algebra associated with the curved DG-algebra A and the DG-Lie algebra L.

**Definition 4.3.3.** A morphism of curved DG-algebras is a morphism of graded algebras that commutes with the derivations and and curvatures:

$$f: (A_1, d_1, R_1) \to (A_2, d_2, R_2), \qquad fd_1 = d_2 f, \quad f(R_1) = R_2.$$

Remark 4.3.4. If  $f: A_1 \to A_2$  is a morphism of curved DG-algebras then the induced map  $\mathbf{C}(L, A_1) \to \mathbf{C}(L, A_2)$  is a morphism of curved DG-algebras. Similarly, if  $M \to L$  is a morphism of DG-Lie algebras (or, more in general, an L morphism), then the induced map  $\mathbf{C}(L, A) \to \mathbf{C}(M, A)$  is a morphism of curved DG-algebras.

*Remark* 4.3.5. Given a degree one element  $x \in L^1 = L[1]^0$ , there is an associated morphism of graded associative algebras

$$\operatorname{ev}_x : \mathbf{C}(L, A) \to A,$$
  
 $f \in \mathbf{C}(L, A)_i \mapsto \operatorname{ev}_x(f) := \frac{1}{i!} f(x, \dots, x).$ 

In fact, if  $f \in \mathbf{C}(L, A)_i$  and  $g \in \mathbf{C}(L, A)_j$ , then

$$ev_x (f \star g) = \frac{1}{(i+j)!} (f \star g)(x, \dots, x) = \frac{1}{(i+j)!} {\binom{i+j}{i}} f(x, \dots, x) g(x, \dots, x)$$
$$= \frac{1}{i!} f(x, \dots, x) \frac{1}{j!} g(x, \dots, x) = ev_x(f) ev_x(g).$$

It is also clear that  $ev_x$  sends the curvature  $R \in \mathbf{C}(L, A)_0$  to the curvature  $R \in A^2$ .

In general  $ev_x$  is not a morphism of curved DG algebras, but it is so when  $x \in MC(L)$ . In fact if  $\overline{\partial}x + [x, x]/2 = 0$ , then for every  $f \in \mathbf{C}(L, A)_i$  we have:

$$\begin{aligned} \operatorname{ev}_{x}\left(\delta(f)\right) &= \frac{1}{i!}\delta_{0}(f)(x,\dots,x) + \frac{1}{(i+1)!}\delta_{1}(f)(x,\dots,x) \\ &= \frac{1}{i!}df(x,\dots,x) + \frac{(-1)^{\overline{f}}}{(i-1)!}f(\overline{\partial}x,x,\dots,x) + \frac{(-1)^{\overline{f}}}{2(i-1)!}f([x,x],x,\dots,x) \\ &= d\operatorname{ev}_{x}(f) \,. \end{aligned}$$

For every graded subspace  $E \subset A$ , we denote by  $\mathbf{C}(L, E) = \bigoplus_i \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}(L[1]^{-i}, E) \subset \mathbf{C}(L, A)$ .

**Lemma 4.3.6.** If *I* is a curved Lie ideal of *A*, then  $\mathbf{C}(L, I)$  is a curved Lie ideal of  $\mathbf{C}(L, A)$ . Moreover  $\mathbf{C}(L, I)^{(k)}\mathbf{C}(L, A) \subset \mathbf{C}(L, I^{(k)}A)$  for every *k*, and  $[\mathbf{C}(L, A), \mathbf{C}(L, A)] \subset \mathbf{C}(L, [A, A])$ .

*Proof.* Immediate from the definitions and from the fact that, since the unshuffle coproduct  $\Delta$  is graded cocommutative, given  $f, g \in \mathbf{C}(L, A)$ , every element in the image of [f, g] is a linear combination of elements of type

$$m(f \otimes g - (-1)^{f\overline{g}}g \otimes f)(x \otimes y + (-1)^{(\overline{x}-1)(\overline{y}-1)}y \otimes x) = (-1)^{\overline{g}(\overline{x}-1)}[f(x), g(y)] + (-1)^{(\overline{x}+\overline{g}-1)(\overline{y}-1)}[f(y), g(x)].$$

Let (A, d, R) be a curved DG-algebra with a curved Lie ideal  $I \subset A$  and denote by  $\pi \colon A \to A/I$  the projection.

Given a DG-Lie algebra  $L = (L, \overline{\partial}, [-, -])$  together with a morphism of graded vector spaces  $s: L \to A$ , the latter can be seen as an element of degree +1 in  $\mathbf{C}(L, A)_1 = \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}(L[1], A)$ , and then it gives a sequence of Chern–Simons forms

$$W(s)^{k+1} = \frac{1}{k!} \int_0^1 (R + t\delta(s) + t^2 s \star s)^k \star s \, dt \quad \in \mathbf{C}(L, A)^{2k+1} = \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}^{2k+1}(S(L[1]), A), \quad k \ge 0.$$

Notice that

$$W(s)^{k+1} = \sum_{i=1}^{2k+1} W(s)^{k+1}_i, \quad \text{with } W(s)^{k+1}_i \in \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}^{2k+1}(L[1]^{-i}, A) \text{ and } W(s)^{k+1}_1 = \frac{R^k s}{k!}.$$
(4.3.3)

**Lemma 4.3.7.** In the above situation, let  $s: L \to A$  be a morphism of graded vector spaces such that the composition  $\pi s: L \to A/I$  is a morphism of DG-Lie algebras. Then  $\delta(s) + s \star s \in \mathbf{C}(L, I)$  and

$$\delta W(s)^{k+1} \in [\mathbf{C}(L,A), \mathbf{C}(L,A)] + \mathbf{C}(L,I)^{(k+1)} \quad \forall k \ge 0.$$

Moreover,  $\delta(s) + s \star s \in \mathbf{C}(L, I)_1$  if and only if s is a morphism of graded Lie algebras.

Proof. By Lemma 4.2.2

$$\delta(W(s)^{k+1}) \stackrel{\text{tr}}{=} \frac{1}{(k+1)!} ((R+\delta(s)+s\star s)^{k+1}-R^{k+1}).$$

Since  $R \in \mathbf{C}(L, I)$ , it is sufficient to show that  $\delta(s) + s \star s$  belongs to  $\mathbf{C}(L, I)$ .

Since  $\delta_0(s) \in \mathbf{C}(L, A)_1$  and  $\delta_1(s), s \star s \in \mathbf{C}(L, A)_2$ , the condition  $\delta(s) + s \star s \in \mathbf{C}(L, I)$  is equivalent to:

$$\pi \delta_0 s(b_1) = 0, \quad \pi \delta_1 s(b_1, b_2) + \pi (s \star s)(b_1, b_2) = 0, \quad \forall b_1, b_2 \in L.$$

By definition,  $\delta_0 s(b_1) = ds(b_1) - s(\overline{\partial}b_1)$ , so that

$$\pi \delta_0 s(b_1) = \pi ds(b_1) - \pi s(\overline{\partial} b_1) = d\pi s(b_1) - \pi s \overline{\partial} b_1 = 0.$$

On the other hand,

$$(s \star s)(b_1, b_2) = m(s \otimes s)(b_1 \otimes b_2 + (-1)^{(b_1 - 1)(b_2 - 1)}b_2 \otimes b_1)$$
  
=  $(-1)^{\overline{b_1} - 1}s(b_1)s(b_2) + (-1)^{(\overline{b_1} - 1)(\overline{b_2} - 1) + \overline{b_2} - 1}s(b_2)s(b_1)$   
=  $(-1)^{\overline{b_1} - 1}[s(b_1), s(b_2)].$ 

Since  $\pi s$  and  $\pi$  are morphisms of graded Lie algebras we have

$$\pi\delta_1 s(b_1, b_2) = (-1)^{\overline{b_1}} \pi s([b_1, b_2]) = (-1)^{\overline{b_1}} [\pi s(b_1), \pi s(b_2)] = (-1)^{\overline{b_1}} \pi [s(b_1), s(b_2)].$$

The same computation shows that  $\delta_1 s + s \star s = 0$  if and only if s is a morphism of graded Lie algebras.

Remark 4.3.8. In fact, the above computations also prove the converse of the first part of Lemma 4.3.7: namely, that for a morphism of graded vector spaces  $s: L \to A$  we have  $\delta(s) + s \star s \in \mathbf{C}(L, I)$  if and only if the composition  $\pi s$  is a morphism of DG-Lie algebras.

By Lemma 4.3.6 we have a natural morphism of differential graded vector spaces

$$\theta_k \colon \frac{\mathbf{C}(L,A)}{[\mathbf{C}(L,A),\mathbf{C}(L,A)] + \mathbf{C}(L,I)^{(k+1)}\mathbf{C}(L,A)} \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}\left(S(L[1]), \frac{A}{[A,A] + I^{(k+1)}A}\right)$$

and then, for every  $s \in \mathbf{C}(L, A)^1$  and every  $k \ge 0$ , it is defined the element

$$\theta_k(W(s)^{k+1}) \in \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}^{2k+1}\left(S(L[1]), \frac{A}{[A,A] + I^{(k+1)}A}\right)$$

that we can view as

$$\theta_k(W(s)^{k+1}) \in \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}^0\left(S(L[1]), \frac{A}{[A,A] + I^{(k+1)}A}[2k+1]\right).$$

**Theorem 4.3.9.** In the above situation, suppose that  $\pi s \colon L \to A/I$  is a morphism of DG-Lie algebras. Then  $\theta_k(W(s)^{k+1})$  is the corestriction of an L morphism

$$L = \frac{A}{[A,A] + I^{(k+1)}A}[2k]$$

with linear Taylor coe cient  $\sigma_1^k \pi s$ , where  $\sigma_1^k$  is the morphism from Definition 4.1.5, and all Taylor coe cients  $L[1]^{-i} \rightarrow \frac{A}{[A,A] + I^{(k+1)}A}[2k+1]$  of degree  $i \ge 2k+2$  vanishing.

*Proof.* Recall that an *L* morphism f : L *M* between two DG-Lie algebras is the same as a morphism of DG coalgebras  $F : S(L[1]) \to S(M[1])$  between their bar constructions, see Section 1.3. By cofreeness of S(M[1]), the correspondence sending *F* to its corestriction f = pF, where we denote by  $p: S(M[1]) \to M[1]$  the natural projection, establishes a bijection between the set of morphisms of graded coalgebras  $F : S(L[1]) \to S(M[1])$  and the set of morphism of graded vector spaces  $f : S(L[1]) \to M[1]$ : in general, compatibility with the bar differentials translates into a countable sequence of algebraic equations in *f*, see e.g. Section 1.3, [6, 59]. However, in the particular situation we are concerned with, that is, when the bracket on *M* is trivial, the situation simplifies considerably, and we have that  $f \in \operatorname{Hom}^{0}_{\mathsf{K}}(S(L[1]), M[1])$  is the corestriction of an *L* morphism  $F : S(L[1]) \to S(M[1])$  if and only if  $r_{1}f = fQ$ , where we denote by  $r_{1}$  the shifted differential  $r_{1}(m) = -d_{M}(m)$  on M[1] and by *Q* the bar differential on S(L[1]). In other words, when *M* has trivial bracket the *L* morphisms *L M* are in bijective correspondence with the set of 0-cocycles in the complex  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}(S(L[1]), M[1])$ .

On the other hand, by Lemma 4.3.7 the image of  $W(s)^{k+1}$  onto  $\frac{\mathbf{C}(L,A)}{[\mathbf{C}(L,A),\mathbf{C}(L,A)]+\mathbf{C}(L,I)^{(k+1)}\mathbf{C}(L,A)]}$  is a degree (2k+1) cocycle. Therefore, in order to conclude it is sufficient to define the desired L morphism as the image of  $\theta_k(W(s)^{k+1})$  under the natural isomorphism of differential graded vector spaces

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}\left(S(L[1]), \frac{A}{[A, A] + I^{(k+1)}A}\right)[2k+1] = \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}\left(S(L[1]), \frac{A}{[A, A] + I^{(k+1)}A}[2k+1]\right).$$

Finally, the last two statements about the Taylor coefficients follow immediately from the definitions and (4.3.3).

**Corollary 4.3.10.** Let I be a curved Lie ideal of a curved DG-algebra A and denote by B := A/I. For every morphism of graded vector spaces  $s : B \to A$  such that  $\pi s = \mathrm{Id}_B$ , the image of  $W(s)^{k+1} \in \mathrm{Hom}_{\mathbb{K}}^{2k+1}(S(B[1]), A)$  onto

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}^{2k+1}\left(S(B[1]), \frac{A}{[A,A] + I^{(k+1)}A}\right) = \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}^{0}\left(S(B[1]), \frac{A}{[A,A] + I^{(k+1)}A}[2k+1]\right),$$

is an L morphism

$$\sigma^{k} = (\sigma_{1}^{k}, \sigma_{2}^{k}, \dots, \sigma_{2k+1}^{k}, 0, 0, \dots) \colon B \qquad \frac{A}{[A, A] + I^{(k+1)}A} [2k]$$

with linear Taylor coe cient  $\sigma_1^k$  and all Taylor coe cients of degree  $\geq 2k + 2$  vanishing.

*Remark* 4.3.11. It follows by Remark 4.3.5 that the induced push-forward on Maurer–Cartan elements

$$MC(\sigma^{k}): MC(B) \to MC\left(\frac{A}{[A,A] + I^{(k+1)}A}[2k]\right) = Z^{2k+1}\left(\frac{A}{[A,A] + I^{(k+1)}A}\right)$$
$$MC(\sigma^{k})(x) := \sum_{i=1}^{2k+1} \frac{1}{i!}\sigma_{i}^{k}(x,\dots,x) = tr\left(ev_{x}\left(W^{k+1}(s)\right)\right) = tr\left(W^{k+1}(s(x))\right),$$

sends the Maurer-Cartan element  $x \in B^1$  to the residue modulo tr  $(I^{(k+1)}A)$  of the Chern-Simons class  $cs_{2k+1}(s(x)) \in A/[A, A]$ .

For general s an explicit combinatorial description of the higher Taylor coefficients  $\sigma_i^k$ , although possible, is quite complicated. In the next section we study these components under the additional assumption that  $s: B \to A$  is a morphism of graded Lie algebras, or equivalently, by Lemma 4.3.7, that  $\delta(s) + s \star s \in \mathbf{C}(B, I)_1$ . This is often satisfied in concrete examples: for instance, in the geometric example that we shall consider in the following Section 4.5.

### 4.4 Explicit formulas in the split case.

Let  $\langle Z_0, Z_1, Z_2 \rangle$  be the associative algebra of noncommutative polynomials in  $Z_0, Z_1, Z_2$ . Following [30], we denote by  $\Sigma[Z_0^p, Z_1^q, Z_2^r] \in \langle Z_0, Z_1, Z_2 \rangle$ ,  $p, q, r \in \mathbb{N}$ , the symmetric functions: by definition  $\Sigma[Z_0^p, Z_1^q, Z_2^r]$  is the sum of all the words in  $Z_0, Z_1, Z_2$  having p factors  $Z_0, q$  factors  $Z_1$  and r factors  $Z_2$ . For instance,  $\Sigma[Z_0^0, Z_1^0, Z_2^0] = 1$  and  $\Sigma[Z_0^1, Z_1^2, Z_2^0] = Z_0Z_1^2 + Z_1Z_0Z_1 + Z_1^2Z_0$ .

For every  $k \ge 0$  we define homogeneous polynomials  $V^k(Z_0, Z_1, Z_2) \in K\langle Z_0, Z_1, Z_2 \rangle$  by the formula

$$V^{k}(Z_{0}, Z_{1}, Z_{2}) = \frac{1}{k!} \int_{0}^{1} (Z_{0} + tZ_{1} + (t^{2} - t)Z_{2})^{k} dt$$

Notice that for every curved DG-algebra (A, d, R) and every  $x \in A^1$  we have

$$W(x)^{k+1} = V^k(R, d(x) + x^2, x^2)x.$$
(4.4.1)

It is also useful to assign to each variable  $Z_i$  the weight *i*, and denote by  $V^k = \sum_{i=0}^{2k} V_i^k$  the associated isobaric decomposition. Notice that every monomial in  $Z_0, Z_1, Z_2$  of weight *i* with *r* occurrences of the variable  $Z_2$  (hence  $i - 2r \ge 0$  occurrences of the variable  $Z_1$ ) appears in  $V_i^k$  with coefficient

$$\frac{1}{k!} \int_0^1 t^{i-r} (t-1)^r dt = \frac{(-1)^r r! (i-r)!}{k! (i+1)!} = \frac{(-1)^r}{k! (i+1)} \binom{i}{r}^{-1}.$$

Therefore, for every  $0 \le i \le 2k$ 

$$V_i^k = \sum_{\substack{p+q+r=k\\q+2r=i}} \frac{(-1)^r r! \, (i-r)!}{k! \, (i+1)!} \, \Sigma[Z_0^p, Z_1^q, Z_2^r] \, .$$

For instance, one checks that for  $0 \le i \le 2k \le 6$  the above formula for  $V_i^k$  gives:

$$\begin{split} V_0^0 &= 1, \qquad V_0^1 = Z_0, \qquad V_1^1 = \frac{1}{2}Z_1, \qquad V_2^1 = -\frac{1}{6}Z_2, \\ V_0^2 &= \frac{1}{2}Z_0^2, \quad V_1^2 = \frac{1}{4}(Z_0Z_1 + Z_1Z_0), \qquad V_2^2 = \frac{1}{6}Z_1^2 - \frac{1}{12}(Z_0Z_2 + Z_2Z_0), \\ V_3^2 &= -\frac{1}{24}(Z_1Z_2 + Z_2Z_1), \qquad V_4^2 = \frac{1}{60}Z_2^2, \\ V_0^3 &= \frac{1}{6}Z_0^3, \quad V_1^3 = \frac{1}{12}(Z_0^2Z_1 + Z_0Z_1Z_0 + Z_1Z_0^2), \\ V_2^3 &= \frac{1}{18}(Z_0Z_1^2 + Z_1Z_0Z_1 + Z_1^2Z_0) - \frac{1}{36}(Z_0^2Z_2 + Z_0Z_2Z_0 + Z_2Z_0^2), \\ V_3^3 &= \frac{1}{24}Z_1^3 - \frac{1}{72}(Z_0Z_1Z_2 + Z_0Z_2Z_1 + Z_1Z_0Z_2 + Z_1Z_2Z_0 + Z_2Z_0Z_1 + Z_2Z_1Z_0), \\ V_4^3 &= -\frac{1}{120}(Z_1^2Z_2 + Z_1Z_2Z_1 + Z_2Z_1^2) + \frac{1}{180}(Z_0Z_2^2 + Z_2Z_0Z_2 + Z_2^2Z_0), \\ V_5^3 &= \frac{1}{360}(Z_1Z_2^2 + Z_2Z_1Z_2 + Z_2^2Z_1), \qquad V_6^3 = -\frac{1}{840}Z_2^3. \end{split}$$

**Definition 4.4.1.** A split curved **DG-algebra** is the datum of a curved DG-algebra A = (A, d, R) equipped with a direct sum decomposition

$$A = B \oplus I,$$

where  $B \subset A$  is a graded Lie subalgebra and  $I \subset A$  is a curved Lie ideal.

We shall denote by  $i: B \to A$  the inclusion and by  $P: A \to B$  the projection with kernel I (in particular, i, P are morphisms of graded Lie algebras) and by  $P := id_A - P: A \to I$ . We shall also denote by

$$\overline{\partial} := Pd \colon B \to B, \qquad \nabla := P \ d \colon B \to I.$$

Notice in particular that since Ker(P) = I is *d*-closed, then the identity Pd = PdP holds, and in particular

$$\overline{\partial}^2 = (Pd)^2 = Pd^2 = P[R, -] = 0,$$

since I is a Lie ideal and  $R \in I$ . Thus  $(B, \overline{\partial}, [-, -])$  is a DG-Lie algebra and the natural map  $(B, \overline{\partial}) \to (A/I, d)$  is an isomorphism of DG-Lie algebras. Moreover,

$$d\nabla + \nabla \partial = [R, -] : B \to I, \tag{4.4.2}$$

since for every  $b \in B$  we have

$$[R,b] = d^{2}(b) = d\nabla(b) + d\overline{\partial}(b) = d\nabla(b) + \nabla\overline{\partial}(b) + \overline{\partial}\overline{\partial}(b) +$$

**Lemma 4.4.2.** Let  $A = B \oplus I$  be a split curved DG-algebra and consider the inclusion  $i: B \hookrightarrow A$  as an element of  $C(B, A)_1$ . Then for every  $x, y \in B$  we have

$$i \star i \in \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}^{2} \left( B[1]^{-2}, A \right) = \mathbf{C}(B, A)_{2}^{2}, \qquad i \star i(x, y) = (-1)^{\overline{x} - 1}[x, y],$$
  
$$\delta(i) + i \star i = \nabla \in \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}^{2} \left( B[1], I \right) \subset \mathbf{C}(B, I)_{1}^{2}, \qquad (\delta(i) + i \star i)(x) = \nabla(x),$$
  
$$R \in \mathbf{C}(B, I)_{0}^{2}.$$

In particular  $W(\imath)^{k+1} = \sum_{i=1}^{2k+1} W(\imath)_i^{k+1}$  with

$$W(i)_i^{k+1} \in \mathbf{C}(B,A)_i, \qquad W(i)_i^{k+1} = V_{i-1}^k(R,\nabla, i \star i) \star i.$$

*Proof.* We have already proved that  $i \star i(x, y) = (-1)^{\overline{x}-1}[x, y]$  in the proof of Lemma 4.3.7. It remains to show that  $(\delta(i) + i \star i)(x) = \nabla(x)$ . Again by Lemma 4.3.7 we have  $\delta(i) + i \star i = \delta_0(i) \in \mathbf{C}(B, I)_1$  and then for every  $x \in B$ 

$$(\delta(i) + i \star i)(x) = \delta_0(i)(x) = (di - i\overline{\partial})(x) = \nabla(x)$$

The last claim follows from Equation (4.4.1).

**Corollary 4.4.3.** Let  $A = B \oplus I$  be a split curved DG-algebra with inclusion morphism  $i: B \hookrightarrow A$ . For every i, k with  $1 \le i \le 2k+1$  denote by  $\sigma_i^k \in \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}^0\left(B[1]^{-i}, \frac{A}{[A,A]+I^{(k+1)}A}[2k+1]\right)$  the image of  $V_{i-1}^k(R, \nabla, i \star i) \star i$  under the trace map

$$\mathbf{C}(B,A)_i^{2k+1} \xrightarrow{\mathrm{tr}} \mathrm{Hom}^0_{\mathsf{K}} \left( B[1]^{-i}, \frac{A}{[A,A] + I^{(k+1)}A}[2k+1] \right).$$

Then

$$\sigma^{k} = (\sigma_{1}^{k}, \sigma_{2}^{k}, \dots, \sigma_{2k+1}^{k}, 0, 0, \dots) \colon B \qquad \frac{A}{[A, A] + I^{(k+1)}A}[2k]$$

is an *L* morphism with linear component  $\sigma_1^k$ .

Example 4.4.4. More explicitly, the Taylor coefficients

$$\sigma_i^k: B[1] \quad ^i \rightarrow \frac{A}{[A,A] + I^{k+1}A}[2k+1]$$

are given on the diagonal, i.e., when all the arguments equal a certain  $x \in B^1$ , by the formula

$$\frac{1}{i!}\sigma_i^k(x,\ldots,x) = \operatorname{tr}\Big(V_{i-1}^k(R,\nabla(x),x^2)x\Big),$$

and in general is given by the above formula via graded polarization.

For instance, using the previous explicit formulas for the non-commutative polynomials  $V_{i-1}^k$  (together with the cyclic invariance of the trace), we see that for  $k \leq 3$  the L morphism from Corollary 4.4.3 is given explicitly as follows. For k = 0, we have the DG-Lie algebra morphism

$$\sigma^{0} \colon (B, \overline{\partial}, [-, -]) \to \left(\frac{A}{[A, A] + IA}, d, 0\right), \qquad \sigma^{0}(x) = \operatorname{tr}(x)$$

For k = 1 we have the *L* morphism

$$\sigma^{1} = (\sigma_{1}^{1}, \sigma_{2}^{1}, \sigma_{2}^{1}, 0, 0, \ldots) \colon (B, \overline{\partial}, [-, -]) \qquad \left(\frac{A}{[A, A] + I^{(2)}A}[2], d, 0\right)$$

given by:

$$\sigma_{1}^{1}(x) = \operatorname{tr}\left(Rx\right),$$

$$\sigma_{2}^{1}(x_{1}, x_{2}) = \sum_{\tau = S_{2}} \frac{\varepsilon(\tau)}{2} \operatorname{tr}\left(\nabla(x_{\tau(1)})x_{\tau(2)}\right),$$

$$\sigma_{3}^{1}(x_{1}, x_{2}, x_{3}) = \sum_{\tau = S_{3}} -\frac{\varepsilon(\tau)}{6} \operatorname{tr}\left(x_{\tau(1)}x_{\tau(2)}x_{\tau(3)}\right),$$
(4.4.3)

where we denote by  $\varepsilon(\tau)$  the symmetric Koszul sign, defined by the identity  $x_{\tau(1)} \odot \cdots \odot x_{\tau(i)} = \varepsilon(\tau) x_1 \odot \cdots \odot x_i$  in the symmetric power  $B[1]^{-i}$ . Hence we recover, in a more general framework, the formulas of [50] with the curvature in place of the Atiyah cocycle, see Remark 4.4.5 below.

For k = 2 we have the *L* morphism

$$\sigma^{2} = (\sigma_{1}^{2}, \dots, \sigma_{5}^{2}, 0, 0, \dots) \colon (B, \overline{\partial}[-, -]) \qquad \left(\frac{A}{[A, A] + I^{(3)}A}[4], d, 0\right)$$

given by:

$$\begin{aligned} \sigma_1^2(x) &= \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{tr} \left( R^2 x \right), \\ \sigma_2^2(x_1, x_2) &= \sum_{\tau = S_2} \frac{\varepsilon(\tau)}{4} \operatorname{tr} \left( R \nabla(x_{\tau(1)}) x_{\tau(2)} + \nabla(x_{\tau(1)}) R x_{\tau(2)} \right), \\ \sigma_3^2(x_1, x_2, x_3) &= \sum_{\tau = S_3} \frac{\varepsilon(\tau)}{6} \operatorname{tr} \left( (-1)^{\overline{x_{\tau(1)}} + 1} \nabla(x_{\tau(1)}) \nabla(x_{\tau(2)}) x_{\tau(3)} - R x_{\tau(1)} x_{\tau(2)} x_{\tau(3)} \right), \\ \sigma_4^2(x_1, x_2, x_3, x_4) &= \sum_{\tau = S_4} -\frac{\varepsilon(\tau)}{12} \operatorname{tr} \left( \nabla(x_{\tau(1)}) x_{\tau(2)} x_{\tau(3)} x_{\tau(4)} \right), \\ \sigma_5^2(x_1, x_2, x_3, x_4, x_5) &= \sum_{\tau = S_5} \frac{\varepsilon(\tau)}{60} \operatorname{tr} \left( x_{\tau(1)} x_{\tau(2)} x_{\tau(3)} x_{\tau(4)} x_{\tau(5)} \right). \end{aligned}$$

Finally, for k = 3 we have the *L* morphism

$$\sigma^{3} = (\sigma_{1}^{3}, \dots, \sigma_{7}^{3}, 0, 0, \dots) \colon (B, \overline{\partial}, [-, -]) \qquad \left(\frac{A}{[A, A] + I^{(4)}A}[6], d, 0\right)$$

given by

$$\sigma_i^3(x_1,\ldots,x_i) = \sum_{\tau \in S_i} \varepsilon(\tau) \operatorname{tr}(P_i(\tau)),$$

where:

$$P_{1}(\tau) = \frac{1}{6}R^{3}x_{1},$$

$$P_{2}(\tau) = \frac{1}{12} \left( R^{2}\nabla(x_{\tau(1)}) + R\nabla(x_{\tau(1)})R + \nabla(x_{\tau(1)})R^{2} \right) x_{\tau(2)}$$

$$P_{3}(\tau) = -\frac{1}{18}R^{2}x_{\tau(1)}x_{\tau(2)}x_{\tau(3)} - \frac{1}{36}Rx_{\tau(1)}x_{\tau(2)}Rx_{\tau(3)} + \frac{1}{18} \left( -1 \right)^{\overline{x_{\tau(1)}}+1} \left( R\nabla(x_{\tau(1)})\nabla(x_{\tau(2)}) + \nabla(x_{\tau(1)})R\nabla(x_{\tau(2)}) + \nabla(x_{\tau(1)})\nabla(x_{\tau(2)})R \right) x_{\tau(3)},$$

$$P_{4}(\tau) = \frac{1}{24} \left( (-1)^{\overline{x_{\tau(2)}} + 1} \nabla(x_{\tau(1)}) \nabla(x_{\tau(2)}) \nabla(x_{\tau(3)}) x_{\tau(4)} \right) - \frac{1}{36} \left( \nabla(x_{\tau(1)}) R x_{\tau(2)} x_{\tau(3)} x_{\tau(4)} + R \nabla(x_{\tau(1)}) x_{\tau(2)} x_{\tau(3)} x_{\tau(4)} \right) - \frac{1}{72} \left( (-1)^{\overline{x_{\tau(1)}} + \overline{x_{\tau(2)}}} R x_{\tau(1)} x_{\tau(2)} \nabla(x_{\tau(3)}) x_{\tau(4)} + \nabla(x_{\tau(1)}) x_{\tau(2)} x_{\tau(3)} R x_{\tau(4)} \right),$$

$$P_{5}(\tau) = \frac{1}{60} \left( Rx_{\tau(1)} x_{\tau(2)} x_{\tau(3)} x_{\tau(4)} x_{\tau(5)} - (-1)^{\overline{x_{\tau(1)}} + 1} \nabla(x_{\tau(1)}) \nabla(x_{\tau(2)}) x_{\tau(3)} x_{\tau(4)} x_{\tau(5)} \right) \\ - \frac{1}{120} \left( (-1)^{\overline{x_{\tau(1)}} + \overline{x_{\tau(2)}} + \overline{x_{\tau(3)}} + 1} \nabla(x_{\tau(1)}) x_{\tau(2)} x_{\tau(3)} \nabla(x_{\tau(4)}) x_{\tau(5)} \right),$$

$$P_{6}(\tau) = \frac{1}{120} \left( \nabla(x_{\tau(1)}) x_{\tau(2)} x_{\tau(3)} x_{\tau(4)} x_{\tau(5)} x_{\tau(6)} \right),$$
$$P_{7}(\tau) = -\frac{1}{840} \left( x_{\tau(1)} x_{\tau(2)} x_{\tau(3)} x_{\tau(4)} x_{\tau(5)} x_{\tau(6)} x_{\tau(7)} \right).$$

Remark 4.4.5. In the above setup, suppose that I is a bilateral associative ideal. Then the morphism  $\sigma_i^k$  depends only on the class of R in  $I/I^{(2)}$  if and only if either  $i \leq 2$  or  $i \geq 2k$ . This partially explains the unsuccessful attempts of the last two authors to extend the formulas of [50], described in the following Section 4.6, involving the Atiyah form instead of the curvature, to the case k > 1.

### **4.5** Connections of type (1,0) and curved DG-pairs

Let X be a complex manifold and let

 $\mathcal{E} : \qquad 0 \to \mathcal{E}^p \xrightarrow{d_{\mathcal{E}}} \mathcal{E}^{p+1} \xrightarrow{d_{\mathcal{E}}} \cdots \xrightarrow{d_{\mathcal{E}}} \mathcal{E}^q \to 0, \qquad p \le q \in \mathbb{Z}, \quad d_{\mathcal{E}}^2 = 0,$ 

be a fixed finite complex of locally free sheaves of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules. We denote by  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$  the graded sheaf of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -linear endomorphisms of  $\mathcal{E}$ :

$$\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{E}_{-},\mathcal{E}_{-}) = \bigoplus_{i} \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}^{i}(\mathcal{E}_{-},\mathcal{E}_{-}), \qquad \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}^{i}(\mathcal{E}_{-},\mathcal{E}_{-}) = \prod_{j} \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{E}^{j},\mathcal{E}^{i+j})$$

Then  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$  is a sheaf of locally free DG-Lie algebras over  $\mathcal{O}_X$ , with the bracket equal to the graded commutator

$$[f,g] = fg - (-1)^{f\overline{g}}gf$$

and the differential given by

$$f \mapsto [d_{\mathcal{E}}, f] = d_{\mathcal{E}}f - (-1)^{\overline{f}}fd_{\mathcal{E}}$$

For every a, b, r denote by  $\mathcal{A}_X^{a,b}(\mathcal{E}^r) \simeq \mathcal{A}_X^{a,b} \otimes_{\mathcal{O}_X} \mathcal{E}^r$  the sheaf of differential forms of type (a, b) with coefficients in  $\mathcal{E}^r$ , and by  $\overline{\partial} \colon \mathcal{A}_X^{a,b}(\mathcal{E}^r) \to \mathcal{A}_X^{a,b+1}(\mathcal{E}^r)$  the Dolbeault differential.

We consider

$$\mathcal{A}_{X}^{\ ,} \ (\mathcal{E} \ ) = \bigoplus_{a,b,r} \mathcal{A}_{X}^{a,b}(\mathcal{E}^{r})$$

as a graded sheaf of  $\mathcal{A}_X^{\prime}$  modules, where the elements of  $\mathcal{A}_X^{a,b}(\mathcal{E}^r)$  have degree a + b + r. It is useful to use the dot symbol  $\cdot$  to denote the natural left multiplication map

$$\mathcal{A}_{X}^{\ ,} \ \times \mathcal{A}_{X}^{\ ,} \ (\mathcal{E} \ ) \xrightarrow{\cdot} \mathcal{A}_{X}^{\ ,} \ (\mathcal{E} \ )$$

The differential  $d_{\mathcal{E}}$  extends naturally to a differential

$$d_{\mathcal{E}} \colon \mathcal{A}_X^{a,b}(\mathcal{E}^r) \to \mathcal{A}_X^{a,b}(\mathcal{E}^{r+1}), \qquad d_{\mathcal{E}}(\phi \cdot e) = (-1)^{\overline{\phi}} \phi \cdot d_{\mathcal{E}}(e), \qquad \phi \in \mathcal{A}_X^{a,b}, \ e \in \mathcal{E}^r.$$

We have that  $\overline{\partial}^2 = d_{\mathcal{E}}^2 = 0$  and  $[\overline{\partial}, d_{\mathcal{E}}] = \overline{\partial} d_{\mathcal{E}} + d_{\mathcal{E}} \overline{\partial} = 0$ , so that  $\overline{\partial} + d_{\mathcal{E}}$  is a differential in  $\mathcal{R}_X^{,i}$  ( $\mathcal{E}_{i}$ ). Therefore the space of C-linear morphisms of sheaves

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{A}_{X}^{, \cdot}(\mathcal{E}), \mathcal{A}_{X}^{, \cdot}(\mathcal{E}))$$

carries a natural structure of differential graded associative algebra: the product is given by composition and the differential is the graded commutator with  $\overline{\partial} + d_{\mathcal{E}}$ .

Denoting by  $A_X^{a,b}(-)$  the global sections of  $\mathcal{A}_X^{a,b}(-)$  we have two differential graded subalgebras

$$A_X^{0,} \left( \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}_{-}, \mathcal{E}_{-}) \right) \subset A_X^{-,} \left( \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}_{-}, \mathcal{E}_{-}) \right) \subset \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{A}_X^{-,}(\mathcal{E}_{-}), \mathcal{A}_X^{-,}(\mathcal{E}_{-})),$$

where for

$$\omega,\eta\in\mathcal{A}_X,\ f\in\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}\ ,\mathcal{E}\ ),\ e\in\mathcal{E}$$

one has that

$$(\omega \cdot f)(\eta \cdot e) = (-1)^{f\eta}(\omega \wedge \eta) \cdot f(e),$$

so that the elements of  $A_X^{a,b}(\mathcal{H}om^n_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}_{-},\mathcal{E}_{-}))$  have degree a + b + n. For every  $a \in A_X^{-,i}(\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}_{-},\mathcal{E}_{-}))$  we have

$$\overline{\partial}a = [\overline{\partial}, a] \tag{4.5.1}$$

where the bracket on the right is intended in the DG-Lie algebra  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{A}_{X}^{\;;}(\mathcal{E}),\mathcal{A}_{X}^{\;;}(\mathcal{E}))$ . In fact, for  $\omega, \eta \in \mathcal{A}_X$ ,  $f \in \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$  and  $e \in \mathcal{E}$  we have:

$$\begin{split} [\overline{\partial}, \omega \cdot f](\eta \cdot e) &= \overline{\partial}((-1)^{f\overline{\eta}} \omega \wedge \eta \cdot f(e)) - (-1)^{\overline{\omega} + f}(\omega \cdot f)(\overline{\partial}(\eta) \cdot e) \\ &= (-1)^{\overline{f}\overline{\eta}} \overline{\partial}(\omega) \wedge \eta \cdot f(e) + (-1)^{\overline{f}\overline{\eta} + \overline{\omega}} \omega \wedge \overline{\partial}(\eta) \cdot f(e) - (-1)^{\overline{\omega} + \overline{f}\overline{\eta}} \omega \wedge \overline{\partial}(\eta) \cdot f(e) \\ &= (\overline{\partial}(\omega) \cdot f)(\eta \cdot e). \end{split}$$

The composition product in  $A_X^{0}$  ( $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$ ) and  $A_X^{,}$  ( $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$ ) works in the following way:

$$\begin{split} &\omega,\eta\in\mathcal{A}_X^{\,\,\prime}\,\,,\quad f,g\in\mathcal{H}om_{\mathfrak{S}_X}(\mathcal{E}^{\,\,\prime},\mathcal{E}^{\,\,\prime})\\ &(\omega\cdot f)(\eta\cdot g)=(-1)^{\bar{f}\bar{\eta}}(\omega\wedge\eta)\cdot fg\,, \end{split}$$

and the commutator is

$$[\omega \cdot f, \eta \cdot g] = (\omega \cdot f)(\eta \cdot g) - (-1)^{(\bar{\omega} + f)(\bar{\eta} + \bar{g})}(\eta \cdot g)(\omega \cdot f) = (-1)^{f\bar{\eta}}(\omega \wedge \eta) \cdot [f, g].$$

The above commutator and the differential  $[d_{\mathcal{E}} + \overline{\partial}, -] = [d_{\mathcal{E}}, -] + \overline{\partial}$  give  $A_X^{0}$  ( $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$ ) and  $A_X^{\ ;} (\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$  a structure of DG-Lie algebra.

We now define an obvious generalisation of the notion of connection of type (1,0) to complexes of locally free sheaves.

**Definition 4.5.1.** Let  $(\mathcal{E}, d_{\mathcal{E}})$  be a finite complex of locally free sheaves on X.

1. A connection on  $\mathcal{E}$  is a C-linear morphism of graded sheaves of degree +1

$$\nabla \colon \mathcal{E} \to \mathcal{A}_X^{,}(\mathcal{E})$$

such that  $\nabla(fe) = d_{dR}(f) \cdot e + f \cdot \nabla(e)$  for every  $f \in \mathcal{O}_X, e \in \mathcal{E}$ . Here  $d_{dR}$  denotes the de Rham differential.

2. A connection  $\nabla$  as above is called **of type** (1,0) if  $\nabla(e) - \overline{\partial}(e) \in \bigoplus_k \mathcal{A}_X^{1,k}(\mathcal{E}^{i-k})$  for every i and every  $e \in \mathcal{E}^i$ .

Thus, a connection  $\nabla$  is of type (1,0) if and only if  $\nabla = \overline{\partial} + \sum_k \nabla^{1,k}$ , with  $\nabla^{1,k} \colon \mathcal{E}^i \to \mathcal{A}_X^{1,k}(\mathcal{E}^{i-k})$ for every i.

Notice that  $\nabla^{1,k}$  is  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -linear for every k > 0, and that, denoting by  $\partial = d_{dR} - \overline{\partial} : \mathcal{A}_X^{,*} \to \mathcal{A}_X^{,*}$  $\mathcal{A}_X^{+1,}$ ,

$$\nabla^{1,0}(fe) = \partial(f) \cdot e + f \cdot \nabla^{1,0}(e), \quad \forall f \in \mathcal{O}_X, \ e \in \mathcal{E}$$

As in the nongraded case (see e.g. [45]), every connection  $\nabla$  extends uniquely to a C-linear morphism of graded sheaves of total degree +1

$$\nabla \colon \mathcal{A}_{X}^{\ ,} \ (\mathcal{E}^{\ }) \to \mathcal{A}_{X}^{\ ,} \ (\mathcal{E}^{\ })$$

such that  $\nabla(\phi \cdot \omega) = d_{dR}(\phi) \cdot \omega + (-1)^{\overline{\phi}} \phi \cdot \nabla(\omega)$ , for every  $\phi \in \mathcal{A}_X^{\ }$ ,  $\omega \in \mathcal{A}_X^{\ }$ ,  $(\mathcal{E})$ . It is clear that giving a connection  $\nabla$  of type (1,0) with  $\nabla^{1,k} = 0$  for every k > 0 is the same

as giving a classical connection of type (1,0) on every  $\mathcal{E}^i$  as in Definition 3.3.3. In particular, connections of type (1,0) always exist.

Denote by  $A = A_X^{,}$  ( $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$ ) the graded associative algebra of global differential forms with values in the graded sheaf  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}_{-},\mathcal{E}_{-})$ . Every element of A may be naturally interpreted as an endomorphism of the sheaf  $\mathcal{A}_{X}$  ( $\mathcal{E}$ ).

**Lemma 4.5.2.** For any connection  $\nabla$  of type (1,0) the adjoint operator

$$d = [\nabla + d_{\mathcal{E}}, -] \colon A_{\vec{X}} (\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})) \to A_{\vec{X}} (\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$$

is a well-defined derivation.

Moreover  $R = (\nabla + d_{\mathcal{E}})^2 = \frac{1}{2} [\nabla + d_{\mathcal{E}}, \nabla + d_{\mathcal{E}}]$  belongs to  $A_X^{,i}$  ( $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}_{i}, \mathcal{E}_{i})$ ), and the triple  $(A_X (\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})), d, R)$  is a curved DG-algebra.

*Proof.* It is clear that  $[d_{\mathcal{E}}, -]$  is a well-defined derivation of  $A = A_X^{i}$  ( $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_Y}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$ ). Since  $\nabla$ is a connection of type (1,0), it can be written as

$$\nabla = \overline{\partial} + \nabla^{1,0} + \sum_{k=1} \nabla^{1,k},$$

with  $\nabla^{1,k}$  that is  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -linear for every  $k \neq 0$ . Therefore for every  $k \neq 0$ ,  $\nabla^{1,k}$  belongs to  $A_X^{1,k}(\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}^{-k}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{E}))$ , which implies that  $[\nabla^{1,k},-]$  is an inner derivation of A for every  $k \neq 0$ . It then suffices to show that  $[\overline{\partial} + \nabla^{1,0}, -]$  is a derivation of A. For brevity, denote  $D := \overline{\partial} + \nabla^{1,0}$ .

Since every  $\mathcal{E}^i$  is locally free, we can describe  $A_X^i$  ( $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$ ) as the set of morphisms of graded sheaves  $h: \mathcal{A}_X^{,\cdot}(\mathcal{E}) \to \mathcal{A}_X^{,\cdot}(\mathcal{E})$  that are  $\mathcal{A}_X^{,\cdot}$  -linear, i.e.,  $h(f \cdot s) = (-1)^{\bar{h} \cdot \bar{f}} f \cdot h(s)$ ,  $f \in \mathcal{A}_X$ ,  $s \in \mathcal{A}_X$  (& ).

Thus, for every  $f \in \mathcal{A}_{X}$  and  $s \in \mathcal{A}_{X}$  ( $\mathcal{E}$ ) we have

$$\begin{split} [D,h](f\cdot s) &= (-1)^{\bar{h}\cdot\bar{f}}D(f\cdot h(s)) - (-1)^{\bar{h}}h(d_{dR}f\cdot s + (-1)^{\bar{f}}f\cdot D(s)) \\ &= (-1)^{\bar{h}\cdot\bar{f}}(d_{dR}f\cdot h(s) + (-1)^{\bar{f}}f\cdot D(h(s))) - (-1)^{\bar{h}+\bar{h}(\bar{f}+1)}d_{dR}f\cdot h(s) + \\ &- (-1)^{\bar{h}+\bar{f}+\bar{h}\bar{f}}f\cdot h(D(s)) \\ &= (-1)^{(\bar{h}+1)\bar{f}}f\cdot [D,h](s), \end{split}$$

which proves that  $[D,h] \in A_X^{,}(\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{E}))$ . For  $h \in A_X^{p,q}(\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}^j(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{E}))$  according to (4.5.1) we have [

$$\nabla^{1,0},h] = [D,h] - \overline{\partial}(a) \in A_X^{p+1,q}(\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}^j(\mathcal{E}_{,\mathcal{E}_{}})).$$

$$(4.5.2)$$

For the second part, notice that

$$R = \frac{1}{2} [\nabla + d_{\mathcal{E}}, \nabla + d_{\mathcal{E}}] = \frac{1}{2} \left[ \overline{\partial} + d_{\mathcal{E}} + \sum_{k=0} \nabla^{1,k}, \overline{\partial} + d_{\mathcal{E}} + \sum_{j=0} \nabla^{1,j} \right] =$$
$$= \left[ \overline{\partial} + d_{\mathcal{E}}, \sum_{k=0} \nabla^{1,k} \right] + \frac{1}{2} \left[ \sum_{k=0} \nabla^{1,k}, \sum_{j=0} \nabla^{1,j} \right] =: R_1 + R_2.$$

We begin by showing that  $R_1 = [\overline{\partial} + d_{\mathcal{E}}, \sum_{k=0} \nabla^{1,k}]$  belongs to  $A_X^{1,}$  ( $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$ ). In fact,  $R_1$  can be be written as

$$R_{1} = \left[\overline{\partial} + d_{\mathcal{E}}, \sum_{k=0} \nabla^{1,k}\right] = \left[\overline{\partial} + d_{\mathcal{E}}, \nabla^{1,0}\right] + \left[\overline{\partial} + d_{\mathcal{E}}, \sum_{k=1} \nabla^{1,k}\right]$$

and since  $\nabla^{1,k}$  belongs to  $A_X^{1,k}$  ( $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{E})$ ) for every  $k \neq 0$ , it is clear that the second part belongs to  $A_X^{1,}$  ( $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$ ).

It then remains to show that  $u := [\overline{\partial} + d_{\mathcal{E}}, \nabla^{1,0}]$  also belongs to  $A_X^{1,}$  ( $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$ ). The element  $u: \mathcal{A}_X^{,i}(\mathcal{E}) \to \mathcal{A}_X^{,i}(\mathcal{E})$  is a morphism of graded sheaves of even degree and we need to show that it is  $\mathcal{A}_{\underline{X}}$  -linear. By (4.5.2) we have  $[d_{\mathcal{E}}, \nabla^{1,0}] \in A^{1,0}_X(\mathcal{H}om^1_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$  and we only need to prove that  $[\overline{\partial}, \nabla^{1,0}]$  is  $\mathcal{A}_{X}$ , -linear.
For  $f \in \mathcal{A}_{X}^{,i}$ ,  $s \in \mathcal{A}_{X}^{,i}$  ( $\mathcal{E}$ ) we have:

$$\begin{split} [\overline{\partial}, \nabla^{1,0}](fs) &= \overline{\partial}(\partial f \cdot s + (-1)^{\bar{f}} f \cdot \nabla^{1,0}(s)) + \nabla^{1,0}(\overline{\partial} f \cdot s + (-1)^{\bar{f}} f \cdot \overline{\partial} s) \\ &= \overline{\partial}(\partial f) \cdot s + (-1)^{\bar{f}+1} \partial f \cdot \overline{\partial} s + (-1)^{\bar{f}} \overline{\partial} f \cdot \nabla^{1,0}(s) + f \cdot \overline{\partial}(\nabla^{1,0}(s)) \\ &+ \partial(\overline{\partial} f) \cdot s + (-1)^{\bar{f}+1} \overline{\partial} f \cdot \nabla^{1,0}(s) + (-1)^{\bar{f}} \partial f \cdot \overline{\partial} s + f \cdot \nabla^{1,0}(\overline{\partial}(s)) \\ &= f[\overline{\partial}, \nabla^{1,0}](s). \end{split}$$

Therefore  $[\overline{\partial}, \nabla^{1,0}]$  belongs to  $A_X^{1,1}(\mathcal{H}om^0_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})).$ 

Now, we show that  $R_2$  belongs to  $A_X^{2}$  ( $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$ ): we can write it as

$$R_{2} = \frac{1}{2} \left[ \sum_{k=0} \nabla^{1,k}, \sum_{j=0} \nabla^{1,j} \right] = \frac{1}{2} [\nabla^{1,0}, \nabla^{1,0}] + \left[ \nabla^{1,0}, \sum_{j=1} \nabla^{1,j} \right] + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j,k=1} [\nabla^{1,k}, \nabla^{1,j}].$$

The last term is clearly in  $A_X^{2,}$   $(\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}^-, \mathcal{E}^-))$  because  $\nabla^{1,k}$  belongs to  $A_X^{1,k}(\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}^{-k}(\mathcal{E}^-, \mathcal{E}^-))$ for  $k \neq 0$ . The middle term is also in  $A_X^{2}$  ( $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$ ), by the first part of the claim. For the first term and  $f \in \mathcal{A}_X^{,i}$ ,  $s \in \mathcal{A}_X^{,i}$  ( $\mathcal{E}$ ) we have that

$$\frac{1}{2} [\nabla^{1,0}, \nabla^{1,0}](fs) = (\nabla^{1,0})^2 (fs) = \nabla^{1,0} (\partial f \cdot s + (-1)^{\overline{f}} f \cdot \nabla^{1,0}(s)) = \partial^2 f \cdot s + (-1)^{\overline{f}+1} \partial f \cdot \nabla^{1,0}(s) + (-1)^{\overline{f}} \partial f \cdot \nabla^{1,0}(s) + f(\nabla^{1,0})^2 (s) = f(\nabla^{1,0})^2 (s),$$
  
have the claim.

and we have the claim.

To every connection  $\nabla = \overline{\partial} + \sum_k \nabla^{1,k} : \mathcal{A}_X$  ( $\mathcal{E}$ )  $\to \mathcal{A}_X$  ( $\mathcal{E}$ ) of type (1,0) it is associated a curved DG-pair (A, I) as in Definition 4.1.2, according to the following construction. Denote by  $A = A_X^{\ i} (\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_Y}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$  the graded associative algebra of global differential forms with values in the graded sheaf  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{E})$ . By Lemma 4.5.2 the adjoint operator

$$d = [\nabla + d_{\mathcal{E}}, -] \colon A \to A$$

is a well defined derivation and  $R = (\nabla + d_{\mathcal{E}})^2 = \frac{1}{2} [\nabla + d_{\mathcal{E}}, \nabla + d_{\mathcal{E}}]$  belongs to A, so that the triple (A, d, R) is a curved DG-algebra.

Writing  $\nabla = \overline{\partial} + \sum_k \nabla^{1,k}$ , since  $(\overline{\partial} + d_{\delta})^2 = 0$  we have

$$R = R_1 + R_2, \qquad R_i \in A_X^{i,} \left( \mathcal{H}om_{\Theta_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}) \right).$$

In particular, R belongs to the ideal  $I = A_X^{>0}$ ,  $(\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}_{-}, \mathcal{E}_{-}))$ . Moreover,  $R_1 = [\overline{\partial} + d_{\mathcal{E}}, \sum_k \nabla^{1,k}]$ and then the connection  $\nabla$  is such that  $[d_{\mathcal{E}} + \overline{\partial}, \nabla] = 0$  if and only if  $R_1 = 0$ .

Lemma 4.5.3. The Atiyah class

$$\operatorname{At}(A, I) \in H^2(A_X^{1,} (\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))) = \operatorname{Ext}^1_X(\mathcal{E}, \Omega^1_X \otimes \mathcal{E}).$$

of the curved DG-pair  $(A, I) = ((A_X, (\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})), d, R), A_X^{>0}, (\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})))$  is trivial if and only if  $\mathcal{E}$  admits a connection  $\widetilde{\nabla}$  of type (1, 0) such that  $[d_{\mathcal{E}} + \overline{\partial}, \widetilde{\nabla}] = 0$ .

*Proof.* Since  $I^{(k)} = I^{(k)}A = A_X^{(k)}$  ( $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$ ) the Atiyah class At(A, I) of the curved DGpair is precisely the cohomology class of  $R_1$  in the complex  $(A_X^{1}, (\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})), [\overline{\partial} + d_{\mathcal{E}}, -]);$ notice that this complex is the Dolbeault resolution of the complex  $\mathcal{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \Omega^1_X \otimes \mathcal{E})$  and therefore

$$\operatorname{At}(A, I) \in H^2(A_X^{1,} (\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))) = \operatorname{Ext}^1_X(\mathcal{E}, \Omega^1_X \otimes \mathcal{E}).$$

Since two connections of type (1,0) differ by a degree 1 element of  $A_X^{1,}$  ( $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$ ), the Atiyah class is independent from the choice of the connection. Conversely, for every degree 1 element  $\phi \in A_X^1$  ( $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$ ) the map  $\widetilde{\nabla} = \nabla + \phi$  is again a connection of type (1,0) with 1-component of the curvature  $\widehat{R}_1 = R_1 + [d_{\mathcal{E}} + \overline{\partial}, \phi]$ : it follows that  $\operatorname{At}(A, I) = 0$  if and only if  $\mathcal{E}$  admits a connection  $\widetilde{\nabla}$  of type (1,0) such that  $[d_{\mathcal{E}} + \overline{\partial}, \widetilde{\nabla}] = 0$ . 

**Lemma 4.5.4.** The class At(A, I) is the same as the usual Atiyah class of the complex  $\mathcal{E}$  as an object in the derived category of X.

*Proof.* We show that our definition is equivalent to the one of [39, Section 10.1], where a representative of the Atiyah class is given via Čech cohomology.

First, we recall the definition of the complex of 1-jets of  $\mathcal{E}$ , and of two variants. For  $\mathcal{E}$  a finite complex of locally free sheaves, a representative of the Atiyah class of (3.3.3) is given by the class of the short exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{E} \otimes \Omega^1_X \longrightarrow J^1(\mathcal{E}) \xrightarrow{p_1} \mathcal{E} \longrightarrow 0$$

$$(4.5.3)$$

where  $J^1(\mathcal{E})$  is the complex of 1-jets of  $\mathcal{E}$ , defined as  $(\mathcal{E} \oplus \mathcal{E} \otimes \Omega^1_X, (d_{\mathcal{E}}, d_{\mathcal{E}} \otimes \mathrm{Id}))$  as a complex of sheaves of C-modules, with  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -action given by:

$$f \cdot (e, \sigma) = (fe, f\sigma + e \otimes d_{dR}f) \quad f \in \mathcal{O}_X, \ e \in \mathcal{E} \ , \ \sigma \in \mathcal{E} \ \otimes \Omega^1_X.$$

Denoting by  $\mathcal{C}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{E})$  the sheafified version of the Čech complex, recalled in Definition 1.4.4, and by *i* the inclusions  $i: \mathcal{E} \to \mathcal{C}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{E})$  and  $i: \mathcal{E} \otimes \Omega_X^1 \to \mathcal{C}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{E} \otimes \Omega_X^1)$ , we can define the complex  $\widetilde{J}^1(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{E}) = (\mathcal{E} \oplus \mathcal{C}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{E} \otimes \Omega_X^1), (d_{\mathcal{E}}, \check{d} + d_{\mathcal{E}}))$  a a complex of sheaves of C-modules, with  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -action given by

$$f \cdot (e, \sigma) = (fe, f\sigma + i(e \otimes d_{dR}f)) \quad f \in \mathcal{O}_X, \ e \in \mathcal{E} \ , \ \sigma \in \mathcal{C} \ (\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{E} \ \otimes \Omega^1_X).$$

The quasi-isomorphism  $i: \mathcal{E} \to \mathcal{C} (\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{E})$  induces a quasi-isomorphism  $J^{1}(\mathcal{E}) \to \tilde{J}^{1}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{E})$ . The complex  $\tilde{J}^{1}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{E})$  fits into the short exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{C} (\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{E} \otimes \Omega^{1}_{X}) \longrightarrow \widetilde{J}^{1}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{E}) \xrightarrow{p_{1}} \mathcal{E} \longrightarrow 0, \qquad (4.5.4)$$

which also represents the Atiyah class of  $\mathcal{E}$  as an object in the derived category, because of the commutative diagram

Similarly, denoting by j the inclusions  $j: \mathcal{E} \to \mathcal{A}_X^{0}$  ( $\mathcal{E}$ ) and  $j: \mathcal{E} \otimes \Omega_X^1 \to \mathcal{A}_X^1$  ( $\mathcal{E}$ ), we can define the complex  $\mathcal{A}_X^{0}$ ,  $(J^1(\mathcal{E})) := (\mathcal{E} \oplus \mathcal{A}_X^{0}, (\mathcal{E} \otimes \Omega_X^1), (d_{\mathcal{E}}, \overline{\partial} + d_{\mathcal{E}}))$  as a complex of sheaves of C-modules, with  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -action given by:

$$f \cdot (e, \sigma) = (fe, f\sigma + j(e \otimes d_{dR}f)) \quad f \in \mathcal{O}_X, \ e \in \mathcal{E} \ , \ \sigma \in \mathcal{A}_X^{0}, \ (\mathcal{E} \ \otimes \Omega_X^1).$$

This complex is quasi-isomorphic to  $J^1(\mathcal{E})$  via the map j and it sits inside the short exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{A}_X^{\mathbf{1},} (\mathcal{E}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{A}_X^{\mathbf{0},} (J^{\mathbf{1}}(\mathcal{E})) \xrightarrow{p_1} \mathcal{E} \longrightarrow 0, \qquad (4.5.5)$$

which also represents the Atiyah class, in view of the commutative diagram

The representative in Čech cohomology of the Atiyah class given in [39] is constructed as follows, as a generalisation of the construction in Lemma 3.3.5. Choose an affine open cover  $\mathcal{U} = \{U_i\}$  of X such that the restriction of the short exact sequence (4.5.3)

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathscr{E}^k \otimes \Omega^1_X \longrightarrow J^1(\mathscr{E}^k) \xrightarrow{p_1} \mathscr{E}^k \longrightarrow 0$$

splits on  $U_i$  for every i, k, and denote by  $D_i^k \colon \mathcal{E}^k |_{U_i} \to \mathcal{E}^k \otimes \Omega_X^1 |_{U_i}$  a set of local holomorphic connections. Defining

$$\begin{aligned} \alpha \ \in C^{1}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}^{0}(\mathcal{E} \ , \mathcal{E} \ \otimes \Omega_{X}^{1})), \quad \alpha_{i_{0}i_{1}}^{q} &= D_{i_{0}}^{q}|_{U_{i_{0}i_{1}}} - D_{i_{1}}^{q}|_{U_{i_{0}i_{1}}} \\ \alpha \ \in C^{0}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}^{1}(\mathcal{E} \ , \mathcal{E} \ \otimes \Omega_{X}^{1})), \quad \alpha_{i}^{q} &= d_{\mathcal{E}}D_{i}^{q} - D_{i}^{q+1}d_{\mathcal{E}}, \end{aligned}$$

one can see that  $\alpha = \alpha + \alpha$  is a cocycle in the Čech hypercomplex

$$(C \ (\mathcal{U}, \mathscr{H}om_{\mathfrak{S}_X}(\mathscr{E} \ , \mathscr{E} \ \otimes \Omega^1_X)), d + [d_{\mathscr{E}}, -]),$$

and it is a representative of the Atiyah class  $At(\mathcal{E})$  according to [39].

The cocycle  $\alpha$  is trivial in cohomology if and only if there exists  $\beta \in (C \ (\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E} \otimes \Omega^1_X)))^0$  such that  $\check{d}(D-\beta)+[d_{\mathcal{E}}, D-\beta] = 0$  in the complex  $(C \ (\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E} \otimes \Omega^1_X)), \check{d}+[d_{\mathcal{E}}, -])$ . Notice that  $\beta = \sum_{k=0} \beta^k$ , with  $\beta^k \in C^k(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}^{-k}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E} \otimes \Omega^1_X))$ , with  $\beta^k$  in general not trivial for  $k \geq 1$ . There is an isomorphism of complexes of vector spaces

$$(C (\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{E} , \mathcal{E} \otimes \Omega^{1}_{X})), \check{d} + [d_{\mathcal{E}}, -]) \cong (\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{E} , C (\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{E} \otimes \Omega^{1}_{X})), \check{d} + [d_{\mathcal{E}}, -])$$

and then  $D := D - \beta$  is exactly a C-linear morphism of complexes of sheaves of degree zero  $D: \mathcal{E} \to \mathcal{C} (\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{E})$  such that the Leibniz identity

$$D(fe) = fD(e) + i(e \otimes d_{dR}f), \quad \forall f \in \mathcal{O}_X, \ e \in \mathcal{E}$$

holds. In fact, the cohomology class of  $\alpha$  is trivial if and only if there exists such a map D. From D we can construct a morphism of complexes of sheaves

$$\mathrm{Id}_{\mathcal{E}} \oplus D : \mathcal{E} \to J^{1}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{E}),$$

and the existence of the map D is equivalent to the existence of a morphism of complexes of sheaves  $\psi \colon \mathcal{E} \to \tilde{J}^1(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{E})$  such that  $p_1 \psi = \mathrm{Id}_{\mathcal{E}}$ , i.e., a splitting of the short exact sequence (4.5.4).

The argument for our definition of Atiyah class is completely analogous. Let  $\nabla$  be a connection of type (1,0) on  $\mathscr{E}$  and consider its Atiyah class, i.e., the cohomology class of  $R_1 = [\overline{\partial} + d_{\mathscr{E}}, \nabla]$ in the complex  $A_X^{1,}$  ( $\mathscr{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathscr{E}, \mathscr{E})$ ). As seen in Lemma 4.5.3, this class is trivial if and only if there exists a connection  $\nabla$  of type (1,0) on  $\mathscr{E}$  such that  $[\overline{\partial} + d_{\mathscr{E}}, \nabla] = 0$ . In view of the isomorphism of complexes

$$(A_X^{\mathbf{1},}(\mathcal{H}om_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{E})),\overline{\partial} + [d_{\mathcal{E}},-]) \cong (\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{A}_X^{\mathbf{1},}(\mathcal{E})),\overline{\partial} + [d_{\mathcal{E}},-])$$

the existence of such  $\nabla$  is equivalent to the existence of a C-linear map of complexes of sheaves  $\nabla : \mathcal{E} \to \mathcal{A}_X^1$  ( $\mathcal{E}$ ) such that the Leibniz rule

$$\nabla (fe) = f\nabla (e) + j(e \otimes d_{dR}f), \quad \forall f \in \mathcal{O}_X, \ e \in \mathcal{E}$$

is satisfied. This is equivalent to the existence of a map of complexes of sheaves  $\phi: \mathcal{E} \to \mathcal{A}_X^{0,}(J^1(\mathcal{E}))$  such that  $p_1\phi = \mathrm{Id}_{\mathcal{E}}$ , i.e., a splitting of the short exact sequence (4.5.5).

*Remark* 4.5.5. For every  $x \in A$  we have that

$$[R_1, x] = \left[\overline{\partial} + d_{\mathcal{E}}, \left[\sum_k \nabla^{1,k}, x\right]\right] + \left[\sum_k \nabla^{1,k}, [\overline{\partial} + d_{\mathcal{E}}, x]\right].$$

If  $x \in A$  is such that  $[\overline{\partial} + d_{\mathcal{E}}, x] = 0$ , then  $[R_1, x] = [\overline{\partial} + d_{\mathcal{E}}, [\sum_k \nabla^{1,k}, x]]$  and this immediately implies that the Atiyah class is a central element in the cohomology of the differential graded algebra  $\operatorname{Gr}_I(A) = \bigoplus_k \frac{I^{(k)}}{I^{(k+1)}}$ , cf. [16, Prop. 3.12].

**Lemma 4.5.6.** The  $A_X^{,i}$  -linear extension of the usual trace map

$$\mathrm{Tr} \colon A_X^{\ ,} \ (\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E} \ , \mathcal{E} \ )) \to A_X^{\ ,} \ , \qquad \mathrm{Tr}(\phi \cdot f) = \phi \, \mathrm{Tr}(f),$$

is a trace map in the sense of Definition 4.1.9. In fact, for every  $h \in A_X^{,i}(\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}_{i},\mathcal{E}_{i}))$  we have

$$\operatorname{Tr}(dh) = \operatorname{Tr}([\nabla + d_{\mathcal{E}}, h]) = \operatorname{Tr}([\nabla, h]) = d_{dR} \operatorname{Tr}(h)$$

*Proof.* Let  $\nabla = \overline{\partial} + \sum_{k=0} \nabla^{1,k}$  be a connection of type (1,0) on  $\mathcal{E}$ , and denote  $D = \overline{\partial} + \nabla^{1,0}$ . Since  $\nabla^{1,k}$  is  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -linear for all  $k \neq 0$ ,  $\operatorname{Tr}([\nabla^{1,k}, h]) = [\operatorname{Tr}(\nabla^{1,k}), \operatorname{Tr}(h)] = 0$  for all  $k \neq 0$  and  $\operatorname{Tr}([\nabla, h]) = \operatorname{Tr}([D, h])$ .

By linearity it is sufficient to consider the case  $h = \eta \cdot g$ , with  $\eta \in \mathcal{A}_X^{,i}$  and  $g \in \mathcal{H}om^n_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}^{-}, \mathcal{E}^{-})$ . It is clear that it is enough to consider g of degree 0, and by linearity we may assume g concentrated in one degree, i.e.,  $g = g_l \colon \mathcal{E}^l \to \mathcal{E}^l$ . Let  $e_1, \ldots, e_m$  be a local basis of holomorphic sections for  $\mathcal{E}^l$ , and let

$$g(e_i) = \sum_j a_{ij}e_j, \quad D(e_i) = \sum_j \omega_{ij}e_j, \quad \operatorname{Tr}(g) = (-1)^l \sum_i a_{ii}$$

Then

$$d_{dR}\operatorname{Tr}(\eta \cdot g) = d_{dR}(\eta \operatorname{Tr}(g)) = d_{dR}\eta \operatorname{Tr}(g) + (-1)^{\overline{\eta}}\eta d_{dR}\operatorname{Tr}(g)$$

$$\begin{split} [D,\eta\cdot g](e_i) &= D(\sum_j \eta a_{ij}e_j) - (-1)^{\overline{\eta}}(\eta\cdot g)(\sum_j \omega_{ij}e_j) \\ &= \sum_j d_{dR}(\eta)a_{ij}e_j + \sum_j (-1)^{\overline{\eta}}\eta \wedge d_{dR}(a_{ij})e_j + \sum_j (-1)^{\overline{\eta}}\eta a_{ij} \wedge D(e_j) - (-1)^{\overline{\eta}}\sum_j \eta \wedge \omega_{ij}g(e_j) \\ &= \sum_k d_{dR}(\eta)a_{ik}e_k + \sum_k (-1)^{\overline{\eta}}\eta \wedge d_{dR}(a_{ik})e_k + \sum_{j,k} (-1)^{\overline{\eta}}\eta a_{ij} \wedge \omega_{jk}e_k - (-1)^{\overline{\eta}}\sum_{j,k} \eta \wedge \omega_{ij}a_{jk}e_k \,. \end{split}$$

Therefore

$$\operatorname{Tr}([D,\eta \cdot g]) = (-1)^{l} \sum_{i} \left( d_{dR} \eta a_{ii} + (-1)^{\overline{\eta}} \eta d_{dR}(a_{ii}) + \sum_{j} (-1)^{\overline{\eta}} \left( \eta \wedge \omega_{ji} a_{ij} - \eta \wedge \omega_{ij} a_{ji} \right) \right)$$
$$= (-1)^{l} \sum_{i} \left( d_{dR} \eta a_{ii} + (-1)^{\overline{\eta}} \eta d_{dR}(a_{ii}) \right) = d_{dR} \eta \operatorname{Tr}(g) + (-1)^{\overline{\eta}} \eta d_{dR} \operatorname{Tr}(g).$$

Assume now that the complex  $\mathcal{E}$  is a resolution of a coherent sheaf  $\mathcal{F}$ . Then  $\operatorname{At}(A, I)$  is equal to the Atiyah class  $\operatorname{At}(\mathcal{F})$  of  $\mathcal{F}$  and the DG-Lie algebra

$$\frac{A}{I} = A_X^{0,} \left( \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}) \right)$$

is precisely Dolbeault's model of the DG-Lie algebra controlling deformations of  $\mathcal{F}$ , see Proposition 2.5.18 and [24, Section 8].

Consider the trace map Tr:  $A \to A_X$ : for every  $k \ge 0$  we have  $\text{Tr}(I^{(k+1)}A) = A_X^{>k}$ , and then the map  $\sigma_1^k$  from Definition 4.1.5 becomes

$$\sigma_1^k \colon A_X^{\mathbf{0},} \ (\mathcal{H}om_{\mathfrak{S}_X}(\mathcal{E}_{-}, \mathcal{E}_{-})) \to A_X^{-k,-}[2k], \qquad \sigma_1^k(x) = \frac{1}{k!} \operatorname{Tr}(R_1^k x) \,.$$

Therefore, at the cohomology level  $\sigma_1^k$  induces the composition of

$$\operatorname{Ext}_X(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F}) \to H^{+k}(X,\Omega_X^k), \qquad x \mapsto \frac{1}{k!} \operatorname{Tr}\left(\operatorname{At}(\mathcal{F})^k \cdot x\right),$$

with the natural map  $j \colon H^{-k}(X, \Omega^k_X) \to \mathbb{H}^{2k+}(A_X^{-k})$ .

By Corollary 4.1.10 the map  $\sigma_1^k$  is the linear component of an L morphism, and since the deformation functor associated to the abelian DG-Lie algebra  $A_X^{k}$ , [2k] has trivial obstructions (see Lemma 2.4.6) we immediately obtain the following result.

**Corollary 4.5.7.** Let  $\mathcal{F}$  be a coherent sheaf on a complex manifold X admitting a locally free resolution. Then for every  $k \ge 0$  the semiregularity map

$$\operatorname{Ext}_X^2(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F}) \to \operatorname{H}^{2k+2}(A_X^{k,k}), \qquad x \mapsto \frac{1}{k!}\operatorname{Tr}(\operatorname{At}(\mathcal{F})^k \cdot x),$$

annihilates obstructions to deformations of  $\mathcal{F}$ .

*Proof.* Since X is assumed smooth, by Hilbert's syzygy theorem, if  $\mathcal{F}$  admits a locally free resolution, then it also admits a finite locally free resolution, see e.g. [44, V.3.11].

**Corollary 4.5.8.** Let  $\mathcal{F}$  be a coherent sheaf on a complex projective manifold X. Then for every  $k \ge 0$  the semiregularity map

$$\operatorname{Ext}_X^2(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F}) \to H^{k+2}(X,\Omega_X^k), \qquad x \mapsto \frac{1}{k!}\operatorname{Tr}(\operatorname{At}(\mathcal{F})^k \cdot x),$$

annihilates obstructions to deformations of  $\mathcal{F}$ .

*Proof.* Since  $\mathcal{F}$  is projective every coherent sheaf admits a locally free resolution. Moreover, the Hodge to de Rham spectral sequence degenerates at  $E_1$  and therefore the natural map  $H^{k+2}(X, \Omega_X^k) \to \mathbb{H}^{2k+2}(A_X^{-k})$  is injective.  $\Box$ 

### 4.6 Cyclic forms and an alternative way of lifting $\sigma_1^1$

This section contains the results from [50], where we constructed a lifting of the first component of Buchweitz–Flenner semiregularity map with direct computations.

As in the previous section, let

$$\mathcal{E} : \qquad 0 \to \mathcal{E}^p \xrightarrow{d_{\mathcal{E}}} \mathcal{E}^{p+1} \xrightarrow{d_{\mathcal{E}}} \cdots \xrightarrow{d_{\mathcal{E}}} \mathcal{E}^q \to 0$$

be a fixed finite complex of locally free sheaves on a complex manifold X and let  $\nabla$  be a connection of type (1,0) on  $\mathcal{E}$ , as in Definition 4.5.1.

**Lemma 4.6.1.** In the above setup, for every  $a \in A_X^{,*}(\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{E}))$  we have:

$$[[\nabla, \overline{\partial}], a] = [\nabla, \overline{\partial}a] + \overline{\partial}[\nabla, a]$$

*Proof.* By (4.5.1), we have that  $[[\nabla, \overline{\partial}], a] = [\nabla, [\overline{\partial}, a]] + [\overline{\partial}, [\nabla, a]] = [\nabla, \overline{\partial}a] + \overline{\partial}[\nabla, a].$ 

**Definition 4.6.2.** By a cyclic (bilinear) form on the sheaf of DG-Lie algebras  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$  we mean a graded symmetric  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -bilinear product of degree 0

$$\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}) \times \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}) \xrightarrow{-, -} \mathcal{O}_X,$$

such that

$$\langle f, [g,h] \rangle = \langle [f,g],h \rangle \qquad \forall f,g,h.$$

Equivalently, for every f, g, h we have

$$\langle [f,g],h\rangle + (-1)^{f\bar{g}} \langle g, [f,h]\rangle = 0,$$

i.e.,  $\langle -, - \rangle$  is invariant under the adjoint action. In particular

$$\langle [d_{\mathcal{E}}, g], h \rangle + (-1)^g \langle g, [d_{\mathcal{E}}, h] \rangle = 0.$$
 (4.6.1)

Notice that (4.6.1) is equivalent to the fact that the bilinear form  $\langle -, - \rangle$  is closed in the dual of  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})^{-2}$ .

Every cyclic form on  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}_-,\mathcal{E}_-)$  has a natural extension to

$$A_{X}^{\ ,}\left(\mathscr{H}om_{\mathfrak{S}_{X}}(\mathscr{E}^{\ },\mathscr{E}^{\ })\right)^{-2} \xrightarrow{-,-} A_{X}^{\ ,}, \qquad \langle \phi f, \psi g \rangle = (-1)^{\bar{f} \cdot \bar{\psi}} \phi \wedge \psi \langle f, g \rangle,$$

and it is immediate to check that, for  $f, g \in A_X^{,i}$  ( $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathfrak{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$ )

$$\overline{\partial}\langle f,g\rangle = \langle \overline{\partial}f,g\rangle + (-1)^{\overline{f}}\langle f,\overline{\partial}g\rangle, \qquad (4.6.2)$$

and then  $\langle -, - \rangle$  is  $\overline{\partial} + [d_{\varepsilon}, -]$  closed. Cyclic forms have received a lot of attention in several recent papers; for instance cyclic forms that are nondegenerate in cohomology play a central role in the proof of the formality conjecture for polystable sheaves on projective surfaces with torsion canonical bundles, given in [7].

**Definition 4.6.3.** We shall say that a connection  $\nabla$  of type (1,0) on  $\mathcal{E}$  is compatible with the cyclic form  $\langle -, - \rangle$  if

$$\langle [\nabla, f], g \rangle + (-1)^f \langle f, [\nabla, g] \rangle = d_{dR} \langle f, g \rangle,$$

or equivalently if

$$\langle [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, f], g \rangle + (-1)^f \langle f, [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, g] \rangle = \partial \langle f, g \rangle,$$

for every  $f, g \in A_X$  ( $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$ ).

**Example 4.6.4.** According to Lemma 4.5.6, for every  $a, b \in \mathbb{C}$  the form

$$\langle f, g \rangle = a \operatorname{Tr}(fg) + b \operatorname{Tr}(f) \operatorname{Tr}(g)$$

is a cyclic form of degree 0 compatible with every connection of type (1,0).

In the following we consider the shifted quotient  $\frac{A_X}{A_X^{2,-}}[2]$  of the de Rham complex by the 2nd subcomplex of the Hodge filtration as a DG-Lie algebra with trivial bracket. We denote  $u = [D - \overline{\partial}, \overline{\partial} + d_{\mathcal{E}}] = [D, \overline{\partial} + d_{\mathcal{E}}] \in A_X^{1,-}(\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}_{-}, \mathcal{E}_{-}))$  the Atiyah cocycle.

**Theorem 4.6.5.** Let & be a finite complex of locally free sheaves on a complex manifold X and let  $\langle -, - \rangle$  be a cyclic form of degree 0 on  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$  which is compatible with a connection D of type (1,0). Then there is an L morphism between DG-Lie algebras over the field C

$$g: A_X^{0,} (\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})) = \frac{A_X^{,}}{A_X^{2,-}}[2]$$

with components

$$g_{1}(f) = \langle u, f \rangle = \langle f, u \rangle \in A_{X}^{1,} [2],$$

$$g_{2}(f,g) = \frac{1}{2} \left( \langle [\nabla -\overline{\partial}, f], g \rangle - (-1)^{\overline{fg}} \langle [\nabla -\overline{\partial}, g], f \rangle \right) \in A_{X}^{1,} [2],$$

$$g_{3}(f,g,h) = -\frac{1}{2} \langle f, [g,h] \rangle \in A_{X}^{0,} [2],$$

and  $g_n = 0$  for every n > 3.

Notice that the definition of g only involves the DG-Lie structure of  $A_X^{0,}$  ( $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$ ) and not the associative composition product.

*Proof.* Since the theorem gives explicit formulas for the components  $g_n$ , the proof reduces to a straightforward computation. Since  $g_n = 0$  for every  $n \ge 4$  we need to check the conditions  $C_n$  of Definition 1.3.13 for n = 1, 2, 3, 4. For  $C_1$  we have to prove that

$$dg_1(a) = g_1([d_{\mathcal{E}}, a] + \overline{\partial}a).$$

This follows from the fact that  $[d_{\delta}, u] + \overline{\partial}u = 0$  and that on the subcomplex  $A_X^{1,} \subseteq \frac{A_X}{A_X^{2,}}$  we have  $d = \overline{\partial}$ :

$$g_1([d_{\mathcal{E}}, a] + \overline{\partial}a) = \langle u, [d_{\mathcal{E}}, a] + \overline{\partial}a \rangle = -\langle [d_{\mathcal{E}}, u], a \rangle + \overline{\partial}\langle u, a \rangle - \langle \overline{\partial}u, a \rangle$$
$$= -\langle [d_{\mathcal{E}}, u] + \overline{\partial}u, a \rangle + \overline{\partial}\langle u, a \rangle = \overline{\partial}\langle u, a \rangle = dg_1(a).$$

The condition  $C_2$  is

$$g_2([d_{\mathcal{E}}, a_1] + \overline{\partial}a_1, a_2) + (-1)^{\overline{a_1}}g_2(a_1, [d_{\mathcal{E}}, a_2] + \overline{\partial}a_2) = g_1([a_1, a_2]) - dg_2(a_1, a_2).$$

On the left hand side we have

$$\begin{split} g_2([d_{\delta},a_1] + \overline{\partial}a_1,a_2) &+ (-1)^{\overline{a_1}}g_2(a_1,[d_{\delta},a_2] + \overline{\partial}a_2) \\ &= \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle [\nabla - \overline{\partial},[d_{\delta},a_1]],a_2 \rangle + \langle [\nabla - \overline{\partial},\overline{\partial}a_1],a_2 \rangle - (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2} + \overline{a_2}} \langle [\nabla - \overline{\partial},a_2],[d_{\delta},a_1] \rangle \\ &- (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2} + \overline{a_2}} \langle [\nabla - \overline{\partial},a_2],\overline{\partial}a_1 \rangle \Big) + \frac{1}{2} (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \Big( \langle [\nabla - \overline{\partial},a_1],[d_{\delta},a_2] \rangle + \langle [\nabla - \overline{\partial},a_1],\overline{\partial}a_2 \rangle \\ &- (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2} + \overline{a_1}} \langle [\nabla - \overline{\partial},[d_{\delta},a_2]],a_1 \rangle - (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2} + \overline{a_1}} \langle [\nabla - \overline{\partial},\overline{\partial}a_2],a_1 \rangle \Big) \\ &= \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle [[\nabla - \overline{\partial},d_{\delta}],a_1]),a_2 \rangle - \langle [d_{\delta},[\nabla - \overline{\partial},a_1]]),a_2 \rangle + \langle [\nabla - \overline{\partial},\overline{\partial}a_1],a_2 \rangle + \\ &- (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2} + \overline{a_2}} \langle [\nabla - \overline{\partial},a_2],[d_{\delta},a_1] \rangle - (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2} + \overline{a_2}} \langle [\nabla - \overline{\partial},a_2],\overline{\partial}a_1 \rangle + \\ &+ (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \langle [\nabla - \overline{\partial},a_1],[d_{\delta},a_2] \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \langle [\nabla - \overline{\partial},a_1],\overline{\partial}a_2 \rangle - (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2} \langle [[\nabla - \overline{\partial},d_{\delta}],a_2]),a_1 \rangle \\ &+ (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2} \langle [d_{\delta},[\nabla - \overline{\partial},a_2]]),a_1 \rangle - (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2} \langle [\nabla - \overline{\partial},\overline{\partial}a_2],a_1 \rangle \Big) \\ &= \langle [\nabla - \overline{\partial},d_{\delta}],[a_1,a_2] \rangle + \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle [\nabla - \overline{\partial},\overline{\partial}a_1],a_2 \rangle - (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2} + \overline{a_2}} \langle [\nabla - \overline{\partial},a_2],\overline{\partial}a_1 \rangle \\ &+ (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \langle [\nabla - \overline{\partial},a_1],\overline{\partial}a_2 \rangle - (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2}} \langle [\nabla - \overline{\partial},a_2],a_1 \rangle \Big). \end{split}$$

Using Lemma 4.6.1 and Remark 4.5.5, the right hand side is:

$$g_1([a_1, a_2]) - dg_2(a_1, a_2) = \langle [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, d_{\mathcal{E}}] + [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, \overline{\partial}], [a_1, a_2] \rangle - \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) - \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) - \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) - \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) - \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) - \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) - \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) - \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) - \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) - \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) - \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) - \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) - \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) - \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) + \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) + \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) + \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) + \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) + \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) + \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) + \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) + \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) + \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) + \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) + \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) + \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) + \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) + \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) + \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) + \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) + \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) + \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) + \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) + \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial}, a_1], a_2 \rangle \Big) + \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial} ], a_1 \rangle \Big) + \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial} ], a_2 \rangle \Big) + \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial} ], a_1 \rangle \Big) + \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial} ], a_2 \rangle \Big) + \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial} ], a_2 \rangle \Big) + \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial} ], a_2 \rangle \Big) + \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial} ], a_2 \rangle \Big) + \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle \overline{\partial} [\nabla - \overline{\partial} ], a_$$

$$\begin{split} &-(-1)^{\overline{a_1}}\langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},a_1],\overline{\partial}a_2\rangle - (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2}\langle\overline{\partial}[\nabla-\overline{\partial},a_2],a_1\rangle + (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2} + \overline{a_2}\langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},a_2],\overline{\partial}a_1\rangle \Big) \\ &= \langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},d_{\varepsilon}], [a_1,a_2]\rangle - \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle\overline{\partial}[\nabla-\overline{\partial},a_1],a_2\rangle - (-1)^{\overline{a_1}}\langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},a_1],\overline{\partial}a_2\rangle \\ &- (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2}\langle\overline{\partial}[\nabla-\overline{\partial},a_2],a_1\rangle + (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2} + \overline{a_2}\langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},a_2],\overline{\partial}a_1\rangle \Big) + \frac{1}{2} \Big( \langle [[\nabla-\overline{\partial},\overline{\partial}],a_1],a_2\rangle + \\ &- (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2}\langle [[\nabla-\overline{\partial},\overline{\partial}],a_2],a_1\rangle \Big) \\ &= \langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},d_{\varepsilon}], [a_1,a_2]\rangle + \frac{1}{2} \Big( - \langle\overline{\partial}[\nabla-\overline{\partial},a_1],a_2\rangle + (-1)^{\overline{a_1}}\langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},a_1],\overline{\partial}a_2\rangle \\ &+ (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2}\langle \overline{\partial}[\nabla-\overline{\partial},a_2],a_1\rangle - (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2} + \overline{a_2}\langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},a_2],\overline{\partial}a_1\rangle + \langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},\overline{\partial}a_1],a_2\rangle \\ &- (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2}\langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},\overline{\partial}a_2],a_1\rangle + \langle\overline{\partial}[\nabla-\overline{\partial},a_1],a_2\rangle - (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2} + \overline{a_2}\langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},a_2],a_1\rangle \Big) \\ &= \langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},d_{\varepsilon}], [a_1,a_2]\rangle + \frac{1}{2} \Big( (-1)^{\overline{a_1}}\langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},a_1],\overline{\partial}a_2\rangle - (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2} + \overline{a_2}\langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},a_2],a_1\rangle \Big) \\ &= \langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},d_{\varepsilon}], [a_1,a_2]\rangle + \frac{1}{2} \Big( (-1)^{\overline{a_1}}\langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},a_1],\overline{\partial}a_2\rangle - (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2} + \overline{a_2}\langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},a_2],\overline{\partial}a_1\rangle \Big) \\ &= \langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},d_{\varepsilon}], [a_1,a_2]\rangle + \frac{1}{2} \Big( (-1)^{\overline{a_1}}\langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},a_1],\overline{\partial}a_2\rangle - (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2} + \overline{a_2}\langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},a_2],\overline{\partial}a_1\rangle \Big) \\ &= \langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},d_{\varepsilon}], [a_1,a_2]\rangle + \frac{1}{2} \Big( (-1)^{\overline{a_1}}\langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},a_2],a_1\rangle \Big) \Big) \\ &= \langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},\overline{\partial}a_1],a_2\rangle - (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2}\langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},\overline{\partial}a_2],a_1\rangle \Big) \\ &= \langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},\overline{\partial}a_1],a_2\rangle - (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2}\langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},\overline{\partial}a_2],a_1\rangle \Big) \\ &= \langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},\overline{\partial}a_1],a_2\rangle - (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2}\langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},\overline{\partial}a_2],a_1\rangle \Big) \\ &= \langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},\overline{\partial}a_1],a_2\rangle - (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2}\langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},\overline{\partial}a_2],a_1\rangle \Big) \\ &= \langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},\overline{\partial}a_1],a_2\rangle - (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2}\langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},\overline{\partial}a_2],a_1\rangle \Big) \\ &= \langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},\overline{\partial}a_1],a_2\rangle - (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2}\langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},\overline{\partial}a_2],a_1\rangle \Big) \\ &= \langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},\overline{\partial}a_1],a_2\rangle - (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2}\langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},\overline{\partial}a_2],a_1\rangle \Big) \\ &= \langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},\overline{\partial}a_1],a_2\rangle - (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2}\langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial}a_2],a_1\rangle \Big) \\ &= \langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},\overline{\partial}a_1],a_2\rangle - (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \overline{a_2}\langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial}a_2],a_1\rangle \Big) \\ &= \langle [\nabla-\overline{\partial},\overline{\partial}$$

and this proves  $C_2$ . For  $C_3$  we need to check that

$$\begin{aligned} dg_3(a_1, a_2, a_3) &= g_3([d_{\mathcal{E}}, a_1] + \overline{\partial}a_1, a_2, a_3) - (-1)^{\overline{a_1} \ \overline{a_2}} g_3([d_{\mathcal{E}}, a_2] + \overline{\partial}a_2, a_1, a_3) \\ &+ (-1)^{\overline{a_3}(\overline{a_1} + \overline{a_2})} g_3([d_{\mathcal{E}}, a_3] + \overline{\partial}a_3, a_1, a_2) - g_2([a_1, a_2], a_3) + (-1)^{\overline{a_2} \ \overline{a_3}} g_2([a_1, a_3], a_2) \\ &- (-1)^{\overline{a_1}(\overline{a_2} + \overline{a_3})} g_2([a_2, a_3], a_1). \end{aligned}$$

Using the compatibility of the connection and the cyclic form, the terms involving  $g_2$  can be expanded as:

$$\begin{split} &-g_{2}([a_{1},a_{2}],a_{3})+(-1)^{\overline{a_{2}}} \overline{a_{3}}g_{2}([a_{1},a_{3}],a_{2})-(-1)^{\overline{a_{1}}(\overline{a_{2}}+\overline{a_{3}})}g_{2}([a_{2},a_{3}],a_{1})\\ &=-\frac{1}{2}(\langle [\nabla -\overline{\partial},[a_{1},a_{2}]],a_{3}\rangle -(-1)^{\overline{a_{3}}(\overline{a_{1}}+\overline{a_{2}})}\langle [\nabla -\overline{\partial},a_{3}],[a_{1},a_{2}]\rangle)\\ &+\frac{1}{2}(-1)^{\overline{a_{2}}} \overline{a_{3}}(\langle [\nabla -\overline{\partial},[a_{1},a_{3}]],a_{2}\rangle -(-1)^{\overline{a_{2}}(\overline{a_{1}}+\overline{a_{3}})}\langle [\nabla -\overline{\partial},a_{2}],[a_{1},a_{3}]\rangle)\\ &-\frac{1}{2}(-1)^{\overline{a_{1}}(\overline{a_{2}}+\overline{a_{3}})}(\langle [\nabla -\overline{\partial},[a_{2},a_{3}]],a_{1}\rangle -(-1)^{\overline{a_{1}}(\overline{a_{2}}+\overline{a_{3}})}\langle [\nabla -\overline{\partial},a_{1}],[a_{2},a_{3}]\rangle)\\ &=-\frac{1}{2}\Big(\langle [[\nabla -\overline{\partial},a_{1}],a_{2}],a_{3}\rangle +(-1)^{\overline{a_{1}}}\langle [a_{1},[\nabla -\overline{\partial},a_{2}]],a_{3}\rangle -(-1)^{\overline{a_{3}}(\overline{a_{1}}+\overline{a_{2}})}\langle [\nabla -\overline{\partial},a_{3}],[a_{1},a_{2}]\rangle\\ &-(-1)^{\overline{a_{2}}} \overline{a_{3}}\langle [[\nabla -\overline{\partial},a_{1}],a_{3}],a_{2}\rangle -(-1)^{\overline{a_{2}}} \overline{a_{3}}+\overline{a_{1}}}\langle [a_{1},[\nabla -\overline{\partial},a_{3}]],a_{2}\rangle\\ &+(-1)^{\overline{a_{1}}} \overline{a_{2}}\langle [\nabla -\overline{\partial},a_{2}],[a_{1},a_{3}]\rangle +(-1)^{\overline{a_{1}}(\overline{a_{2}}+\overline{a_{3}})}\langle [[\nabla -\overline{\partial},a_{2}],a_{3}],a_{1}\rangle\\ &+(-1)^{\overline{a_{1}}(\overline{a_{2}}+\overline{a_{3}})+\overline{a_{2}}}\langle [a_{2},[\nabla -\overline{\partial},a_{3}]],a_{1}\rangle -\langle [\nabla -\overline{\partial},a_{1}],[a_{2},a_{3}]\rangle\Big) =-\frac{1}{2}\partial\langle a_{1},[a_{2},a_{3}]\rangle. \end{split}$$

On the other hand,

$$\begin{split} g_{3}([d_{\&},a_{1}] + \overline{\partial}a_{1},a_{2},a_{3}) &- (-1)^{\overline{a_{1}}} \overline{a_{2}}g_{3}([d_{\&},a_{2}] + \overline{\partial}a_{2},a_{1},a_{3}) + \\ &+ (-1)^{\overline{a_{3}}(\overline{a_{1}} + \overline{a_{2}})}g_{3}([d_{\&},a_{3}] + \overline{\partial}a_{3},a_{1},a_{2}) \\ &= -\frac{1}{2} \big( \langle [d_{\&},a_{1}], [a_{2},a_{3}] \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{a_{1}}} \langle a_{1}, [[d_{\&},a_{2}],a_{3}] \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{a_{1}} + \overline{a_{2}}} \langle a_{1}, [a_{2}, [d_{\&},a_{3}]] \rangle + \\ &+ \langle \overline{\partial}a_{1}, [a_{2},a_{3}] \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{a_{1}}} \langle a_{1}, [\overline{\partial}a_{2},a_{3}] \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{a_{1}} + \overline{a_{2}}} \langle a_{1}, [a_{2}, \overline{\partial}a_{3}] \rangle \big) = -\frac{1}{2} \overline{\partial} \langle a_{1}, [a_{2},a_{3}] \rangle \end{split}$$

so that we obtain

$$dg_3(a_1, [a_2, a_3]) = -\frac{1}{2}d\langle a_1, [a_2, a_3] \rangle = -\frac{1}{2}\overline{\partial}\langle a_1, [a_2, a_3] \rangle - \frac{1}{2}\partial\langle a_1, [a_2, a_3] \rangle.$$

Lastly, the condition  $C_4$  is

$$g_{3}([a_{1}, a_{2}], a_{3}, a_{4}) - (-1)^{\overline{a_{2}}} \overline{a_{3}} g_{3}([a_{1}, a_{3}], a_{2}, a_{4}) + (-1)^{\overline{a_{4}}(\overline{a_{2}} + \overline{a_{3}})} g_{3}([a_{1}, a_{4}], a_{2}, a_{3}) + (-1)^{\overline{a_{1}}(\overline{a_{2}} + \overline{a_{3}})} g_{3}([a_{2}, a_{3}], a_{1}, a_{4}) - (-1)^{\overline{a_{3}}} \overline{a_{4}} + \overline{a_{1}} \overline{a_{2}} + \overline{a_{1}} \overline{a_{4}} g_{3}([a_{2}, a_{4}], a_{1}, a_{3}) + (-1)^{(\overline{a_{1}} + \overline{a_{2}})(\overline{a_{3}} + \overline{a_{4}})} g_{3}([a_{3}, a_{4}], a_{1}, a_{2}) = 0.$$

We have that

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{1}{2} \langle [a_1, a_2], [a_3, a_4] \rangle &- (-1)^{\overline{a_2}} \overline{a_3} \frac{1}{2} \langle [a_1, a_3], [a_2, a_4] \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{a_4}(\overline{a_2} + \overline{a_3})} \frac{1}{2} \langle [a_1, a_4], [a_2, a_3] \rangle \\ &+ (-1)^{\overline{a_1}(\overline{a_2} + \overline{a_3})} \frac{1}{2} \langle [a_2, a_3], [a_1, a_4] \rangle - (-1)^{\overline{a_3}} \overline{a_4} + \overline{a_1} \overline{a_2} + \overline{a_1} \overline{a_4} \frac{1}{2} \langle [a_2, a_4], [a_1, a_3] \rangle \\ &+ (-1)^{(\overline{a_1} + \overline{a_2})(\overline{a_3} + \overline{a_4})} \frac{1}{2} \langle [a_3, a_4], [a_1, a_2] \rangle \\ &= \langle [a_1, a_2], [a_3, a_4] \rangle - (-1)^{\overline{a_2}} \overline{a_3} \langle [a_1, a_3], [a_2, a_4] \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{a_4}(\overline{a_2} + \overline{a_3})} \langle [a_1, a_4], [a_2, a_3] \rangle \\ &= \langle a_1, [a_2, [a_3, a_4]] \rangle - (-1)^{\overline{a_2}} \overline{a_3} \langle a_1, [a_3, [a_2, a_4]] \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{a_4}(\overline{a_2} + \overline{a_3})} \langle a_1, [a_4, [a_2, a_3]] \rangle \\ &= \langle a_1, [a_2, [a_3, a_4]] \rangle - (-1)^{\overline{a_2}} \overline{a_3} [a_3, [a_2, a_4]] \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{a_4}(\overline{a_2} + \overline{a_3})} \langle a_1, [a_4, [a_2, a_3]] \rangle \\ &= \langle a_1, [a_2, [a_3, a_4]] \rangle - (-1)^{\overline{a_2}} \overline{a_3} [a_3, [a_2, a_4]] \rangle - [[a_2, a_3], a_4] \rangle = 0 \,. \end{aligned}$$

*Remark* 4.6.6. If in Theorem 4.6.5 we use the cyclic form  $\langle f, g \rangle = \text{Tr}(fg)$  we obtain the following L morphism

$$g \colon A_X^{\mathbf{0},} \left( \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}_{-}, \mathcal{E}_{-}) \right) \qquad \frac{A_X^{-}}{A_X^{-2,-}}[2]$$

with components

$$g_{1}(f) = \operatorname{Tr}(uf) \in A_{X}^{1,} [2]$$

$$g_{2}(f,g) = \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{Tr}\left( [\nabla -\overline{\partial}, f]g - (-1)^{\overline{fg}} [\nabla -\overline{\partial}, g]f \right) \in A_{X}^{1,} [2]$$

$$g_{3}(f,g,h) = -\frac{1}{2} \operatorname{Tr}(f[g,h]) \in A_{X}^{0,} [2],$$

and  $g_n = 0$  for every n > 3, which can be seen to be the same as the L morphism in (4.4.3). Remark 4.6.7. The homotopy class of the L morphism g depends on the choice of the connection. This also holds for holomorphic connections, that is for connections where the Atiyah cocycle vanishes u = 0 and therefore  $g_1 = 0$ . This implies that  $g_2$  factors to a bilinear graded skewsymmetric map in cohomology

$$g_2 \colon \operatorname{Ext}^i_X(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}) \times \operatorname{Ext}^j_X(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}) \to \operatorname{H}^{i+j+1}\left(\frac{A_X}{A_X^{2,}}\right)$$

that depends only on the homotopy class of g.

In order to see that the above maps depend on the connection it is sufficient to consider the example of a trivial bundle of rank 2 over an elliptic curve X. In this case, since  $\Omega_X^1$  is trivial, every holomorphic connection is of type  $D = d + \theta$ , where  $\theta$  is a 2 × 2 matrix with values in  $H^0(X, \Omega_X^1)$  and then  $\nabla = \overline{\partial} + [\theta, -]$ . Similarly  $\operatorname{Ext}_X^0(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$  is identified with the Lie algebra  $M_{2,2}(\mathbb{C})$  of 2 × 2 matrices with constant coefficients and therefore

$$g_2(a,b) = -\frac{1}{2}([\theta,a]b - [\theta,b]a) \in H^0(\Omega^1_X) = \mathbb{H}^1\left(\frac{A_X}{A_X^{2,}}\right).$$

If dz is a generator of  $H^0(X, \Omega^1_X)$  and  $\theta = Cdz$ , with  $C \in M_{2,2}(\mathbb{C})$ , the conclusion follows by observing that the rank of the bilinear map

$$M_{2,2}(\mathbb{C}) \times M_{2,2}(\mathbb{C}) \to \mathbb{C}, \quad (A,B) \mapsto \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{Tr}([C,A]B - [C,B]A) = \operatorname{Tr}(C[A,B])$$

is equal to 0 when C is a multiple of the identity and is 2 otherwise.

Let  $\mathcal{F}$  be a coherent sheaf on a complex manifold X equipped with a finite locally free resolution  $\mathcal{E}$ . Then, via Theorem 4.6.5 and Remark 4.6.6, every connection of type (1,0) on the resolution  $\mathcal{E}$  gives a lifting of

$$\tau_1 \colon \operatorname{Ext}_X(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}) \to \exists (X, \Omega_X^{-1}[2])$$

to an L morphism

$$g: A_X^{0,} (\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})) = \frac{A_X^{,}}{A_X^{>1,-}}[2].$$

**Corollary 4.6.8.** Let  $\mathcal{F}$  be a coherent sheaf on a complex manifold X admitting a locally free resolution. Then every obstruction to the deformations of  $\mathcal{F}$  belongs to the kernel of the map

$$au_1 \colon \operatorname{Ext}^2_X(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}) \to \operatorname{H}^2(X, \Omega_X^{-1}[2]).$$

If the Hodge to de Rham spectral sequence of X degenerates at  $E_1$ , then every obstruction to the deformations of  $\mathcal{F}$  belongs to the kernel of the map

$$\sigma_1 \colon \operatorname{Ext}^2_X(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}) \to H^3(X, \Omega^1_X), \qquad \sigma_1(a) = -\operatorname{Tr}(\operatorname{At}(\mathcal{F}) \circ a)$$

*Proof.* By the syzygy theorem it is not restrictive to assume that  $\mathcal{F}$  admits a finite locally free resolution  $\mathcal{E}$ . The map  $\tau_1$  lifts to an L morphism

$$g \colon A_X^{\mathbf{0},} \ (\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}_{-}, \mathcal{E}_{-})) \qquad \frac{A_X^{-}}{A_X^{-2,-}}[2]$$

and we have that the linear component  $g_1$  commutes with obstruction maps of the associated deformation functors. By construction the DG-Lie algebra  $\frac{A_X}{A_X^{2,-}}[2]$  has trivial bracket and hence every obstruction of the associated deformation functor is trivial, as seen in Lemma 2.4.6.

If the Hodge to de Rham spectral sequence of X degenerates at  $E_1$  then the inclusion of complexes  $A_X^{1,}[2] \subset \frac{A_X^{-2,}}{A_X^{-2,-}}[2]$  is injective in cohomology

$$H^3(X, \Omega^1_X) \hookrightarrow \mathbb{H}^2(X, {\Omega^1_X}^1[2])$$

and the maps  $\sigma, \tau$  have the same kernel.

### Chapter 5

## Cyclic forms on DG-Lie algebroids and semiregularity

This chapter is based on the paper [49]; the initial objective was to carry out in the algebraic case a construction analogous the one done for the complex case in [50], Section 4.6.

More in general, given a transitive DG-Lie algebroid  $(\mathcal{A}, \rho)$  over a smooth separated scheme X of finite type over a field  $\mathsf{K}$  of characteristic 0 it is possible to define a simplicial notion of connection  $\nabla \colon \mathsf{R}\Gamma(X, \operatorname{Ker}\rho) \to \mathsf{R}\Gamma(X, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \operatorname{Ker}\rho)$  and to construct an L morphism between DG-Lie algebras  $f \colon \mathsf{R}\Gamma(X, \operatorname{Ker}\rho) = \mathsf{R}\Gamma(X, \Omega^{-1}_X[2])$  associated to a connection and to a cyclic form on the DG-Lie algebroid.

In a particular case of this construction, we obtain a lifting of the first component of the modified Buchweitz–Flenner semiregularity map in the algebraic context, which implies that this map annihilates all obstructions to deformations of coherent sheaves on X admitting a finite locally free resolution. In Section 5.3, another application is given, to the deformation theory of (Zariski) principal bundles on X.

### 5.1 DG-Lie algebroids, connections and extension cocycles

The goal of this section is to define K-linear operators

 $\nabla$ : Tot $(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{L}) \to$  Tot $(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{L})$ 

called connections on the kernel  $\mathcal{L}$  of the anchor map of a transitive DG-Lie algebroid. In order to construct a connection, we introduce the notion of simplicial lifting of the identity. The section ends with the definition of the extension cocycle associated to a simplicial lifting of the identity, which generalises the notion of Atiyah cocycle. Different notions of Atiyah classes for DG-Lie algebroids have been considered elsewhere in the literature, see e.g. [9, 13, 63].

Let X be a smooth separated scheme of finite type over a field  $\\mathbb{K}$  of characteristic zero, and let  $\Theta_X, \Omega^1_X = \Omega^1_{X/K}$  denote its tangent and cotangent sheaves respectively. Often it will be useful to consider the cotangent sheaf as a trivial complex of sheaves concentrated in degree one, so as to have an inclusion  $\Omega^1_X[-1] \to \Omega_X$ , where  $\Omega_X = \bigoplus_p \Omega^p_X[-p]$  denotes the algebraic de Rham complex.

**Definition 5.1.1.** A **DG-Lie algebroid** over X is a complex of sheaves of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules  $\mathcal{A}$  equipped with a K-bilinear bracket  $[-, -]: \mathcal{A} \times \mathcal{A} \to \mathcal{A}$ , which defines a DG-Lie algebra structure on the spaces of sections, and with a morphism of complexes of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules  $\rho: \mathcal{A} \to \mathcal{O}_X$ , called the anchor map, such that the induced map on the spaces of sections is a homomorphism of DG-Lie algebras. Moreover for any sections  $a_1, a_2$  of  $\mathcal{A}$  and f of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ , the following Leibniz identity holds:

$$[a_1, fa_2] = f[a_1, a_2] + \rho(a_1)(f)a_2.$$

**Example 5.1.2.** The sheaf  $\Theta_X$  is a trivial example of a DG-Lie algebroid concentrated in degree zero, with anchor map given by the identity. A DG-Lie algebroid over Spec  $\ltimes$  is exactly a DG-Lie algebra over the field  $\ltimes$ . Every sheaf of DG-Lie algebras over  $\Theta_X$  can be considered as a DG-Lie algebroid over X with trivial anchor map.

**Definition 5.1.3.** Let  $(\mathcal{A}, \rho)$  and  $(\mathcal{B}, \sigma)$  be DG-Lie algebroids over X. A morphism of DG-Lie algebroids  $\varphi \colon \mathcal{A} \to \mathcal{B}$  is a morphism of complexes of sheaves which preserves brackets and commutes with the anchor maps:



Let  $(\mathcal{A}, \rho)$  be a DG-Lie algebroid over X and assume that  $\mathcal{L} = \operatorname{Ker} \rho$  is a finite complex of locally free sheaves. Notice that on  $\mathcal{L}$  there is a naturally induced graded Lie bracket: for sections x, y of  $\mathcal{L}$ 

$$[x,y] := [i(x), i(y)],$$

where  $i: \mathcal{L} \to \mathcal{A}$  denotes the inclusion. This bracket is  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -linear, in fact for any sections x, y of  $\mathcal{L}$  and f of  $\mathcal{O}_X$  one has

$$\begin{split} [x, fy] &:= [i(x), i(fy)] = [i(x), fi(y)] = f[i(x), i(y)] + \rho(i(x))(f)y \\ &= f[i(x), i(y)] = f[x, y], \end{split}$$

so that  $\mathcal{L}$  is a sheaf of DG-Lie algebras over  $\mathcal{O}_X$ .

**Definition 5.1.4.** [54, Chapter 3] A DG-Lie algebroid  $(\mathcal{A}, \rho)$  over X is **transitive** if the anchor map  $\rho: \mathcal{A} \to \Theta_X$  is surjective.

Let now  $(\mathcal{A}, \rho)$  be a transitive DG-Lie algebroid over X, consider the short exact sequence of complexes of sheaves

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{L} \xrightarrow{i} \mathcal{A} \xrightarrow{\rho} \Theta_X \longrightarrow 0$$

and tensor it with the shifted cotangent sheaf  $\Omega^1_X[-1]$  to obtain the short exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \Omega^{1}_{X}[-1] \otimes \mathcal{L} \xrightarrow{\operatorname{Id} i} \Omega^{1}_{X}[-1] \otimes \mathcal{A} \xrightarrow{\operatorname{Id} \rho} \Omega^{1}_{X}[-1] \otimes \Theta_{X} \longrightarrow 0.$$
(5.1.1)

Because of the isomorphism

$$\Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \Theta_X \cong \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\Omega^1_X, \Omega^1_X[-1]) \cong \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\Omega^1_X, \Omega^1_X)[-1],$$

one can consider Id  $_{1} \in \Gamma(X, \Omega^{1}_{X}[-1] \otimes \Theta_{X})$  as an element of degree one.

**Definition 5.1.5.** A lifting of the identity is a global section D in  $\Gamma(X, \Omega_X^1[-1] \otimes \mathcal{A})$  such that  $(\mathrm{Id} \otimes \rho)(D) = \mathrm{Id}_{-1} \in \Gamma(X, \Omega_X^1[-1] \otimes \Theta_X).$ 

Since the map  $\mathrm{Id} \otimes \rho$  is not in general surjective on global sections, a lifting of the identity does not always exist. However a germ of a lifting of the identity, i.e., a preimage of Id  $_1$  in  $\Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{A}$ , always exists.

**Example 5.1.6.** For particular DG-Lie algebroids, the notion of lifting of the identity can be related to the more familiar notion of algebraic connection. Let  $(\mathcal{E}, \delta_{\mathcal{E}})$  be a finite complex of locally free sheaves. Following [41, Section 5], define the complex of derivations of pairs

$$\mathcal{D}(X,\mathcal{E}) = \left\{ (h,u) \in \Theta_X \times \mathcal{H}om_{\mathsf{K}}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{E}) \mid u(fe) = fu(e) + h(f)e, \quad \forall f \in \Theta_X, \ e \in \mathcal{E} \right\}.$$

The complex  $\mathcal{D}(X, \mathcal{E})$  is a finite complex of coherent sheaves and the natural map

$$\alpha \colon \mathcal{D} \ (X, \mathcal{E}) \to \Theta_X, \quad (h, u) \mapsto h,$$

which is called the anchor map, is surjective, see [41]. The graded Lie bracket is defined as

$$[(h, u), (h, u)] = ([h, h], [u, u]),$$

where the (graded) Lie brackets on  $\Theta_X$  and  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathsf{K}}(\mathscr{E}, \mathscr{E})$  are the (graded) commutators of the composition products. For  $f \in \mathcal{O}_X$  we then have that

$$\begin{split} [(h, u), f(h, u)] &= [(h, u), (fh, fu)] = ([h, fh], [u, fu]) \\ &= (h(f)h + fhh - fh h, fuu + h(f)u - (-1)^{\overline{uu}} fu u) \\ &= (h(f)h + f[h, h], h(f)u + f[u, u]) \\ &= f([h, h], [u, u]) + h(f)(h, u) \\ &= f[(h, u), (h, u)] + \alpha((h, u))(f)(h, u), \end{split}$$

hence  $(\mathcal{D} (X, \mathcal{E}), \alpha)$  is a transitive DG-Lie algebroid over X. Define an algebraic connection on the complex of locally free sheaves  $\mathcal{E}$  as the data for every *i* of an algebraic connection on  $\mathcal{E}^i$ , i.e., a K-linear map  $D: \mathcal{E}^i \to \Omega^1_X \otimes \mathcal{E}^i$  such that for  $e \in \mathcal{E}^i, f \in \mathcal{O}_X$ 

$$D(fe) = d_{dR}f \otimes e + fD(e),$$

where  $d_{dR}$  denotes the universal derivation  $d_{dR}: \mathcal{O}_X \to \Omega^1_X$ . A global algebraic connection on  $\mathscr{E}$  need not exist. The kernel of the anchor map  $\alpha$  is the sheaf of DG-Lie algebras  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathscr{E}, \mathscr{E})$ , the graded sheaf of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -linear endomorphisms of  $\mathscr{E}$ , with bracket equal to the graded commutator

$$[f,g] = fg - (-1)^{f\overline{g}}gf_{f}$$

and differential given by

$$g \mapsto [\delta_{\mathcal{E}}, g] = \delta_{\mathcal{E}}g - (-1)^g g \delta_{\mathcal{E}}.$$

The short exact sequence in (5.1.1) in this case is isomorphic to

$$0 \to \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{E}) \xrightarrow{g (0,g)} \mathcal{G}_1 \xrightarrow{(\beta,g) \beta} \mathcal{D}er_{\mathsf{K}}(\mathcal{O}_X, \Omega^1_X[-1]) \to 0$$

where the complex  $\mathcal{G}_{-1}$  is defined as the subcomplex of

$$\mathcal{D}er_{\mathsf{K}}(\mathfrak{O}_X, \Omega^1_X[-1]) \times \mathcal{H}om_{\mathsf{K}}(\mathfrak{E}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathfrak{E})$$

of elements  $(\beta, v)$ , with  $\beta \in \mathcal{D}er_{\mathcal{K}}(\mathcal{O}_X, \Omega^1_X[-1])$  and  $v \in \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{K}}(\mathcal{E}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{E})$  such that

$$v(fx) = fv(x) + \beta(f) \otimes x,$$

for all  $x \in \mathcal{E}$  and  $f \in \mathcal{O}_X$ . In this case a lifting of the identity is exactly a global algebraic connection on the complex of sheaves  $\mathcal{E}$ : via the isomorphism  $\Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{D}(X, \mathcal{E}) \cong \mathcal{G}_1$  a lifting of the identity D corresponds to K-linear maps  $D : \mathcal{E}^i \to \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{E}^i$  for all i such that  $D(fe) = fD(e) + d_{dR}(f) \otimes e$  for all  $f \in \mathcal{O}_X$  and  $e \in \mathcal{E}^i$ .

We now define connections on  $\mathcal{L} = \text{Ker } \rho$ , the kernel of the anchor map of a transitive DG-Lie algebroid  $(\mathcal{A}, \rho)$  over X. Assume that  $\mathcal{L}$  is a finite complex of locally free sheaves and fix an affine open cover  $\mathcal{U} = \{U_i\}$  of X. The short exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \Omega^{1}_{X}[-1] \otimes \mathcal{L} \xrightarrow{\mathsf{Id} \ i} \Omega^{1}_{X}[-1] \otimes \mathcal{A} \xrightarrow{\mathsf{Id} \ \rho} \Omega^{1}_{X}[-1] \otimes \Theta_{X} \longrightarrow 0$$

gives a short exact sequence of the corresponding semicosimplicial complexes of Čech cochains. Consider the Thom–Whitney totalisation functor Tot described in Section 1.4, which is exact and hence gives an exact sequence

$$0 \to \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^{1}_{X}[-1] \otimes \mathcal{L}) \xrightarrow{\operatorname{Id}} \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^{1}_{X}[-1] \otimes \mathcal{A}) \xrightarrow{\operatorname{Id}} \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^{1}_{X}[-1] \otimes \Theta_{X}) \to 0.$$

Denote by d the differential on  $\mathcal{A}$  and  $\mathcal{L}$ , which can be extended to  $\Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{A}$  and to  $\Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{L}$  by setting

$$d(\eta\otimes x)=(-1)^{\overline{\eta}}\eta\otimes dx=-\eta\otimes dx.$$

Denote by  $d_{\text{Tot}}$  the differentials on all the above Tot complexes: for  $\text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X^1[-1] \otimes \mathcal{L})$  and  $\text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X^1[-1] \otimes \mathcal{A})$  the differential  $d_{\text{Tot}}$  is equal to  $d_A + d$ , while for  $\text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X^1[-1] \otimes \Theta_X)$  one has that  $d_{\text{Tot}}$  is just  $d_A$ , where  $d_A$  is the differential of polynomial differential forms on the affine simplex, see Definition 1.4.3.

Because of the natural inclusion of global sections in the totalisation, see Example 1.4.5, Id 1 belongs to  $\text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \Theta_X)$ , where it has degree one.

**Definition 5.1.7.** A simplicial lifting of the identity is an element D of  $Tot(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{A})$  such that  $(Id \otimes \rho)(D) = Id_{-1}$  in  $Tot(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \Theta_X)$ .

It is clear that a simplicial lifting of the identity always exists and that D has degree one in  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{A}).$ 

Remark 5.1.8. Notice that via the isomorphism

$$\Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \Theta_X = \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{D}er_{\mathsf{K}}(\mathcal{O}_X, \mathcal{O}_X) \cong \mathcal{D}er_{\mathsf{K}}(\mathcal{O}_X, \Omega^1_X[-1])$$

we have that  $(\mathrm{Id} \otimes \rho)(D) = d_{dR} \in \mathrm{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{D}er_{\mathsf{K}}(\mathfrak{O}_X, \Omega^1_X[-1])).$ 

In order to define a connection on  $\mathcal{L}$ , it is necessary to define a Lie bracket

$$[-,-]: \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\Omega^{1}_{X}[-1]\otimes\mathcal{A})\times\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\mathcal{L})\to\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\Omega^{1}_{X}[-1]\otimes\mathcal{L}),$$

induced by the bracket of the following lemma.

Lemma 5.1.9. There exists a well defined K-bilinear bracket

$$[-,-]: (\Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{A}) \times \mathcal{L} \to \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{L}.$$

*Proof.* Denote by  $i: \mathcal{L} \to \mathcal{A}$  the inclusion, take  $\eta \otimes a$  with  $\eta \in \Omega^1_X[-1]$  and  $a \in \mathcal{A}$ , and define for  $x \in \mathcal{L}$ 

$$[\eta \otimes a, x] := \eta \otimes [a, i(x)].$$

Notice that the Leibniz identity in Definition 5.1.1 implies that

$$[fa_1, a_2] = f[a_1, a_2] - (-1)^{\overline{a_1}} \, \overline{a_2} \rho(a_2)(f) a_1.$$

Hence the bracket  $[\eta \otimes a, x]$  is well defined: for any  $f \in \mathcal{O}_X$ 

$$\begin{split} [\eta \otimes fa, x] &= \eta \otimes [fa, x] = \eta \otimes (f[a, x] - (-1)^{\overline{a} \ \overline{x}} \rho(x)(f)a) = \eta \otimes f[a, x] \\ &= f\eta \otimes [a, x] = [f\eta \otimes a, x]. \end{split}$$

It is clear that  $[\eta \otimes a, x]$  belongs to  $\Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{L}$ :

$$(\mathrm{Id}\otimes\rho)([\eta\otimes a,x])=(\mathrm{Id}\otimes\rho)(\eta\otimes [a,x])=\eta\otimes [\rho(a),\rho(x)]=0.$$

Since the functor Tot preserves products, the map

$$[-,-]\colon (\Omega^1_X[-1]\otimes\mathcal{A})\times\mathcal{L}\to \Omega^1_X[-1]\otimes\mathcal{L}$$

induces a K-bilinear map

$$[-,-]: \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\Omega^{1}_{X}[-1]\otimes\mathcal{A})\times\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\mathcal{L})\to\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\Omega^{1}_{X}[-1]\otimes\mathcal{L}),$$
(5.1.2)

which is defined component-wise as the restriction of

$$A_n \otimes \prod (\Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{A})(U_{i_0 \cdots i_n}) \times A_n \otimes \prod \mathcal{L}(U_{i_0 \cdots i_n}) \xrightarrow{[-,-]} A_n \otimes \prod (\Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{L})(U_{i_0 \cdots i_n})$$
$$[\eta_n \otimes (t_{i_0 \cdots i_n}), \phi_n \otimes (u_{i_0 \cdots i_n})] = \eta_n \phi_n \otimes ([(-1)^{\overline{\phi_n}} \xrightarrow{t_{i_0 \cdots i_n}} t_{i_0 \cdots i_n}, u_{i_0 \cdots i_n}]),$$

for  $\eta_n, \phi_n$  in  $A_n, t_{i_0 \cdots i_n}$  in  $(\Omega^{\uparrow}_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{A})(U_{i_0 \cdots i_n})$  and  $u_{i_0 \cdots i_n}$  in  $\mathcal{L}(U_{i_0 \cdots i_n})$ .

**Definition 5.1.10.** A connection on  $\mathcal{L}$  is the adjoint operator of a simplicial lifting of the identity  $D \in \text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{A})$ 

$$\nabla = [D, -] \colon \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{L}) \to \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{L}),$$

where [-,-]: Tot $(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{A}) \times \text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{L}) \to \text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{L})$  is the bracket in (5.1.2). It is a K-linear operator.

We will now examine the relationship between connections and particular representatives of extension classes. The short exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{L} \longrightarrow \mathcal{A} \xrightarrow{\rho} \Theta_X \longrightarrow 0 \tag{5.1.3}$$

gives an extension class  $[u_{\rho}] \in \operatorname{Ext}_{X}^{1}(\Theta_{X}, \mathcal{L})$ . It is possible to give a representative of  $[u_{\rho}]$  in the totalisation  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_{X}^{1}[-1] \otimes \mathcal{L})$  with respect to an affine open cover  $\mathcal{U}$  of X.

**Definition 5.1.11.** An extension cocycle u of the transitive DG-Lie algebroid  $\mathcal{A}$  is the differential of a simplicial lifting of the identity D in  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{A}), u = d_{\mathsf{Tot}}D$ .

Notice that u belongs to  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{L})$ :

$$(\mathrm{Id} \otimes \rho)u = (\mathrm{Id} \otimes \rho)d_{\mathsf{Tot}}(D) = d_{\mathsf{Tot}}(\mathrm{Id} \otimes \rho)D = d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\,\mathrm{Id}_{-1} = 0$$

where the last equality is a consequence of the fact that Id <sub>1</sub> is a global section and  $\Omega_X^1[-1] \otimes \Theta_X$ has trivial differential (see Example 1.4.5). Note that u has degree two in  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X^1[-1] \otimes \mathcal{L})$ and that  $d_{\operatorname{Tot}}u = d_{\operatorname{Tot}}d_{\operatorname{Tot}}D = 0$ .

Using the isomorphisms

$$\Omega^{1}_{X}[-1] \otimes \mathcal{L} \cong \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{O}_{X}[1], \mathcal{L}) \cong \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{O}_{X}, \mathcal{L})[-1]_{\mathcal{H}}$$

the cohomology class of u belongs to

$$H^{2}(\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\Omega^{1}_{X}[-1]\otimes\mathcal{L})) \cong H^{2}(\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\Theta_{X},\mathcal{L})[-1])) \cong \mathbb{H}^{2}(X,\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\Theta_{X},\mathcal{L})[-1]))$$
$$\cong \mathbb{H}^{1}(X,\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\Theta_{X},\mathcal{L})) \cong \operatorname{Ext}^{1}_{X}(\Theta_{X},\mathcal{L}).$$

This cohomology class does not depend on the chosen simplicial lifting of the identity: if D and D are two simplicial liftings of the identity in  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{A})$ , we have that  $(\operatorname{Id} \otimes \rho)(D - D) = \operatorname{Id}_{-1} - \operatorname{Id}_{-1} = 0$ , so D - D belongs to  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{L})$  and  $d_{\operatorname{Tot}}D$  and  $d_{\operatorname{Tot}}D$  differ by the coboundary  $d_{\operatorname{Tot}}(D - D)$ . It is easy to see that the cohomology class of u is trivial if and only if the short exact sequence in (5.1.3) splits.

**Lemma 5.1.12.** Let  $\nabla$ :  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{L}) \to \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{L})$  be a connection on  $\mathcal{L}$ , associated to the simplicial lifting of the identity  $D \in \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{A})$ . Let  $u = d_{\operatorname{Tot}}D$  be the corresponding extension cocycle, then for every x in  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{L})$  we have that

$$\nabla(d_{\mathsf{Tot}}x) = [u, x] - d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla(x).$$

*Proof.* Recall that d denotes the differential of  $\mathcal{A}$  and  $\mathcal{L}$ , which can be extended to  $\Omega_X^1[-1] \otimes \mathcal{A}$ and to  $\Omega_X^1[-1] \otimes \mathcal{L}$  by setting  $d(\eta \otimes x) = (-1)^{\overline{\eta}} \eta \otimes dx = -\eta \otimes dx$ . It is easy to see that for the K-bilinear map [-, -]:  $(\Omega_X^1[-1] \otimes \mathcal{A}) \times \mathcal{L} \to \Omega_X^1[-1] \otimes \mathcal{L}$  of Lemma 5.1.9,

$$d[\eta \otimes a, x] = [d(\eta \otimes a), x] + (-1)^{\eta + a} [\eta \otimes a, dx]$$

A straightforward calculation then shows that for  $z \in \text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{A})$  and  $w \in \text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{L})$ ,

$$d_{\mathsf{Tot}}[z,w] = [d_{\mathsf{Tot}}z,w] + (-1)^{\overline{z}}[z,d_{\mathsf{Tot}}w]_{z}$$

and the conclusion follows from the fact  $u = d_{\text{Tot}}D$ .

### 5.2 Cyclic forms and $L_{\infty}$ morphisms

This section describes cyclic forms on DG-Lie algebroids and illustrates how DG-Lie algebroid representations give rise to cyclic forms. We then discuss induced cyclic forms on the Thom– Whitney totalisation and the property of  $d_{\text{Tot}}$ -closure. The central result is the construction of a L morphism associated to a connection and to a  $d_{\text{Tot}}$ -closed cyclic form for a transitive DG-Lie algebroid. This allows us to state the results of Section 4.6, [50] for a coherent sheaf admitting a finite locally free resolution on a smooth separated scheme of finite type over a field  $\kappa$  of characteristic zero.

Let  $\mathcal{A}$  be a DG-Lie algebroid over a smooth separated scheme X of finite type over a field  $\mathsf{K}$  of characteristic zero, with anchor map  $\rho: \mathcal{A} \to \Theta_X$ . Assume that the kernel of the anchor map  $\mathcal{L}$  is a finite complex of locally free sheaves. Notice that for any  $a \in \mathcal{A}$  and  $x \in \mathcal{L}$ , the bracket [a, x] belongs to  $\mathcal{L}$ :

$$\rho([a,x]) = [\rho(a), \rho(x)] = 0.$$

**Definition 5.2.1.** A cyclic bilinear form on a DG-Lie algebroid  $(\mathcal{A}, \rho)$  is a graded symmetric  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -bilinear product of degree zero on  $\mathcal{L} = \text{Ker } \rho$ 

$$\langle -, - \rangle \colon \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L} \to \mathcal{O}_X$$

such that for all sections x, y of  $\mathcal{L}$  and a of  $\mathcal{A}$ 

$$\langle [a,x],y\rangle + (-1)^{\overline{a}\ \overline{x}}\langle x, [a,y]\rangle = \rho(a)(\langle x,y\rangle).$$
(5.2.1)

Notice that the definition implies that for all  $x, y, z \in \mathcal{L}$ 

$$\langle x, [y, z] \rangle = \langle [x, y], z \rangle. \tag{5.2.2}$$

These two properties will be discussed after giving some examples.

In the following two examples, the cyclicity of the forms will follow from Lemma 5.2.5.

**Example 5.2.2.** An example of cyclic form on  $(\mathcal{A}, \rho)$  is induced by the Killing form. Consider the adjoint representation as a morphism of sheaves of DG-Lie algebras

ad: 
$$\mathcal{L} \to \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{Y}}}(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{L}), \quad a \mapsto [a, -]$$

and consider the trace map  $\operatorname{Tr}: \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{L}) \to \mathcal{O}_X$ , which is morphism of sheaves of DG-Lie algebras (when considering  $\mathcal{O}_X$  as a trivial sheaf of DG-Lie algebras). Then one can define the form

$$\langle -, - \rangle \colon \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L} \to \mathcal{O}_X, \quad (x, y) \mapsto \operatorname{Tr}(\operatorname{ad} x \operatorname{ad} y).$$

**Example 5.2.3.** For the DG-Lie algebroid  $\mathcal{D}(X, \mathcal{E})$  of Example 5.1.6,

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{D}(X, \mathcal{E}) \longrightarrow \Theta_X \longrightarrow 0,$$

a natural bilinear form on  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$  is induced by the trace map Tr:  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}) \to \mathcal{O}_X$  as follows:

$$\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{E}) \times \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{E}) \to \mathcal{O}_X, \quad \langle f,g \rangle := -\operatorname{Tr}(fg).$$

Example 5.2.3 explains the definition of cyclic form: (5.2.2) reflects the cyclicity property of the trace map Tr:  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{E}) \to \mathcal{O}_X$ ,  $\operatorname{Tr}(ab) = (-1)^{\overline{a}\overline{b}} \operatorname{Tr}(ba)$ , while (5.2.1) is related to the properties of the extension of the trace map to  $\mathcal{D}(X,\mathcal{E})$ , for which we refer to [41].

The Leibniz identity of Definition 5.1.1

$$[a, fx] = f[a, x] + \rho(a)(f)x \quad \forall a \in \mathcal{A}, \ x \in \mathcal{L}, \ f \in \mathcal{O}_X$$

can be restated by noticing that for all a in  $\mathcal{A}$  the operator  $(\rho(a), [a, -])$  belongs to  $\mathcal{D}(X, \mathcal{L})$  of Example 5.1.6. Hence there is a morphism of DG-Lie algebroids

ad: 
$$\mathcal{A} \to \mathcal{D}$$
  $(X, \mathcal{L})$ .

The morphism ad:  $\mathcal{A} \to \mathcal{D}(X, \mathcal{L})$  restricts to the morphism ad:  $\mathcal{L} \to \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{L})$  of Example 5.2.2, so that the following diagram commutes

This motivates the following definition:

**Definition 5.2.4.** A representation of a DG-Lie algebroid  $(\mathcal{A}, \rho)$  over X is a morphism of DG-Lie algebroids  $\theta: \mathcal{A} \to \mathcal{D}(X, \mathcal{E})$ , where  $\mathcal{E}$  is a finite complex of locally free sheaves over X:



Every representation  $\theta: \mathcal{A} \to \mathcal{D}(X, \mathcal{E})$  induces a form  $\langle -, - \rangle_{\theta}: \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L} \to \mathcal{O}_X$ : for any  $x \in \mathcal{L}$  we have that  $\alpha \circ \theta(x) = \rho(x) = 0$ , so that

$$|\theta|_{\mathcal{L}} \colon \mathcal{L} \to \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}),$$

and using the trace map  $\mathrm{Tr}\colon \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}_-,\mathcal{E}_-)\to \mathcal{O}_X$  we can define for x,y sections of  $\mathcal L$ 

$$\langle x, y \rangle_{\theta} := \operatorname{Tr}(\theta(x)\theta(y)).$$

Forms obtained in this way are cyclic:

**Lemma 5.2.5.** For any DG-Lie algebroid representation  $\theta: \mathcal{A} \to \mathcal{D}$  (X,  $\mathcal{E}$ ) the induced form  $\langle -, - \rangle_{\theta}: \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L} \to \mathcal{O}_X$  is cyclic.

*Proof.* For  $a \in \mathcal{A}$  and  $x, y \in \mathcal{L}$ 

$$\begin{split} \langle [a,x],y\rangle_{\theta} + (-1)^{\overline{a}\ \overline{x}}\langle x,[a,y]\rangle_{\theta} &= \operatorname{Tr}(\theta([a,x])\theta(y) + (-1)^{\overline{a}\ \overline{x}}\theta(x)\theta([a,y])) \\ &= \operatorname{Tr}([\theta(a),\theta(x)]\theta(y) + (-1)^{\overline{a}\ \overline{x}}\theta(x)[\theta(a),\theta(y)]) \\ &= \operatorname{Tr}(\theta(a)\theta(x)\theta(y) - (-1)^{\overline{a}(\overline{x}+\overline{y})}\theta(x)\theta(y)\theta(a)) \\ &= \operatorname{Tr}([\theta(a),\theta(x)\theta(y)]). \end{split}$$

Notice that if  $\overline{a} \neq 0$  then a belongs to  $\mathcal{L}$ , so that  $\theta(a)$  belongs to  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$  and it is clear that  $\operatorname{Tr}([\theta(a), \theta(x)\theta(y)]) = 0$ , by the properties of the trace map.

The only remaining non-trivial case is when  $\overline{a} = \overline{x} + \overline{y} = 0$ . Let  $\{e_i^k\}$  with  $i = 1, \dots, n_k$  be a local basis of  $\mathcal{L}^k$  and let

$$\theta(a)(e_i^k) = \sum_j A_{ij}^k e_j^k, \quad \theta(x)\theta(y)(e_i^k) = \sum_j B_{ij}^k e_j^k, \quad A_{ij}^k, B_{ij}^k \in \mathcal{O}_X,$$

then

$$\begin{split} [\theta(a), \theta(x)\theta(y)](e_i^k) &= \theta(a)\theta(x)\theta(y)(e_i^k) - \theta(x)\theta(y)\theta(a)(e_i^k) \\ &= \theta(a)\big(\sum_j B_{ij}^k e_j^k\big) - \theta(x)\theta(y)\big(\sum_j A_{ij}^k e_j^k\big) \\ &= \sum_j B_{ij}^k \theta(a)(e_j^k) + \sum_j (\alpha \circ \theta)(a)(B_{ij}^k)e_j^k - \sum_{j,s} A_{ij}^k B_{js}^k e_s^k \\ &= \sum_{j,s} B_{ij}^k A_{js}^k e_s^k + \sum_j \rho(a)(B_{ij}^k)e_j^k - \sum_{j,s} A_{ij}^k B_{js}^k e_s^k. \end{split}$$

The trace of  $[\theta(a), \theta(x)\theta(y)]$  is hence equal to

$$\sum_{k} (-1)^{k} \left(\sum_{j,i} B_{ij}^{k} A_{ji}^{k} + \sum_{i} \rho(a)(B_{ii}^{k}) - \sum_{j,i} A_{ij}^{k} B_{ji}^{k}\right) = \sum_{k,i} (-1)^{k} \rho(a)(B_{ii}^{k}) = \sum_{k,i} (-1)^{k} \rho(a)(B_{ii}$$

$$\rho(a) \left( \sum_{k,i} (-1)^k B_{ii}^k \right) = \rho(a) \operatorname{Tr}(\theta(x)\theta(y)) = \rho(a)(\langle x, y \rangle_{\theta}).$$

For every  $i \ge 0$ , let  $\Omega_X^i[-i]$  denote the sheaf  $\Omega_X^i$  seen as a trivial complex concentrated in degree *i*. Any cyclic form  $\langle -, - \rangle \colon \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L} \to \mathcal{O}_X$  can be extended to a collection of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -bilinear forms

$$\langle -, - \rangle \colon (\Omega^i_X[-i] \otimes \mathscr{L}) \times (\Omega^j_X[-j] \otimes \mathscr{L}) \to \Omega^{i+j}_X[-i-j], \quad i, j \ge 0,$$

according to the Koszul sign rule, by setting for  $x, y \in \mathcal{L}, \omega \in \Omega^i_X[-i]$ , an  $\eta \in \Omega^j_X[-j]$ 

$$\langle \omega \otimes x, \eta \otimes y \rangle = (-1)^{\overline{x}j} \omega \wedge \eta \langle x, y \rangle.$$

It is immediate to see that this form is cyclic in the sense that

$$\langle [b,x],y\rangle + (-1)^{\overline{bx}} \langle x, [b,y]\rangle = (\mathrm{Id} \otimes \rho)(b)(\langle x,y\rangle) \quad \forall b \in \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{A}, \ \forall x,y \in \mathcal{L},$$

where the bracket is the one of Lemma 5.1.9, and the anchor map has been extended to  $\Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{A}$  by setting  $(\mathrm{Id} \otimes \rho)(\omega \otimes a) := \omega \otimes \rho(a)$ .

**Definition 5.2.6.** A cyclic form  $\langle -, - \rangle \colon \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L} \to \mathcal{O}_X$  is *d*-closed if for all  $z, w \in \mathcal{L}$ 

$$\langle dz, w \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{z}} \langle z, dw \rangle = 0.$$

**Lemma 5.2.7.** For any DG-Lie algebroid representation  $\theta: \mathcal{A} \to \mathcal{D}(X, \mathcal{E})$  the induced cyclic form  $\langle -, - \rangle_{\theta}: \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L} \to \mathcal{O}_X$  is d-closed.

*Proof.* Since  $\theta|_{\mathcal{L}} \colon \mathcal{L} \to \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$  is a morphism of DG-Lie algebroids it commutes with differentials: for  $x \in \mathcal{L}$ ,

$$\theta(dx) = d_{\mathcal{H}om} (\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})(\theta(x)) = [d_{\mathcal{E}}, \theta(x)].$$

For x, y sections of  $\mathcal{L}$ 

$$\begin{aligned} \langle dx, y \rangle_{\theta} + (-1)^{\overline{x}} \langle x, dy \rangle_{\theta} &= \operatorname{Tr}(\theta(dx)\theta(y) + (-1)^{\overline{x}}\theta(x)\theta(dy)) \\ &= \operatorname{Tr}([d_{\mathcal{E}}, \theta(x)]\theta(y) + (-1)^{\overline{x}}\theta(x)[d_{\mathcal{E}}, \theta(y)]) \\ &= \operatorname{Tr}(d_{\mathcal{E}}\theta(x)\theta(y) - (-1)^{\overline{x} + \overline{y}}\theta(x)\theta(y)d_{\mathcal{E}}) = \operatorname{Tr}([d_{\mathcal{E}}, \theta(x)\theta(y)]) = 0. \end{aligned}$$

It follows from the properties of the Thom–Whitney totalisation functor Tot that every collection of cyclic forms  $\langle -, - \rangle \colon (\Omega_X^i[-i] \otimes \mathcal{L}) \times (\Omega_X^j[-j] \otimes \mathcal{L}) \to \Omega_X^{i+j}[-i-j]$ , with  $i, j \ge 0$ , induces a collection of K-bilinear forms

$$\langle -, - \rangle \colon \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^i_X[-i] \otimes \mathcal{L}) \times \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^j_X[-j] \otimes \mathcal{L}) \to \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^{i+j}_X[-i-j]).$$

Recalling Definition 1.4.3, the required forms are induced component-wise by the restriction of

$$\begin{split} A_n \otimes \prod_{i_0 \cdots i_n} (\Omega_X^i[-i] \otimes \mathcal{L})(U_{i_0 \cdots i_n}) \times A_n \otimes \prod_{i_0 \cdots i_n} (\Omega_X^j[-j] \otimes \mathcal{L})(U_{i_0 \cdots i_n}) \to A_n \otimes \prod_{i_0 \cdots i_n} \Omega_X^{i+j}[-i-j](U_{i_0 \cdots i_n}) \\ \langle \eta_n \otimes (x_{i_0 \cdots i_n}), \omega_n \otimes (y_{i_0 \cdots i_n}) \rangle &:= \eta_n \omega_n (\langle (-1)^{\overline{\omega_n}} \overline{(x_{i_0 \cdots i_n})} x_{i_0 \cdots i_n}, y_{i_0 \cdots i_n} \rangle), \end{split}$$

with  $\eta_n, \omega_n$  in  $A_n, x_{i_0\cdots i_n}$  in  $(\Omega^i_X[-i] \otimes \mathcal{L})(U_{i_0\cdots i_n})$  and  $y_{i_0\cdots i_n}$  in  $(\Omega^j_X[-j] \otimes \mathcal{L})(U_{i_0\cdots i_n})$ .

Let  $(\Omega_X = \bigoplus_p \Omega_X^p[-p], d_{dR})$  denote the algebraic de Rham complex. In the following, when working with  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X)$  the differential is denoted by  $d_{\mathsf{Tot}}$  if  $\Omega_X = \bigoplus_p \Omega_X^p[-p]$  is considered as complex with trivial differential, and by  $d_{\mathsf{Tot}} + d_{dR}$  if it is considered as a complex with the de Rham differential. **Lemma 5.2.8.** The form induced on the totalisation by a cyclic form  $\langle -, - \rangle \colon \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L} \to \mathcal{O}_X$  is cyclic: for all  $b \in \text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{A})$  and  $z, w \in \text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{L})$  one has that

$$\langle [b, z], w \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{b}\overline{z}} \langle z, [b, w] \rangle = (\mathrm{Id} \otimes \rho)(b)(\langle z, w \rangle).$$

Moreover if the form  $\langle -, - \rangle \colon \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L} \to \mathfrak{O}_X$  is *d*-closed (Definition 5.2.6), then for the induced form, for  $z \in \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^i_X[-i] \otimes \mathcal{L})$  and  $w \in \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^j_X[-j] \otimes \mathcal{L})$  we have that

$$\langle d_{\mathsf{Tot}} z, w \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{z}} \langle z, d_{\mathsf{Tot}} w \rangle = d_{\mathsf{Tot}} \langle z, w \rangle.$$

The above condition will be called  $d_{\text{Tot}}$ -closure.

*Proof.* For the first item, since everything is defined component-wise, it suffices to prove that for every  $a \in A_n \otimes \prod (\Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{A})(U_{i_0 \cdots i_n})$  and every  $x, y \in A_n \otimes \prod \mathcal{L}(U_{i_0 \cdots i_n})$ 

$$\langle [a,x],y\rangle + (-1)^{a\ x} \langle x, [a,y]\rangle = (\mathrm{Id} \otimes \rho)(a)(\langle x,y\rangle)$$

for every  $n \ge 0$ . By linearity let  $a = \omega_n \otimes z_n$ , with  $\omega_n \in A_n$  and  $z_n \in \prod (\Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{A})(U_{i_0 \cdots i_n})$ ; let  $x = \eta_n \otimes x_n$  and  $y = \phi_n \otimes y_n$ , with  $\eta_n, \phi_n$  in  $A_n$  and  $x_n, y_n$  in  $\prod \mathcal{L}(U_{i_0 \cdots i_n})$ . Then

$$\begin{split} \langle [a,x],y\rangle + (-1)^{\overline{a}\ \overline{x}} \langle x, [a,y]\rangle &= \\ \langle [\omega_n \otimes z_n, \eta_n \otimes x_n], \phi_n \otimes y_n \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{a}\ \overline{x}} \langle \eta_n \otimes x_n, [\omega_n \otimes z_n, \phi_n \otimes y_n] \rangle &= \\ (-1)^{\overline{\eta_n}\ \overline{z_n}} \langle \omega_n \eta_n \otimes [z_n, x_n], \phi_n \otimes y_n \rangle + \\ &+ (-1)^{\overline{a}\ \overline{x}} \langle \eta_n \otimes x_n, (-1)^{\overline{\phi_n}\overline{z_n}} \omega_n \phi_n \otimes [z_n, y_n] \rangle = \\ (-1)^{\overline{\phi_n}(\overline{z_n} + \overline{x_n}) + \overline{\eta_n}\ \overline{z_n}} (\omega_n \eta_n \phi_n \langle [z_n, x_n], y_n \rangle + \\ &+ (-1)^{\overline{\omega_n}\ \overline{\eta_n} + \overline{z_n}\ \overline{x_n}} \eta_n \omega_n \phi_n \langle x_n, [z_n, y_n] \rangle ) = \\ (-1)^{\overline{\phi_n}(\overline{z_n} + \overline{x_n}) + \overline{\eta_n}\ \overline{z_n}} \omega_n \eta_n \phi_n (\langle [z_n, x_n], y_n \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{x_n}\ \overline{z_n}} \langle x_n, [z_n, y_n] \rangle ) = \\ (-1)^{\overline{\phi_n}(\overline{z_n} + \overline{x_n}) + \overline{\eta_n}\ \overline{z_n}} \omega_n \eta_n \phi_n (\operatorname{Id} \otimes \rho)(z_n) (\langle x_n, y_n \rangle) = (\operatorname{Id} \otimes \rho)(a) (\langle x, y \rangle). \end{split}$$

For the second item, recall that  $d_{\text{Tot}}$  is the differential on  $\text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X)$  when considering  $\Omega_X$  as a complex with trivial differential. Again, since everything is defined component-wise, it is sufficient to prove that

$$\langle d_{\mathsf{Tot}}(\eta_n \otimes x_n), \omega_n \otimes y_n \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{x_n} + \overline{\eta_n}} \langle \eta_n \otimes x_n, d_{\mathsf{Tot}}(\omega_n \otimes y_n) \rangle = d_{\mathsf{Tot}} \langle \eta_n \otimes x_n, \omega_n \otimes y_n \rangle,$$

for  $\eta_n, \omega_n \in A_n$  and  $x_n \in \prod (\Omega_X^i[-i] \otimes \mathcal{L})(U_{i_0 \cdots i_n})$  and  $y_n \in \prod (\Omega_X^j[-j] \otimes \mathcal{L})(U_{i_0 \cdots i_n})$ . Then

$$\begin{split} \langle d_{\mathsf{Tot}}(\eta_n \otimes x_n), \omega_n \otimes y_n \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{x_n} + \overline{\eta_n}} \langle \eta_n \otimes x_n, d_{\mathsf{Tot}}(\omega_n \otimes y_n) \rangle &= \\ \langle d_{A_n} \eta_n \otimes x_n + (-1)^{\overline{\eta_n}} \eta_n \otimes dx_n, \omega_n \otimes y_n \rangle + \\ &+ (-1)^{\overline{x_n} + \overline{\eta_n}} \langle \eta_n \otimes x_n, d_{A_n} \omega_n \otimes y_n + (-1)^{\overline{\omega_n}} \omega_n \otimes dy_n \rangle \\ &= (-1)^{\overline{\omega_n}} \overline{x_n} d_{A_n}(\eta_n) \omega_n \langle x_n, y_n \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{\eta_n} + \overline{\omega_n}(\overline{x_n} + 1)} \eta_n \omega_n \langle dx_n, y_n \rangle + \\ &+ (-1)^{\overline{x_n} + \overline{\eta_n} + (\overline{\omega_n} + 1)\overline{x_n}} \eta_n d_{A_n}(\omega_n) \langle x_n, y_n \rangle + \\ &+ (-1)^{\overline{x_n} + \overline{\eta_n} + \overline{\omega_n} + \overline{\omega_n}} \overline{x_n}} \eta_n \omega_n \langle x_n, dy_n \rangle = \\ (-1)^{\overline{\omega_n}} \overline{x_n} d_{A_n}(\eta_n \omega_n) \langle x_n, y_n \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{\eta_n} + \overline{\omega_n}(\overline{x_n} + 1)} \eta_n \omega_n (\langle dx_n, y_n \rangle + \\ (-1)^{\overline{x_n}} \langle x_n, dy_n \rangle) = (-1)^{\overline{\omega_n}} \overline{x_n} d_{A_n}(\eta_n \omega_n) \langle x_n, y_n \rangle = \\ d_{A_n} \langle \eta_n \otimes x_n, \omega_n \otimes y_n \rangle = d_{\mathsf{Tot}} \langle \eta_n \otimes x_n, \omega_n \otimes y_n \rangle, \end{split}$$

where  $d_{A_n}$  denotes the differential on  $A_n$ , the differential graded algebra of polynomial differential forms on the affine *n*-simplex.

**Corollary 5.2.9.** Let D in  $Tot(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{A})$  be a simplicial lifting of the identity and let

$$\nabla = [D, -, ]: \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{L}) \to \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{L})$$

be its associated connection, as in Definition 5.1.10. Then for any cyclic form

$$\langle -, - \rangle \colon \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X^i[-i] \otimes \mathcal{L}) \times \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X^j[-j] \otimes \mathcal{L}) \to \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X^{i+j}[-i-j]),$$

with  $i, j \ge 0$ , we have

$$\langle \nabla(x), y \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{x}} \langle x, \nabla(y) \rangle = d_{dR} \langle x, y \rangle$$

for  $x, y \in \text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{L})$ .

*Proof.* It follows from the cyclicity of the form and by Remark 5.1.8.

The next part is dedicated to defining an L morphism associated to a connection and to a  $d_{\text{Tot}}$ -closed cyclic form on a transitive DG-Lie algebroid.

Recall that since the functor Tot sends semicosimplicial DG-Lie algebras to DG-Lie algebras, the complex  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{L})$  is a DG-Lie algebra. The complex of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules  $\Omega_X^{-1} = \mathcal{O}_X \xrightarrow{d_{dR}} \Omega_X^1$  can be considered as a sheaf of abelian DG-Lie algebras, and hence it gives rise to a semicosimplicial abelian DG-Lie algebra; therefore the complex  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X^{-1}[2])$  is an abelian DG-Lie algebra.

**Theorem 5.2.10.** Let  $(\mathcal{A}, \rho)$  be a transitive DG-Lie algebroid over a smooth separated scheme X of finite type over a field K of characteristic zero. Let  $\mathcal{L} = \text{Ker } \rho$  be a finite complex of locally free sheaves and let  $\langle -, - \rangle$ :  $\text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X^i[-i] \otimes \mathcal{L}) \times \text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X^j[-j] \otimes \mathcal{L}) \to \text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X^{i+j}[-i-j])$ ,  $i, j \geq 0$ , be a cyclic form which is  $d_{\text{Tot}}$ -closed. For every simplicial lifting of the identity  $D \in \text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X^1[-1] \otimes \mathcal{A})$  there exists a L morphism between DG-Lie algebras on the field K

$$f: \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{L}) = \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X^{-1}[2])$$

with components

$$f_{1}(x) = \langle u, x \rangle,$$

$$f_{2}(x, y) = \frac{1}{2} (\langle \nabla(x), y \rangle - (-1)^{\overline{x} \ \overline{y}} \langle \nabla(y), x \rangle),$$

$$f_{3}(x, y, z) = -\frac{1}{2} \langle x, [y, z] \rangle,$$

$$f_{n} = 0 \ \forall n \ge 4,$$

where  $\nabla = [D, -]$ :  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{L}) \to \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{L})$  denotes the connection associated to the simplicial lifting of the identity D, and  $u = d_{\mathsf{Tot}}D$  its extension cocycle.

*Proof.* The strategy of the proof it to check that the conditions  $C_i$  of Definition 1.3.13 hold for n = 1, 2, 3, 4. In fact, since  $f_n = 0$  for  $n \ge 4$ , the conditions are automatically satisfied for  $n \ge 5$ .

Denote by  $d_{\text{Tot}}$  the differential on  $\text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{L})$ , and by  $d_{\text{Tot}} + d_{dR}$  the differential on  $\text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X^{-1}[2])$ . Condition  $C_1$  requires that

$$f_1(d_{\mathsf{Tot}}x) = (d_{\mathsf{Tot}} + d_{dR})f_1(x);$$

notice however that since u belongs to  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X^1[-1] \otimes \mathcal{L}), \ (d_{\mathsf{Tot}} + d_{dR})f_1 = d_{\mathsf{Tot}}f_1$  in  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X^{-1}[2])$ . Then by the  $d_{\mathsf{Tot}}$ -closure of the cyclic form and by the fact that u is closed:

$$f_{1}(d_{\mathsf{Tot}}x) = \langle u, d_{\mathsf{Tot}}x \rangle = (-1)^{\overline{u}} d_{\mathsf{Tot}} \langle u, x \rangle - (-1)^{\overline{u}} \langle d_{\mathsf{Tot}}u, x \rangle = d_{\mathsf{Tot}} \langle u, x \rangle$$
$$= d_{\mathsf{Tot}} f_{1}(x).$$

For n = 2 the condition is

$$(C_2): \quad f_2(d_{\mathsf{Tot}}x, y) + (-1)^{\overline{x}} f_2(x, d_{\mathsf{Tot}}y) = f_1([x, y]) - (d_{\mathsf{Tot}} + d_{dR}) f_2(x, y).$$

By definition of  $f_2$  we have again that  $(d_{\mathsf{Tot}} + d_{dR})f_2 = d_{\mathsf{Tot}}f_2$ , and then, using Lemma 5.1.12,

$$\begin{split} f_{2}(d_{\mathsf{Tot}}x,y) &+ (-1)^{\overline{x}}f_{2}(x,d_{\mathsf{Tot}}y) = \\ \frac{1}{2}(\langle \nabla(d_{\mathsf{Tot}}x),y\rangle - (-1)^{(\overline{x}+1)\overline{y}}\langle \nabla(y),d_{\mathsf{Tot}}x\rangle + (-1)^{\overline{x}}\langle \nabla(x),d_{\mathsf{Tot}}y\rangle + \\ &- (-1)^{\overline{x}}\ \overline{y}\langle \nabla(d_{\mathsf{Tot}}y),x\rangle) = \\ \frac{1}{2}(-\langle d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla(x),y\rangle + \langle [u,x],y\rangle - (-1)^{(\overline{x}+1)\overline{y}}\langle \nabla(y),d_{\mathsf{Tot}}x\rangle \\ &+ (-1)^{\overline{x}}\langle \nabla(x),d_{\mathsf{Tot}}y\rangle + (-1)^{\overline{x}}\ \overline{y}\langle d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla(y),x\rangle - (-1)^{\overline{x}}\ \overline{y}\langle [u,y],x\rangle) = \\ \frac{1}{2}(\langle u,[x,y]\rangle - (-1)^{\overline{x}}\ \overline{y}\langle u,[y,x]\rangle - d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\langle \nabla(x),y\rangle + (-1)^{\overline{x}}\ \overline{y}d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\langle \nabla(y),x\rangle) = \\ \langle u,[x,y]\rangle - \frac{1}{2}d_{\mathsf{Tot}}(\langle \nabla(x),y\rangle - (-1)^{\overline{x}}\ \overline{y}\langle \nabla(y),x\rangle) = f_{1}([x,y]) - d_{\mathsf{Tot}}f_{2}(x,y). \end{split}$$

Condition  $C_3$  is the following:

$$\begin{aligned} (d_{\mathsf{Tot}} + d_{dR})f_3(x, y, z) &= \\ f_3(d_{\mathsf{Tot}}x, y, z) - (-1)^{\overline{x} \ \overline{y}} f_3(d_{\mathsf{Tot}}y, x, z) + (-1)^{\overline{z}(\overline{x} + \overline{y})} f_3(d_{\mathsf{Tot}}z, x, y) + \\ - f_2([x, y], z) + (-1)^{\overline{y} \ \overline{z}} f_2([x, z], y) - (-1)^{\overline{x}(\overline{y} + \overline{z})} f_2([y, z], x), \end{aligned}$$

and we begin by noting that by the  $d_{\mathsf{Tot}}$ -closure

$$\begin{split} f_{3}(d_{\mathsf{Tot}}x,y,z) &- (-1)^{\overline{x}} \ \overline{y} f_{3}(d_{\mathsf{Tot}}y,x,z) + (-1)^{\overline{z}(\overline{x}+\overline{y})} f_{3}(d_{\mathsf{Tot}}z,x,y) = \\ &- \frac{1}{2} \big( \langle d_{\mathsf{Tot}}x, [y,z] \rangle - (-1)^{\overline{x}} \ \overline{y} \langle d_{\mathsf{Tot}}y, [x,z] \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{z}(\overline{x}+\overline{y})} \langle d_{\mathsf{Tot}}z, [x,y] \rangle \big) = \\ &- \frac{1}{2} \big( \langle d_{\mathsf{Tot}}x, [y,z] \rangle - (-1)^{\overline{x}} \ \overline{y} \langle [d_{\mathsf{Tot}}y,x],z \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{x}+\overline{y}} \langle [x,y], d_{\mathsf{Tot}}z \rangle \big) = \\ &- \frac{1}{2} \big( \langle d_{\mathsf{Tot}}x, [y,z] \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{x}} \langle [x, d_{\mathsf{Tot}}y],z \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{x}+\overline{y}} \langle x, [y, d_{\mathsf{Tot}}z] \rangle \big) = \\ &- \frac{1}{2} \big( \langle d_{\mathsf{Tot}}x, [y,z] \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{x}} \langle [x, d_{\mathsf{Tot}}y],z \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{x}+\overline{y}} \langle x, [y, d_{\mathsf{Tot}}z] \rangle \big) = \\ &- \frac{1}{2} \big( \langle d_{\mathsf{Tot}}x, [y,z] \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{x}} \langle x, d_{\mathsf{Tot}}[y,z] \rangle \big) = -\frac{1}{2} d_{\mathsf{Tot}} \langle x, [y,z] \rangle = \\ &d_{\mathsf{Tot}} f_{3}(x,y,z). \end{split}$$

On the other hand, by Corollary 5.2.9

$$\begin{split} &-f_{2}([x,y],z) + (-1)^{\overline{y}\ \overline{z}} f_{2}([x,z],y) - (-1)^{\overline{x}(\overline{y}+\overline{z})} f_{2}([y,z],x) = \\ &-\frac{1}{2} \big( \langle \nabla([x,y]), z \rangle - (-1)^{\overline{z}(\overline{x}+\overline{y})} \langle \nabla(z), [x,y] \rangle - (-1)^{\overline{y}\ \overline{z}} \langle \nabla([x,z]), y \rangle + \\ &+ (-1)^{\overline{x}\ \overline{y}} \langle \nabla(y), [x,z] \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{x}(\overline{y}+\overline{z})} \langle \nabla([y,z]), x \rangle - \langle \nabla(x), [y,z] \rangle \big) = \\ &-\frac{1}{2} \big( \langle [\nabla(x),y], z \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{x}} \langle [x,\nabla(y)], z \rangle - (-1)^{\overline{z}(\overline{x}+\overline{y})} \langle \nabla(z), [x,y] \rangle + \\ &- (-1)^{\overline{y}\ \overline{z}} \langle [\nabla(x),z], y \rangle - (-1)^{\overline{y}\ \overline{z}+\overline{x}} \langle [x,\nabla(z)], y \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{x}\ \overline{y}} \langle \nabla(y), [x,z] \rangle + \\ &+ (-1)^{\overline{x}(\overline{y}+\overline{z})} \langle [\nabla(y),z], x \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{x}(\overline{y}+\overline{z})+\overline{y}} \langle [y,\nabla(z)], x \rangle - \langle \nabla(x), [y,z] \rangle \big) = \\ &- \frac{1}{2} \big( \langle \nabla(x), [y,z] \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{x}} \langle x, \nabla([y,z]) \rangle \big) = -\frac{1}{2} d_{dR} \langle x, [y,z] \rangle = d_{dR} f_{3}(x,y,z). \end{split}$$

Lastly, condition  $C_4$  is

$$\begin{aligned} f_3([a_1, a_2], a_3, a_4) + (-1)^{(\overline{a_1} + \overline{a_2})(\overline{a_3} + \overline{a_4})} f_3([a_3, a_4], a_1, a_2) + \\ + (-1)^{\overline{a_1}(\overline{a_2} + \overline{a_3})} f_3([a_2, a_3], a_1, a_4) - (-1)^{\overline{a_3}} \overline{a_4} + \overline{a_1} \overline{a_2} + \overline{a_1} \overline{a_4} f_3([a_2, a_4], a_1, a_3) \\ - (-1)^{\overline{a_2}} \overline{a_3} f_3([a_1, a_3], a_2, a_4) + (-1)^{\overline{a_4}(\overline{a_2} + \overline{a_3})} f_3([a_1, a_4], a_2, a_3) = 0 \end{aligned}$$

By the graded Jacobi identity we have that

$$-\frac{1}{2}(\langle [a_1, a_2], [a_3, a_4] \rangle - (-1)^{\overline{a_2}} \ \overline{a_3} \langle [a_1, a_3], [a_2, a_4] \rangle +$$

$$+ (-1)^{\overline{a_4}(\overline{a_2} + \overline{a_3})} \langle [a_1, a_4], [a_2, a_3] \rangle + (-1)^{(\overline{a_1} + \overline{a_2})(\overline{a_3} + \overline{a_4})} \langle [a_3, a_4], [a_1, a_2] \rangle + - (-1)^{\overline{a_3}} \overline{a_4} + \overline{a_1} \overline{a_2} + \overline{a_1} \overline{a_4} \langle [a_2, a_4], [a_1, a_3] \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{a_1}(\overline{a_2} + \overline{a_3})} \langle [a_2, a_3], [a_1, a_4] \rangle \rangle = -(\langle [a_1, a_2], [a_3, a_4] \rangle - (-1)^{\overline{a_2}} \overline{a_3} \langle [a_1, a_3], [a_2, a_4] \rangle + + (-1)^{\overline{a_4}(\overline{a_2} + \overline{a_3})} \langle [a_1, a_4], [a_2, a_3] \rangle ) = -(\langle a_1, [a_2, [a_3, a_4]] \rangle + - (-1)^{\overline{a_2}} \overline{a_3} \langle a_1, [a_3, [a_2, a_4]] \rangle + (-1)^{\overline{a_4}(\overline{a_2} + \overline{a_3})} \langle a_1, [a_4, [a_2, a_3]] \rangle ) = - \langle a_1, [a_2, [a_3, a_4]] - (-1)^{\overline{a_2}} \overline{a_3} [a_3, [a_2, a_4]] - [[a_2, a_3], a_4] \rangle = 0 .$$

We can now state the results of Section 4.6 for a coherent sheaf admitting a finite locally free resolution on a smooth separated scheme X of finite type on a field  $\\mathbb{K}$  of characteristic zero. *Remark* 5.2.11. It is not very restrictive to require that a coherent sheaf on X has a finite locally free resolution: in fact, by [34, III, Exercises 6.8, 6.9] every coherent sheaf on a smooth, Noetherian, integral, separated scheme admits a finite locally free resolution.

Let  $(\mathcal{E}, d_{\mathcal{E}})$  be a finite complex of locally free sheaves. Consider the DG-Lie algebroid of derivations of pairs  $\mathcal{D}(X, \mathcal{E})$  of Example 5.1.6, [41], and the short exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{D}(X, \mathcal{E}) \xrightarrow{\alpha} \Theta_X \longrightarrow 0;$$

it was noted in Example 5.1.6 that by tensoring with  $\Omega^1_X[-1]$  one obtains

$$0 \to \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{E}) \xrightarrow{g (0,g)} \mathcal{G}_1 \xrightarrow{(\beta,g) \beta} \mathcal{D}er_{\mathsf{K}}(\mathcal{O}_X, \Omega^1_X[-1]) \to 0,$$

Fixing an affine open cover  $\mathcal{U}$  of X and applying the Tot functor, we get the short exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}_{-}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{E}_{-})) \longrightarrow \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_{-1}) \longrightarrow \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{D}er_{\mathsf{K}}(\mathcal{O}_X, \Omega^1_X[-1])) \longrightarrow 0.$$

In Example 5.1.6 we have remarked that a lifting of the identity in  $\mathcal{G}_{-1}$  is equivalent to a global algebraic connection on every component  $\mathcal{E}^i$ ; hence a lifting to  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G})$  of the universal derivation  $d_{dR} \colon \mathcal{O}_X \to \Omega^1_X[-1]$  in  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{D}er_{\ltimes}(\mathcal{O}_X, \Omega^1_X[-1]))$  can be termed a **simplicial connection** on the complex of locally free sheaves  $\mathcal{E}$ . As seen in Example 5.2.3, a natural cyclic form to consider is the one induced by

$$\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{Y}}}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{E}) \times \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{Y}}}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{E}) \to \mathcal{O}_X, \quad (a,b) \mapsto -\operatorname{Tr}(ab),$$

where Tr:  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}) \to \mathcal{O}_X$  is the usual trace map. Then the *L* morphism of Theorem 5.2.10 yields :

**Corollary 5.2.12.** Let & be a finite complex of locally free sheaves on a smooth separated scheme X of finite type over a field  $\ltimes$  of characteristic zero. For every simplicial connection  $D \in \text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_{-1})$  there exists an L morphism between DG-Lie algebras on the field  $\ltimes$ 

$$g: \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{Y}}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})) = \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_{\mathbf{X}}^{-1}[2])$$

with components

$$g_1(x) = -\operatorname{Tr}(ux),$$

$$g_2(x,y) = -\frac{1}{2}\operatorname{Tr}(\nabla(x)y - (-1)^{\overline{x}\ \overline{y}}\nabla(y)x),$$

$$g_3(x,y,z) = \frac{1}{2}\operatorname{Tr}(x,[y,z]),$$

$$g_n = 0 \ \forall n \ge 4.$$

**Corollary 5.2.13.** Let  $\mathcal{F}$  be a coherent sheaf admitting a finite locally free resolution & on a smooth separated scheme X of finite type over a field  $\ltimes$  of characteristic zero. Then every simplicial connection on the resolution & gives a lifting of the map

$$\tau_1\colon \operatorname{Ext}_X(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F}) \to \mathsf{H} \ (X, \Omega_X^{-1}[2])$$

to an L morphism

$$g: \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{X}}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})) = \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_{\mathbf{X}}^{-1}[2]).$$

**Corollary 5.2.14.** Let  $\mathcal{F}$  be a coherent sheaf admitting a finite locally free resolution on a smooth separated scheme X of finite type over a field  $\mathcal{K}$  of characteristic zero. Then every obstruction to the deformations of  $\mathcal{F}$  belongs to the kernel of the map

$$\tau_1 \colon \operatorname{Ext}^2_X(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}) \to \operatorname{H}^2(X, \Omega_X^{-1}[2]).$$

If the Hodge to de Rham spectral sequence of X degenerates at  $E_1$ , then every obstruction to the deformations of  $\mathcal{F}$  belongs to the kernel of the map

$$\sigma_1 \colon \operatorname{Ext}^2_X(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}) \to H^3(X, \Omega^1_X), \qquad \sigma_1(a) = -\operatorname{Tr}(\operatorname{At}(\mathcal{F}) \circ a).$$

*Proof.* If  $\mathcal{E}$  is a finite locally free resolution of  $\mathcal{F}$ , the DG-Lie algebra  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$  controls the deformations of  $\mathcal{F}$ , see Section 2.5, [24]. According to Corollary 5.2.13, the map

$$\tau_1 \colon \operatorname{Ext}^2_X(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}) \to \operatorname{H}^2(X, \Omega_X^{-1}[2])$$

lifts to an L morphism

$$g: \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})) = \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X^{-1}[2])$$

whose linear component  $g_1$  commutes with obstruction maps of the associated deformation functors. By construction the DG-Lie algebra  $\text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X^{-1}[2])$  is abelian and therefore every obstruction of the associated deformation functor is trivial.

If the Hodge to de Rham spectral sequence of X degenerates at  $E_1$  then the inclusion of complexes  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X^1[1]) \to \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X^1[2])$  is injective in cohomology, so that  $H^3(X, \Omega_X^1) \to H^2(X, \Omega_X^{-1}[2])$  and the maps  $\sigma$  and  $\tau$  have the same kernel.  $\Box$ 

Remark 5.2.15. In the setting of Theorem 5.2.10, if the cyclic form is induced by a DG-Lie algebroid representation  $\theta: \mathcal{A} \to \mathcal{D}(X, \mathcal{E})$ , the L morphism can be obtained up to a sign from the the L morphism of Corollary 5.2.12 as follows. Let  $D \in \text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X^1[-1] \otimes \mathcal{A})$  denote a simplicial lifting of the identity, and denote by  $\text{Id} \otimes \theta$ :  $\text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X^1[-1] \otimes \mathcal{A}) \to \text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X^1[-1] \otimes \mathcal{A})$  denote a simplicial lifting of the identity, and denote by  $\text{Id} \otimes \theta$ :  $\text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X^1[-1] \otimes \mathcal{A}) \to \text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X^1[-1] \otimes \mathcal{D}(X, \mathcal{E})) \cong \text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G})$  the induced map on the totalisation. Denoting as usual by  $\alpha$  the anchor map of the transitive DG-Lie algebroid  $\mathcal{D}(X, \mathcal{E})$ , it is clear that  $(\text{Id} \otimes \theta)(D)$  is a simplicial lifting of the identity in  $\text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X^1[-1] \otimes \mathcal{D}(X, \mathcal{E}))$ :

$$(\mathrm{Id} \otimes \alpha)(\mathrm{Id} \otimes \theta)(D) = \mathrm{Id} \otimes (\alpha \circ \theta)(D) = (\mathrm{Id} \otimes \rho)(D)$$
$$= \mathrm{Id}_{-1} \in \mathrm{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^{1}_{X}[-1] \otimes \Theta_{X}).$$

Let  $u = d_{\text{Tot}} D \in \text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathcal{L})$  denote the extension cocycle associated to D, then

$$(\mathrm{Id} \otimes \theta)(u) = (\mathrm{Id} \otimes \theta)(d_{\mathsf{Tot}}D) = d_{\mathsf{Tot}}(\mathrm{Id} \otimes \theta)(D).$$

Therefore the *L* morphism  $f: \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{L}) = \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X^{-1}[2])$  associated to *D* and to  $\langle -, - \rangle_{\theta}$  is the composition of the DG-Lie algebra morphism

$$\theta \colon \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{L}) \to \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{Y}}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$$

and of the L morphism

$$-g: \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})) \quad \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_{X}^{-1}[2])$$

associated to the simplicial lifting of the identity  $(\mathrm{Id} \otimes \theta)(D)$  and to the cyclic form  $(a, b) \mapsto \mathrm{Tr}(ab)$ .

# 5.3 The $L_{\infty}$ morphism for the Atiyah Lie algebroid of a principal bundle

Since Lie algebroids arise naturally in connection with principal bundles, we give an application of the L morphism constructed in Theorem 5.2.10 to the deformation theory of principal bundles.

Let X be a smooth separated scheme of finite type over an algebraically closed field  $\\mathbb{K}$  of characteristic zero, let G be an affine algebraic group with Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$ , and let  $P \rightarrow X$  be a principal G-bundle on X. By G-principal bundle we mean a G-fibration which is locally trivial for the Zariski topology, see e.g. [73]. We begin by finding a DG-Lie algebra that controls the deformations of P, using an argument similar to those in [11, 59, 74]. Let  $\mathbf{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$  be the category of Artin local K-algebras with residue field K. For any A in  $\mathbf{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$  denote by  $\mathfrak{m}_A$  its maximal ideal and by 0 the closed point in Spec A.

**Definition 5.3.1.** [11, 20] An infinitesimal deformation of P over  $A \in \operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$  is the data of a principal G-bundle  $P_A \to X \times \operatorname{Spec} A$  and an isomorphism  $\theta \colon i \ (P_A) \cong P$ .



Two deformations  $(P_A, \theta)$  and  $(P_A, \theta)$  are isomorphic if there exists an isomorphism of principal *G*-bundles  $\lambda: P_A \to P_A$  such that  $\theta = \theta \circ i$  ( $\lambda$ ).

This defines a functor  $\operatorname{Def}_P \colon \operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}} \to \operatorname{Set}$  such that  $\operatorname{Def}_P(A)$  is the set of isomorphism classes of deformations of P over  $A \in \operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$ . For every  $A \in \operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$ , the set  $\operatorname{Def}_P(A)$  contains the trivial deformation  $P \times \operatorname{Spec} A \to X \times \operatorname{Spec} A$ .

Fix an open cover  $\mathcal{U} = \{U_i\}$  of X such that P is trivial on every  $U_i$ , and let  $\{g_{ij} : U_{ij} \to G\}$  denote the transition functions for P. Let  $\mathfrak{g}$  be the Lie algebra of G.

- Let ad  $P = P \times^G \mathfrak{g}$  denote the adjoint bundle of P, with transition functions  $\{\operatorname{Ad}_{g_{ij}}\}$ , and let  $a \mathscr{d}(P)$  denote the sheaf of sections of the vector bundle ad P.
- The group G acts on itself by conjugation; denote by  $\operatorname{Ad} P = P \times^G G$  the associated bundle corresponding to this action. Recall that  $\Gamma(X, \operatorname{Ad}(P)) \cong \operatorname{Gauge}(P)$ , where  $\operatorname{Gauge}(P)$  is the group of bundle automorphisms of P.

There is a one to one correspondence between first order deformations of P, i.e., deformations over  $\mathbb{K}[t]/(t^2) \in \operatorname{Art}_{\mathbb{K}}$ , and  $H^1(X, ad(P))$ , see e.g. [20, 74]. This implies that on every affine open set the deformations of P are trivial.

**Lemma 5.3.2.** Let  $P \times^G (\mathfrak{g} \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A)$  be the associated bundle induced by the action  $\operatorname{Ad} \otimes \operatorname{Id} : G \times \mathfrak{g} \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A \to \mathfrak{g} \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A$ . Then there is an isomorphism

$$\Gamma(P \times^G (\mathfrak{g} \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A)) \cong \Gamma(a \mathscr{d}(P)) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A.$$

*Proof.* A section of  $P \times^G (\mathfrak{g} \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A)$  is the data of

$$\{\omega_i \colon U_i \to \mathfrak{g} \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A \mid \omega_i(p) = (\mathrm{Ad}_{q_{ij}(p)} \otimes \mathrm{Id})\omega_j(p) \ \forall p \in U_{ij}\}$$

Let  $t_1, \dots, t_n$  be a basis of the finite dimensional vector space  $\mathfrak{m}_A$ , then for every  $p \in U_i$  one can write  $\omega_i(p) = \sum_k h_{i,k}(p) \otimes t_k$ . Since the action of G on  $\mathfrak{g} \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A$  is defined as

$$g \cdot (x \otimes t) = \mathrm{Ad}_q(x) \otimes t,$$

the maps  $h_{i,k}$  are such that  $h_{i,k}(p) = \operatorname{Ad}_{q_{i,j}(p)} h_{j,k}(p)$  for every  $p \in U_{ij}$ .

An element of  $\Gamma(a \mathscr{d}(P)) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A$  is a finite sum  $\sum_k \eta_k \otimes t_k$ , with  $\eta_k$  sections of  $\operatorname{ad} P$ , so that each  $\eta_k$  is the data of

$$\{\eta_{k,i}: U_i \to \mathfrak{g} \mid \eta_{k,i}(p) = \operatorname{Ad}_{g_{ij}(p)} \eta_{k,j}(p) \quad \forall p \in U_{ij}\}.$$

Then, setting  $(\eta_{k,i} \otimes t_k)(p) = \eta_{k,i}(p) \otimes t_k$  for every  $p \in U_i$ , the data  $\{\eta_{k,i} \otimes t_k : U_i \to \mathfrak{g} \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A\}$  is exactly a section of  $P \times^G (\mathfrak{g} \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A)$ .

**Lemma 5.3.3.** For every  $A \in \operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$  there is an isomorphism of groups

$$\exp(\Gamma(a\mathfrak{d}(P))\otimes\mathfrak{m}_A)\cong \left\{\begin{array}{c} \text{automorphisms of the trivial}\\ \text{deformation }P\times\operatorname{Spec} A\end{array}\right\}.$$

*Proof.* Denote by  $G^0(A)$  the group of morphisms  $f: \operatorname{Spec} A \to G$  such that  $f(0) = \operatorname{Id}_G$ , and recall that there is an isomorphism of groups  $\exp(\mathfrak{g} \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A) \cong G^0(A)$  (see e.g. [72, Section 10]). The group structure on  $G^0(A)$  is induced by the group structure on G, while  $\exp(\mathfrak{g} \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A)$  is a group with the Baker–Campbell–Hausdorff product. By Lemma 5.3.2

$$\Gamma(a\,\mathcal{d}(P))\otimes\mathfrak{m}_A\cong\Gamma(P\times^G(\mathfrak{g}\otimes\mathfrak{m}_A)),$$

so that we can work with  $\exp(\Gamma(P \times^G (\mathfrak{g} \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A)))$ . Consider the associated bundle  $P \times^G G^0(A)$ , induced by the adjoint action of G on  $G^0(A)$ ; the isomorphism  $\exp(\mathfrak{g} \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A) \cong G^0(A)$  induces an isomorphism  $\exp(\Gamma(P \times^G (\mathfrak{g} \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A))) \cong \Gamma(P \times^G G^0(A))$ . In fact, a section of  $P \times^G (\mathfrak{g} \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A)$ is the data of

$$\{\eta_i \colon U_i \to \mathfrak{g} \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A \mid \eta_i(p) = (\mathrm{Ad}_{g_{ij}(p)} \otimes \mathrm{Id})\eta_j(p) \ \forall p \in U_{ij}\},\$$

and composing with the exponential exp:  $\mathfrak{g} \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A \to G^0(A)$  we obtain

$$\{\exp \circ \eta_i \colon U_i \to G^0(A) \mid \exp \circ \eta_i(p) = g_{ij}(p) \exp \circ \eta_j(p) g_{ij}(p)^{-1} \quad \forall p \in U_{ij}\}.$$

Notice that this data is equivalent to

$$\left\{\lambda_i \colon U_i \times \operatorname{Spec} A \to G \mid \begin{array}{c} \lambda_i(p,0) = \operatorname{Id}_G \quad \forall p \in U_i, \\ \lambda_i(p) = g_{ij}(p)\lambda_j(p)g_{ij}(p)^{-1} \quad \forall p \in U_{ij} \end{array}\right\},\$$

which is a section of the associated bundle  $\operatorname{Ad}(P \times \operatorname{Spec} A) = (P \times \operatorname{Spec} A) \times^G G$ , where G acts on itself by conjugation.

For any *G*-principal bundle Q the global sections of the associated bundle  $\operatorname{Ad}(Q) = Q \times^G G$ correspond to bundle automorphisms of Q. Therefore the  $\{\lambda_i\}$  give an element  $F \in \operatorname{Gauge}(P \times \operatorname{Spec} A)$ , and the condition  $\lambda_i(p,0) = \operatorname{Id}_G$  for all  $p \in U_i$  is equivalent to the fact that the automorphism F induces the identity when restricted to P, so that F is an automorphism of the trivial deformation.

In the following,  $Z^{1}_{a\ell(P)(\mathcal{U})}$  and  $H^{1}_{a\ell(P)(\mathcal{U})}$  will denote the functors associated to the semicosimplicial Lie algebra  $a\ell(P)(\mathcal{U})$ , defined in Subsection 2.4.1.

**Proposition 5.3.4.** Let  $\mathcal{U} = \{U_i\}$  be an *a* ne open cover of *X* and let  $a \mathcal{A}(P)(\mathcal{U})$  be the semicosimplicial Lie algebra of ech cochains:

$$\prod_i a d(P)(U_i) \Longrightarrow \prod_{i,j} a d(P)(U_{ij}) \Longrightarrow \prod_{i,j,k} a d(P)(U_{ijk}) \Longrightarrow \cdots$$

There is a natural isomorphism of functors  $H^1_{ad(P)(\mathcal{U})} \to \mathrm{Def}_P$ .

*Proof.* Recall that all deformations of P on an affine open set are trivial, as mentioned above. Fix  $A \in \operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$ ; by Lemma 5.3.3 an element f of  $Z^1_{ad(P)(U)}(A)$  is the data for every  $U_{ij}$  of isomorphisms  $f_{ij} \colon P|_{U_{ij}} \times \operatorname{Spec} A \to P|_{U_{ij}} \times \operatorname{Spec} A$ , which restrict to the identity  $P|_{U_{ij}} \to P|_{U_{ij}}$  and such that  $f_{ik} = f_{ij}f_{jk}$  for all i, j, k.

The last condition means that the  $\{f_{ij}\}$  glue to obtain a principal *G*-bundle  $P_A \to X \times \text{Spec } A$ and isomorphisms  $f_i \colon P_A|_{U_i \times \text{Spec } A} \to P|_{U_i} \times \text{Spec } A$  such that  $f_{ij} = f_i f_j^{-1}$ . Such isomorphisms coincide when restricted to  $\overline{f_i} \colon i \ (P_A|_{U_i \times \text{Spec } A}) \to P|_{U_i}$  and hence glue to an isomorphism of principal bundles  $i \ (P_A) \to P$ . This means that an element of  $Z^1_{ad(P)(U)}(A)$  gives a locally trivial deformation of P over  $A \in \operatorname{Art}_{\mathbb{K}}$ .

An element of  $\exp(\prod_i a \mathcal{A}(P)(U_i) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A)$  is again by Lemma 5.3.3 the data, for every  $U_i$ , of automorphisms  $\lambda_i \colon P|_{U_i} \times \operatorname{Spec} A \to P|_{U_i} \times \operatorname{Spec} A$  which restrict to the identity  $P|_{U_i} \to P|_{U_i}$ . Two elements  $f = \{f_{ij}\}, h = \{h_{ij}\}$  of  $Z^1_{a\mathcal{A}(P)(\mathcal{U})}(A)$  are equivalent under the action of  $\lambda \in \exp(\prod_i a \mathcal{A}(P)(U_i) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_A)$  if and only if  $h_{ij} = \lambda_i f_{ij} \lambda_j^{-1}$  for all i, j.

$$\begin{array}{ccc} P_A|_{U_i \times \operatorname{Spec} A} & \xrightarrow{f_i} & P|_{U_i} \times \operatorname{Spec} A \\ & & & & & \downarrow \\ \lambda_i & & & & \downarrow \\ P_A|_{U_i \times \operatorname{Spec} A} & \xrightarrow{h_i} & P|_{U_i} \times \operatorname{Spec} A \end{array}$$

This can be expressed as  $h_i^{-1}\lambda_i f_i = h_j^{-1}\lambda_j f_j$ , which means that the  $\{\lambda_i\}$  glue to a bundle isomorphism  $\lambda: P_A \to P_A$ , where  $P_A$  is the deformation corresponding to  $\{f_{ij}\}$ , and  $P_A$  to  $\{h_{ij}\}$ . Since each  $\lambda_i$  restricts to the identity on  $P|_{U_i}$ ,  $\lambda$  is an isomorphism of deformations.  $\Box$ 

**Corollary 5.3.5.** If  $\mathcal{U} = \{U_i\}$  is an *a* ne open cover of *X*, there is an isomorphism

$$\operatorname{Def}_P \cong \operatorname{Def}_{\operatorname{\mathsf{Tot}}(\mathcal{U}, ad(P))},$$

*i.e.*, the DG-Lie algebra  $Tot(\mathcal{U}, a\mathcal{A}(P))$  controls the deformations of P.

*Proof.* Consequence of Propositions 5.3.4 and 2.4.11.

We now specialise the L morphism of Section 5.2 to the Atiyah Lie algebroid of the principal G-bundle P.

A Lie algebroid is DG-Lie algebroid (Definition 5.1.1) concentrated in degree zero. Consider the **Atiyah Lie algebroid** of the principal bundle P introduced in [3], which is a Lie algebroid structure on the sheaf  $\mathfrak{Q}$  of sections of the vector bundle  $Q = \Theta_P/G$ , the quotient of the tangent bundle of the total space  $\Theta_P$  by the canonical induced G-action. There is a canonical short exact sequence of locally free sheaves over X

$$0 \longrightarrow ad(P) \longrightarrow \mathcal{Q} \xrightarrow{\rho} \Theta_X \longrightarrow 0, \qquad (5.3.1)$$

where  $a \mathcal{A}(P)$  denotes the sheaf of sections of the adjoint bundle ad  $P = P \times^G \mathfrak{g}$  and  $\rho: \mathfrak{Q} \to \Theta_X$ is the anchor map. The vector bundle Q is the bundle of invariant tangent vector fields on P, and the Lie bracket on  $\mathfrak{Q}$  is induced by the Lie bracket of vector fields.

**Definition 5.3.6.** [3] A connection on the principal bundle  $P \to X$  is a splitting of the exact sequence in (5.3.1). The **Atiyah class** of P is the extension class  $\operatorname{At}_X(P) \in \operatorname{Ext}^1_X(\Theta_X, ad(P)) \cong H^1(X, \Omega^1_X \otimes ad(P))$  of the short exact sequence (5.3.1).

Therefore the Atiyah class  $At_X(P)$  is trivial if and only if there exists a connection on P.

Let  $\Omega_X^1$  denote the cotangent sheaf, and  $\Omega_X^1[-1]$  the cotangent sheaf considered as a trivial complex of sheaves concentrated in degree one. As in Section 5.1, one can tensor the short exact sequence (5.3.1) with  $\Omega_X^1[-1]$  to obtain a short exact sequence of complexes of sheaves

$$0 \longrightarrow \Omega^{1}_{X}[-1] \otimes ad(P) \longrightarrow \Omega^{1}_{X}[-1] \otimes \mathcal{Q} \xrightarrow{\mathsf{Id}} \rho \Omega^{1}_{X}[-1] \otimes \Theta_{X} \longrightarrow 0$$

Fix an affine open cover  $\mathcal{U} = \{U_i\}$  of X; as in Section 5.1 the short exact sequence above induces a short exact sequence of DG-vector spaces

$$0 \longrightarrow \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes ad(P)) \longrightarrow \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \mathfrak{Q}) \xrightarrow{\operatorname{Id}} \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \Theta_X) \longrightarrow 0$$

and we denote by  $d_{\mathsf{Tot}}$  the differentials of the above complexes.

It is easily seen that a lifting of the identity Id  $_{1} \in \Gamma(X, \Omega^{1}_{X}[-1] \otimes \Theta_{X})$  to  $D \in \Gamma(X, \Omega^{1}_{X}[-1] \otimes \Omega)$  is equivalent to a splitting of the exact sequence in (5.3.1). Hence in the case of a principal bundle P, a lifting of the identity can be identified with a connection on P. Therefore we call a preimage of Id  $_{1}$  in  $\Omega^{1}_{X}[-1] \otimes \Omega$  a germ of a connection on P, and we use the following terminology:

**Definition 5.3.7.** A simplicial connection on the principal bundle P is a lifting D in  $Tot(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \Omega)$  of the identity Id  $_1$  in  $Tot(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \Theta_X)$ .

**Definition 5.3.8.** The **Atiyah cocycle** of *P* is

$$u = d_{\mathsf{Tot}} D \in \mathsf{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes a d(P)).$$

It is natural to use the name Atiyah cocycle instead of extension cocycle of Definition 5.1.11, because its cohomology class is equal to the Atiyah class of Definition 5.3.6.

As in Definition 5.1.10, given a simplicial connection  $D \in \text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes \Omega)$  it is possible to define an adjoint operator

$$\nabla = [D, -] \colon \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, a\mathscr{d}(P)) \to \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1_X[-1] \otimes a\mathscr{d}(P)).$$

A cyclic form on the Atiyah Lie algebroid  $\mathfrak{Q}$  is a symmetric bilinear form  $\langle -, - \rangle \colon a\mathfrak{d}(P) \times a\mathfrak{d}(P) \to \mathfrak{O}_X$  such that for all  $x, y \in a\mathfrak{d}(P)$  and  $q \in \mathfrak{Q}$ ,

$$\langle [q, x], y \rangle + \langle x, [q, y] \rangle = \rho(q)(\langle x, y \rangle),$$

where  $\rho: \mathfrak{Q} \to \Theta_X$  is the anchor map of the Atiyah Lie algebroid  $\mathfrak{Q}$ .

**Example 5.3.9.** The cyclic form induced by the adjoint representation of a DG-Lie algebroid of Example 5.2.2 in this case can be constructed in an equivalent way, starting from the Killing form of the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$  of the group G:

$$K \colon \mathfrak{g} \otimes_{\mathsf{K}} \mathfrak{g} \to \mathsf{K}, \quad K(g,h) = \operatorname{Tr}(\operatorname{ad} g \operatorname{ad} h).$$

Take x, y in  $a \mathcal{A}(P)(U)$  and let  $U = \bigcup_i U_i$  with  $U_i$  open sets trivialising the principal bundle P, then

$$x = \{x_i \colon U_i \to \mathfrak{g} \mid x_i(p) = \operatorname{Ad}_{g_{ij}(p)} x_j(p) \quad \forall p \in U_{ij}\}$$

and analogously for y. Define  $\langle x, y \rangle$  as  $\{\langle x_i, y_i \rangle \colon U_i \to \mathsf{K}\}$ , where for  $p \in U_i$ ,

$$\langle x_i, y_i \rangle(p) = K(x_i(p), y_i(p)).$$

This is well defined because the Killing form is invariant under automorphisms of the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$ , so that for  $p \in U_{ij}$ 

$$K(x_i(p), y_i(p)) = K(\operatorname{Ad}_{q_{ij}(p)} x_j(p), \operatorname{Ad}_{q_{ij}(p)} y_j(p)) = K(x_j(p), y_j(p)).$$

Recall that Tot preserves multiplicative structures, hence  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, a\mathcal{A}(P))$  is a DG-Lie algebra. In the sequel,  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X^{-1}[2]) = \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{O}_X[2] \xrightarrow{d_{d_R}} \Omega_X^1[1])$  is considered as a DG-Lie algebra with trivial bracket; its differential is denoted  $d_{\operatorname{Tot}} + d_{dR}$ . Theorem 5.2.10 then yields the following.

**Corollary 5.3.10.** For every simplicial connection D on a principal bundle P on a smooth separated scheme X of finite type over an algebraically closed field K of characteristic zero, endowed with a  $d_{\text{Tot}}$ -closed cyclic form  $\langle -, - \rangle$ :  $\text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^i_X[-i] \otimes ad(P)) \times \text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^j_X[-j] \otimes ad(P))$ 

 $ad(P)) \to \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X^{i+j}[-i-j]), i, j \ge 0$ , there exists an L morphism of DG-Lie algebras on the field  $\ltimes$ 

$$f: \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, ad(P)) \quad \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X'[2]),$$

with components

$$f_{1}(x) = \langle u, x \rangle,$$

$$f_{2}(x, y) = \frac{1}{2} (\langle \nabla(x), y \rangle - (-1)^{\overline{x} \ \overline{y}} \langle \nabla(y), x \rangle),$$

$$f_{3}(x, y, z) = -\frac{1}{2} \langle x, [y, z] \rangle,$$

$$f_{n} = 0 \ \forall n \ge 4.$$

As seen in Remark 1.3.14, the linear component  $f_1$  of the L morphism induces a map of graded Lie algebras

$$f_1: H (\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, a \mathscr{d}(P))) \to H (\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X^{-1}[2])),$$

which, since the open cover  $\mathcal{U}$  is affine, becomes

$$f_1: H (X, ad(P)) \to \exists (X, \Omega_X^{-1}[2]).$$

**Corollary 5.3.11.** Let P be a principal bundle on a smooth separated scheme X of finite type over an algebraically closed field  $\ltimes$  of characteristic zero and let

$$\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\Omega_X^i[-i]\otimes a\,\mathcal{d}(P))\times\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\Omega_X^j[-j]\otimes a\,\mathcal{d}(P))\xrightarrow{-,-}\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\Omega_X^{i+j}[-i-j]),$$

for  $i, j \ge 0$ , be a  $d_{\text{Tot}}$ -closed cyclic form. Then every obstruction to the deformations of P belongs to the kernel of the map

$$f_1: H^2(X, a \mathscr{d}(P)) \to \mathbb{H}^2(X, \Omega_X^{-1}[2]), \quad f_1(x) = \langle \operatorname{At}(P), x \rangle,$$

where At(P) denotes the Atiyah class of the principal bundle P.

*Proof.* The proof is analogous to the one of Corollary 5.2.14: the linear component of the L morphism of DG-Lie algebras of Corollary 5.3.10 induces a morphism in cohomology which commutes with obstruction maps of the associated deformation functors, and the deformation functor associated to an abelian DG-Lie algebra has trivial obstructions. By Corollary 5.3.5, if  $\mathcal{U} = \{U_i\}$  is an affine open cover of X, the DG-Lie algebra  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, a\mathcal{A}(P))$  controls the deformations of P and an obstruction space is  $H^2(\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, a\mathcal{A}(P))) \cong H^2(X, a\mathcal{A}(P))$ . Since the DG-Lie algebra  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_X^{-1}[2])$  is abelian, we obtain that  $f_1$  annihilates all obstructions.

### Chapter 6

## Semiregularity maps and deformations of modules over Lie algebroids

This chapter is based on the paper [5], where we generalise the results of [4] to produce L liftings of all the components of a semiregularity map associated to a locally free  $\mathcal{A}$ -module and a Lie pair  $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{A})$  on a smooth separated scheme X of finite type over a field K of characteristic 0. For every flat inclusion of Lie algebroids  $\mathcal{A} \subset \mathcal{L}$  we introduce semiregularity maps and prove that they annihilate obstructions, provided that the Leray spectral sequence of the pair  $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{A})$  degenerates at  $E_1$ . We also determine a DG-Lie algebra controlling deformations of a locally free module over a Lie algebroid  $\mathcal{A}$ . The main results are described in detail in Section 6.1, after giving the necessary definitions.

By considering the Lie pair  $(\Theta_X, 0)$ , one obtains the classical Buchweitz–Flenner semiregularity map and hence the results of Chapter 4 for a locally free sheaf in the algebraic setting.

### 6.1 Outline of the main results

The main goal is to extend the results of [4], Chapter 4 to locally free modules over a Lie algebroid  $\mathcal{A}$  on a smooth separated scheme X of finite type over a field  $\mathsf{K}$  of characteristic 0, which is the data of  $(\mathcal{A}, [-, -], a)$ , where  $\mathcal{A}$  is a locally free coherent sheaf of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules, [-, -] is a  $\mathsf{K}$ -linear Lie bracket on  $\mathcal{A}, a: \mathcal{A} \to \Theta_X$  is a morphism of sheaves of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules commuting with the brackets and the Leibniz rule holds:

$$[l, fm] = a(l)(f)m + f[l, m], \qquad \forall l, m \in \mathcal{A}, f \in \mathcal{O}_X.$$

By definition, a locally free  $\mathcal{A}$ -module is a pair  $(\mathcal{E}, \nabla)$ , where  $\mathcal{E}$  is a locally free  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -module, and

$$\nabla \colon \mathcal{A} \to \mathcal{H}om_{\mathsf{K}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}), \quad l \mapsto \nabla_l,$$

is a flat  $\mathcal{A}$ -connection, i.e., an  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -linear map such that:

$$\nabla_l(fe) = a(l)(f)e + f\nabla_l(e), \quad \forall \ l \in \mathcal{A}, \ f \in \mathcal{O}_X, \ e \in \mathcal{E}$$

and such that its curvature  $\nabla^2(l,m) = [\nabla_l, \nabla_m] - \nabla_{[l,m]}$  vanishes identically.

When  $\mathcal{A} = \Theta_X$  with anchor map the identity, then the notion of  $\mathcal{A}$ -connection reduces to the usual definition of algebraic connection. As seen in Section 3.3, the Atiyah class of a locally free sheaf can be defined as the obstruction to the existence of a global algebraic connection. In other words, the Atiyah class of  $\mathcal{E}$  can be defined as the obstruction to the lifting of the (unique) 0-connection on  $\mathcal{E}$  to a  $\Theta$ -connection; in view of the generalisation we can also write  $\operatorname{At}(\mathcal{E}) = \operatorname{At}_{-0}(\mathcal{E})$ .

By a straightforward generalisation, we can replace  $\Theta$  with  $\mathcal{A}$  and define  $\operatorname{At}_{\mathcal{A}/0}(\mathcal{E})$  as the obstruction to the existence of an  $\mathcal{A}$ -connection on  $\mathcal{E}$ ; however, this generalisation does not lead to anything new from the point of view of semiregularity maps and deformation theory.

Instead, we are interested here in the definition of a class  $\operatorname{At}_{\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{E})$  in the following situation:

1.  $\mathcal{A} \subset \mathcal{L}$  is an inclusion of Lie algebroids such that the quotient sheaf  $\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}$  is locally free;

2.  $(\mathcal{E}, \nabla)$  is a locally free  $\mathcal{A}$ -module.

In the above situation the quotient sheaf  $\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}$  carries a natural structure of  $\mathcal{A}$ -module given by the *Bott connection*  $\nabla^B \colon \mathcal{A} \to \&nd_{\mathsf{K}}(\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}), \nabla^B_a(x) = [a, x] \pmod{\mathcal{A}}$ . Thus, for every  $r \geq 0$ , the sheaf  $\bigwedge^r(\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}) \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$  carries a natural structure of  $\mathcal{A}$ -module.

Denoting by  $\exists (\mathcal{A}; \mathcal{F})$  the Lie algebroid cohomology of  $\mathcal{A}$  with coefficients in an  $\mathcal{A}$ -module  $(\mathcal{F}, \nabla)$ , i.e., the hypercohomology of the complex  $(\Omega \ (\mathcal{A}) \otimes \mathcal{F}, \nabla)$ , where  $\Omega \ (\mathcal{A})$  is the de Rham algebra of  $\mathcal{A}$ , we prove in particular that:

- 1.  $\mathbb{H}^1(\mathcal{A}; \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$  is the space of first order deformations of  $\mathcal{E}$  as an  $\mathcal{A}$ -module;
- 2.  $\mathbb{H}^2(\mathcal{A}; \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$  is a complete obstruction space for deformations of  $\mathcal{E}$  as an  $\mathcal{A}$ -module;
- 3. the Atiyah class  $\operatorname{At}_{\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{E}) \in H^1(\mathcal{A}; (\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}) \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$  is properly defined.

The first two items above are proved by showing that the DG-Lie algebra of derived sections of the sheaf of DG-Lie algebras  $\Omega(\mathcal{A}) \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$  controls deformations of  $\mathcal{E}$  as an  $\mathcal{A}$ module. The Atiyah class  $\operatorname{At}_{\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{E})$  is the primary obstruction to the extension of  $\nabla$  to a flat  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection. More precisely,  $\operatorname{At}_{\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{E})$  is the obstruction to the extension of  $\nabla$  to an  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection  $\nabla : \mathcal{L} \to \mathcal{H}om_{\mathbb{K}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$  such that  $[\nabla_l, \nabla_a] = \nabla_{[l,a]}$  for every  $l \in \mathcal{L}$  and  $a \in \mathcal{A}$ , cf. [17].

By analogy with the classical case, we define the semiregularity maps

$$\tau_k \colon \mathsf{H}^2(\mathcal{A}; \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})) \to \mathsf{H}^{2+k} \Big( \mathcal{A}; \bigwedge^k (\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}) \Big), \quad \tau_k(x) = \frac{1}{k!} \operatorname{Tr}(\operatorname{At}_{\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{E})^k x),$$

and we use the main result of [4] in order to prove that every  $\tau_k$  annihilates obstructions, provided that the Leray spectral sequence (Definition 6.5.2) of the pair  $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{A})$  degenerates at  $E_1$ .

### 6.2 Semiregularity maps for curved DG-algebras

We introduce here a slight simplification of the notion of curved DG-pair of Chapter 4, in which the ideal I is a bilateral associative ideal of the curved algebra, instead of a Lie ideal. This property is satisfied in all the geometric applications considered and it has the advantage of slightly simplifying notation and calculations.

**Definition 6.2.1.** Let A = (A, d, R) be a curved DG-algebra, as in Definition 4.1.1. An (associative) **curved ideal** in A is homogeneous bilateral ideal  $I \subset A$  such that  $d(I) \subset I$  and  $R \in I$ .

By an (associative) **curved DG-pair** we mean the data (A, I) of a curved DG-algebra A equipped with a curved ideal I.

In particular, for every curved DG-pair (A, I), the quotient A/I is a (non-curved) associative DG-algebra, and therefore also a DG-Lie algebra. Writing  $I^{(k)}$ ,  $k \ge 0$ , for the kth power of I, we have that  $I^{(k)}$  is an associative bilateral ideal of A for every k. The differential graded algebra  $\operatorname{Gr}_I A = \bigoplus_{k=0} \frac{I^{(k)}}{I^{(k+1)}}$  is non-curved, since  $d(I) \subset I$  and  $d^2(I) \subset I^{(2)}$ , the derivation d factors through differentials

$$d: \frac{I^{(k)}}{I^{(k+1)}} \to \frac{I^{(k)}}{I^{(k+1)}}, \qquad d^2 = 0.$$

The Atiyah cocycle and class of a curved associative DG-pair are defined analogously to Definition 4.1.4:

**Definition 6.2.2.** Let A = (A, d, R) be a curved DG-algebra and  $I \subset A$  a curved ideal. The **Atiyah cocycle** of the pair (A, I) is the class of R in the DG-vector space  $\frac{I}{I^{(2)}}$ . The **Atiyah class** of the pair (A, I) is the cohomology class of the Atiyah cocycle:

$$\operatorname{At}(A, I) = [R] \in H^2\left(\frac{I}{I^{(2)}}\right).$$

For every  $x \in I$  of degree 1, we can consider the twisted derivation  $d_x := d + [x, -]$  with curvature  $R_x = R + dx + \frac{1}{2}[x, x]$ . Then I remains a curved ideal of the twisted curved DG-algebra  $(A, d_x, R_x)$ .

**Lemma 6.2.3.** The Atiyah class of the pair  $(A, d_x, R_x, I)$  does not depend on the choice of  $x \in I$ . The Atiyah class At(A, I) is trivial if and only if there exists  $x \in I$  of degree 1 such that  $R_x$  belongs to  $I^{(2)}$ .

*Proof.* Firstly, notice that the differential on the algebra  $\operatorname{Gr}_I A$  does not depend on the choice of  $x \in I$ : since x belongs to I the adjoint operator [x, -] sends  $I^{(k)}$  to  $I^{(k+1)}$ , and so  $d = d_x := d + [x, -]$  in  $\frac{I^{(k)}}{I^{(k+1)}}$ . In  $\frac{I}{I^{(2)}}$ , one has that [x, x] = 0, so that

$$R_x - R = R + dx + \frac{1}{2}[x, x] - R = dx,$$

and the cohomology classes of R and  $R_x$  in  $H\left(\frac{I}{I^{(2)}}\right)$  coincide.

Let now  $x \in I$  be such that  $R_x = R + dx + \frac{1}{2}[x, x]$  belongs to  $I^{(2)}$ . Then R + dx also belongs to  $I^{(2)}$  and R = -dx in  $\frac{I}{I^{(2)}}$ , so that the Atiyah class is trivial. Conversely, let R = dx in  $\frac{I}{I^{(2)}}$ , then R - dx belongs to  $I^{(2)}$ , and so does  $R_{-x} = R - dx + \frac{1}{2}[x, x]$ .

Assume now there are given a curved DG-algebra (A, d, R), a curved ideal I and a trace map Tr:  $A \to C$  as in Definition 4.1.9. Consider the decreasing filtration  $C_k = \text{Tr}(I^{(k)})$  of subcomplexes of C. By basic homological algebra, the spectral sequence associated to this filtration degenerates at  $E_1$  if and only if for every k the inclusion  $C_k/C_{k+1} \subset C/C_{k+1}$  is injective in cohomology, see e.g. [59, Thm. C.6.6].

**Definition 6.2.4.** The semiregularity maps of the curved DG-pair (A, I) and trace map Tr:  $A \to C$  are defined as:

$$\tau_k \colon H^2\left(\frac{A}{I}\right) \to H^{2+2k}\left(\frac{C_k}{C_{k+1}}\right), \quad \tau_k(x) = \frac{1}{k!}\operatorname{Tr}(\operatorname{At}(A, I)^k x).$$

The composition of  $\tau_k$  with the natural morphism  $H^{2+2k}(C_k/C_{k+1}) \to H^{2+2k}(C/C_{k+1})$  is induced by the morphism of complexes

$$\sigma_k^1 \colon \frac{A}{I} \to \frac{C}{C_{k+1}}[2k], \quad \sigma_k^1(x) = \frac{1}{k!} \operatorname{Tr}(R^k x).$$

Considering  $C/C_{k+1}$  as a DG-Lie algebra with trivial bracket, we can immediately see that  $\sigma_k^1$  is a morphism of DG-Lie algebras for k = 0, while for k > 0 the main result of [4], Corollary 4.1.10, can be stated as follows:

**Theorem 6.2.5.** In the above situation, the map  $\sigma_k^1$  is the linear component of an L -morphism  $\sigma_k: A/I = C/C_{k+1}[2k]$ . In particular,  $\sigma_k^1$  annihilates obstructions for the deformation functor associated to the DG-Lie algebra A/I.

### 6.3 Lie algebroid connections

Let X be a smooth separated scheme of finite type over a field  $\leq$  of characteristic 0. We denote by  $\Theta_X$  its tangent sheaf and by  $\Omega_X^k$ ,  $k \geq 0$ , the sheaves of differential forms.

Unless otherwise specified we write  $\otimes$  for the tensor product over  $\mathcal{O}_X$ , in particular for two  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules  $\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G}$  we have  $\mathcal{F} \otimes \mathcal{G} = \mathcal{F} \otimes_{\mathcal{O}_X} \mathcal{G}$ .

A Lie algebroid is a DG-Lie algebroid (Definition 5.1.1) concentrated in degree zero; however in this chapter we also require every Lie algebroid to be locally free.

**Definition 6.3.1.** A Lie algebroid over X is the data of  $(\mathcal{L}, [-, -], a)$  where:

- $\mathcal{L}$  is a locally free coherent sheaf of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules;
- [-,-] is a K-linear Lie bracket on  $\mathcal{L}$ ;
- $a: \mathcal{L} \to \Theta_X$  is a morphism of sheaves of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules, called the **anchor map**, commuting with the brackets;
- finally, we require the Leibniz rule to hold

$$[l, fm] = a(l)(f)m + f[l, m], \qquad \forall l, m \in \mathcal{L}, f \in \mathcal{O}_X.$$

**Example 6.3.2.** As seen in Example 5.1.2, the tangent sheaf  $\mathcal{L} = \Theta_X$ , with anchor map equal to the identity, is a Lie algebroid. The trivial sheaf  $\mathcal{L} = 0$  is also a Lie algebroid. A Lie algebroid over Spec K is exactly a Lie algebra over the field K. Every sheaf of Lie algebras with  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -linear bracket can be considered as a Lie algebroid over X with trivial anchor map.

**Example 6.3.3** (see [41] and Example 5.1.6). Let  $\mathcal{E}$  be a locally free  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -module, then the sheaf of first order differential operators on  $\mathcal{E}$  with principal symbol has a natural structure of Lie algebroid. Since  $\mathcal{O}_X$  is the sheaf of K-linear derivations of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ , we can introduce the sheaf

$$P(\Theta_X, \mathcal{E}) = \{ (\theta, \phi) \in \Theta_X \times \mathcal{E}nd_{\mathsf{K}}(\mathcal{E}) \mid \phi(fe) = f\phi(e) + \theta(f)e, \ f \in \Theta_X, \ e \in \mathcal{E} \}.$$

Denoting by  $a: P(\Theta_X, \mathcal{E}) \to \Theta_X$  the projection on the first factor, we have an exact sequence of locally free  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules

$$0 \to \mathcal{E}nd_{\Theta_X}(\mathcal{E}) \to P(\Theta_X, \mathcal{E}) \xrightarrow{a} \Theta_X \to 0$$

and it is immediate to check that  $P(\Theta_X, \mathcal{E})$  is a Lie algebroid with anchor map a. Moreover, the map  $P(\Theta_X, \mathcal{E}) \to \mathcal{E}nd_{\mathbb{K}}(\mathcal{E}), \ (\theta, \phi) \mapsto \phi$ , is injective and its image is the sheaf of first order differential operators on  $\mathcal{E}$  with principal symbol.

The **de Rham algebra** of  $\mathcal{L}$  is defined as the sheaf of commutative graded algebras

$$\Omega \ (\mathcal{L}) = \bigoplus_{k=0}^{\operatorname{rank} \mathcal{L}} \Omega^k(\mathcal{L}), \qquad \Omega^k(\mathcal{L}) = \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{L}[1]^{-k}, \mathcal{O}_X),$$

equipped with the convolution product. Notice that  $\mathcal{L}[1]$  is just  $\mathcal{L}$  considered as a graded sheaf concentrated in degree -1, hence  $\Omega(\mathcal{L})$  is a locally free graded sheaf with  $\Omega^k(\mathcal{L})$  in degree k. By definition the convolution product is the dual of the coproduct  $\Delta$  on the graded symmetric algebra  $S(\mathcal{L}[1]) = \bigoplus_k \mathcal{L}[1]^{-k}$ , defined by

$$\Delta(l_1,\ldots,l_n) = \sum_{a=0}^n \sum_{\sigma \ S(a,n-a)} \varepsilon(\sigma)(l_{\sigma(1)},\ldots,l_{\sigma(a)}) \otimes (l_{\sigma(a+1)},\ldots,l_{\sigma(n)}),$$

where  $\varepsilon(\sigma)$  is the Koszul sign (Definition 1.2.8) and S(a, n-a) is the subset of shuffles (Definition 1.2.9). More concretely, for  $\omega \in \Omega^k(\mathcal{L})$  and  $\eta \in \Omega^j(\mathcal{L})$  we have

$$(\omega\eta)(l_1,\ldots,l_{k+j})\sum_{\sigma S(k,j)}(-1)^{\sigma}\omega(l_{\sigma(1)},\ldots,l_{\sigma(k)})\eta(l_{\sigma(k+1)},\ldots,l_{\sigma(k+j)}).$$

Notice that the **contraction product** 

$$\mathcal{L} \times \Omega^{k+1}(\mathcal{L}) \xrightarrow{\mathcal{Y}} \Omega^k(\mathcal{L}), \qquad (l \mathcal{Y} \omega)(l_1, \dots, l_k) = \omega(l, l_1, \dots, l_k),$$

is  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -bilinear and satisfies the Koszul identity  $l \forall (\omega \eta) = (l \forall \omega) \eta + (-1)^{\overline{\omega}} \omega(l \forall \eta)$ .

More generally, if  $\mathcal{C}_{-}$  is a sheaf of graded associative  $\mathcal{O}_{X}$ -algebras, the same holds for

$$\Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{C} \ ) := \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{C} \ = \bigoplus_{k=0}^{k} \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{L}[1]^{-k}, \mathcal{C} \ ).$$

The **de Rham differential** of  $\mathcal{L}$ , denoted by  $d_{\mathcal{L}}: \Omega^k(\mathcal{L}) \to \Omega^{k+1}(\mathcal{L})$ , is defined by the formula (see e.g. [53]):

$$d_{\mathcal{L}}(\omega)(l_0, \dots, l_k) = \sum_{i=0}^n (-1)^i a(l_i)(\omega(l_0, \dots, \hat{l_i}, \dots, l_k)) + \sum_{i< j} (-1)^{i+j} \omega([l_i, l_j], l_0, \dots, \hat{l_i}, \dots, \hat{l_j}, \dots, l_k).$$

In particular for  $\omega \in \Omega^0(\mathcal{L}) = \Theta_X$  we have  $lyd_{\mathcal{L}}(\omega) = d_{\mathcal{L}}(\omega)(l) = a(l)(\omega)$ , for every  $l \in \mathcal{L}$ . By definition  $\Omega^k(\Theta_X)[k] = \Omega^k_X$  is the sheaf of k-differential forms on X and the global formula for the exterior derivative implies that d is the usual de Rham differential.

For every sheaf of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules  $\mathcal{F}$  we denote  $\Omega$   $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{F}) = \Omega$   $(\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{F}$  and by

$$\Omega \ (\mathcal{L}) \times \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{F}) \xrightarrow{\cdot} \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{F}) \ : \quad \eta \cdot (\sum_{i} \mu_{i} \otimes e_{i}) = \sum_{i} \eta \mu_{i} \otimes e_{i}, \quad \mu_{i} \in \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}), \ e_{i} \in \mathcal{F},$$
$$\mathcal{L} \times \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{F}) \xrightarrow{\vee} \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{F}) \ : \quad ly(\sum_{i} \mu_{i} \otimes e_{i}) = \sum_{i} ly \mu_{i} \otimes e_{i}, \quad \mu_{i} \in \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}), \ e_{i} \in \mathcal{F}.$$

**Definition 6.3.4.** Given a sheaf of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules  $\mathcal{F}$ , an  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection  $\nabla$  on  $\mathcal{F}$  is a K-linear morphism of graded sheaves of degree 1

$$\nabla \colon \mathcal{F} \to \Omega^1(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{F}) = \Omega^1(\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{F},$$

such that

$$\nabla(fe) = d_{\mathcal{L}}(f) \cdot e + f \nabla(e), \qquad \forall \ f \in \mathcal{O}_X, \ e \in \mathcal{F}.$$

As in the usual case, every  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection  $\nabla$  admits a unique extension to K-linear morphism of graded sheaves of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules of degree 1

$$\nabla \colon \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{F}) \to \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{F})$$

such that

$$\nabla(f \cdot e) = d_{\mathcal{L}}(f) \cdot e + (-1)^f f \cdot \nabla(e), \qquad \forall f \in \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}), \ e \in \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{F}),$$

and the connection is called flat if  $\nabla^2 = 0$ .

Remark 6.3.5. Since the contraction product  $y: \mathcal{L} \times \Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L}) \to \mathcal{O}_{X}$  is nondegenerate, every K-linear morphism of sheaves  $\nabla: \mathcal{F} \to \Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{F})$  is completely determined by the morphism of  $\mathcal{O}_{X}$ -modules

$$\mathcal{L} \to \mathcal{H}om_{\mathsf{K}}(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F}), \quad l \mapsto \nabla_l : \qquad \nabla_l(e) = l \mathrm{y} \nabla(e) \,.$$

It is straightforward to verify that  $\nabla$  is a connection if and only if

$$\nabla_l(fe) = a(l)(f)e + f\nabla_l(e), \qquad \forall f \in \mathcal{O}_X, \ l \in \mathcal{L}, \ e \in \mathcal{F}.$$

A simple computation shows that the **curvature** of  $\nabla$  is given by the formula

$$\nabla^2(l,m)(e) = \nabla_l \nabla_m(e) - \nabla_m \nabla_l(e) - \nabla_{[l,m]}(e), \qquad \forall l,m \in \mathcal{L}, e \in \mathcal{F}.$$

For instance, if  $\mathcal{F}$  is locally free and  $\mathcal{L} = \&nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F})$  (with trivial anchor map), then the natural inclusion  $\mathcal{L} \to \&nd_{\mathsf{K}}(\mathcal{F})$  is a flat connection.

Since  $\mathcal{L}$  is locally free we have natural isomorphisms

$$\Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{H}om_{\Theta_{\mathcal{X}}}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F})) = \mathcal{H}om_{\Theta_{\mathcal{X}}}(\mathcal{F}, \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{F})) = \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{L}}(\Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{F}), \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{F}))$$

and, therefore, a natural identification of  $\Omega$   $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}))$  with the subset of morphisms of graded sheaves  $f: \Omega$   $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{F}) \to \Omega$   $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{F})$  such that  $f(\alpha \cdot \beta) = (-1)^{\overline{f\alpha}} \alpha \cdot f(\beta)$  for every  $\alpha \in \Omega$   $(\mathcal{L}), \beta \in \Omega$   $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{F})$ .

The following lemma is a completely straightforward generalisation of well-known facts about connections and curvature.

**Lemma 6.3.6.** Let  $\nabla \colon \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{F}) \to \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{F})$  be a connection, then  $\nabla^2 \in \Omega^2(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}))$ and  $[\nabla, f] \in \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}))$  for every  $f \in \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}))$ .

In particular,  $(\Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{H}om_{\Theta_X}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F})), d = [\nabla, -], \nabla^2)$  is a properly defined sheaf of curved DG-algebras over X.

If in addition  $\mathcal{F}$  admits a locally free resolution, then the trace map  $\operatorname{Tr} : \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}) \to \mathcal{O}_X$ , which is a morphism of sheaves of Lie algebras, is properly defined. By an analogous calculation to that of Lemma 4.5.6, its extension

$$\operatorname{Tr}: \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F})) \to \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}), \quad \operatorname{Tr}(\omega \cdot f) = \omega \cdot \operatorname{Tr}(f), \ \omega \in \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}), \ f \in \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}),$$

$$(6.3.1)$$

is a trace map in the sense of Definition 4.1.9.

**Definition 6.3.7.** An  $\mathcal{L}$ -module is a pair  $(\mathcal{F}, \nabla)$  consisting of a sheaf of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules  $\mathcal{F}$  and a flat  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection  $\nabla$  on  $\mathcal{F}$ . An  $\mathcal{L}$ -module  $(\mathcal{F}, \nabla)$  is said to be coherent (resp.: torsion free, locally free) if  $\mathcal{F}$  is coherent (resp.: torsion free, locally free) as an  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -module.

**Example 6.3.8.** Every  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -module has a unique structure of module over the trivial Lie algebroid  $\mathcal{L} = 0$ .

**Example 6.3.9.** For every Lie algebroid  $\mathcal{L}$ , the pair  $(\mathcal{O}_X, d_{\mathcal{L}})$  is an  $\mathcal{L}$ -module. More generally every choice of a basis on a free  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -module gives an  $\mathcal{L}$ -module structure.

Every  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection  $\nabla$  on a locally free  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -module  $\mathcal{F}$  naturally induces  $\mathcal{L}$ -connections on the associated sheaves  $\mathcal{F}$ ,  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F}), \mathcal{F}^{-k}$  etc.. If  $\mathcal{F}$  is an  $\mathcal{L}$ -module, then also  $\mathcal{F}$ ,  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F}), \mathcal{F}^{-k}$  etc. are  $\mathcal{L}$ -modules in a natural way.

**Example 6.3.10.** Let  $(X, \pi)$  be a smooth Poisson variety, and denote by  $\{-, -\}$  the Poisson bracket on the sheaf of functions  $\mathcal{O}_X$ . The cotangent sheaf  $\Omega_X^1$  of holomorphic differential 1-forms on X has an induced structure of holomorphic Lie algebroid with the anchor  $a(df) := \{f, -\}$  and the bracket  $[df, dg] := d\{f, g\}$  for all  $f, g \in \mathcal{O}_X$  (this defines a and [-, -] completely since  $\Omega_X^1$  is generated by exact forms as an  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -module), see e.g. [25] for more details. An  $\Omega_X^1$ -module is the same as a coherent sheaf  $\mathcal{E}$  together with a sheaf of Poisson modules structure on the sections of  $\mathcal{E}$ . Namely, continuing to denote by  $\{-, -\}$  the Poisson bracket on  $\mathcal{E}$ , the associated connection is defined by

$$\nabla \colon \Omega^1_X \to \mathcal{H}om_{\mathsf{K}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}), \qquad df \mapsto \nabla_{df}, \qquad \nabla_{df}e := \{f, e\} \quad \forall f \in \mathcal{O}_X, \ e \in \mathcal{E}.$$

The fact that  $\nabla$  is an  $\Omega^1_X$ -connection on  $\mathcal{E}$  is equivalent to the Poisson identities

$$\{f,ge\} = \{f,g\}e + g\{f,e\}, \qquad \{fg,e\} = f\{g,e\} + g\{f,e\},$$

while the flatness of  $\nabla$  is equivalent to the Jacobi identity

$$\{\{f,g\},e\} = \{f,\{g,e\}\} - \{g,\{f,e\}\}.$$

**Definition 6.3.11.** Let  $\mathcal{L}$  be a Lie algebroid over X. The hypercohomology of the complex  $(\Omega \ (\mathcal{L}), d_{\mathcal{L}})$  is called the **Lie algebroid cohomology of**  $\mathcal{L}$ , and it is denoted by  $\exists (\mathcal{L}), d_{\mathcal{L}}$ 

For an  $\mathcal{L}$ -module  $(\mathcal{F}, \nabla)$  the complex  $(\Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{F}), \nabla)$  is called the standard complex of  $(\mathcal{F}, \nabla)$ and its hypercohomology, denoted by  $\exists \ (\mathcal{L}; \mathcal{F})$ , is called the **Lie algebroid cohomology of**  $\mathcal{L}$  with coefficients in  $\mathcal{F}$ .

Notice that  $\exists (\mathcal{L}) = \exists (\mathcal{L}; \mathcal{O}_X)$ , where  $\mathcal{O}_X$  carries the  $\mathcal{L}$ -module structure of Example 6.3.9. The notion of standard complex is borrowed from [53], while for Lie algebroid cohomology we follow the notation of [1, 14].

**Example 6.3.12.** The Lie algebroid cohomology of the tangent sheaf  $\Theta_X$  is the de Rham cohomology of X. The Lie algebroid cohomology of a Lie algebroid  $\mathfrak{g}$  over Spec K is the Chevalley–Eilenberg cohomology of the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$ .

### 6.4 Infinitesimal deformations of locally free $\mathcal{L}$ -modules

In this section we describe a DG-Lie algebra controlling the infinitesimal deformations of a locally free  $\mathcal{L}$ -module, via the Thom–Whitney totalisation construction described in Section 1.4.

Let  $\mathcal{L}$  be a Lie algebroid over X and let  $(\mathcal{E}, \nabla)$  be an  $\mathcal{L}$ -module, with  $\mathcal{E}$  locally free as an  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -module. Let B be an Artin local K-algebra with residue field K. We denote by  $X_B = X \times \operatorname{Spec}(B)$ , by  $p_X \colon X \times \operatorname{Spec}(B) \to X$  the projection onto the first factor, and by  $i_X \colon X \to X \times \operatorname{Spec}(B)$  the inclusion induced by  $B \to B/\mathfrak{m}_B = K$ . Notice that the pull-back sheaf  $p_X \mathcal{L} = \mathcal{L} \otimes_K B$  has a natural structure of Lie algebroid over  $X_B$ , with the Lie bracket extending B-bilinearly the one on  $\mathcal{L}$ . Moreover, it is easy to check that a  $p_X \mathcal{L}$ -module  $\mathcal{F}$  on  $X_B$  restricts to an  $\mathcal{L}$ -module  $i_X \mathcal{F}$  on the central fibre X.

**Definition 6.4.1.** A deformation of the  $\mathcal{L}$ -module  $(\mathcal{E}, \nabla)$  over Spec(B) consists of the data of a deformation  $\mathcal{E}_B$  of  $\mathcal{E}$  over  $X_B$  and a  $p_X \mathcal{L}$ -module structure

$$\nabla_B \colon \mathscr{E}_B \to \Omega^1(p_X \mathscr{L}, \mathscr{E}_B) = \Omega^1(\mathscr{L}) \otimes_{\mathfrak{S}_X} \mathscr{E}_B$$

such that the restriction  $i_X \mathcal{E}_B$  to X, with the naturally induced  $\mathcal{L}$ -module structure, coincides with  $(\mathcal{E}, \nabla)$ . An isomorphism of deformations  $(\mathcal{E}_B, \nabla_B) \to (\mathcal{E}_B, \nabla_B)$  is an isomorphism of deformations of sheaves  $\phi \colon \mathcal{E}_B \to \mathcal{E}_B$  such that  $\phi \nabla_B = \nabla_B \phi$ .

We want to describe a DG-Lie algebra controlling the infinitesimal deformations of  $(\mathcal{E}, \nabla)$ . Since the  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection  $\nabla$  is flat, by Lemma 6.3.6 ( $\Omega$  ( $\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$ ),  $d = [\nabla, -]$ ) is a sheaf of locally free DG-algebras, which gives rise to a sheaf of locally free DG-Lie algebras

$$(\Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})), d = [\nabla, -], [-, -]).$$

**Theorem 6.4.2.** In the above situation, for every a ne open cover  $\mathcal{U} = \{U_i\}$ , the DG-Lie algebra  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})))$  controls the infinitesimal deformations of  $(\mathcal{E}, \nabla)$ . In particular  $\operatorname{H}^1(\mathcal{L}; \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$  is the space of first order deformations and  $\operatorname{H}^2(\mathcal{L}; \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$  is an obstruction space.

*Proof.* This result is probably well known to experts, at least in the case  $\mathcal{L} = \Theta_X$ , cf. [33, Thm. 6.8], and follows easily from Hinich's theorem on descent of Deligne groupoids. According to [36], it is sufficient to check that locally the Deligne groupoid of  $\Omega$  ( $\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{H}om_{\Theta_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$ ) is equivalent to the groupoid of deformations of ( $\mathcal{E}, \nabla$ ).

In order to check this, it is not restrictive to assume X affine. Given an Artin ring B as above, up to isomorphism every deformation of  $\mathscr{E}$  is trivial, i.e.  $\mathscr{E}_B = \mathscr{E} \otimes_{\mathsf{K}} B$  and  $\mathscr{H}om_{\mathscr{O}_{X_B}}(\mathscr{E}_B, \mathscr{E}_B) = \mathscr{H}om_{\mathscr{O}_X}(\mathscr{E}, \mathscr{E}) \otimes_{\mathsf{K}} B$ . Denoting by  $\nabla_0 \colon \mathscr{E}_B \to \Omega^1(p_X \mathscr{L}, \mathscr{E}_B) = \Omega^1(\mathscr{L}, \mathscr{E}) \otimes_{\mathsf{K}} B$  the natural B-linear extension of  $\nabla$ , every deformation of  $\nabla$  over B is of the form  $\nabla_0 + x$ , with  $x \in \Gamma(X, \Omega^1(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_B$ , and the flatness condition  $(\nabla_0 + x)^2 = 0$  is exactly the Maurer–Cartan equation  $dx + \frac{1}{2}[x, x] = 0$ .

To conclude the proof we only need to show that two solutions of the Maurer-Cartan equation x, y are gauge equivalent if and only if there exists an isomorphism of deformations  $\phi: \mathcal{E}_B \to \mathcal{E}_B$  such that  $\phi(\nabla_0 + x)\phi^{-1} = \nabla_0 + y$ . Every  $\phi$  as above is of the form  $\phi = e^a$ , with  $a \in \Gamma(X, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})) \otimes \mathfrak{m}_B$ , and then the condition  $\phi(\nabla_0 + x)\phi^{-1} = \nabla_0 + y$  is equivalent to

$$\nabla_0 + y = e^{[a,-]}(\nabla_0 + x) = \nabla_0 + x + \sum_{n=0} \frac{[a,-]^n}{(n+1)!}([a,x] - da),$$

which is the same as  $y = e^a * x$ , where \* denotes the gauge action.

Remark 6.4.3. One can consider a different deformation problem, namely the deformation of pairs (bundle,  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection) without requiring the vanishing of the curvature. Then the same argument as above shows that this deformation problem is controlled by the DG-Lie algebra  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^{-1}(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})))$ , while it is well known that  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$  controls the deformations of  $\mathcal{E}$  [24].

### 6.5 Lie pairs

**Definition 6.5.1.** A Lie pair  $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{A})$  of Lie algebroids over X is a pair consisting of a Lie algebroid  $\mathcal{L}$  over X and a Lie subalgebroid  $\mathcal{A} \subset \mathcal{L}$  such that the quotient sheaf  $\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}$  is locally free.

Let  $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{A})$  be a Lie pair. Since  $\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}$  is assumed locally free we have a surjective restriction map  $\varrho \colon \Omega(\mathcal{L}) \to \Omega(\mathcal{A})$ , which is a morphism of sheaves of commutative differential graded algebras. The powers of its kernel give a finite decreasing filtration of differential graded ideal sheaves

$$\Omega \ (\mathcal{L}) = \mathcal{G}_0 \supset \mathcal{G}_1 = \ker(\varrho) \supset \cdots \mathcal{G}_r = (\ker(\varrho))^{(r)} \supset \cdots$$

If we forget the de Rham differential, we can immediately see that  $\mathcal{G}_p$  is the image of the morphism of graded  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules

$$\bigwedge^{p} \left( \mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A} \right) \ [-p] \otimes \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}) \to \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}),$$

and we have natural isomorphisms of graded sheaves

$$\frac{\mathcal{G}_p}{\mathcal{G}_{p+1}}[p] \cong \bigwedge^p \left(\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}\right) \quad \otimes \Omega \quad (\mathcal{A}).$$
(6.5.1)

In particular,  $\mathcal{G}_p^i \neq 0$  only for pairs (i, p) such that  $p \leq i \leq \operatorname{rank} \mathcal{L}$  and  $p \leq \operatorname{rank} \mathcal{L} - \operatorname{rank} \mathcal{A}$ . For instance, whenever i = 2 we have  $\mathcal{G}_0^2 = \Omega^2(\mathcal{L}), \mathcal{G}_3^2 = 0$ ,

$$\begin{split} G_1^2 &= \{ \phi \in \Omega^2(\mathcal{L}) \mid \phi(a,b) = 0 \; \forall a, b \in \mathcal{A} \}, \\ G_2^2 &= \{ \phi \in \Omega^2(\mathcal{L}) \mid \phi(a,l) = 0 \; \forall a \in \mathcal{A}, \, l \in \mathcal{L} \}. \end{split}$$

Recall that  $\exists (\mathcal{L}) = \exists (X, \Omega (\mathcal{L}))$  denotes the Lie algebroid cohomology of  $\mathcal{L}$ , as in Definition 6.3.11.

**Definition 6.5.2.** In the above notation, the filtration  $\Omega(\mathcal{L}) = \mathcal{G}_0 \supset \mathcal{G}_1 \cdots$  is called the **Leray filtration** of the Lie pair  $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{A})$ . We shall call the associated spectral sequence in hypercohomology

$$E_1^{p,q} = \mathsf{H}^q\left(X, \mathcal{G}_p/\mathcal{G}_{p+1}[p]\right) \Rightarrow \mathsf{H}^{p+q}(\mathcal{L})$$

the Leray spectral sequence of the Lie pair  $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{A})$ .
The name Leray filtration is motivated by Example 6.5.4 below. Notice however that for the Lie pair  $(\Theta_X, 0)$  the Leray filtration coincides with the Hodge filtration on differential forms.

Given an  $\mathcal{A}$ -module  $(\mathcal{E}, \nabla)$ , we can also define a filtration  $\mathcal{G}_r(\mathcal{E}) = \mathcal{G}_r \otimes \mathcal{E}$  of the graded sheaf  $\Omega$   $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E})$ ; equivalently,  $\mathcal{G}_r(\mathcal{E})$  may be defined as the image of the multiplication map

$$\mathcal{G}_r \otimes \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E}) \to \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E}).$$

If  $\nabla$  is an  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection on  $\mathcal{E}$  extending  $\nabla$ , then by Leibniz rule the filtration  $\mathcal{G}_r(\mathcal{E})$  is preserved by  $\nabla$  and we can immediately see that the maps induced on the quotients  $\mathcal{G}_r(\mathcal{E})/\mathcal{G}_{r+1}(\mathcal{E})$  are independent from  $\nabla$  and square-zero operators. Notice also that the curvature of  $\nabla$  belongs to  $\mathcal{G}_2^2(\mathcal{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}))$  if and only if  $[\nabla_l, \nabla_a] = \nabla_{[l,a]}$  for every  $l \in \mathcal{L}$  and  $a \in \mathcal{A}$ .

Since  $\nabla$  always admits extensions locally (see Remark 6.7.3 below), for every r there is a properly defined structure of differential graded sheaf on  $G_r(\mathcal{E})/G_{r+1}(\mathcal{E})$ .

It is interesting to point out that the groups  $E_1^{p,q} = \mathbb{H}^q \left( X, \mathcal{G}_p / \mathcal{G}_{p+1}[p] \right)$ , and more generally the hypercohomology groups of  $\mathcal{G}_r(\mathcal{E}) / \mathcal{G}_{r+1}(\mathcal{E})$ , are cohomology groups of  $\mathcal{A}$  with coefficients in suitable  $\mathcal{A}$ -modules. In fact, there is a canonical  $\mathcal{A}$ -module structure on the quotient sheaf  $\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}$  given by the **Bott connection**: denoting by  $\pi \colon \mathcal{L} \to \mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}$  the projection, the latter is defined by the formula

$$abla_a \pi(b) = \pi([a, b]), \qquad \forall a \in \mathcal{A}, \ b \in \mathcal{L}$$

Therefore, there is a canonical  $\mathcal{A}$ -module structure on  $\bigwedge^r (\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A})$  for every r.

**Lemma 6.5.3.** Let  $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{A})$  be a Lie pair and let  $\mathcal{E}$  be an  $\mathcal{A}$ -module. Then for every  $r \geq 1$ , the di erential graded sheaf  $\frac{\mathcal{G}_r(\mathcal{E})}{\mathcal{G}_{r+1}(\mathcal{E})}[r]$  is isomorphic to the standard complex of the  $\mathcal{A}$ -module  $\bigwedge^r(\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}) \otimes \mathcal{E}$ . In particular, the Leray spectral sequence of the pair  $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{A})$  is

$$E_1^{p,q} = \mathsf{H}^q\left(\mathcal{A}; \bigwedge^p \left(\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}\right) \right).$$

*Proof.* For every  $r \geq 1$ , consider the isomorphism of graded sheaves  $\varphi : \frac{\mathcal{G}_r}{\mathcal{G}_{r+1}}[r] \to \bigwedge^r (\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}) \otimes \Omega$  ( $\mathcal{A}$ ) of (6.5.1). We begin by showing that this is an isomorphism of complexes, where the differential on the left is induced by  $d_{\mathcal{L}}$ , and the differential on the right is given by the dual connection to the Bott connection.

Denote by  $\nabla^B$  the Bott connection on  $\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}$ , and by  $\nabla^B$ , the induced connection on  $\bigwedge^r(\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A})$  for every  $r \geq 0$ . We denote by  $a_{\mathcal{L}}$  and  $a_{\mathcal{A}}$  the anchor maps of  $\mathcal{L}$  and  $\mathcal{A}$  respectively. Finally, denote by j the inclusion  $j: \left(\frac{\mathcal{L}}{\mathcal{A}}\right)$   $[-1] \to \Omega^1(\mathcal{L})$ , and by  $\pi$  the projection  $\pi: \mathcal{L} \to \frac{\mathcal{L}}{\mathcal{A}}$ , so that for  $m \in \mathcal{L}$  and  $\eta \in \left(\frac{\mathcal{L}}{\mathcal{A}}\right)$  [-1] one has that  $m \forall j(\eta) = (j(\eta))(m) = \eta(\pi(m)) = \pi(m) \forall \eta$ . For every  $\eta \in G_r/G_{r+1}[r]$ , we prove that

$$\varphi(d_{\mathcal{L}}\eta) = \nabla^{B, \varphi(\eta)}.$$

Consider  $\omega \in \mathcal{G}_1/\mathcal{G}_2[1] \cong (\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}) \otimes \Omega$  ( $\mathcal{A}$ ) of degree zero, so that  $\omega$  belongs to  $\mathcal{G}_1^1/\mathcal{G}_2^1[1] = \mathcal{G}_1^1[1] \cong (\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A})$ . Then  $d_{\mathcal{L}}\omega$  belongs to  $\mathcal{G}_1^2[1]$ , but we consider its projection to  $\frac{\mathcal{G}_1^2}{\mathcal{G}_2^2}[1] \cong (\frac{\mathcal{L}}{\mathcal{A}}) \otimes \Omega^1(\mathcal{A})$ . Hence we calculate it on  $b \in \mathcal{A}$  and  $\pi(l) \in \frac{\mathcal{L}}{\mathcal{A}}$ , obtaining

$$\begin{aligned} d_{\mathcal{L}}\omega(b,\pi(l)) &= a_{\mathcal{L}}(b)(j(\omega)(l)) - a_{\mathcal{L}}(l)(j(\omega)(b)) - j(\omega)([b,l]) \\ &= a_{\mathcal{R}}(b)(\omega(\pi(l))) - a_{\mathcal{L}}(l)(\omega(\pi(b))) - \omega(\pi([b,l])) \\ &= a_{\mathcal{R}}(b)(\omega(\pi(l))) - \omega(\pi([b,l])), \end{aligned}$$

since  $\pi(b) = 0$ . The connection  $\nabla^{B,-}$  for  $\omega \in \left(\frac{\pounds}{\mathcal{A}}\right)^{-}$ ,  $b \in \mathcal{A}$  and  $\pi(l) \in \frac{\pounds}{\mathcal{A}}$  is given by

$$\pi(l) \mathbf{y} \nabla_b^{B, \omega} = d_{\mathcal{L}}(\pi(l) \mathbf{y} \omega)(b) - (\nabla_b^B \pi(l)) \mathbf{y} \omega = a_{\mathcal{L}}(b)(\pi(l) \mathbf{y} \omega) - (\pi([b, l])) \mathbf{y} \omega$$

$$= a_{\mathcal{A}}(b)(\omega(\pi(l))) - \omega(\pi([b, l])),$$

therefore  $d_{\mathcal{L}}\omega = \nabla^{B}$ ,  $\omega$ . Consider now  $\eta \in \frac{\mathcal{G}_{r}}{\mathcal{G}_{r+1}}[r]$  of degree  $k-r \geq 0$ , which we can assume to be of the form  $\eta = \omega_1 \cdots \omega_k$ , with  $\omega_i \in \Omega^1(\mathcal{L})[1]$  for  $i = 1, \ldots, r$  such that  $\varrho(\omega_1) = \cdots = \varrho(\omega_r) = 0$  and  $\omega_j \in \Omega^1(\mathcal{L})$  for  $j = r + 1, \dots, k$  such that  $\varrho(\omega_{r+1}), \dots, \varrho(\omega_k) \neq 0$ .

In the isomorphism  $\varphi \colon \frac{\mathcal{G}_r}{\mathcal{G}_{r+1}}[r] \to \bigwedge^r \left(\frac{\mathcal{L}}{\mathcal{A}}\right) \otimes \Omega \ (\mathcal{A})$ , the form  $\eta = \omega_1 \cdots \omega_k$  is sent to  $\varphi(\eta) = \omega_1 \cdots \omega_r \otimes \varrho(\omega_{r+1}) \cdots \varrho(\omega_k)$ . Then we have

$$\begin{aligned} \nabla^{B,} \ (\varphi(\eta)) &= \nabla^{B,} \ (\omega_{1} \cdots \omega_{r} \otimes \varrho(\omega_{r+1}) \cdots \varrho(\omega_{k})) \\ &= \sum_{i=1}^{r} \omega_{1} \cdots \nabla^{B,} \ (\omega_{i}) \cdots \omega_{r} \otimes \varrho(\omega_{r+1}) \cdots \varrho(\omega_{k}) \\ &+ \sum_{i=r+1}^{k} (-1)^{i-1-r} \omega_{1} \cdots \omega_{r} \otimes \varrho(\omega_{r+1}) \cdots d_{\mathcal{A}}(\varrho(\omega_{i})) \cdots \varrho(\omega_{k}) \\ &= \sum_{i=1}^{r} \omega_{1} \cdots \nabla^{B,} \ (\omega_{i}) \cdots \omega_{r} \otimes \varrho(\omega_{r+1}) \cdots \varrho(\omega_{k}) \\ &+ \sum_{i=r+1}^{k} (-1)^{i-1-r} \omega_{1} \cdots \omega_{r} \otimes \varrho(\omega_{r+1}) \cdots \varrho(d_{\mathcal{L}}(\omega_{i})) \cdots \varrho(\omega_{k}) \\ &= \sum_{i=1}^{r} \omega_{1} \cdots d_{\mathcal{L}}(\omega_{i}) \cdots \omega_{r} \otimes \varrho(\omega_{r+1}) \cdots \varrho(d_{\mathcal{L}}(\omega_{i})) \cdots \varrho(\omega_{k}) \\ &+ \sum_{i=r+1}^{k} (-1)^{i-1-r} \omega_{1} \cdots \omega_{r} \otimes \varrho(\omega_{r+1}) \cdots \varrho(d_{\mathcal{L}}(\omega_{i})) \cdots \varrho(\omega_{k}) \\ &= (\mathrm{Id} \otimes \varrho) \left( \sum_{i=1}^{r} \omega_{1} \cdots d_{\mathcal{L}}(\omega_{i}) \cdots \omega_{k} + \sum_{i=r+1}^{k} (-1)^{i-1-r} \omega_{1} \cdots d_{\mathcal{L}}(\omega_{i}) \cdots \omega_{k} \right) \\ &= \varphi(d_{\mathcal{L}}(\omega_{1} \cdots \omega_{k})) = \varphi(d_{\mathcal{L}}(\eta)). \end{aligned}$$

For every  $r \geq 1$ , it follows by (6.5.1) and by the definition of  $\mathcal{G}_r(\mathcal{E})$  that there is an isomorphism of graded sheaves

$$\varphi \otimes \mathrm{Id}_{\mathcal{E}} \colon \frac{\mathcal{G}_r(\mathcal{E})}{\mathcal{G}_{r+1}(\mathcal{E})}[r] \to \bigwedge^r (\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}) \otimes \Omega \ (\mathcal{A}) \otimes \mathcal{E}.$$

Denote by  $\nabla$  the flat  $\mathcal{A}$ -connection on  $\mathcal{E}$ , and by  $\nabla$  a local extension of  $\nabla$  to an  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection on  $\mathcal{E}$ , which is such that  $(\varrho \otimes \mathrm{Id})\nabla = \nabla$  and which induces a differential on  $\mathcal{G}_r(\mathcal{E})/\mathcal{G}_{r+1}(\mathcal{E})[r]$ .

Take now  $\eta \otimes e \in \mathcal{G}_r(\mathcal{E})[r] = (\mathcal{G}_r \otimes \mathcal{E})[r]$ , then  $\nabla (\eta \otimes e) = d_{\mathcal{L}} \eta \otimes e + (-1)^{\overline{\eta}} \eta \otimes \nabla (e)$ , and

$$\begin{aligned} (\varphi \otimes \mathrm{Id}_{\mathscr{E}})(\nabla \ (\eta \otimes e)) &= \varphi(d_{\mathscr{L}}\eta) \otimes e + (-1)^{\overline{\eta}}\varphi(\eta) \otimes (\varphi \otimes \mathrm{Id}_{\mathscr{E}})\nabla \ (e) \\ &= \nabla^{B,} \ (\varphi(\eta)) \otimes e + (-1)^{\overline{\eta}}\varphi(\eta) \otimes (\varphi \otimes \mathrm{Id}_{\mathscr{E}})\nabla \ (e). \end{aligned}$$

Since

$$(\nabla^{B,} \otimes \nabla)((\varphi \otimes \mathrm{Id}_{\mathscr{E}})(\eta \otimes e)) = (\nabla^{B,} \otimes \nabla)(\varphi(\eta) \otimes e) = \nabla^{B,} (\varphi(\eta)) \otimes e + (-1)^{\overline{\eta}} \varphi(\eta) \otimes \nabla(e),$$

it remains only to show that  $(\varphi \otimes \mathrm{Id}_{\mathscr{E}}) \nabla(e) = \nabla(e)$  for every  $e \in \mathscr{E}$ , which follows by the definition of  $\varphi$  and by the fact that  $(\rho \otimes \mathrm{Id})\nabla = \nabla$ , since  $\nabla$  is a local extension of  $\nabla$ . 

**Example 6.5.4.** Let  $f: X \to Y$  be a smooth morphism of irreducible smooth schemes. Then a Lie pair on X is given by  $(\Theta_X, \Theta_f)$ , where  $\Theta_f = \mathcal{H}om_{\Theta_X}(\Omega_{X/Y}, \Theta_X)$  is the subsheaf of relative vector fields: since f is smooth there exists an exact sequence of sheaves

$$0 \to \Theta_f \to \Theta_X \to f \ \Theta_Y \to 0.$$

In this case  $\Omega(\mathcal{L}) = \Omega_X$  is the usual de Rham complex of X, while  $\Omega(\mathcal{A}) = \Omega_{X/Y}$  is the relative de Rham complex and the filtration  $\mathcal{G}_r$  is the algebraic analogue of the holomorphic Leray filtration, see [75, 17.2], [77, 2.16].

Since the relative de Rham differential is  $f^{-1}\mathcal{O}_Y$ -linear and  $\mathcal{G}_1$  is the ideal sheaf generated by  $f^{-1}\Omega_Y^1$ , for every r we have a natural isomorphism of differential graded sheaves

$$\frac{\mathcal{G}_r}{\mathcal{G}_{r+1}} \cong f^{-1}\Omega^r_Y \otimes_{f^{-1}\mathcal{O}_Y} \Omega_{X/Y}$$

and therefore the first page of the Leray spectral sequence is

$$E_1^p = \mathsf{H} \ \left( X, \mathcal{G}_p / \mathcal{G}_{p+1} \right) = \mathsf{H} \ \left( X, f^{-1} \Omega_Y^p \otimes_{f^{-1} \mathcal{O}_Y} \Omega_{X/Y} \right) = \mathsf{H} \ \left( Y, \Omega_Y^p \otimes_{\mathcal{O}_Y} Rf \ \Omega_{X/Y} \right).$$

It is an easy consequence of Deligne's results on Hodge theory that if X and Y are complex projective manifolds, then the Leray spectral sequence of the Lie pair  $(\Theta_X, \Theta_f)$  degenerates at  $E_1$ . In fact, by Hodge decomposition we have

$$Rf \ \Omega_{X/Y} = \bigoplus_q R^q f \ \Omega_{X/Y}[-q] \simeq \bigoplus_q \mathcal{O}_Y \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} R^q f \ \mathbb{C}[-q],$$

and then  $E_1^p = \bigoplus_q H$   $(Y, \Omega_Y^p \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} R^q f \mathbb{C})[-p-q]$ . Since  $R^q f \mathbb{C}$  is a local system with real structure and Y is compact Kähler, according to [77, 2.11] (see also [33, 8.5]), the cohomology of  $\Omega_Y^p \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} R^q f \mathbb{C}$  is a direct summand of the cohomology of  $R^q f \mathbb{C}$ . Since the (topological) Leray spectral sequence of  $Rf \mathbb{C}$  degenerates at  $E_2$  [19, 2.6.2], we have that  $E_1^p$  is a direct summand of  $\mathbb{H}(Y, Rf \mathbb{C}) = H(X, \mathbb{C}) = \mathbb{H}(X, \Omega_X)$ .

For every locally free sheaf  $\mathcal{E}$  on Y its pull-back  $f \mathcal{E} = \mathcal{O}_X \otimes_{f^{-1}\mathcal{O}_Y} f^{-1}\mathcal{E}$  has a natural structure of  $\Theta_f$ -module with connection

$$\nabla_{\eta}(g\otimes e) = \eta(g)\otimes e.$$

More generally, every  $\Theta_f$ -module can be interpreted, as in [10], as a locally free sheaf on X which is endowed with a connection relative to f that is flat.

### 6.6 Reduced Atiyah classes

For every Lie algebroid  $\mathcal{L}$  and every  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -module  $\mathcal{F}$  we define the sheaf of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules

$$P(\mathcal{L},\mathcal{F}) = \{(l,\phi) \in \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{H}om_{\mathsf{K}}(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F}) \mid \phi(fe) = f\phi(e) + a(l)(f)e, \ f \in \mathcal{O}_X, \ e \in \mathcal{F}\}.$$

If  $\mathcal{F}$  is coherent then also  $P(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{F})$  is coherent. This has been proved in [41, Prop. 5.1] in the case  $\mathcal{L} = \Theta_X$  (see also Example 5.1.6), while for the general case it is sufficient to observe that  $P(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{F}) = P(\Theta_X, \mathcal{F}) \times {}_X \mathcal{L}$ .

Denoting by  $p: P(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{F}) \to \mathcal{L}$  the projection on the first factor, we have two exact sequences of (graded)  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules

$$0 \to \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F}) \to P(\mathcal{L},\mathcal{F}) \xrightarrow{p} \mathcal{L},$$
  
$$0 \to \Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F}) \to \Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L}) \otimes P(\mathcal{L},\mathcal{F}) \xrightarrow{p} \Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{L} = \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{L},\mathcal{L})[-1],$$
  
(6.6.1)

where the second sequence is obtained by applying the exact functor  $\Omega^1(\mathcal{L}) \otimes -$  to the first. Now and in the sequel, we will consider  $\mathrm{Id}_{\mathcal{L}}$  as a global section of  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{L},\mathcal{L})[-1]$ , a graded sheaf concentrated in degree 1.

**Lemma 6.6.1.** In the above setup, there exists a natural bijection between the set of  $\mathcal{L}$ connections on  $\mathcal{F}$  and global sections  $D \in \Gamma(X, \Omega^1(\mathcal{L}) \otimes P(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{F}))$  such that  $p(D) = \mathrm{Id}_{\mathcal{L}}$ .

*Proof.* Let  $l_1, \ldots, l_r$  be a local frame of  $\mathcal{L}$  with dual frame  $\phi_1, \ldots, \phi_r \in \Omega^1(\mathcal{L})$ . Every K-linear morphism  $\nabla : \mathcal{F} \to \Omega^1(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{F})$  can be written locally as  $\nabla = \sum_{i=1}^r \phi_i \cdot D_i$ , with  $D_i \in \mathcal{H}om_{\mathsf{K}}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F})$ . By definition,  $\nabla$  is a connection if and only if for every  $f \in \mathcal{O}_X$ ,  $e \in \mathcal{F}$ , and every i we have

$$D_i(fe) = l_i \vee \nabla(fe) = a(l_i)(f)e + fD_i(e)$$

and this is equivalent to the fact that  $\sum_{i=1}^{r} \phi_i \otimes (l_i, D_i) \in \Omega^1(\mathcal{L}) \otimes P(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{F}).$ 

**Lemma 6.6.2.** If  $\mathcal{F}$  is a locally free sheaf, then the morphism  $p: P(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{F}) \to \mathcal{L}$  is surjective.

*Proof.* We show this locally, with a proof similar to [41, Lemma 3.1]. Let R be a K-algebra, let (L, [-, -], a) be a Lie algebroid over R with anchor map  $a: L \to \text{Der}_{K}(R, R)$ , and let F be a free R-module with basis  $\{e_i\}$ . We set

$$P(L,F) = \{(l,\phi) \in L \times \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{K}}(F,F) \mid \phi(re) = r\phi(e) + a(l)(r)e, \ \forall r \in R, \ e \in F\},\$$

and show that the projection  $p: P(L, F) \to L$  is surjective. For every  $x \in L$ , consider the derivation  $a(x) \in \text{Der}_{k}(R, R)$ , and set

$$w(\sum_{i} r_i e_i) := \sum_{i} a(x)(r_i)e_i, \quad r_i \in R.$$

Then the pair (x, w) belongs to P(L, F).

Assume now that  $\mathcal{F}$  is a locally free sheaf, so that the morphism  $p: P(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{F}) \to \mathcal{L}$  is surjective and we have an exact sequence of locally free graded sheaves of  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -modules

$$0 \to \Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}) \to \Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L}) \otimes P(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E}) \xrightarrow{p} \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{L})[-1] \to 0.$$

We can rewrite the above short exact sequence of graded sheaves concentrated in degree 1 as a sequence of sheaves in degree 0:

$$0 \to \Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L})[1] \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}) \to \Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L})[1] \otimes P(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E}) \xrightarrow{p} \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{L}) \to 0.$$

By Lemma 6.6.1, there exists an  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection on  $\mathcal{E}$  if and only if the identity on  $\mathcal{L}$  lifts to a global section of  $\Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L})[1] \otimes P(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E})$ . Writing

$$\operatorname{At}_{\mathscr{L}}(\mathscr{E}) = \partial(\operatorname{Id}_{\mathscr{L}}) \in H^{1}(X, \Omega^{1}(\mathscr{L})[1] \otimes \mathscr{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathscr{E}, \mathscr{E})) = \operatorname{Ext}^{1}_{X}(\mathscr{L} \otimes \mathscr{E}, \mathscr{E}),$$

where  $\partial$  is the connecting morphism in the cohomology long exact sequence, we have that  $\operatorname{At}_{\mathcal{L}}(\mathcal{E}) = 0$  if and only if there exists an  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection on  $\mathcal{E}$ .

Equivalently, we can define  $\operatorname{At}_{\mathcal{L}}(\mathcal{E})$  as the extension class of the short exact sequence

$$0 \to \Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}) \to Q(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E}) \xrightarrow{p} \mathcal{O}_{X}[-1] \to 0.$$

where, by definition,  $Q(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E}) = p^{-1}(\mathcal{O}_X[-1] \cdot \mathrm{Id}_{\mathcal{L}})$ . More explicitly, in a local frame  $l_1, \ldots, l_r$  of  $\mathcal{L}$ , with dual frame  $\phi_1, \ldots, \phi_r \in \Omega^1(\mathcal{L})$ , the elements of  $Q(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E})$  are those of  $\Omega^1(\mathcal{L}) \otimes P(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E})$  of the form  $\sum_{i=1}^r \phi_i \otimes (fl_i, D_i)$  for some  $f \in \mathcal{O}_X$ .

Let now  $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{A})$  be a Lie pair on X. Given an  $\mathcal{A}$ -connection  $\nabla \colon \mathcal{E} \to \Omega^1(\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{E})$  on  $\mathcal{E}$  locally free it makes sense to ask whether  $\nabla$  lifts to an  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection or not. We prove that the solution to this problem is completely determined by an obstruction

$$\partial(\nabla) \in \operatorname{Ext}_X^1\left(\frac{\mathcal{L}}{\mathcal{A}}\otimes \mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}\right) = \operatorname{Ext}_X^1\left(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}\otimes \mathcal{G}_1^1[1]\right).$$

It is possible to prove, by applying the results of [41, Section 3] to an injective resolution, that the same holds also if  $\mathcal{E}$  is not locally free; however we don't need this result.

The case  $\mathcal{A} = 0$  has been already considered. Suppose  $\mathcal{A} \neq 0$ , then we have a commutative diagram with exact rows

$$0 - - Q(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E}) - Q(\mathcal{L}$$

where  $\alpha, \beta$  are the natural restriction maps. In a local frame  $l_1, \ldots, l_r$  of  $\mathcal{L}$ , with dual frame  $\phi_1, \ldots, \phi_r \in \Omega^1(\mathcal{L})$  and such that  $l_1, \ldots, l_s$  is a local frame for  $\mathcal{A}$ , we have

$$\alpha(\sum_{i=1}^r \phi_i \otimes g_i) = \sum_{i=1}^s \phi_i \otimes g_i, \quad \beta(\sum_{i=1}^r \phi_i \otimes (fl_i, D_i)) = \sum_{i=1}^s \phi_i \otimes (fl_i, D_i).$$

Since  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  are surjective, by the snake lemma we have an exact sequence

$$0 \to \mathcal{G}_1^1 \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}) \to Q(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E}) \xrightarrow{\beta} Q(\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{E}) \to 0,$$
(6.6.2)

since  $\mathcal{G}_1^1$  is by definition the kernel of the surjective map  $\Omega^1(\mathcal{L}) \to \Omega^1(\mathcal{A})$ . For simplicity we can rewrite the above short exact sequence of graded sheaves living in degree 1 as a short exact sequence of sheaves in degree 0:

$$0 \to G_1^1[1] \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}) \to Q(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E})[1] \xrightarrow{\beta} Q(\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{E})[1] \to 0.$$

Then the  $\mathcal{A}$ -connection  $\nabla$  is an element of  $H^0(Q(\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{E})[1])$  such that  $p(\nabla) = 1$  and the element

$$\overline{\operatorname{At}}_{\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{E},\nabla) := \partial(\nabla) \in H^1\left(X, \mathcal{G}_1^1[1] \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}\left(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}\right)\right) = \operatorname{Ext}_X^1\left(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E} \otimes \mathcal{G}_1^1[1]\right),$$

is the obstruction to lifting  $\nabla$  to an  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection. We will call this the **reduced Atiyah class** of  $(\mathcal{E}, \nabla)$ .

### 6.7 Simplicial $\mathcal{L}$ -connections

In this section, similarly to Section 5.1, we define simplicial  $\mathcal{L}$ -connections for a Lie algebroid  $\mathcal{L}$ , and simplicial extensions of an  $\mathcal{A}$ -connection for a Lie pair  $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{A})$ . We prove that the adjoint operator of a simplicial  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection on a locally free sheaf  $\mathcal{E}$  induces a curved DG-algebra structure on  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$ . In the case of a Lie pair  $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{A})$  and of a simplicial extension of a flat  $\mathcal{A}$ -connection  $\nabla$  on  $\mathcal{E}$ , we obtain the data of a curved DG-pair. Simplicial connections allow us to give representatives of the classes  $\operatorname{At}_{\mathcal{L}}(\mathcal{E})$  and  $\operatorname{At}_{\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{E}, \nabla)$ , and a representative of the obstruction to extending a flat  $\mathcal{A}$ -connection on  $\mathcal{E}$  to a  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection on  $\mathcal{E}$  with curvature in  $\mathcal{G}_2^2 \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$ .

Let  $\mathcal{L}$  be a Lie algebroid on X and  $\mathcal{E}$  a locally free sheaf. We have seen that  $\mathcal{L}$ -connections on  $\mathcal{E}$  exist locally but in general it does not exist any globally defined connection. However we can define a weaker notion of connection, which always exists and equally gives a significative example of curved DG-algebra.

In the notation of Section 6.3, consider the short exact sequence

$$0 \to \Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}) \to \Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L}) \otimes P(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E}) \xrightarrow{p} \Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{L} \to 0, \qquad (6.7.1)$$

and recall that by Lemma 6.6.1 an  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection on  $\mathcal{E}$  is a global section D of  $\Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L}) \otimes P(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E})$ such that  $p(D) = \mathrm{Id}_{\mathcal{L}}$ , where  $\mathrm{Id}_{\mathcal{L}}$  is considered as a global section of  $\Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{L}$ . Fix an affine open cover  $\mathcal{U} = \{U_i\}$  of X; by the exactness of the Thom–Whitney totalisation functor one obtains a short exact sequence of DG-vector spaces

$$0 \longrightarrow \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})) \longrightarrow \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L}) \otimes P(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E})) \xrightarrow{p} \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{L}) \longrightarrow 0.$$

Because of the natural inclusion (1.4.2) of global sections in the totalisation, we can consider  $\mathrm{Id}_{\mathcal{L}}$  as an element of  $\mathrm{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{L})$ .

**Definition 6.7.1.** A simplicial  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection on  $\mathcal{E}$  is a lifting  $\nabla$  in  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L}) \otimes P(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E}))$  of  $\operatorname{Id}_{\mathcal{L}}$  in  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{L})$ .

It is clear that a simplicial  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection on  $\mathcal{E}$  always exists.

In the case of a Lie pair  $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{A})$  and of an  $\mathcal{A}$ -connection  $\nabla^{\mathcal{A}}$  on the locally free sheaf  $\mathcal{E}$ , we can define an analogous notion of simplicial  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection extending  $\nabla^{\mathcal{A}}$ . It is not restrictive to assume  $\mathcal{A} \neq 0$ ; then the exact sequence of locally free graded sheaves (6.6.2)

$$0 \to G_1^1 \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X} \left( \mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E} \right) \to Q(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E}) \xrightarrow{\beta} Q(\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{E}) \to 0$$

induces the short exact sequence of DG-vector spaces

$$0 \to \operatorname{Tot}\left(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_{1}^{1} \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}\left(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}\right)\right) \to \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, Q(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E})) \xrightarrow{\beta} \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, Q(\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{E})) \to 0.$$
(6.7.2)

We have already observed that an  $\mathcal{A}$ -connection  $\nabla^{\mathcal{A}}$  on  $\mathcal{E}$  is a global section of  $Q(\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{E})$ such that  $p(\nabla^{\mathcal{A}}) = 1$ , where  $p: Q(\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{E}) \to \mathcal{O}_X[-1]$  is induced by the map p of (6.7.1). By the inclusion of global sections in the totalisation,  $\nabla^{\mathcal{A}}$  belongs to  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, Q(\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{E}))$ .

**Definition 6.7.2.** By a simplicial extension of an  $\mathcal{A}$ -connection  $\nabla^{\mathcal{A}}$  on  $\mathcal{E}$  we mean a lifting  $\nabla$  in  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, Q(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E}))$  of  $\nabla^{\mathcal{A}}$  in  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, Q(\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{E}))$ .

*Remark* 6.7.3. Notice that the exact sequence (6.6.2) implies that a local extension of an  $\mathcal{A}$ -connection to an  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection always exists.

Since maps on the totalisation are induced locally, a similar argument to that of Lemma 6.5.3 shows that every simplicial extension  $\nabla$  of a flat  $\mathcal{A}$ -connection  $\nabla^{\mathcal{A}}$  on  $\mathcal{E}$  induces a differential on the complex  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_r(\mathcal{E})/\mathcal{G}_{r+1}(\mathcal{E})[r])$ . We then have that  $H(\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_r(\mathcal{E})/\mathcal{G}_{r+1}(\mathcal{E})[r])) \cong$  $\exists (X, \mathcal{G}_r(\mathcal{E})/\mathcal{G}_{r+1}(\mathcal{E})[r])$  is isomorphic to the Lie algebroid cohomology of  $\mathcal{A}$  with coefficients in the  $\mathcal{A}$ -module  $\bigwedge^r(\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}) \otimes \mathcal{E}$ , again by Lemma 6.5.3.

**Lemma 6.7.4.** For a Lie algebroid  $\mathcal{L}$  and a simplicial  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection  $\nabla$  on  $\mathcal{E}$ , the cohomology class of  $d_{\text{Tot}}\nabla$  in  $\text{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\Omega^1(\mathcal{L})\otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{E}))$  is the obstruction  $\text{At}_{\mathcal{L}}(\mathcal{E})$  to the existence of an  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection on  $\mathcal{E}$ .

For a Lie pair  $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{A})$  and a simplicial extension  $\nabla$  of an  $\mathcal{A}$ -connection  $\nabla^{\mathcal{A}}$  on  $\mathcal{E}$ , the cohomology class of  $d_{\text{Tot}}\nabla$  in  $\text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, G_1^1 \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$  is the obstruction  $\overline{\text{At}}_{\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{E}, \nabla^{\mathcal{A}})$  to the extension of  $\nabla^{\mathcal{A}}$  to an  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection.

*Proof.* According to Example 1.4.5 we have natural isomorphisms

$$H^{0}(\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L})\otimes P(\mathcal{L},\mathcal{E}))) = \Gamma(X,\Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L})\otimes P(\mathcal{L},\mathcal{E})),$$
$$H^{0}(\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L})\otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{E}))) = \Gamma(X,\Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L})\otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{E})).$$

Consider first the case of a simplicial  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection  $\nabla$  on  $\mathcal{E}$ ; notice that  $d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla$  belongs to  $\mathsf{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\Omega^1(\mathcal{L})\otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{E}))$ , because  $p(d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla) = d_{\mathsf{Tot}}p(\nabla) = d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\operatorname{Id}_{\mathcal{L}} = 0$ , since  $\operatorname{Id}_{\mathcal{L}}$  is a global section. If there exists an  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection  $\nabla$  on  $\mathcal{E}$  it belongs to  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\Omega^1(\mathcal{L})\otimes P(\mathcal{L},\mathcal{E}))$ by the inclusion of global sections in the totalisation, and one has that  $d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla = 0$ . Then for any simplicial connection  $\nabla$ , the difference  $\nabla - \nabla$  belongs to  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\Omega^1(\mathcal{L})\otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{E}))$  and  $d_{\mathsf{Tot}}(\nabla - \nabla) = d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla$ , so that  $d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla$  is trivial in the cohomology of  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\Omega^1(\mathcal{L})\otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{E}))$ . Conversely, if  $d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla = d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\varphi$ , with  $\varphi \in \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\Omega^1(\mathcal{L})\otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{E}))$ , then  $\nabla - \varphi$  is a global  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection on  $\mathcal{E}$ . In the case of a Lie pair  $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{A})$  and a simplicial extension  $\nabla$  of an  $\mathcal{A}$ -connection  $\nabla^{\mathcal{A}}$  on  $\mathcal{E}$ , notice that  $d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla$  belongs to  $\mathsf{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_1^1 \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\Theta_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$ : in fact,  $\beta(d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla) = d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\beta(\nabla) = d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\beta(\nabla) = d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla^{\mathcal{A}} = 0$ , because  $\nabla^{\mathcal{A}}$  is a global section. If  $\nabla^{\mathcal{A}}$  extends to an  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection there exists  $\nabla$  in  $\Gamma(X, \mathcal{Q}(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E}))$  with  $\beta(\nabla) = \nabla^{\mathcal{A}}$ , which is such that  $d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla = 0$  in  $\mathsf{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{Q}(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E}))$ , because it is a global section. Then for every simplicial connection  $\nabla$  lifting  $\nabla^{\mathcal{A}}, \nabla - \nabla$  belongs to the kernel of  $\beta$ , which is  $\mathsf{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_1^1 \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\Theta_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$ , and  $d_{\mathsf{Tot}}(\nabla - \nabla) = d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla$ , so that  $d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla$  is trivial in cohomology. Vice versa, if  $d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla = d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\phi$  is trivial in the cohomology of  $\mathsf{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_1^1 \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\Theta_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$ , it is easy to see that  $\nabla - \phi$  is a connection lifting  $\nabla^{\mathcal{A}}$ .

A simplicial  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection on a locally free sheaf  $\mathcal{E}$  induces a curved DG-algebra structure on the DG-vector space  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})))$ . To see this, the first step is the construction of an adjoint operator for the simplicial connection, which is done via the following lemma.

**Lemma 6.7.5.** In the above situation, the  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -bilinear map

$$[-,-]: (\Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L}) \otimes P(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E})) \times \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}) \to \Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}),$$
$$[\eta \otimes (l, v), g] = \eta \otimes [v, g], \qquad \eta \in \Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L}), \ (l, v) \in P(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E}), \ g \in \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}).$$

is well defined.

*Proof.* This follows immediately from Lemma 5.1.9.

The bracket defined in Lemma 6.7.5 induces a graded Lie bracket on the totalisation

$$[-,-]: \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L})\otimes P(\mathcal{L},\mathcal{E})) \times \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{E})) \to \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L})\otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{E})),$$

which allows to define the adjoint operator to a simplicial  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection  $\nabla$  on  $\mathcal{E}$ :

$$d := [\nabla, -]: \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})) \to \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1(\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})).$$
(6.7.3)

Recall that since  $\Omega$  ( $\mathcal{L}$ ,  $\mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$ ) is a sheaf of graded algebras and the Tot functor preserves multiplicative structures,  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})))$  is a differential graded algebra, with differential denoted by  $d_{\operatorname{Tot}}$ .

Lemma 6.7.6. The adjoint operator

$$d = [\nabla, -]: \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})) \to \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^{1}(\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$$

extends for every  $i \ge 0$  to a K-linear operator

$$d : \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^{i}(\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{Y}}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})) \to \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^{i+1}(\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{Y}}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})).$$

Then  $(Tot(\mathcal{U}, \Omega (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))), d_{Tot} + d)$  is a curved DG-algebra with curvature

 $d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla + C$ ,

with  $d_{\text{Tot}} \nabla \in \text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1(\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$  and  $C \in \text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^2(\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$  such that  $d^2 = [C, -].$ 

*Proof.* Consider first the case of a germ of an  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection, i.e., an element Y of  $\Gamma(V, \Omega^1(\mathcal{L}) \otimes P(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E}))$  such that  $p(Y) = \mathrm{Id}_{\mathcal{L}}|_V$ , for some open set  $V \subset X$ . As usual, Y extends uniquely to a  $\mathbb{K}$ -linear morphism of degree 1

$$Y: \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E})|_V \to \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E})|_V$$

such that

$$Y(\eta \otimes e) = d_{\mathcal{L}}(\eta) \otimes e + (-1)^{\overline{\eta}} \eta \otimes Y(e).$$

for all  $\eta \in \Omega$   $(\mathcal{L})|_V, e \in \mathcal{E}|_V$ . It is easy to see that the map  $Y^2$  is  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -linear, so it can be identified with a section of  $\Omega^2(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))|_V$ .

One can define an adjoint operator

$$d_Y := [Y, -] \colon \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})|_V \to \Omega^1(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))|_V,$$

which can be extended for all  $i \ge 0$  to an operator

$$d_Y \colon \Omega^i(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))|_V \to \Omega^{i+1}(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))|_V$$

by setting

$$d_Y(\eta \otimes f) := d_{\mathcal{L}}(\eta) \otimes f + (-1)^{\overline{\eta}} \eta \otimes [Y, f], \qquad (6.7.4)$$

where [Y, f] denotes the Lie bracket of Lemma 6.7.5.

As in the classical case, one can see that

$$d_Y^2(\eta \otimes f) = [Y^2, \eta \otimes f] \tag{6.7.5}$$

for all  $\eta \in \Omega$   $(\mathcal{L})|_V$  and  $f \in \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})|_V$ .

Let now  $\nabla$  be a simplicial  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection on  $\mathcal{E}$ , namely an element of  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1(\mathcal{L}) \otimes P(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E}))$ such that  $p(\nabla) = \operatorname{Id}_{\mathcal{L}} \in \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1(\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{L})$ . Then for every  $i \geq 0$  the extension of the operator  $d = [\nabla, -]$ , defined in (6.7.3), to an operator

$$d = [\nabla, -]: \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^{i}(\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})) \to \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^{i+1}(\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$$

can be defined by using the map induced by (6.7.4) on the totalisation, and one obtains a degree one operator

$$d = [\nabla, -]: \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))) \to \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))).$$

In detail, let  $\nabla = (D_n)$  with  $D_n \in A_n \otimes \prod_{i_0,...,i_n} (\Omega^1(\mathcal{L}) \otimes P(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E}))(U_{i_0,...,i_n})$  such that  $p(D_n) = 1 \otimes (\mathrm{Id}_{\mathcal{L}}|_{U_{i_0,...,i_n}})$  for every  $n \geq 0$ . Since maps on the totalisation are defined componentwise, it is enough to define the bracket

 $[D_n, \phi_n \otimes (\omega_{i_0, \dots, i_n} \otimes f_{i_0, \dots, i_n})],$ 

for  $\phi_n \otimes (\omega_{i_0,\dots,i_n} \otimes f_{i_0,\dots,i_n})$  in  $A_n \otimes \prod_{i_0,\dots,i_n} (\Omega^i(\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{E})(U_{i_0,\dots,i_n})$ . Let

$$D_n = \sum_j \eta_{j,n} \otimes (t_{j,i_0,\dots,i_n}), \quad \eta_{j,n} \in A_n, \quad t_{j,i_0,\dots,i_n} \in (\Omega^1(\mathcal{L}) \otimes P(\mathcal{L},\mathcal{E}))(U_{i_0,\dots,i_n}); \quad (6.7.6)$$

then the bracket can be defined as

$$\begin{split} &[D_{n},\phi_{n}\otimes(\omega_{i_{0},...,i_{n}}\otimes f_{i_{0},...,i_{n}})] = [\sum_{j}\eta_{j,n}\otimes(t_{j,i_{0},...,i_{n}}),\phi_{n}\otimes(\omega_{i_{0},...,i_{n}}\otimes f_{i_{0},...,i_{n}})] = \\ &p(D_{n})(\phi_{n}\otimes(\omega_{i_{0},...,i_{n}}\otimes f_{i_{0},...,i_{n}})) + \\ &(-1)^{\overline{\phi_{n}}+\overline{\omega_{i_{0},...,i_{n}}}}\sum_{j}\phi_{n}\eta_{j,n}\otimes(\omega_{i_{0},...,i_{n}}\otimes [t_{j,i_{0},...,i_{n}},f_{i_{0},...,i_{n}}]) = \\ &(1\otimes(\mathrm{Id}_{\mathcal{L}}|_{U_{i_{0},...,i_{n}}}))(\phi_{n}\otimes(\omega_{i_{0},...,i_{n}}\otimes f_{i_{0},...,i_{n}})) + \\ &(-1)^{\overline{\phi_{n}}+\overline{\omega_{i_{0},...,i_{n}}}}\sum_{j}\phi_{n}\eta_{j,n}\otimes(\omega_{i_{0},...,i_{n}}\otimes [t_{j,i_{0},...,i_{n}},f_{i_{0},...,i_{n}}]) = \\ &(-1)^{\overline{\phi_{n}}}\phi_{n}\otimes(d_{\mathcal{L}}\omega_{i_{0},...,i_{n}}\otimes f_{i_{0},...,i_{n}}) + \\ &(-1)^{\overline{\phi_{n}}+\overline{\omega_{i_{0},...,i_{n}}}}\sum_{j}\phi_{n}\eta_{j,n}\otimes(\omega_{i_{0},...,i_{n}}\otimes [t_{j,i_{0},...,i_{n}},f_{i_{0},...,i_{n}}]), \end{split}$$

where the bracket  $[t_{j,i_0,\ldots,i_n}, f_{i_0,\ldots,i_n}]$  is induced by the one of Lemma 6.7.5.

For every  $i \geq 0$  the simplicial  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection  $\nabla$  also induces a map

$$\nabla \colon \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^{i}(\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{E}) \to \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^{i+1}(\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{E})$$

which allows to define a degree one operator  $\nabla$ : Tot $(\mathcal{U}, \Omega (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E})) \to$  Tot $(\mathcal{U}, \Omega (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E}))$ . In fact, let  $\nabla = (D_n)$  as in (6.7.6), and consider  $\phi_n \otimes (\omega_{i_0,\dots,i_n} \otimes e_{i_0,\dots,i_n})$  in  $A_n \otimes \prod_{i_0,\dots,i_n} (\Omega^1(\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{E})(U_{i_0,\dots,i_n})$ . Then the operator can be defined as

$$\begin{split} D_{n}(\phi_{n} \otimes (\omega_{i_{0},...,i_{n}} \otimes e_{i_{0},...,i_{n}})) &= (\sum_{j} \eta_{j,n} \otimes (t_{j,i_{0},...,i_{n}}))(\phi_{n} \otimes (\omega_{i_{0},...,i_{n}} \otimes e_{i_{0},...,i_{n}})) \\ &= p(D_{n})(\phi_{n} \otimes (\omega_{i_{0},...,i_{n}} \otimes e_{i_{0},...,i_{n}})) + \\ &+ (-1)^{\overline{\phi_{n}} + \overline{\omega_{i_{0},...,i_{n}}}} \sum_{j} \phi_{n} \eta_{j,n} \otimes (\omega_{i_{0},...,i_{n}} \otimes t_{i_{0},...,i_{n}}(e_{i_{0},...,i_{n}}))) \\ &= (1 \otimes (\mathrm{Id}_{\mathcal{L}} |_{U_{i_{0},...,i_{n}}}))(\phi_{n} \otimes (\omega_{i_{0},...,i_{n}} \otimes e_{i_{0},...,i_{n}})) + \\ &+ (-1)^{\overline{\phi_{n}} + \overline{\omega_{i_{0},...,i_{n}}}} \sum_{j} \phi_{n} \eta_{j,n} \otimes (\omega_{i_{0}...,i_{n}} \otimes t_{i_{0},...,i_{n}}(e_{i_{0},...,i_{n}}))) \\ &= (-1)^{\overline{\phi_{n}}} (\phi_{n} \otimes (d_{\mathcal{L}} \omega_{i_{0},...,i_{n}} \otimes e_{i_{0},...,i_{n}}) \\ &+ (-1)^{\overline{\omega_{i_{0},...,i_{n}}}} \sum_{j} \phi_{n} \eta_{j,n} \otimes (\omega_{i_{0}...,i_{n}} \otimes t_{i_{0},...,i_{n}}(e_{i_{0},...,i_{n}}))). \end{split}$$

Since all the maps considered on the totalisation are induced by the ones defined locally on the complexes of sheaves, for  $d = [\nabla, -]$  one has that, by (6.7.5),

$$d^2 = [C, -], \quad C \in \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^2(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))).$$

Then  $d_{\mathsf{Tot}} + d$  is a degree one derivation of  $\mathsf{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$ , with square

$$(d_{\mathsf{Tot}} + d_{})^{2} = d_{\mathsf{Tot}}^{2} + d_{\mathsf{Tot}}[\nabla, -] + [\nabla, d_{\mathsf{Tot}} -] + d^{2} = [d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla, -] + [C, -] = [d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla + C, -],$$

so the curvature is  $d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla + C$ . We have already seen in Lemma 6.7.4 that  $d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla$  belongs to  $\mathrm{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1(\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})).$ 

The last thing to prove is that  $(d_{\mathsf{Tot}} + d_{-})(d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla + C) = 0$ . One has that

$$(d_{\mathsf{Tot}} + d \ )(d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla + C) = d_{\mathsf{Tot}}^2 \nabla + d \ d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla + d_{\mathsf{Tot}}C + d \ C = d \ d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla + d_{\mathsf{Tot}}C.$$

Then

$$d \quad d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla = [\nabla, d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla] = -[d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla, \nabla] = -\frac{1}{2}d_{\mathsf{Tot}}[\nabla, \nabla] = -d_{\mathsf{Tot}}C,$$
$$(d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla + C) = 0.$$

so that  $(d_{\mathsf{Tot}} + d_{-})(d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla + C) = 0.$ 

In the case of a Lie pair  $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{A})$  and a locally free sheaf  $\mathcal{E}$ , the natural surjective restriction maps

$$\varrho \colon \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}) \to \Omega \ (\mathcal{A}), \qquad \varrho \otimes \mathrm{Id} \colon \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})) \to \Omega \ (\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})),$$

induce morphisms on the totalisation

$$\varrho\colon \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\Omega(\mathcal{L}))\to \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\Omega(\mathcal{A})),$$

$$\varrho \otimes \mathrm{Id} \colon \mathrm{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{X}}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))) \to \mathrm{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega \ (\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{X}}}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))),$$

whose kernels define bilateral ideals

$$\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\mathcal{G}_1) = \ker(\varrho) \subset \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\Omega(\mathcal{L})),$$

$$\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_1 \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})) = \ker(\varrho \otimes \operatorname{Id}) \subset \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))).$$

**Lemma 6.7.7.** Let  $(\mathcal{E}, \nabla^{\mathcal{A}})$  be a locally free  $\mathcal{A}$ -module, and let  $\nabla$  be a simplicial extension of  $\nabla^{\mathcal{A}}$  to an  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection. Then  $I := \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_1 \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$  is a curved ideal of the curved DG-algebra

$$(\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{H}om_{\Theta_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))), d_{\mathsf{Tot}} + d \ , d_{\mathsf{Tot}} \nabla + C),$$

where C, the curvature of the simplicial connection  $\nabla$ , belongs to  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_1^2 \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathfrak{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$ and  $d_{\operatorname{Tot}}\nabla$  belongs to  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_1^1 \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathfrak{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$ .

*Proof.* It is clear that the ideal  $I = \text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_1 \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$  is  $d_{\text{Tot}}$ -closed. Let x be an element of I, so that  $(\varrho \otimes \text{Id})(x) = 0$ , then

$$(\rho \otimes \mathrm{Id})(d \ x) = d \ \pi(\rho \otimes \mathrm{Id})(x) = 0,$$

so I is also d -closed. Since the  $\mathcal{A}$ -connection  $\nabla^{\mathcal{A}}$  is flat, the curvature C of  $\nabla$  belongs to  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_1^2 \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})) \subset I$ , which is the kernel of the surjective map

 $\varrho \otimes \mathrm{Id} \colon \mathrm{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^2(\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})) \to \mathrm{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^2(\mathcal{A}) \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})).$ 

By Lemma 6.7.4,  $d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla$  belongs to  $\mathsf{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_1^1 \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$ , therefore it belongs to the ideal I.

For the ideal  $I = \text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_1 \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$  we have that

$$I^{(n)} = \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_n \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})).$$
(6.7.7)

In fact, the inclusion  $I^{(n)} \subset \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_n \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$  is clear. For the other one, it suffices to notice that the multiplication map  $\underbrace{\mathcal{G}_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathcal{G}_1}_{-} \to \mathcal{G}_n$  is surjective on all affine open sets.

According to Definition 4.1.4, the Atiyah cocycle of the curved DG-pair

$$(A = \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))), I = \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_1 \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})))$$

is the class of the curvature  $R = d_{\mathsf{Tot}} \nabla + C$  in

$$\frac{I}{I^{(2)}} = \operatorname{Tot}\left(\mathcal{U}, \frac{\mathcal{G}_1}{\mathcal{G}_2} \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})\right).$$

**Theorem 6.7.8.** Given a Lie pair  $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{A})$  and a locally free  $\mathcal{A}$ -module  $(\mathcal{E}, \nabla^{\mathcal{A}})$ , the Atiyah class  $\operatorname{At}(A, I)$  of the curved DG-pair

$$(A = \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))), I = \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_1 \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})))$$

does not depend on the choice of the simplicial  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection extending  $\nabla^{\mathcal{A}}$ . Moreover, it is the obstruction to the existence of a  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection on  $\mathcal{E}$  extending  $\nabla^{\mathcal{A}}$  with curvature in  $G_2^2 \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\Theta_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$ .

*Proof.* The difference of two simplicial extensions  $\nabla$  and  $\nabla$  of the  $\mathcal{A}$ -connection  $\nabla^{\mathcal{A}}$  belongs to the ideal *I*. In fact, considering the short exact sequence (6.7.2),

$$0 \to \operatorname{Tot}\left(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_{1}^{1} \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}\left(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}\right)\right) \to \operatorname{Tot}\left(\mathcal{U}, Q(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E})\right) \xrightarrow{\beta} \operatorname{Tot}\left(\mathcal{U}, Q(\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{E})\right) \to 0,$$

we have that  $\beta(\nabla - \nabla) = \nabla^{\mathcal{A}} - \nabla^{\mathcal{A}} = 0$  and therefore, writing  $\phi := \nabla - \nabla$ , we have  $\phi \in \text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_1^1 \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})) \subset I$ . Then  $d = d + [\phi, -]$  and the first claim follows from Lemma 6.2.3.

Next, we show that the Atiyah class  $\operatorname{At}(A, I)$  of the curved DG-pair is the obstruction to the existence of a  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection on  $\mathcal{E}$  extending  $\nabla^{\mathcal{A}}$ , with curvature in  $\mathcal{G}_2^2 \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$ . By Lemma 6.2.3,  $\operatorname{At}(A, I)$  is the obstruction to existence of  $x \in I = \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_1 \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$  of degree 1 such that  $R + (d_{\mathsf{Tot}} + d) x$  belongs to  $I^{(2)} = \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_2 \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$ . Assume that there exists such x, and notice that by degree reasons it belongs to  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_1^1 \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$ , since  $\mathcal{G}_1^0 = 0$ . Then, since  $\mathcal{G}_2^1 = 0$ ,

$$d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla + d_{\mathsf{Tot}}x \in I^{(2)} \cap \mathsf{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_1^1 \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})) = 0$$
  
$$C + d \ x \in I^{(2)} \cap \mathsf{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_1^2 \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})) = \mathsf{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_2^2 \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})),$$

and by the first equation  $\nabla + x$  is a global  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection on  $\mathcal{E}$  extending  $\nabla^{\mathcal{A}}$ .

We denote by  $R_x = d_{\text{Tot}}(\nabla + x) + C_x = C_x$  the curvature of the curved DG-algebra  $(A, d_{\text{Tot}} + d_{-+x})$ . Then

$$R_x = R + (d_{\mathsf{Tot}} + d_{-})x + \frac{1}{2}[x, x] = d_{\mathsf{Tot}}\nabla + C + d_{\mathsf{Tot}}x + d_{-}x + \frac{1}{2}[x, x] = C + d_{-}x + \frac{1}{2}[x, x],$$

so that the curvature of  $\nabla + x$  is equal to  $C_x = C + d \ x + \frac{1}{2}[x, x]$ , which belongs to  $\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_2^2 \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}))$ . Finally, since  $d_{+x}(C_x) = 0$ , one has that

$$0 = (d_{\mathsf{Tot}} + d_{+x})(R_x) = (d_{\mathsf{Tot}} + d_{+x})(C_x) = d_{\mathsf{Tot}}C_x$$

and  $C_x$  is a global section of  $\mathcal{G}_2^2 \otimes \mathcal{H}om_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E})$ .

The converse is clear.

By the above, the Atiyah class At(A, I) of the curved DG-pair

$$(A = \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathscr{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathscr{E}))), I = \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_1 \otimes \mathscr{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathscr{E})))$$

is well-defined:

$$\operatorname{At}(A, I) \in \operatorname{H}^{2}\left(X, \frac{\mathcal{G}_{1}}{\mathcal{G}_{2}} \otimes \mathscr{E}nd_{\mathfrak{O}_{X}}(\mathscr{E})\right).$$

**Definition 6.7.9.** In the above situation, via the isomorphisms of Lemma 6.5.3, we call

$$\operatorname{At}_{\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{E}) := \operatorname{At}(A, I) \in \operatorname{H}^{1}\left(\mathcal{A}; (\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}) \otimes \mathcal{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{E})\right).$$

the  $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{A})$ -Atiyah class of  $\mathcal{E}$ .

*Remark* 6.7.10. Recalling that  $G_2^1 = 0$ , the morphism of graded sheaves  $t: \frac{G_1}{G_2} \to G_1^1$  with kernel  $\frac{G_1^2}{G_2}$  induces a morphism of DG-vector spaces

$$t\colon \operatorname{Tot}\left(\mathcal{U}, \frac{\mathcal{G}_1}{\mathcal{G}_2}\otimes \mathscr{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathscr{E})\right) \to \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_1^1\otimes \mathscr{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathscr{E})),$$

which sends the class of  $R = d_{\mathsf{Tot}} \nabla + C$  to  $d_{\mathsf{Tot}} \nabla$ . The reduced Atiyah class  $\overline{\operatorname{At}}_{\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{E}, \nabla^{\mathcal{A}})$  is then the image of the Atiyah class  $\operatorname{At}_{\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{E})$  of the curved DG-pair

$$(A = \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathscr{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathscr{E}))), I = \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_1 \otimes \mathscr{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathscr{E})))$$

via the map induced by t in hypercohomology

$$\begin{split} t \colon & \mathrel{\vdash} \ \left( X, \frac{\mathcal{G}_1}{\mathcal{G}_2} \otimes \mathscr{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathscr{E}) \right) \to \mathrel{\vdash} \ \left( X, \mathcal{G}_1^1 \otimes \mathscr{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathscr{E}) \right) \\ & \operatorname{At}_{\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}}(\mathscr{E}) \mapsto \overline{\operatorname{At}}_{\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}}(\mathscr{E}, \nabla^{\mathcal{A}}). \end{split}$$

In particular if  $\operatorname{At}_{\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{E})$  is trivial, then so is  $\overline{\operatorname{At}}_{\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{E}, \nabla^{\mathcal{A}})$ .

If we consider the Lie pair  $(\mathcal{L}, 0)$ , both the obstructions  $\operatorname{At}_{\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{E})$  and  $\overline{\operatorname{At}}_{\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{E}, \nabla^{\mathcal{A}})$  reduce to the obstruction  $\operatorname{At}_{\mathcal{L}}(\mathcal{E})$  to the existence of an  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection on  $\mathcal{E}$ .

**Corollary 6.7.11.** Let  $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{A})$  be a Lie pair on X such that there exists an  $\mathfrak{O}_X$ -linear projection  $p: \mathcal{L} \to \mathcal{A}$  which commutes with anchor maps and with adjoint Lie actions of  $\mathcal{A}$ . Then for every  $\mathcal{A}$ -module  $\mathcal{E}$  the Atiyah class  $\operatorname{At}_{\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{E})$  is trivial.

*Proof.* The assumption that  $p: \mathcal{L} \to \mathcal{A}$  commutes with adjoint Lie actions of  $\mathcal{A}$  means that p([x,y]) = [x,p(y)] for every  $x \in \mathcal{A}$  and  $y \in \mathcal{L}$ .

Let  $\nabla \colon \mathcal{A} \to \mathscr{E}nd_{\mathsf{K}}(\mathscr{E})$  be a flat  $\mathcal{A}$ -connection on  $\mathscr{E}$ . The existence of an  $\mathcal{O}_X$ -linear projection  $p \colon \mathscr{L} \to \mathcal{A}$  commuting with anchor maps ensures that the composition  $\widetilde{\nabla} := \nabla p \colon \mathscr{L} \to \mathscr{E}nd_{\mathsf{K}}(\mathscr{E})$  is a connection. In fact, for  $l \in \mathscr{L}$ ,  $f \in \mathcal{O}_X$  and  $e \in \mathscr{E}$ ,

$$\widetilde{\nabla}_{l}(fe) = \nabla_{p(l)}(fe) = a_{\mathcal{A}}(p(l))(f)e + f\nabla_{p(l)}(e) = a_{\mathcal{L}}(l)(f)e + f\widetilde{\nabla}_{l}(e)$$

For every  $a \in \mathcal{A}$  and every  $l \in \mathcal{L}$  we have

$$[\widetilde{\nabla}_a, \widetilde{\nabla}_l] = [\nabla_a, \nabla_{p(l)}] = \nabla_{[a,p(l)]} = \nabla_{p[a,l]} = \widetilde{\nabla}_{[a,l]},$$

and this implies that the curvature of  $\widetilde{\nabla}$  belongs to  $\mathcal{G}_2^2 \otimes \mathcal{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E})$ , so that by Theorem 6.7.8 the Atiyah class of  $\mathcal{E}$  is trivial.

Notice that Corollary 6.7.11 applies in particular in the case X = Spec(K) and  $\mathcal{A}$  a semisimple Lie algebra. On the other hand, the Examples 2.10 and 2.11 of [17] give explicit situations where X is a single point and the Atiyah class does not vanish.

### 6.8 Semiregularity maps and obstructions

Let  $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{A})$  be a Lie pair on a smooth separated scheme X of finite type over a field  $\mathsf{K}$  of characteristic 0. Given a locally free  $\mathcal{A}$ -module  $(\mathcal{E}, \nabla^{\mathcal{A}})$  we introduced the Atiyah class

$$\operatorname{At}_{\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{E}) \in \operatorname{H}^{1}(\mathcal{A}; (\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}) \otimes \mathcal{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathcal{E})),$$

which is the *primary obstruction* to the extension of the  $\mathcal{A}$ -connection  $\nabla^{\mathcal{A}}$  to a flat  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection; more precisely the Atiyah class is a complete obstruction to the extension of  $\nabla^{\mathcal{A}}$  to an  $\mathcal{L}$ connection with curvature in  $\mathcal{G}_2^2 \otimes \mathcal{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E})$ .

Taking exterior cup products in  $\mathcal{A}$ -cohomology it makes sense to consider the exterior powers

$$\operatorname{At}_{\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{E})^k \in \operatorname{H}^k\left(\mathcal{A}; \bigwedge^k(\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}) \otimes \mathcal{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E})\right)$$

together with the morphisms of graded vector spaces

The following definition is a clear natural extension of the definition of semiregularity maps for coherent sheaves of Section 3.4, [16].

**Definition 6.8.1.** In the above situation, for every  $k \ge 0$  the map

$$\tau_k \colon \mathsf{H}^2\left(\mathcal{A}; \mathscr{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathscr{E})\right) \to \mathsf{H}^{2+k}\left(\mathcal{A}; \bigwedge^k(\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}) \right), \quad \tau_k(x) = \frac{1}{k!} \operatorname{Tr}(\operatorname{At}_{\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}}(\mathscr{E})^k x),$$

is called the *k*-semiregularity map of the  $\mathcal{A}$ -module  $(\mathcal{E}, \nabla^{\mathcal{A}})$ , with respect to the Lie pair  $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{A})$ .

If  $\mathcal{G}$  is the Leray filtration of the Lie pair  $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{A})$  we have proved in Lemma 6.5.3 that there exist canonical isomorphisms  $\mathbb{H}^{2+k}\left(\mathcal{A}; \bigwedge^k(\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A})\right) \cong \mathbb{H}^{2+2k}\left(X, \mathcal{G}_k/\mathcal{G}_{k+1}\right)$  and therefore there exist natural maps

$$i_k \colon \mathrm{H}^{2+k}\left(\mathcal{A}; \bigwedge^k(\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}) \right) \to \mathrm{H}^{2+2k}\left(X, \frac{\Omega(\mathcal{L})}{\mathcal{G}_{k+1}}\right),$$

which are injective whenever the Leray spectral sequence degenerates at  $E_1$ .

We are now ready to apply the abstract general results of [4] to our situation in order to obtain the following result.

**Theorem 6.8.2.** Let  $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{A})$  be a Lie pair on a smooth separated scheme X of finite type over a field K of characteristic 0. Given a locally free  $\mathcal{A}$ -module  $(\mathcal{E}, \nabla^{\mathcal{A}})$ , for every  $k \ge 0$  the composite map

$$i_k \tau_k \colon \mathrm{H}^2\left(\mathcal{A}; \mathcal{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E})\right) \to \mathrm{H}^{2+2k}\left(X, \frac{\Omega\left(\mathcal{L}\right)}{\mathcal{G}_{k+1}}\right)$$

annihilates every obstruction to deformations of  $(\mathcal{E}, \nabla^{\mathcal{A}})$  as an  $\mathcal{A}$ -module. In particular, if the Leray spectral sequence of the Lie pair  $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{A})$  degenerates at  $E_1$ , then every semiregularity map annihilates obstructions.

*Proof.* We take an affine cover  $\mathcal{U}$  of X and we choose a simplicial connection  $\nabla \in \text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^1(\mathcal{L}) \otimes P(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E}))$  extending  $\nabla^{\mathcal{A}}$ . By Lemma 6.7.7, the ideal  $I := \text{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_1 \otimes \mathcal{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}))$  is a curved ideal of the curved DG-algebra

$$A := (\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}) \otimes \mathcal{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E})), d_{\operatorname{Tot}} + d \ , d_{\operatorname{Tot}} \nabla + C),$$

so that the quotient

$$B := A/I = \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega \ (\mathcal{A}) \otimes \mathcal{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}))$$

is a non-curved DG-Lie algebra, with differential given by  $d_{\mathsf{Tot}} + d_{\mathcal{A}}$ . This is precisely the DG-Lie algebra controlling deformations of  $\mathcal{E}$  as an  $\mathcal{A}$ -module of Theorem 6.4.2.

The trace morphism

$$\mathrm{Tr}\colon \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{E}nd_{\mathfrak{S}_X}(\mathcal{E})) \to \Omega \ (\mathcal{L})$$

of (6.3.1) induces

$$\operatorname{Tr}\colon \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\Omega\ (\mathcal{L},\mathscr{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathscr{E}))) \to \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U},\Omega\ (\mathcal{L})),$$

which is a trace map as in Definition 4.1.9. It is plain that

$$\operatorname{Tr}(\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_k \otimes \mathcal{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E}))) \subset \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_k),$$

for every  $k \ge 0$ . Finally, according to (6.7.7) and the exactness properties of Tot, for every  $i \le j$  we have

$$\frac{I^{(i)}}{I^{(j)}} = \frac{\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_i \otimes \mathscr{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathscr{E}))}{\operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_j \otimes \mathscr{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathscr{E}))} = \operatorname{Tot}\left(\mathcal{U}, \frac{\mathcal{G}_i}{\mathcal{G}_j} \otimes \mathscr{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathscr{E})\right).$$

Now, by Theorem 6.2.5, there exists an L morphism between DG-Lie algebras

$$\sigma^{k} \colon \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega \ (\mathcal{A}) \otimes \mathscr{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_{X}}(\mathscr{E})) \qquad \operatorname{Tot}\left(\mathcal{U}, \frac{\Omega \ (\mathcal{L})}{\mathcal{G}_{k+1}}[2k]\right)$$

whose linear component is given by

$$\sigma_1^k \colon \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega \ (\mathcal{A}) \otimes \mathcal{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathcal{E})) \to \operatorname{Tot}\left(\mathcal{U}, \frac{\Omega \ (\mathcal{L})}{\mathcal{G}_{k+1}}[2k]\right), \quad \sigma_1^k(x) = \frac{1}{k!}\operatorname{Tr}(R^k x),$$

where  $R = d_{\mathsf{Tot}} \nabla + C$  denotes the curvature of the DG-algebra A.

In cohomology the above maps  $\sigma_1^k$  may be written as

$$\sigma_1^k \colon \mathsf{H}^2(\mathcal{A}; \mathscr{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathscr{E})) \to \mathsf{H}^{2k+2}\left(X, \frac{\Omega(\mathcal{L})}{\mathcal{G}_{k+1}}\right), \quad \sigma_1^k(x) = \frac{1}{k!}\operatorname{Tr}(\operatorname{At}_{\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}}(\mathscr{E})^k x),$$

and then  $\sigma_1^k = i_k \tau_k$ .

Then the theorem is a consequence of the fact that the DG-Lie algebra  $\operatorname{Tot}\left(\mathcal{U}, \frac{(\mathcal{L})}{\mathcal{G}_{k+1}}[2k]\right)$  is abelian and then, by Lemma 2.4.6 and Remark 2.4.8, every obstruction of the deformation functor associated to the DG-Lie algebra B is annihilated by the maps  $\sigma_1^k$ .

Remark 6.8.3. The induced map in hypercohomology  $\sigma_1^k$  depends only on the  $\mathcal{A}$ -module  $(\mathcal{E}, \nabla^{\mathcal{A}})$ and not on the choice of a simplicial  $\mathcal{L}$ -connection  $\nabla$  extending  $\nabla^{\mathcal{A}}$ . In fact,  $\sigma_1^k$  depends only on the Atiyah class  $\operatorname{At}_{\mathcal{L}/\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{E})$  of the curved DG-pair

$$(A = \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega \ (\mathcal{L}, \mathscr{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathscr{E}))), I = \operatorname{Tot}(\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{G}_1 \otimes \mathscr{E}nd_{\mathcal{O}_X}(\mathscr{E}))),$$

which we proved in Theorem 6.7.8 does not depend on the choice of  $\nabla$ .

### Appendix A

# Some commutative and homological algebra

This appendix contains some useful results from commutative and homological algebra which are used in Section 2.5. The first section contains two basic facts about change of rings, the second section is about flat modules over Artin local rings, and the third contains a lemma about complexes of injective or projective modules.

### A.1 Change of rings

**Lemma A.1.1.** Let  $\varphi \colon R \to S$  be a homomorphism of rings such that S is a flat R-module. Then every flat S-module N is also flat as an R-module.

*Proof* [61, 3.B]. For any *R*-module M,  $M \otimes_R N \cong M \otimes_R (S \otimes_S N) \cong (M \otimes_R S) \otimes_S N$ , so the functor  $- \otimes_R N$  is the composition of two exact functors  $- \otimes_R S$  and  $- \otimes_S N$ , therefore it is exact.

**Lemma A.1.2.** Let  $\varphi \colon R \to S$  be a morphism of commutative rings. Then the functor  $-\otimes_R S$  sends projective *R*-modules to projective *S*-modules.

*Proof.* Let P be a projective R-module, then there exists an R-module Q such that  $P \oplus Q$  is free over R. Then  $(P \otimes_R S) \oplus (Q \otimes_R S)$  is a free S-module, so that  $P \otimes_R S$  is projective over S.  $\Box$ 

### A.2 Flatness and relations

Let A be an Artin local K-algebra with residue field K.

**Definition A.2.1.** The length of an Artin local ring A with maximal ideal  $\mathfrak{m}$  and residue field  $\ltimes$  is

$$l(A) := \sum_{n=0} \dim_{\mathsf{K}} \frac{\mathfrak{m}^n}{\mathfrak{m}^{n+1}}.$$

Notice that if l(A) = 1, then A = K.

**Lemma A.2.2.** Let M be an A-module, if  $M \otimes_A K = 0$  then M = 0.

*Proof.* By induction on l(A): if l(A) = 1 then A = K and there is nothing to prove.

If l(A) > 1, there exists  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  such that  $\mathfrak{m}^n \neq 0$  and  $\mathfrak{m}^{n+1} = 0$ . Take  $t \in \mathfrak{m}^n$ ,  $t \neq 0$  and set B := A/(t). There is a short exact sequence

 $0 \longrightarrow \mathsf{K} \xrightarrow{\cdot t} A \longrightarrow B \longrightarrow 0,$ 

and tensoring with M we obtain

$$0 = \mathsf{K} \otimes_A M \longrightarrow M \longrightarrow M \otimes_A B \longrightarrow 0.$$

Since l(B) = l(A) - 1 and  $(M \otimes_A B) \otimes_B \mathsf{K} = M \otimes_A \mathsf{K} = 0$  by inductive hypothesis we obtain  $M \otimes_A B = 0$ . Then by the above diagram M = 0.

**Lemma A.2.3.** For every A-module M there exists a surjective morphism  $f: F \to M$  such that F is a free module and the induced map  $F \otimes_A K \to M \otimes_A K$  is an isomorphism.

*Proof.* Since  $M \to M \otimes_A K$  is surjective it is sufficient to choose a subset  $S \subset M$  inducing a basis of the K-vector space  $M \otimes_A K$  and define F as the free module generated by S. The surjectivity of f comes from the exact sequence

$$F \otimes_A \mathsf{K} \to M \otimes_A \mathsf{K} \to \operatorname{Coker}(f) \otimes_A \mathsf{K} \to 0$$

and by Lemma A.2.2.

The following is a special case of the local flatness criterion [61, 20.C].

**Lemma A.2.4.** For an A-module M the following conditions are equivalent:

- 1. M is free.
- 2. M is flat.
- 3.  $\operatorname{Tor}_{1}^{A}(M, \mathbb{K}) = 0.$

*Proof.* The only non-trivial assertion is 3)  $\Rightarrow$  1). Assume  $\operatorname{Tor}_1^A(M, \mathbb{K}) = 0$  and let F be a free module such there exists a surjective morphism  $\alpha \colon F \to M$  inducing an isomorphism  $F \otimes_A \mathbb{K} \cong M \otimes_A \mathbb{K}$ , as in Lemma A.2.3. Denoting by K the kernel of  $\alpha$ , from the Tor long exact sequence of  $0 \to K \to F \to M \to 0$  we obtain  $K \otimes_A \mathbb{K} \cong \operatorname{Tor}_1^A(M, \mathbb{K}) = 0$ , so that K = 0 by Lemma A.2.2.

**Lemma A.2.5.** Let  $h: P \to L$  be a morphism of A-modules,  $A \in \operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$ , and let  $\overline{h}: P \otimes_A \mathsf{K} \to L \otimes_A \mathsf{K}$  denote its reduction.

- 1. If  $\overline{h}$  is surjective, then h is surjective.
- 2. If  $\overline{h}$  is injective and P and L are flat, then h is injective.

*Proof.* For the first item, the proof is the same as the proof of Lemma A.2.3.

For the second item, let now  $\overline{h}$  be injective, we prove that h in injective by induction on l(A). If l(A) = 1, then A = K and there is nothing to prove. If l(A) > 1 there is a short exact sequence

 $0 \longrightarrow \mathsf{K} \longrightarrow A \longrightarrow B \longrightarrow 0$ 

with l(B) < l(A). Since

$$P \otimes_A \mathsf{K} = (P \otimes_A B) \otimes_B \mathsf{K} \xrightarrow{h} L \otimes_A \mathsf{K} = (L \otimes_A B) \otimes_B \mathsf{K}$$

is injective, by inductive hypothesis the map  $h: P \otimes_A B \to L \otimes_A B$  is also injective. Since P and L are both flat, we obtain the following diagram, where the rows are exact:

By the Five Lemma, h is injective.

**Corollary A.2.6.** Let  $0 \to M \to N \to P \to 0$  be an exact sequence of *A*-modules with *N* flat. Then:

- 1.  $M \otimes_A \mathsf{K} \to N \otimes_A \mathsf{K}$  injective  $\implies P$  flat.
- 2. P flat  $\implies$  M flat and  $M \otimes_A \mathsf{K} \to N \otimes_A \mathsf{K}$  injective.

*Proof.* Take the associated long  $\operatorname{Tor}^{A}(-, \mathsf{K})$  exact sequence:

and apply Lemma A.2.4.

Corollary A.2.7. Let

$$P \xrightarrow{f} Q \xrightarrow{g} R \xrightarrow{h} M \longrightarrow 0 \tag{A.2.1}$$

be a complex of A-modules such that:

- 1. P,Q,R are flat.
- 2.  $Q \xrightarrow{g} R \xrightarrow{h} M \to 0$  is exact.

3. 
$$P \otimes_A \mathsf{K} \xrightarrow{f} Q \otimes_A \mathsf{K} \xrightarrow{\bar{g}} R \otimes_A \mathsf{K} \xrightarrow{h} M \otimes_A \mathsf{K} \to 0$$
 is exact.

Then M is flat and the sequence (A.2.1) is exact.

*Proof.* Denote by  $H = \ker h = \operatorname{Im} g$  and  $g = \phi \eta$ , where  $\phi \colon H \to R$  is the inclusion and  $\eta \colon Q \to H$ ; by assumption we have an exact diagram



It is easy to see that  $\phi$  is injective: let  $x \in H \otimes_A K$  such that  $\phi(x) = 0$ , by surjectivity of  $\bar{\eta}$  there exists  $y \in Q \otimes_A K$  such that  $\bar{\eta}(y) = x$ . Then  $\bar{g}(y) = \bar{\phi}\bar{\eta}(y) = 0$ , so that there exists  $z \in P \otimes_A K$  such that  $\bar{f}(z) = y$ . Then  $x = \bar{\eta}(y) = \bar{\eta}\bar{f}(z) = 0$ . According to Corollary A.2.6, H and M are therefore flat A-modules.

Denoting  $L = \ker g$  we have, again by Corollary A.2.6 and by the flatness of H and Q, that also L is flat and  $L \otimes_A \mathsf{K} \to Q \otimes_A \mathsf{K}$  injective. This implies that  $P \otimes_A \mathsf{K} \to L \otimes_A \mathsf{K}$  is surjective, so that  $P \to L$  is surjective, by Lemma A.2.5.

**Corollary A.2.8.** Let A be an Artin local ring,  $n \ge 2$ , and let

$$\cdots \longrightarrow P^{-n} \xrightarrow{d_n} \cdots \longrightarrow P^{-1} \xrightarrow{d_1} P^0 \xrightarrow{d_0} M \longrightarrow 0$$

be an exact sequence of A-modules such that each  $P^i$  is flat over A and tensoring by  $- \otimes_A \mathsf{K}$  we obtain an exact sequence. Then M and  $\operatorname{Im}(d_n) = \operatorname{Ker}(d_{n+1})$  are flat over A.

*Proof.* Induction on n and Corollary A.2.7.

**Lemma A.2.9.** Let  $A \in \operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$  and let R be a unitary commutative  $\mathsf{K}$ -algebra. Let G be an  $R \otimes A$ -module which is flat over A, and let  $E \to G$  be a projective resolution of  $R \otimes A$ -modules. Then  $E \otimes_A \mathsf{K} \to G \otimes_A \mathsf{K}$  is a projective resolution of R-modules.

*Proof.* For every  $i, E^i$  is projective over  $R \otimes A$ , so it is flat over  $R \otimes A$ . Consider the ring homomorphism  $A \to R \otimes A$ , which makes  $R \otimes A$  into a flat A-module, because  $R \otimes A \otimes_A - \cong R \otimes -$  is an exact functor. Therefore, by Lemma A.1.1, every  $E^i$  is flat over A. Consider the short exact sequence

 $0 \longrightarrow \operatorname{Ker} p \longrightarrow E^{0} \stackrel{p}{\longrightarrow} G \longrightarrow 0,$ 

where both G and  $E^0$  are flat over A. By Corollary A.2.6, Ker p is flat and the map Ker  $p \otimes_A \mathsf{K} \to E^0 \otimes_A \mathsf{K}$  is injective, so that the sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \operatorname{Ker} p \otimes_A \mathsf{K} \longrightarrow E^0 \otimes_A \mathsf{K} \longrightarrow G \otimes_A \mathsf{K} \longrightarrow 0$$

is exact. We can iterate this procedure, by considering the short exact sequence

 $0 \longrightarrow \operatorname{Ker} q \longrightarrow E^{-1} \stackrel{q}{\longrightarrow} \operatorname{Ker} p \longrightarrow 0,$ 

because both  $E^{-1}$  and Ker p are flat over A. In the end, we obtain an exact sequence

$$\cdots \longrightarrow E^{-2} \otimes_A \mathsf{K} \longrightarrow E^{-1} \otimes_A \mathsf{K} \longrightarrow E^0 \otimes_A \mathsf{K} \longrightarrow G \otimes_A \mathsf{K} \longrightarrow 0$$

where every  $E^i \otimes_A K$  is a projective *R*-module, by Lemma A.1.2.

**Corollary A.2.10.** Let  $A \in \operatorname{Art}_{\mathsf{K}}$  and let R be a unitary commutative  $\mathsf{K}$ -algebra. Let I be an injective R-module and G an  $R \otimes A$ -module which is flat over A. Then  $\operatorname{Ext}_{R-A}^k(G, I) = 0$  for every  $k \geq 1$ .

*Proof.* Let  $E \to G$  be a projective resolution of G as an  $R \otimes A$ -module, so that  $\operatorname{Ext}_{R-A}^{k}(G, I) = H^{k}(\operatorname{Hom}_{R-A}(E, I))$ . There is an isomorphism  $\operatorname{Hom}_{R-A}(E, I) \cong \operatorname{Hom}_{R}(E \otimes_{A} \ltimes, I)$ , and by Lemma A.2.9  $E \otimes_{A} \ltimes$  is a R-projective resolution of  $G \otimes_{A} \ltimes$ . Then

$$\operatorname{Ext}_{R-A}^{k}(G,I) = H^{k}(\operatorname{Hom}_{R-A}(E,I)) \cong H^{k}(\operatorname{Hom}_{R}(E \otimes_{A} \ltimes, I)) = \operatorname{Ext}_{R}^{k}(G \otimes_{A} \ltimes, I) = 0,$$

for all  $k \geq 1$ , because I is R-injective.

### A.3 A result from homological algebra

The following useful result is taken from [29, III.5.24], where the lemma is proved in the hypothesis that the acyclic complex is bounded below (respectively above). The proof is basically the same in the unbounded case, which is the one needed in Section 2.5, and is reported here for the sake of completeness.

**Lemma A.3.1.** Let  $s: A \to I$  be a morphism of complexes of *R*-modules from an acyclic complex to a bounded below complex of injective modules, then *s* is homotopic to the zero map.

Dually, let  $t: P \to B$  be a morphism of complexes of *R*-modules from a bounded above complex of projective modules to an acyclic complex, then t is homotopic to the zero map.

*Proof.* The homotopy k between s and the zero morphism is constructed by induction starting from  $k^0: A^1 \to I^0$  and continuing to the right. It is clear that we can choose  $k^i = 0$  for all i < 0. Consider the diagram

since A is acyclic,  $\operatorname{Im} d_A^{-1} = \ker d_A^0$ , so that  $d_A^0$ : Coker  $d_A^{-1} \to A^1$  is injective. Since  $s^0 d_A^{-1} = 0$ ,  $s^0$ : Coker  $d_A^{-1} \to I^0$  and we can consider the diagram



where  $k^0$  exists because  $I^0$  is an injective object.

Assume now we have constructed the homotopy up to  $k^{n-1}$ :

$$\cdots \longrightarrow A^{n-1} \xrightarrow{d_A^{n-1}} A^n \xrightarrow{d_A^n} A^{n+1} \longrightarrow \cdots$$

$$s^{n-1} \downarrow \xrightarrow{k^{n-1}} s^n \downarrow \xrightarrow{k^n} \downarrow s^{n+1} \\ \cdots \longrightarrow I^{n-1} \xrightarrow{d_I^{n-1}} I^n \xrightarrow{k^n} I^{n+1} \longrightarrow \cdots .$$

By inductive hypothesis  $(s^n - d_I^{n-1}k^{n-1})d_A^{n-1} = 0$ , which means that as above we can consider the diagram

where  $d_A^n$ : Coker  $d_A^{n-1} \to A^{n+1}$  is injective because A is acyclic, and then  $k^n$  exists by the injectivity of  $I^n$ .

The proof for the dual statement is analogous.

## Bibliography

- [1] Aldrovandi, E., Bruzzo, U., Rubtsov, V.: *Lie algebroid cohomology and Lie algebroid extensions*. Journal of Algebra, Volume 505, 456–481 (2018).
- [2] Artamkin, I. V.: On deformations of sheaves. Math. USSR Izvestiya **32** No. 3, 663–668 (1989).
- [3] Atiyah, M. F.: Complex analytic connections in fibre bundles. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 85, 181–207 (1957).
- Bandiera, R., Lepri, E., Manetti, M.: L liftings of semiregularity maps via Chern-Simons classes. arXiv:2111.12985
- [5] Bandiera, R., Lepri, E., Manetti, M.: Semiregularity maps and deformations of modules over Lie algebroids. Accepted for publication in Pure Appl. Math. Q (January 2023). arXiv:2208.00694
- [6] Bandiera, R., Manetti, M.: Algebraic models of local period maps and Yukawa algebras. Lett. Math. Phys. 108, 2055–2097 (2018).
- [7] Bandiera, R., Manetti, M., Meazzini, F.: Formality conjecture for minimal surfaces of Kodaira dimension 0. Compositio Math. 157, 215–235 (2021).
- [8] Bandiera, R., Manetti, M., Meazzini, F.: *Deformations of polystable sheaves on surfaces:* quadraticity implies formality. Moscow Math. Journal, Volume 22, Issue 2, 239–263 (2022).
- Batakidis, P., Voglaire, Y.: Atiyah classes and dg-Lie algebroids for matched pairs. J. Geom. Phys. 123, 156–172 (2018).
- [10] Biswas, I., Looijenga, E.: *Characteristic forms for holomorphic families of local systems*. arXiv:2107.10482
- Biswas, I., Ramanan, S.: An Infinitesimal Study of the Moduli of Hitchin Pairs. J. Lond. Math. Soc. (2) 49, Issue 2, 219–231 (1994).
- [12] Bloch, S.: Semi-regularity and de Rham cohomology. Invent. Math. 17, 51–66 (1972).
- [13] Bottacin, F.: Atiyah classes of Lie algebroids. In Current Trends in Analysis and its Applications, Proceedings of the 9th ISAAC Congress, Krakow, 2013. Trends Math, Birkhauser, 375–393 (2015).
- [14] Bruzzo, U.: *Lie algebroid cohomology as a derived functor*. Journal of Algebra, Volume 483, 245–261 (2017).
- [15] Buchweitz, R.-O., Flenner, H.: The Atiyah-Chern Character yields the Semiregularity Map as well as the Infinitesimal Abel-Jacobi Map. CRM Proceedings and Lecture Notes 24, 33-46 (2000).
- [16] Buchweitz, R.-O., Flenner, H.: A Semiregularity Map for Modules and Applications to Deformations. Compositio Math. 137, 135–210 (2003).

- [17] Chen, Z., Stiénon, M., Xu, P.: From Atiyah Classes to Homotopy Leibniz Algebras. Commun. Math. Phys. 341, 309–349 (2016).
- [18] Chern, S.-S., Simons, J.: Characteristic Forms and Geometric Invariants. Annals of Mathematics, Second Series, Vol. 99, No. 1, 48–69 (1974).
- [19] Deligne, P.: Théorème de Lefschetz et critères de dégénérescence de suites spectrales. Pub. Math IHES 35, 107–126 (1969).
- [20] Donin, I. F.: Construction of a versal family of deformations for holomorphic bundles over a compact complex space. Sb. Math. 23 405 (1974).
- [21] Dupont, J. L.: Curvature and characteristic classes. Lecture Notes in Mathematics 640, Springer-Verlag (1978).
- [22] Fantechi, B., Manetti, M.: Obstruction calculus for functors of Artin rings. I. J. Algebra 202, 541–576 (1998).
- [23] Félix, Y., Halperin, S., Thomas, J.: Rational homotopy theory. Graduate texts in mathematics 205, Springer-Verlag, New York-Berlin (2001).
- [24] Fiorenza, D., Iacono, D., Martinengo, E.: *Di erential graded Lie algebras controlling infinitesimal deformations of coherent sheaves.* J. Eur. Math. Soc. (JEMS) **14**, 521–540 (2012).
- [25] Fiorenza, D., Manetti, M.: Formality of Koszul brackets and deformations of holomorphic Poisson manifolds. Homology, Homotopy and Applications, 14, No. 2, 63–75 (2012).
- [26] Fiorenza, D., Manetti, M.: Formal Abel–Jacobi maps. Int. Math. Res. Not. Vol. 2020, No. 4, 1035–1090.
- [27] Fiorenza, D., Manetti, M., Martinengo, E.: Cosimplicial DGLAs in deformation theory. Communications in Algebra, 40, 2243–2260 (2012).
- [28] Fukaya, K.: Deformation theory, homological algebra and mirror symmetry. Geometry and physics of branes (Como, 2001), Ser. High Energy Phys. Cosmol. Gravit., IOP Bristol, 121–209 (2003), available at http://www.math.kyoto-u.ac.jp/ fukaya/como.dvi.
- [29] Gelfand, S. I., Manin, Y. I.: Methods of homological algebra. Springer Monographs in Mathematics, Springer-Verlag, Berlin (2003).
- [30] Gelfand, I. M., Smirnov, M. M.: The Algebra of Chern-Simons Classes, the Poisson Bracket on it, and the Action of the Gauge Group. In Brylinski J. L., Brylinski R., Guillemin V., Kac V. (eds.) Lie Theory and Geometry. Progress in Mathematics, vol 123. Birkhäuser, Boston (1994).
- [31] Getzler, E.: Lie theory for nilpotent L algebras. Ann. of Math. 170 (1), 271–301 (2009).
- [32] Godement, R.: Topologie Algébrique Et Théorie Des Faisceaux. Hermann, Paris (1958).
- [33] Goldman, W. M., Millson, J. J.: The deformation theory of representations of fundamental groups of compact Kähler manifolds. Publ. Math. I.H.E.S. 67, 43–96 (1988).
- [34] Hartshorne, R.: Algebraic geometry. Graduate Texts in Mathematics, 52, Springer-Verlag, New York (1977).
- [35] Hartshorne, R.: Deformation theory. Graduate Texts in Mathematics, 257, Springer-Verlag, New York (2010).
- [36] Hinich, V.: Descent of Deligne groupoids. Int. Math. Res. Not. IMRN, n. 5, 223–239 (1997).

- [37] Hinich, V.: *DG coalgebras as formal stacks*. Journal of Pure and Applied Algebra, Volume 162, Issues 2–3, 209–250 (2001).
- [38] Huybrechts, D.: Complex Geometry: An Introduction. Springer (2005).
- [39] Huybrechts, D., Lehn, M.: *The Geometry of Moduli Spaces of Sheaves*. Cambridge University Press (2010).
- [40] Iacono, D., Manetti, M.: Semiregularity and obstructions of complete intersections. Advances in Mathematics 235, 92–125 (2013).
- [41] Iacono, D., Manetti, M.: On deformations of pairs (manifold, coherent sheaf). Canad. J. Math. 71, 1209–1241 (2019).
- [42] Illusie, L.: Complexe cotangent et déformations I, II. Lecture Notes in Math. 239, 283, Springer-Verlag Berlin-Heidelberg-New York (1971, 1972).
- [43] Kleiman, S. L.: *Completeness of the characteristic system*. Advances in Mathematics, Volume 11, Issue 3, 304–310 (1973).
- [44] Kobayashi, S.: *Di erential geometry of complex vector bundles*. Princeton University Press (1987).
- [45] Kobayashi, S., Nomizu, K.: Foundations of Di erential Geometry. Volume 2. Wiley and Sons, New York (1969).
- [46] Kodaira, K., Spencer, D. C.: A theorem of completeness of characteristic systems of complete continuous systems. Amer. J. Math. 81, 477–500 (1959).
- [47] Kontsevich M.: Deformation quantization of Poisson manifolds, I. Letters in Mathematical Physics 66, 157–216 (2003).
- [48] Lada, T., Markl, M.: Strongly homotopy Lie algebras. Comm. Algebra 23, 2147–2161 (1995).
- [49] Lepri, E.: Cyclic forms on DG-Lie algebroids and semiregularity. Accepted for publication in Rend. Sem. Mat. Univ. Padova (March 2022). arXiv:2104.12658
- [50] Lepri, E., Manetti, M.: Connections and L liftings of semiregularity maps. J. Geom. Phys., 168, 104303 (2021).
- [51] Loday, J.-L., Vallette, B.: Algebraic operads. Grundlehren der mathematischen Wissenschaften 346, Springer-Verlag (2012).
- [52] Lurie, J.: Moduli problems for ring spectra. Proceedings of the International Congress of Mathematicians. Volume II, Hindustan Book Agency, New Delhi, 1099–1125 (2010).
- [53] Mackenzie, K.: Lie Groupoids and Lie Algebroids in Di erential Geometry. LMS Lecture Notes Series 124, Cambridge University Press (1987).
- [54] Mackenzie, K.: General theory of Lie groupoids and Lie algebroids. London Mathematical Society Lecture Note Series, 213, Cambridge University Press (2005).
- [55] Manetti, M.: Extended deformation functors. Int. Math. Res. Not. 14, 719–756 (2002).
- [56] Manetti, M.: Lectures on deformations of complex manifolds. Rend. Mat. Appl. (7) 24, 1–183 (2004).
- [57] Manetti, M.: Lie description of higher obstructions to deforming submanifolds. Ann. Sc. Norm. Super. Pisa Cl. Sci. 6, 631–659 (2007).

- [58] Manetti, M.: Di erential graded Lie algebras and formal deformation theory. Algebraic Geometry: Seattle 2005. Proc. Sympos. Pure Math. 80, 785–810 (2009).
- [59] Manetti, M.: Lie methods in deformation theory. Springer Mathematical Monographs (2022).
- [60] Markarian, N.: *The Atiyah class, Hochschild cohomology and the Riemann–Roch theorem.* Journal of the London Mathematical Society 79(1) (2006).
- [61] Matsumura, H.: Commutative Algebra. W. A. Benjamin Co., New York (1970).
- [62] Meazzini, F.: A DG-enhancement of  $D(\operatorname{QCoh}(X))$  with applications in deformation theory. arXiv:1808.05119
- [63] Mehta, R. A., Stiénon, M., Xu, P.: The Atiyah class of a dg-vector bundle. C. R. Math. Acad. Sci. Paris 353 no. 4, 357–362 (2015).
- [64] Mukai, Sh.: Symplectic structure of the moduli space of sheaves on an abelian or K3 surface. Invent. Math. 77, 101–116 (1984).
- [65] Mumford, D.: Lectures on Curves on an Algebraic Surface. (AM-59), Princeton: Princeton University Press (1966).
- [66] Navarro Aznar, V.: Sur la théorie de Hodge-Deligne. Invent. Math. 90, 11-76 (1987).
- [67] Pridham, J. P.: Unifying derived deformation theories. Adv. Math. 224, no. 3, 772826 (2010).
- [68] Pridham, J. P.: Semiregularity as a consequence of Goodwillie's theorem. arXiv:1208.3111
- [69] Quillen, D.: Chern-Simons forms and cyclic cohomology. The interface of mathematics and particle physics (Oxford, 1988), 117–134, Inst. Math. Appl. Conf. Ser. New Ser., 24, Oxford Univ. Press, New York (1990).
- [70] Seidel, P., Thomas, R.: Braid group actions on derived categories of coherent sheaves. Duke Math. J. 108, no. 1, 37–108 (2001).
- [71] Severi, F.: Sul teorema fondamentale dei sistemi continui di curve sopra una superficie algebrica. Ann. Mat. Pura Appl. 23, 149–181 (1944).
- [72] Simpson, C. T.: Moduli of representations of the fundamental group of a smooth projective variety II. Publ. Math. Inst. Hautes Etudes Sci. 80, 5–79 (1994).
- [73] Sorger, C.: Lectures on moduli of principal G-bundles over algebraic curves. (1999) Available at https://inis.iaea.org/collection/NCLCollectionStore/\_Public/38/005/38005695.pdf.
- [74] Ueno, K.: Infinitesimal deformation of principal bundles, determinant bundles and a ne Lie algebras. RIMS Kôkyûroku Bessatsu **778**, 36–41 (1992).
- [75] Voisin, C.: *Théorie de Hodge et géométrie algébrique complexe*. Société Mathématique de France, Paris (2002).
- [76] Whitney, H.: *Geometric integration theory*. Princeton University Press, Princeton, N. J. (1957).
- [77] Zucker, S.: Hodge Theory with Degenerating Coe cients: L2 Cohomology in the Poincare Metric. Annals of Mathematics 109, 415–476 (1979).